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DRUGS IN OUR SCHOOLS

FRIDAY, OCTOBER 8, 1972

ITousE or REPRESENTATIVES.
Serecr Coxarrrree ox Crine,
Kansas City, Kans.

The committee met. pursuant to notice. at 10:30 a.m., in the east
courtroom, Federal District Court, the Federal Building. 812 North
Seventh Street, Kansas City, Kans., IIon. Claude Pepper (chairman)
presiding.

Present: Representatives Pepper, Mann, Winn, and Steiger.

Also present: Joseph A. Phillips, chief counsel; Michael W. Blom-
mer, associate chief counsel; Chris Nolde, associate counsel; and Le-
roy Bedell. hearings officer.

Chairman Perper. The committee will come to order, please.

The House Select Committee on Crime is very plensed to be here in
the great city of Kansas City, Kans., and to be.in .his great metro-
politan area.

We are sorry that our plane was a little late this morning. We were
not able to get away last evening because there was a very important
vote in the House and we stayed in session until late in the evening.

This morning. T am ascompanied by three of my distinguished col--

leagucs on the House Seleet Committee on Crime. On iny right is the
Honorable James Mann, Democrat, from South Carolina; on my left,
of course, you will recognize your own distinguished Representative
and very fine member of this committee, the Honorable Larry Winn;
and on his left another distinguished member, the Honorable Sam
Steiger, Republican, from the State of Arizona.

Weare all very happy and privileged to be here with you.

By the way, my name is ( laude Pepper, I am from Miami, Fla., and
Iam chairman of the committee.

On June 19, 1972, the U.S. Tlouse of Representatives Select Com-
mittee on Crime initiated an extensive series of hearings concerning
student drug abuse which has taken us to various cities and suburbs
across the Nation,

We have already condueted inquiries in New York, Miami. San
Francisco, and Chieago. These hearings are concerned with drugs
i our schools—a condition which has become so extensive and so
pervasive that it has assumed the proportions of a national tragedy,
if not a national scundal.

Our hearings are designed to determine the extent to which drugs
are being bought, sold, and abused by children in our schools. 5 nd
what the Federal Government can do to help the States and the I o1l
authorities to prevent such dru 7 abuse and to correct the abuses when
they are discovered to have ocearred.

(16%9)




Y

1690

More importantly, however, the committee ! as inquired into the
abject failure of our governmental institutions—especially our
schools—to attack the problem of increased narcotics abuse by school-
age children. It is shocking that most of our school systems have no
program to combat drug abuse, or to assist a child with a drug problem.

Regrettably, the policy of most school boards seems to be one of
turning away from the problem Ly refusing to acknowledge the extent
to which ', exists at the local school level. Ignoring this problem or
sweeping ¢ under the rug. as has been the case in too mmany instances,
is a trem: *.dous disservice to enr youth and our community.

As the President proclaimed last year, our Nation is presently in-
volved in a national drug cpidemic—a national emergency. The
number of drug addicts has been steadily and alarmingly increasing—
from 315,000 1n 1969 to 539,000 in 1971, 'The overwhelming portion
gf thalt increase has been among our Nation's age group which we call

vouth.”

Recently a national commission found that 6 percent of our Nation’s
high school pupils have used heroin. That means that 114 million of
our school bovs and girls are already gravely endangered by that
deadly menace.

The national drug epidemic has been especially devastating to our |
major cities and metropolitan arcas. In New York we found that drug
abuse and the crime integrally connected with it was corroding and
destroying to a large cxtent the very fabric of the school system. Ac-
cording to many responsible officials, the schools had become sanctu-
aries and havens for drue sales due to the laxity and ineffectiveness
of the school officials. Althongh the condition in Chicago, Miami, and
the San Francisco Bay area is not nearly as bad as in Ne-. York, as
our hearings have disclosed, the drug abuse situation in those cities
is, however, grave.

Unless those cities act immediately. the devastating results which
occurred in New York will e repeated there.

We just last week had hearings in San Francisco. T distinctly
remember one young high school hoy testifying that he never went
to school except when he ran out of drugs, because he knew he could
get all of the drugs he wanted at the school to which he went.

The Kansas City metropolitan area has not been spared by this
national epidemic. In the last 2 vears the death of mnore than seven
Kansas City teenagers has been caused by drugs.

Arrest statistics indicate a rapid growth in the use of drugs in
Kansas City. Tn the last 3 years narcotics arrests have skyroclketed
moro than 425 percent.

Over 72 percent of those arrested are between the ages of 16 and

24 vears.
By the way, let me interrupt my statement to announce that enter-
ing the conrtroom is a very distinguished Member of the Housc of
Representatives, one of onr csteemed colleagues from the adjoining
State of Missonri, the Honorable William Randall. We are very
}mppy to have Mr. Randall with us. We will call on him a little bit
ater.

Moreover, a recent survey conductrc. by Columbia University
demonstrated the extent of the school-age drug problem in the region
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of the country that includes this area's sc. »ols. That survey shows
that 34 percent of high school students have used marihuana; 18 per-
cent have used barbiturates; 16 percent have used amphetamines; 14
percent have used Methedrine, speed; 8 percent have tried cocaine;
and 5 percent Liad tried heroin.

This survey, demonstrating as it does widespread experiinentation
with drugs among our youth, is inost alarming. Although these statis-
tics give some dimension to the problem, most informed Fcople think
these statistics underestimate the true scope of the problem.

A poll conducted this week by the Governor's Narcotics Council
showed that 75 percent of the officials participating in the drug pro-
gram thought that drug use in schools was :n-erestimated. X

In preparation for these hearings the comm:ttze’s investigative staff
has interviewed teachers, principals, students, police and court officials,
health and medical authorities, and many others. On the basis of these
preliminary evaluations, it can be concluded that drug abuse in Kansas
City area schools is extremely serious, widespread, and growing worse.

-\ number of young drug users have advised us that al types of drugs
are readily available in practically every high school in this area.

The students who take these drugs comne from every major soclo-
economie, religious and ethnic group in the country. The drugs used ! v
tiese students are vegularly bought and sold right on the scho-l
gcounds. The drug pusher in our schools is not the usual criminal but
1s most often one of txixe school students. )

On the basis of the evidence produced at our hearings thus far it
appears that concerted and deternined effort by the National, State
and local governments is desperately needed if this crisis is to be abated.
The Federal Government must take an active and prominent role in
the fight against drug abuse especially at our schools. We cannot let
these young children’s lives turr to crime and drug addiction. It is the
committee’s hope that these hearings will be the first step in an effort
which will result in the reclamation of these young drug users We hope
it is 1the beginning of a national commitinent to assure drug-free
schools.

In the course of our hearings we will be taking testimony from lead-
ing authorities concerned with the problems of drug abuse. We will
hear testimony from undercover police officers who purchased drugs in
this area,

A cross seetion of Kansas City school systems will be represented. We
will also czit a number of school-age yc angsters who have been in the
drug scene and can testify from firsthand experience about the crisis in
our schools.

The Select Committee on Crime is here as the result of Congressman
Larry Winn's resolution calling for this hearing, and because of his
long and deep interest in this problem. That timely' resolution called
tho problem in this area to the attention of the Congress and the Nation.
Congressman Winn called for this inquiry when he learned of spiraling
narcotics arvests of yvoung people and of the national survey by Colum-
bia University which showed extensive drug abuse in Mi-lwest schools.

Station IXMBA, channe! 41, we are happy to advise, wili carry these
hearings daily. live, so that students, parents, teachers, and others, may
learn first hand about the drug abuse problem in our schools. We wish

PR S
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publicly to express our gratitude to the media for that service they are
rendering to the public and to this committee.

We commend KMBA for performing this service to the geop]e of
Kansas City. Before this complex and giﬁicult roblem can be solved
the entire community mast recognize that drug : guse among our young
people is a reality, and we must de something about it.

n my right is the chief counsel of the cominittee. Joseph Phillips,
and on my left is the associate chief connsel. Michael Blommer.

Mr. Mann, would you care to malie any furthier comments?

Mr. Max~. No, thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Prprer. Mr. Winn?

Mr. Wixx, Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I think you kave pretty well covered the reason the committee is
here, and I want to extend my thanks to vou, as the chairman of
the committee, for bringing onr colleagues here and also to welcome
Bill Randall from the Missouri side, hecanse this is one of tlose prob-
lems that does not stop because we have a meeting of thie rivers and
because we have a street called the State Line.

I am sure all of the gentlenen here on the committee and everyone
in this room has some interest in our problemn, and I welcome the
committee to Kansas City, Kans., and to the Greater Kansas City arca.

We are going to feed you some Kansas City steak at noon today.

Chairman Peprer. Very good. We ave looking forward to it. T have
been saving up for it.

Mr. Steiger.

Mr. Stereer. No comments.

Chairman Perrer. We will call our first witness. We are very much
honored to have the Honorable Charles B. Wheeler, the distinguished
mayor of Kansas City, Mo.

STATEMENT OF HON. CHARLES B. WHEELER, MAYOR,
KANSAS CITY, MO.

Mayor WugeLer. Thank you, Mr. Chairnan.

Chairman Perrer. Mr. Mayor, we are happy to have you here. We
welcome any statement yon would like to malke,

Mayor Wugerier. First of all, I would like to welcome you to
Kausas City and hope your stay is a pleasant one. I appreciate very
much Congressman Winn getting this hearing for this area.

As a mayor, I hold the credentials, also, of a physician, so T believe
I put, more emphasis on the drug problem than most mayors. I am
very interested in the mayor of Jersey City, because he is also a physi-
cian and the problem of Leroin in his community is much greater
than ours is at this particular time. But, nevertheless, it is my firm
belief that drug usage is widespread in our high schools. '

Kansas City, Mo., which is my city. is the largest in this metro-
politan area and contains about 500,000 of the 1.3 million that the
metropolitan area holds. I can speak with authority about Kansas
City, Mo. I serve on the police board and I am aware of the good
activities of our narcotics officers.

I am in close contact with their school board, know all the members
very well, and I am aware of their financial problems The voters
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of my ity have turned down school levy increases six consccutive
times.

Nevertheless, a small number of teachers were sent out to California
this summer, under a grant, to learn something about drug therapy,
which 1 think is an indication that the school board is aware of the
problem and is trying to do something about it. But they are relatively
unfunded by the taxpayers at this time and that goes back to the well-
known fact that the property tax is no longer getting the job done as
far as owr school systems are concerned.

Most of our school buildings are obsolete and we need to look at that
problem, too, because the schools are sources of hopelessness in this
day and age. No question in my mind that children are looking to tleir
peers for ﬁ:adership rather than to their older generation. I think it is
extremely important for mayors and other oflicials to say, “Look, we
have a drug problem and we want to work with you in order to solve
that problem,” because some of our most effective programs are from
younger people who hare gone through the experience, suffered hell,
and have some real good advice to give younger people who are think-
ing of experimenting.

In my role as mayor I have also gotten deeply involved with Fed-
eral programs. The presiding judge of Jackson County and I named
seven of the 13 members of the law enforcement assistance group and
they have gotten into sor .. therapeutic programs. Unfortunately, this
year they decided to drvop both programs in my city. One is called
Remissance West and the other is called the Phoenix Center. The
fact they dropped these programs is a matter of great concern to ne.
I believe that they closed their doors on January 1. This community
i¢ literally without residentisl treatment facilities for young people.

We do have some excellent psychiatric facilities, but it is a proven
fact that the cost of inpatient treatment is exorbitant and simply can-
not bie used in routine cases.

S I would say that the Department of Justice should look at their
exp:nditure of funds us they float down through the State mechanism
and into the regional mechanism because, as is the case with most
thoughts on revenue sharing, people feel that the elected officials are
Erobably in a better position to deal with the problem locally on the

asis of that special situation.

Our problem is that of amphetainines, barbiturates, and veterinarian
tranquilizers which have crept into the market. We have a research
institute called Midwest Research that picks up these drugs on the
street, an. iyzes them, and turns out the information on what they
contain. And, of course, the information about what they contain is
most alarming and accounts for a lot of inorbidity in this area.

The drugs are obviously being manufactured in bootleg chemical
plants. They are very dangerous. I have known of children who were
very brilliant, taking the drugs and winding up with a great.intel-
lectual deficit. T am sure that w%)sat you all have seen in New York City
could happen in Kansas City 10 vears down the road.

Unless we approach this as & medical problem and practice good

reventive medicine, get programs to handle this drug problemn while
it is still in the amphctamine and barbiturate stage, we will have a
large number of heroin users in this community in a few years.

- B in o

i e b b s




1694

We have two methadone clinics here, handling abont a hundred
patients. and fiom that T would estimate there are about a thousand
users of hard drmgs in this commumity. Recently the Justice Depart-
ment came in with its TASC program. They said the - wanted to put
in a program to detect just how many people are hard-core heroin
users, and asked if we would cooperate. We said we would cooperate
with this statistical effort. but omr program involved the ampheta-
mines and barbiturates much more s0, and we asked them to consider
restructuring their program. But they refused to do so.

That is my overview. I{ there are any questions that I can answer,
I will be glad to do so.

Mr. Prriuies. Mr. Mayor. T have no questions, but. I would like to
compliment yon and your staff especially. who cooperated extensively
with the committee while we have been here, Thank you very much.

I think mavbe some of the other members may have some questions.

Chairman Peeper. Mr. Mann.

Mr. Maxx~. No questions.

Chairman Prrrer. Mr. Winn.

Mr. Win~. I don't have any questions. Mr. Mayor. bt T understand
there is some money, in approximately the amount of $1 billion.
coming into the Missouri side in the form of the SAODAP, which is
an_extensive program dealing with the courts and with the law
enforcement officers. This is still in the making and may or may not
be official, but I think it is pretty well on its way to the Missouri side.

When I'heard this the other day, T tried to point out that drues don't
stop at the State line just becanse we have the strect named “State
Line” and I have made application for an additional amount of
money, not. to take away from the Missouri funding, but for the Kan-
?::}I.S side, too. so we can have a cooperative effort for all Greater Kansas

1ty.

Mavor Wrrerer. T wonld like to elaborate on that a little bit by say-
ing after studying this problem long and hard, T am convinced that
the propertion of funds that should be spent on the law enforcement
approac 1 to this program and a community approach is about 50-50.
I'thiz . rou have got to rn the two concurrently down the street and
have them interrelate with each other, or you are not going to get
on top of the problem.

Mr. Wixx. T agree with vou, and I wrote a letter the other day to
Dr. Jaffe, who is in charge of the President’s Special Action Office for
Drug Abuse Prevention, and pointed this out to him and requested
funding for the Kansas side, too. I think it mav be on its way.

Mayor WaerLer. The idea you expressed, Mr. Chairman. that the
schools need to get deeply involved in this program. I concur with
entirelv. Unfortunately, the history in Kansas City is thet the age
of the child is'consistently. vounger. As these people who like to make
money on this drug traffic hit this more sophisticated group that have
learned how dangerous drugs are, they move on to the next lower
grade. T

Chairman Pepper. Mr. Ste.ger.

Mr. Stererr. Thank you, Mr. Chairma.

Mr. Mayor, this is not ritual congratulations. Too often we have
learned, and we, ourselves, are guilty of saying, “Well, drugs are a
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real Kroblem, but not in 1my comnmunity. because I am here and I,
watching out for this problem.” So the fact that yvou not ouly are
here, and the fact that you are not only aware but did something,
isa credit to the comnunity and yourself,

I want to share with you just an experiment that we are doing in
Arizona that may be of ome merit here.

You indicated your tutal awareness of the significance of the peer
pressure, the companion of the student who is involved in drugs, who
inflnences his friends to get into it. We are attemnpting in one Arizona
community rather radical surgery and we are excising the offenders
and isolating them in separate schools, in a separate school situation,
and depending on the frequency of their violations, we are not even
permitting them to go home.

As you might suspect, we have had a lot of success. We have dried
up the market; in etfect, made it tougher for the pusher to find cus-
tomers of kids; and while it 13 not totally socially acceptable and it
docs present some very severe problemis. it also is a very positive
solution.

There may be situations in your community that would lend thein-
sclves to that *ind of radical attention. I only mention it because I
don’t think there are many other commnunities which are trving it.

Mayor Wureerer. We have 17 school districts in Kansas City, Mo.,
g0 the problem of getting a unified drug program through 17 different
school systems is tremendous.

Mr. Srricer. That is all, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Peverer. Mr. Mayor, we wish to thank you very much for
coming here today. Obviously, this is a matter that has to Lave the
concern of all levels of government, from national down to the local,
and it has to have an aroused public opinion behind it, because if you
are going to get Federal, State, and local help mobilized, you have to
have a dynamic opinion of the people behind you, realizing the gravity
of the problemn and wanting something done about it. Yow presence
here manifests a local concern about the matter.

We thank you very much.

Mayor WueeLer. It is my pleasure to be here and I look forward to
the facts you uncover in the next 2 days.

Chairman Prerer. We invite you to. spend as much tiine with us as
you can. Thank you very much.

As I'said, we are very much pleased to have one of our distinguished
colleagues from neighboring Missouri. Like Mr. Winn, your other local
Representative, lie 1s one of the very influential Members of the House,
very much estecemed by all of his colleagues: the Honorable William

tandall. We appreciate his coming here.

We would ]iEc to have 'm make any statemnent he wonld like to
make.

Mr. Randall, we would like to invite you to sit with us and spend
as much time with us as you can while we are here today and tomorrow,

STATEMENT OF HON. WILLIAM J. RANDALL, A U.S. REPRESENTA-
TIVE FROM THE STATE OF MISSOURI

Mr. Ranparr. Thank you very much, Chairman Pepper.
Unfortunately, the Federal courts have added several new counties
toour district and we must be on our way sho 1ly.

T e
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I am delighted to be with you today. As we came out on the plane
together it seemed we almost had a quorum of the ITouse. Let me con-
gratulate yon on choosing mid-America as the site for this hearing.

I am glad to be here to repay a debt to our good friend, the gentleman
from Kansas. Mr. Winn. As chairman of the Subcommittee on Aging,
we held hearings on the Missouri side. He came over to join us at that
time. As subcommitteo chairman on the Subcommittee on Agricnltural
Exports. we held hearings in Kansas City, Mo. Once again he was over
with us. So we are hack to petition his kindness and to thank the
committee for coming out to the heart of America.

The remarks of the gentleman from Kansas were most appropriate
when he said a State line is only an imaginary line except on a map and
he was so correct when he said the drug problem is an area problem.
Ile neglected to point out, Mr. Chairman, and also the gentlemen from
South Carolina and Arizona, that Missour! was a civilized State long
before Kansas was a territory. We have always regarded Kansas as an
annexation to Missouri.

But we must adit the State has grown. As we came by this morn-
ing and saw the wrban renewal on what was at one time old Minnesota
Avenue. we were very much impressed.

Rampant crime is, of course, still a very important issue in this coun-
try and I am sure there is a substantial amount of drug addiction. most
unfortunat-ly among the young as well as the old. The hearings you
have held have been valuable. You have done an important work, a nec-
essary work, Should T be a Member of the 93d Congress, and there are

ny vacancies on the committee, I am goiny; to try to get the Speaker

to appoint me to this committee.

Your work has shown that those who are addicted must have money
in order to pay for drugs to satisfy the addiction. We have been blessed
in our rural counties on the other side of the line that there has been
very little evidence of acddiction in onr schools. However. your hearing
today will certainly pinpoint the potential dangers so that all of us on
our side of the State line can be on the lookout for drug abuse among
the vouth,

You are certainly on the right track as you set out to stop this addic-
tion among the young first.

I wish you well. I know your hearings will be productive.

Chairman Prerer. We are happy to have you and appreciate your
coming with us and hope you will stay with us as long as you can.

Mr. Rayparr. Thank yo'. very much. X

Chairman Peperr. It is always the custom of this committee when
we hold hearings anywhere in the country, to extend an invitation
to the Governor of the State and to all of the members of that State’s
delegation in the Congress, to the Senators and the Representatives.
We extended that invitation here to the distingnished Governor of the
State of Kansas, and we are very much pleased that his administra-
tive assistant, Mr. John Ivan. is here today to represent your able and
distinguished Governor, the Honorable Robert Docking.

We would like to have Mr. Ivan come forward, if he will, and make
whatever stateinent he would like to make.
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STATEMENT OF JOHN IVAN, ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT TO THE
GOVERNOR, ON BEHALF OF HON. ROBERT B. DOCKING, GOVERNOR,
STATE OF KANSAS

Mr. Ivan. Thank you very much.

Mr. Chaivman, distinguished members of the panel, I amn most
happy to be your guest this mornirg and to welcome you to Kansas
on behalf of Governor Docking. The Governor had previous engage-
ments in Wichita and several other Kansas cities and was unable to be
here in person.

Congressman Pepper, he wanted me to especially extend his per-
sonal greetings to you because of his feelings of longtime friendship
with you, and also our distinguished highway director, John Mont-
gomery, who used to be a political associate of yours in ¥lorida.

Chalrman Perper. Floi1da hated to lose him back to his native State
of Kansas. John Montgomery of Junction City, a great person and
great public servant, and I am glad always to have grectings from my
old friend John Montgomery.

Mr. Ivan. Iknow he would liked to have been here in person.

I do have authority to submit a statement, which I believe represents
the viewpoints of the Governor of Kansas.

I very much commend the goals and efforts of your committee. We
hope that this information will be helpful as you try to construct
a program to help alleviate the d:ug abuse problems in the future.

In effect, it does emphasize some of those things we are doing in Kan-
sas and in our local communities, and we hope to that extent that we
are not only pointing out the fact we recognize the dirrug abuse problem
which exists, but also that we are showing some positive prograins that
have been undertaken and that we can, by providing analyses of those
programs for your consideration, give your @nmittee ways of con-
structing and advising us in developing programs in this area.

Your advance staff has been provided with information from many
of our agencies of several of our existing drug programs. We appre-
ciated the courtesies of your advance staff, as they have come to tlis
area from Washington.

TL Third Annual Governor’s Drug Conference was held here ear-
lier in the week, in Kansas City, Kans., and at this conference more
than 400 local citizens were trained in the latest information on the
war on drug abuse in Kansas. More than #0 communities sent five-
mernber teams to this conference and they were assisted in developing
the local community’s plan of action in combating this problem.

I am sorry that your schedules didn’t allow you to be here a little
carlier this week because I think this particular conference would
have given an insight to things that wre occurring in Greater Kansas
City and in the State of Kausas.

We have been actively engaged in fighting drug abuse in Kansas
for more than 4 years. We are taking steps to head off the expansion
of drug abuse in Kansas to the extent possible. Our attorney general
has been extremely active in enforcing drug violations. The arrests
are up from 1,418 in 1970 to a figure of more than a 55-percent increase,
to a total of 2,643 in 19%..

Wide-ranging projects were begun to- educate the citizens of our
State about the facts and fantasies of drugs and drug abuse, Treat-
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ment centers and counseling centers for drug users were established.

At the same time we worked to improve the law enforcement agen-
c¢ies' ability to combat this criminal activity. By the end of 1971 the
Governor's Committee on Criminal Administration had provided
nearly $1 million for drug al.ase projects and the LEAA had provided
an additional $132,000 in drug abuse projects for Kansas.

This year we have provided another $471,600 for projects to con-
tinue to wage our war against drug abuse.

We would like to commend Congressman Winn for his efforts in
inclnding Kansas in the Greater Kansas City grant, as well.

To date, the Docking Administration’s Criminal Administration
Agency has awarded funds for more than 40 projects directly related
to drng abusc problems. Some of these projects include—1I will merely
summarize just a few of those—the Kansas Burean of Investigation
Narcotics Section, the Wichita Council on Drug Abuse, the Topeka-
Shawnee County drug abuse control program, the Wesley Methodist
drug program. the State department of education’s statewide educa-
tion program, which I will refer to a little later, which has referred
more than 500,000 students and citizens in our State, and a project en-
titled “the Bridge,” a community treatment program in Sedgwick
Connty, as well as the active program efforts of the Governor’s Ad-
visory Commission on Alcok: ‘ism; as well as the many law enforce-
ment. projects in the law enrorcement-narcotics area, as well as a
project from your friend .John Montgomerv’s hometown, which is one
of our most recent projects, called the Alternative, under. which 13
addicts are receiving treatment and rehabilitation measures.

Beneath each program provided to the citizens of Kansas lios a
challenge of financing that program. We have been sunccessful in
receiving a great deal of Federal Government assistance. We appreci-
ate this. More than 19 Federal departments and agencies are engaged
in non-law-enforcement aspects >f drug abuse prevention. We intend
to coordinate our efforts at the State level to take advantage of all
of the funding resources available to Kansas.

On Monday, at the third :.nnua! drug conference, Governor Docking
annonnced the establishm: at o¢ «# special Kansas Drug Abuse Com-
mission to seek the necessary funds for Kansas drug abuse anthority.
This commission will work closely with the Special Action Office for
Drug Abnse Prevention established by President Nixon under Fxecu-
tive order last year, and bv Coneress this year.

- Our Kansas commission will coordinate our efforts in obtaining
Jurther assistance to continune our drug abuse programs. Our Kansas
r.mmission will assist us in developing future strategy to wage war

+ drug abuse in Kansas. and I am sure the members of this commis-
. 1, a8 well as our officers and other agencies, will be most happy to
* yperate with your committee.

One of the most important funotions of the new Kansas Drug Abnse
Commission will be to expand and strengthen our drug education
projects in Kansns. We are convinced the future of the country is en-
dangered if we do not provide the necessary resources to take what-
ever action is necessary to reach our young people at-the elementary
and high school level, and inform them of the tragedies of drug abuse.
‘We must not scare them into submission by providing horror stories
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and half-truths, but we must instead provide them with the true facts
in a professional way:.

It is imperative that the educators in our school systems be properly
trained in drug abuse eductaion. We have placed great emphasis on the
State department of education and I wou‘d like to share with you the
key role they are playing in preventive education prograins.

The State department of education has developed a pyramiding
system of local education teams thronghout our State. The State
coordinator and local citizens received 1 i:cnih of specialized training
in Wisconsin. Upon their retwrn to Kansas, these coordinators trained
210 individuals from 14 connnunities, in a 1-week intensive training
seminar in Topeka. The 210 individuals returned to their local com-
munities and conducted a 2-day seminar for 3,000 new citizens.

‘Through this effort, 400,000 students had trained supervision from
their local area in drug abuse.

In 1971 the process was continued wtih 19 community teams from
second- and third-class communities. Each three-member team received
an intensive 2-week workshop. Each of these 19 community teams
returned and conducted inservice continuing training for 86 individ-
uals from their 2wn community. Each of these colamunities developed
their own seminars and the State conducted six regional, 2-day, follow-
up seminars to assist the local efforts.

Those 19 communities represented 70,000 students in grades kinder-
garten through the 12th grade.

This year, at the State level, we had 33 teams from the smaller com-
munities below the second-class cities, which included every parochial
district. They attended a 2-week intensive seminar and college credits
were available. These teams returned to develop a task force of 12
additional members in their hometowns.

These communities have an enrollment of more than 38,000 students
in kindergarten through grade 12. The State will provide a 1-day
seminar in each of these towns. Plans are underway for 30 additional
communities to receive 1-week intensive community tcaining at the
State level. It is an effort to reach students with facts which are pre-
sented by those who themselves have undergone extensive training.
We are continuing this effort of preventive education.

I am extremely pleased that you have come to Kansas. We are
proud of the efforts that we have made, but we are keenly aware of
the necessit y to continue our efforts to assure that all available resources
are apﬁlied to the drug abuse program.

'We hope that Congress will continue to favor the State of Kansas
and other States with the kind of financial support that will be neces-
sary to make these educational programs as well as the enforcement
programs ongoing ones, improved ones, which will reach our citizens
and help us tackle this problem which most regional people believe
will be with us, unfortunately, for too long a time.

It is my ‘k,ﬁ"ileﬁe to appear before this panel of distinguished Con-
gressmen. We wish you well in your hearings and hope you enjoy your
stay in Kansas and the Greater Kansas area.

hairman Peeper. Thank you very much.

Any questions?

Mr. Ivan, we thank you very much for coming. Please express our
thanks to the Governor for permitting you to come here and make your
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excellent statement, and give my personal greetings to the Governor
and to John Montgomery.

Mr. IvaN. Thank you very much.

(Mr. Ivan’s prepared statement follows:)

PREPARED STATEMENT OF JCuN IVAN, ADMINISTRATIVE ASSISTANT TO YIoN. ROBERT
DOCKING, GOVERNOR, S1ATE OF KANSAS

I rvelcome the opportunity to appear before your subcommittee. I welcome your
visit to the state of Kansas.

Your advance staff has been provided with information fiom many of our
agencies and several ¢f our existing drug programs.

It is unfortunate that your schedule did not permit your attendance at the
Third Annual Governor's Drug Education Conference which was conducted
earlier this week in Kansas City, Kansas. At this conference more than 400 local
citizens were trained in the latest information on our war against drug abuse in
Kansas. More than $50 communities sent five-member teams to this conference.
They were assisted in doveloping the local community’s plan of action in com-
bating this problem. .

We have been actively engaged in fightiug drug abuse in Kansas for more than
four years. We are taking steps to head off the expansion of drug abuse in
Kansas. Our Attorney General has heen extremely a~tive in enforcing drug vio-
lations and from a total of 1,418 arrests in 1970 has increased this figure more
than 55 per cent to a total of 2,543 in 1971.

Wide ranging projects were begun to educate the citizens of our state about
the facts and fantasies of drugs and drug abuse; treatment centers and counsel-
ing centers for drug users were established. while at the same time we worked
to improve the law enforcement agencies’ ability to combat this criminal activity.,

By the end of 1971, the Governor's Committee on Criminal Administration has
provided nearly $1 million for drug abuse projects; and the LEAA had provided
an additional $132.000 in drug abuse projects for Kansas.

This year we have provided another $471,600 for projects to continue to wage
our war against drug abuse.

To date, the Docking admiuistration’s criminal administration agency has
awarded funds for more than 40 projects directly related to drug abuse problems.
Some of these projects include :

1. The Kansas Bureau of Investigation Narcotics Section, established in 1970,
has been the major drug abuse law enforcement unit in the state.

2. The Wichita Council on Drug Abuse is an active prevention and education
program in Wichita.

8. The Topeka-Shawnee County Drug Abuse Control Program, operated by the
Mental Health Department in Topeka, is active in the areas of education and
treatment.

4. The Wesley Medical Center Methadone Maintenance Program is a success-
ful treatment and rehabilitation program. This project has assisted more than
140 heroin addicts. There are currently 40 addicts in the program.

5. Our State Department of Education has reached more than 500,000 students
and citizens in the department’s statewide eduecation program.

6. The Sedgwick County project entitled, “The Bridge,” is a community treat-
ment and counseling program. 4

8. The Governor’s Advisory Commission on Alcoholism initially was estab-
lished with the aid of a grant to treat. control and prevent alcoholism.

9, Another project in the law enforcement area is a special narcotics unit in
the Johnson County Sheriff's Office.

10. One of our most recent projects is a treatment and cor ~eling project in
Junction City ealled, “The Alternative”. The program has .3 addicts under
treatnient.

But beneath each program we provide our state’s citizens, lies the challenge of
financing that program. We have been successful in receiving a great deal of
federal government assistance. More than 19 federal departments and agencies
are engaged in non-law enforcement aspects of drug abuse prevention. We intend
to coordinut? our efforts at the state level to take advantage of all the funding
resources available to Kansas City.

Os. Monday, at the Third Annual Drug Conference, Governor Docking an-
nounced the estahlishment of a special Kansas Drug Abuse Commission to seek
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the necessary funds for a Kansas Drug Abuse Authority. This commission will
work closely with the Specinl Action Office fn1 Orug Abuse Prevention estab-
lished by President Nixon under executive orde - last year and by Congress this
vear.

Our Kansas connnission will coordinate our efforts in obtaining further assist-
ance to continue our drug abuse programs.

Our Kancas commission will assist us in deveioping future strategy to wage
war on drug abuse in Kansas.

One of the most important functions of the new Kansas Drug Abuse Conimis-
sion will be to expand and strengthen our drug education projeets in the state.
We are convinced the future of the country is endangered if we do not provide
the necessary resources to take whatever action is necessary to reach our young
people at the elemnentary and high school level and inform them of the tragedies
of drug abuse. We must not scare them into submission by providing horror
stories and half truths but we must instead, provide them with the trie facts
in a professional way.

It is imperative that the educators in our school system be properly trained
in drug abuse education. We have placed great emphasis on the State Depart-
nment of Education and I would like to share with you the key role they are
playing in preventive education.

The State Department of Education has developed a pyramiding svstem of
local education teams throughout our state. The state coordinators und local
citizens received one month of specialized training in Wisconsin. Upon their
retnrn to Kansas, these coordinators trained 210 individuals from 14 communi-
ties in & one week intensive training seminar.

The 210 individuals returned to their local communities and conducted a two
day seminar for 3,000 new citizens. Through this effort, 400,000 students had
trained supervision from their local area in drug abuse.

Tn 1971, the process was continued with 19 community teams from second and
third class communities. Each three member team received an intensive two
week workshop. Each of these 19 community teams returned and conducted in-
service, continuing training for 36 individuals from their own community. Each
of these communities developed their own seminars and the state conducted
six regional two day follow-up seminars to assist the local efforts. Those 19 com-
munities represented 70,000 students in grades kindergarten through 12th grade.

This year at the state level we had 83 t#ams from the smaller communities
below the second class cities which included every parochial district. They at-
tended a two week intensive seminar and college credit was available, These
teams returned to develop a task force of 12 additional members in their home
town. These communities have an enrollment of more than 88,000 students in
grades kindergarten through grade 12, The state will provide a one day follow-up
senmiinar in each of these towns. Plans are underway for 30 additional communi-
ties to receive one week intensive training at the state level.

It is an effort to reach students with facts; which are presented by those who
themselves have undergone extensive training. We are continuing this effort
of preventive education.

I ain extremely pleased that you have come to Kansas. We are proud of the
efforts we have made but keenly aware of the necessity to continue our eff -ts
to assure that all available resources are applied to the drug abuse program.

BODY OF PROPOSAL~—STATUS AND ASSESSMENT OF THE 1970~71 PROJECT

A seven member state team participated in the National Leadership Training
Institute at the University of Wisconsin, Upon return to Kansas, the team par-
ticipated in the Governor's Conference on Drug Abuse. Three hundred com-
munity leaders and young people from across the state were in attendance at
the three-day cunference. : -

The state team conducted a four-day state wide leadership workshop for 14
regional teams. Each reglonal team consisted of 15 members which inchuded a
cross sectior, of stndents, community people, and seaool personnel.

Fiach regional team returned to their area and conducted a two-day conference
for local school-community teams. Every community, junior college, four year
college, and other groups were asked to send representatives to the eonference.
Approximately 3,000 indiviguals participated in the conference, The groups were
conmposed of 14 students, 14 adult 1ay people, and 14 school personnel.

§2-401—72—Pt. 5 2
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s The state leadership team members worked with each regional team prior to
and during each conference.

The locu! teains were charged with the responsibility of conducting an aware-
ness conference in their own distriet and community and to form a committee
to evaluate local school curriculum and to suggest ways to improve the
curriculum,

The state evaluation conference is being held May 7 and 8 to determine the
effectiveness of the project and to make suggestions for the improvement of
future conferences. Also, the list of resource people across our state will be up-
duted and made available to local eommunities.

The State Education Project joined forces with the Governor’s Committee,
thereby pooling money and resources to make a more effective program and
coverage of the state. The State Pharmacists Association cooperated with the
project by devoting their winter seminars to the subject and participated in the
State regional and local conferences. In many cases, they promoted local cou-
ference: in cooperation with the State Project.

The following are the Specific Objectives of the 1970-71 Project -

1. To stimnlate school community action groups in a cooperative effort.

) 2. To provide reliable information concerning drug use and abuse. :

3. To assist individnals in developing insights, skills, and techniques which

are effective in dealing with attitudes. values, and problems of youth.
4. To initiate school community programs.
i. To supplement and/or compliment existing school community programs.
It is mny opinion that each of the above specific objectives was accomplished.

We are at the present time conducting a state wide survey to obtain information

concerning jocal involvement. Early returns indicate that almost every com-

manity is involved in meeting the objectives of the project.

K

OBJECTIVES 1971—72

the state.

2. To provide in-depth in-service training programs for each pilot center. ,
3. To determine kinds of questions and concerns students, teachers, and com- s ‘

1. To establish pilot school-community centers representing a cross sectinn of . ‘

munity persons have.

4. To determine factual knowledge within each group; students, teachers,
and community.

5. To deterinine change in attitudes within each group ; students, teachers, and
community.

6. To develop an interdiscipline Curriculum Guide each center.

PROGRAM TO ACHIEVE STATED OBJECTIVES

1. To establish 19 pilot school-community centers.

2. To select a leadership team from cach center to be sent to a two-week Drug
Abuse Education Workshop at the University of Kansas, Lawrence, Kansas. The
leadership team will be composed of three members: a student, school personnel,
and a community representative.

3. To select a task force within each pilot-school community center to work with
the three member-leadership team in developing programs within the school and
cominunity. The task force will be composed of 12 students, 12 school personnel,
and 12 community persons.

4. To provide in-depth in-service programs for the task force during the school
year.

5. To pre-test post-test for factual as well as an assessment of attitudes, with
instruments being developed.

G.t To provide instructional materials with printed and audiovisual to each
center.

7. To keep records on kinds of questions and concerns of students, K-12, teach-
ers, and community persons express.

8. To develop within each school a K-12 interdiscipline program to prevent
undue duplication.

9. To utilize local, state, and national regources in developing programs such
as: State Department of Health, Mental Health Assoclation, Governor's Com-
mittee on Criminal Administration, and universities and colleges.

ki pollian § At St AR i £ MR 0

e Sbsnarn o n

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




Q

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

1703

10. To utilize a variety of techniques with school and community groups such as
interaction groups, role playing, youth and aduit rap sessions and peer group
rap sessions.

11. To provide opportunity for interested groups throughout the state to
visit nngoing school community programs in action.

EVALUATION

1. Pre-test post-test for factual knowledge and an attitudinal assessment.

2. Questionnaire to a sampling of students, teachers, and community persons
to obtain their views as to the effectiveness of the program.

3. To compare number of arrests the past two years in each community to the
1971-72 school year.

4. To evaluate each method and technique used with various groups.

USE OF FINDINGS

The program describied in this proposal would make the following contributions
to be used in upgrading programs :

1, To compile a list of questions and concerns students, teachers, and comimnu-
nity persons have at each level.

2. To determine the effectiveness of school-eommunity programs.

3. Data and information concerning the pilot school-community centers will he
collected and disseminated to schools and communities 0 as to share the infor
mation for future efforts.

Summary of participation in State and Regional Workshops. First year (1970)..

260 Publie School Distriets.

5 Parochial School Districts.

20 Two year and junior colleges.

22 Four year colleges and universities.
7 Voeational Tech. Schools.

1 Kansas Vocational Tech. School.

1 Girls Industrial School.

1 Boys Industrial School.

1 St. Franeis Boys Home.

3 State Hospitals.
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Chairman Prrrer. We also have an excellent statement from one
of the distingnished U.S. Senators from Kansas, Senator James B.
Pearson. I will ask that the statement of Senator Pearson be in-
corporated in full in the record.

(The following statement was received for the record:)

PREPARED STATEMENT BY HoN. JAMES B. PEARSON, A U.S. SENATOR FRoM TIE
STATE OF KANSAS

Mr., Chairman, I want to commend you and the Select Committee on Crime
for holding these hearings in Kansas City on this critical problem. You have
enabled those who are closest to the tragedy of drug abuse, those who must deal
with it in the schools on a daily basis, to provide the Congress with the benefit of
their views on this subject. These hearings are timely and important. They are
a service to our community and our nation.

If there is an evil greater than the destruction of the minds and bodies of our
children by drug abuse, none comes to mind. For these children and their fami-
lies, I have the greatest sympatlLy. For these who distribute narcotics to our
school children, I have the deepest contempt. Unfortunately, neither sympathy
nor contempt can stop the flow of narcotics and other mind altering substances to
our nation and its children.

Despite the severity and complexity of the drug problem in our schools, 1 re-
main convinced that it can be overcome with a balanced, systematic effort in this
country and abroad. Other nations have been successful in significantly reducing
the incidence of drug abuse in their schools, homes and cities. Japan, for exam-
ple, with a comprehensive effort including education, rehabilitation, and tough-
ened drug laws has successfully controlled two separate outbreaks of drug abuse
since the end of World War II. Our nation can and must do the same.

As a_member of the Senate Committee on Foreign Relations, I have been
especially concerned with two aspects of the drug problem : identifying and con-
trolling the source of the narcotics which flow into our schools and cooperation
among governments to strike at the international drug traffickers who deliver
nareoties to this country.

As each of you is aware, a great deal of attention has been focused on the fn-
ternational aspects of the drug problem. It has been the subject of conferences
among Presidents, Prime Ministers, and international organizations. I have no
doubt that cooperation among nations can contribute to a solution of the world-
wide drug problem. We have made great diplomatic, law enforcement and tech-
nological advances in efforts to deter the international drug trafiic.
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The Senate Foreign Relations Committee has considered legislation to termi-
nate foreign assistance to nations not cooperating with our drug control efforts,
it recommended a measure to create positive incentives for foreign opinm growers
to shift to other crops and it has approved international drug agreements.

I was most encouraged to hear President Nixon's September 18 statement to
the International Narcotics Control Conference at the State Department in which
he said, “I consider keeping dangerous drugs out of the United States just as
important as kecping armed enemy forces from landing in the United States.”
The President then warned that, “Any government whose leaders participate in
or protect the activities ¢f those who contribute to our drug problem should know
that the President of the United States is required by statute to suspend all
Anierican economic and miliary assistance to such a regime and I shall not hesi-
tate to comply with that law where there are any violations.”

T want to take this opportunity to urge the President to act on that statement
with dispatch, to treat the international narcotics traffic as a top-briority issue of
foreign policy and utilize every mesus at his disposal, including the withholding
of aid, to combat the international drug traffic.

As vital as our diplomatic and other international activities are, I must make
@ hasic point: the source of the problem is not in the poppy fields of Asia or
the Middle East: rather. it is the demand for narcotics and hallucinogenic sub-
stinees in our own nation. in our d&vn schools.

In the words of a recent Ioreign Relations Committee report: “It would be
the worst kind of tragedy to fall prey to the illusion that we can somehow, by
an energetic application of the tools of diplomacy and international crime-
fizhting, defeat the problem of heroin. For our efforts will almost inevitably, by
the very nature of things, impinge only to a degree upon the systems of illicit
trafiic which operates in stealth. . . . Every classified document available to this
committee—and common sense as well—indicates that, for as long as a brofitable
economic ¢ »mand emanates from this country, traffickers will be able to supply it.”

We find. then, that the primary burden of combatting the drug problem in our -

schools falls on the parents. school administrators, educators, law enforcement
agencies, dru~ treatment centers and the children themselves, At home and
abroad, the federal government can aid us in this fight, but the point I want to
make today is that the struggle will be won or lost right here in the homes and
sehonls of Kansas City and thousands of places like it across our nation.

Chairman Peeeer. I wish to thank publicly Judge Brown of the
U.S. District Court, at the invitation of Mr. Winn, for having made
available to our committee for the purpose of this hearing, this very
attractive and very commodious courtroom.

Mr. Counsel, will yon call the next witness?

Mr., PuiLuips. Yes, Mr. Chairman. .

The first group of witnesses is a panel of youths and young adults
from the Kansas City area. The names are Kelly, Greg, Martin, Roz,
and Marcia.

Would you youngsters come forward and take these seats.

Chairman Prrrer. We are <ery glad to have you fine young people
with us today.

We appreciate yonr coming.

Mr. Counsel, go right ahead.

STATEMENTS OF KELLY, R0Z, MARCIA, GREG, AND MARTIN,
STUDENTS, DRUG INTERVENTION GROUP, OLATHE, KANS.

Mr. Puruies. Perhaps we might start with you, Xelly. Tell us how
old you are.

KerLy. I am 21 right now.

Mr. Puiiies. Have you lived in Kansas all of your life?

Kerry. No, I haven't lived here all of my life. T went to school here
from the fifth grade until the ninth grade and came back for my senior
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vear cf high school. I am presently attending Johnson County Com-
munity College.

My, Pirars, What high school did you attend in Kansas?

Werey, Shawnee Mission South.

Mr. Pmrries. That is a large high school : is that corvect ?

Kriny. Yes. At the time I was there, I think it had about 3,000
students. ,

Mr. Paiiraps. Tell us, if you can, in the best way yvou know, what
the drug situation was when vou attended that school.

Krrry. At the time T was there the drugs were first starting to come
into the school, at least that is the way it appeared to me, from my
viewpoint. I became aware of it through friends that I had when I
lived in Kansas originally and that I got together with when I moved
back to Kansas, They had started using drugs during the 2 years I was
gone. .\t first there was a relatively small number. And as time went
on they started me using drugs and then about a year I was in high
school, T saw it increase from maybe a dozen or two people I knew to
probably several hundred people.

Mr. Prars, In a very short period of time the amount of drugs
that ve-e available in that school increased rapidly; is that correct ?

Krury, Yes, sir.

Mr, Pracries. Counld you tell us what drugs were available in the
school

Keipy. At that time, the main drugs were marihuana, ampheta-
mines, and LSD.

Mr. Pmwries. Where were they bought and sold?

Krrry. Either in school or on the way to school, after schiool ; mainly
revolving around the school.

Mr. PmiLivs. You say that some friends of yours actually turned
youon, I think is the word you use.

Kerry. Yes.

Mr. Pirirs. They got you involved in drugs. How do they do that
and why did you get involved ?

Kerny. T had just moved back to the Kansas City area the day be-
fore school started and 1 got together with a group of my old friends.
s it turned out, it just happened the four people I got together with
had all been using drugs and they offered me some marihuana. Up to
that time I had no idea, knew nothing about drugs whatsoever, never
run into it. And simply because they asked me to do it, I sat down and
sinoked with them.

Mr. Pmurrs. Did you get involved more seriously with drugs
therea fter?

Krrry. Yes. I went through a rapid succession of drugs, going from
marihuana at that time to using speed, and o using LSD, and then
later on to using just a wide range of drugs.

Mr. Priiries. Tell us how that affected your school, how it affected
you.

" Keruy. During that year of high school was the best year of high
school I had. T kept a “B” average in school. T was taking a full load
in school. Things really went quite well for me that year at school.

Mr. Pumuies. Did your family know about the drugs youn were
involved with?
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KerLy. No. I was doing drugs fairly regularly for about a year and
a half before my parents became aware anything was really happen-
ing.

Mr. Parerres. How did you conceal it from them. or did you? They
were just unaware o) it?

Kevry. There really wasn't too much need to conceal it beeause they
never suspected it. There was no reason they should think it was zoing
on. If they caught me in some soit of strange situation due to my drug
usage, I could usually pass it off asa fact I was very tired or that I had
been drinking or, you know, that I was just emotionally upset, or some-
thing like that.

Mr. Puiries. The number of drugs that vou mentioned. the ones
that you took, did you buy those at school ?

Kerry. Yes. Almost all of my connections foe getting drugs were
made through school.

Mr, PaiLeirs. What type of voungsters are selling drugs in school ?
How would yon deseribe them ¢

Keriy. Well, T will give vou the description of the four people
wlio were responsible for my starting to use drugs. Two of them were
long-haired musicians, which I think is probably society’s vieiw of the
middle-class American who uses dirugs. One of them has just recently
gotten his master’s degree in political science from K.JU.. and has
received his commission in the U.S. Army.

Another one is working as a laboret, doing common jobs here in
Kansas City. .

Mr. Paivvies. So there were a variety of people who were selling
drugs in your school, from the long haired to the short haired.

Kervy. Yes. If you were to see the group that got together, there was
no way you could possibly see any connection between the group and
the five of us.

Mr. Prmrirs. Counld vou tell us what the teacher reaction was to
your using drugs, if any?

Kerry. For the most part, the teachers didn't really know anything
was going on. There was a lot of drug usage in the school at that time.
It was hard to tell whether the teachers were just really ignorant of
what was going on, or whether they chose not to do anything ahout it,
were inclined to turn their backs on it.

There were people coming into school so heavily intoxicated by
drngs that. they couldn't operate at all. People were doing massive
amounts of drugs in the parking lots before school and coming in, just
sort of siiting in class, hopefully not falling out of their chairs. Hope-
fully being able to talk if sumeone ealled on them.

Mr. Pamrirs. In other words, they would go into school stoned and
the teachers would ignore it, or just do nothing about it ?

KEeLLy. Yes.

Mr. Pururips. When you are heavily into speed, you even have
trouble speaking ; is that correct ¢

KeLpLy. Yes. I can think of instances in school where I was in the sit-
uation of having to talk to a teacher, particularly like in a drama class,
where T had to perform ir the class. There was no way I could do any-
thing in the class. All T was capable of doing was just sort of staring
off into space at that point.
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) i\nd the teacher commented on my condition and then just passed
1t by.

~ Mr. Purriaes. What did the teacher say, essentially, when comment-
ing on your condition?

Kevwy. Asked me. walked up and asked me what was going on that
I was acting so strange. I don’t remember what my reply was. I just
made something uj  nd the teacher forgot about it.

Mr. Purenos. T wall get back to yon later, Kelly. Thanl you.

Mr. Prvries. Roz, perhaps you could tell me how old you are?

Roz. 17.

Mr. Prmivries. And you are presently attending ¢ ~hcol ?

Roz. Yes.

Mr. Prries. What school are you attending ?

R0z. Shawnee Mission West,

Mr. Prrnurs. Could you tell us what the conditions are in relation
to drug availability at that school now ?

Roz. Well. it is readily available. Pretty much like you say, at least
half of the school uses. You can get it anywhere in the halls, before or
after school.

On the streets. in front of the school or after school.

Mr. Prrvars. What drugs are available at Shawnee Mission West?

Roz. Grass, hash, speed, downers, cocaine. and sometimes sinack.

Mr. Puirrirs. You say cocaine and sometimes smack? Smack is the
street name for heroin; is that correct ?

Roz. Right.

Mr. Prries. And occasionally large shipments, or at least large
amounts, of those things arrive on campus; do they not ?

Roz. Yes.

Mr. PuirLrips. Recently a large amount of cocaine, I think, came to
vour school. Could you tell the cominittee how that arrived and what
happened to it ?

Roz. Well, when it does come into town, it is just generally spread
all over Kansas City, and sometimes it gets into the suburbs and it
will get into the schools like in the large parties, and at the beginning
of the school, you can possibly buy it in the middle of the day.

Mr. Puiruies. In other words, it would be a large amount of drugs
really bought up very rapidly right in the school, either in the morn-
ing or part of one day; is that correct ?

Roz. Yes.

Mr. Prninnies. That would be true of cocaine, speed, or any of the
drugs that you have mentioned ?

Roz. Yes. :

Mr. Pmirnips. You said, I think, more than 50 percent of the young-
sters in that school are into drugs; is that correct ¢

Roz. I can’t really speak for the whole school, but from what I have
observed, I believe it to be about 50 percent.

Mr. Pinriies. How many youngsters in that school would you say
are dealing with drugs?

Roz. About 25 percent out of the 50 percent.

Mr. Pumnrirs. l}n other words, half of the users are also sellers; is
that correct ?

Roz. Not all. Well, close to half of the users get into selling becanse
they can make either a profit off of it or give it to their friends.
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Mr. Pum.ies. Did you get involved with drugs, yourself?

Roz. Yes.

Mr. Puiceies. Could you tell us where you bought and sold ?

Rez. I mainly got into i, when I was in juniorﬁligh school, down in
the junior highschool in Shawnee Mission District, also. There weren't
that many people then who were using drugs that I knew in the school,
not very many. It didn’t happen very muchﬁ)ut it did, they pretty much
got together. Not too many people were awareof it.

Mr. Pariies. In other words, when you started junior high school
there weren’t that many voungsters invelved and theie weren't too
many people aware of it ?

Roz. Right.

Mr. Paiuies. .And when you got to high school, was there a dif-
ferent scene? .

Roz. Totally different, because then people were getting into it more
and more. It was being publicized more and more. They kind of got
into groups and just kind of expanded.

Mr. Puries. Has it been expanding all of the time you have been
in high school ¢

Roz. Yes. )

Mr. Win~. Where did you go to junior high?

Roz. I went to-two junior highs. Lincoln Junior High School and
Indian Creek Junior High School.

Mr. Piies. Of the youngsters you see using drugs, are they the
ones failing in school, the ones succeeding in schools, or the ones who
are with sports, athletics? Just describe the group of people you see in
school using drugs.

Roz. Weﬁ, it is pretty hard to generalize. Like I say, it has expanded
to people that were not—some people that were not doing so well in
school were doing it, and people who were doing extremely well in
school were doing it, and I found that this kind of surprised me, there
were some people who were athletically inclined who yon wouldn't
think would be getting into it, but it was really hard to just categorize
all of these people.

Mr. Puicuies. In other words, it is a pretty broad variety of young-
sters who are into it. Could you tell us what druﬁs were available In
ygt@u‘ school and what the prices might be for the drugs you are aware
of ?

Roz. Well, you could buy it in large quantities and you could buy
grass in large quantities, buy hash in large quantities. You could buy
grass by lids, which is one ounce, $15. You could buy quarter ounces
of hash. You could buy grounds of hash. Grounds were good for $7
or $8. And quarter ounces may range from $25, $3.. or $30. You can
buys lots of speed, like $50 lots, $100 lots, in that range. I don't
really have any idea how much that was going for.

Mr. PriLirs. You say speed, meaning amphetamines?

Roz. Right.

Mr. PriLuies. Were they popular among any specific group of young-
sters at the school ?

Roz. Well, they were popular to a lot of different types of people.
Nevertheless, it was very popular.

Mr. Punes. How about boys and girls; are they equally into it
o1 motre boys or less by sex ?

T
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Roz. 1 can’t really say.

Mr. P{m,ups. Would yon say it is about equal, both boys and girls?

Roz. Yes.

Mr. Puveaes. Roz. I am going to comne back to you. In the mean-
time I am goingtogot reia. )

Mr. Punies, You ¢ late arrival today. Could you tell us how
old you are. Marcia?

Marcra, Iam 18 years old. )

Mr. Puniires. Have vou lived here in Kansas all of your life?

Marcta. I lived here in Kansas City, Kans., for approximately all
of m_\l' life, except for the last year or so I lived in Missouri, besides
traveling.

Mr. Prnpirs. Could you cell us what schools you have gone to here
iu the Kansas City area?

Marcta. I have gone to Shawnece Mission North and gone to the
Kausas City Art Institute, and also the Johnson County Community
College.

Mr. Purevtes, Tell us how you saw the drug scene at Shawnee
Mission North.

Marcra. Well, it was readily available as far as I am concerned.
If you conldn’t get it. in schoul, you could make a time to meet some-
one to get it out of school, almost any type of drug you wanted.

Mr. UuiLiies, What percentage of the youngsters were involved ;
what percentage of the school body would be into drugs?

Marcra. I believe when T was in sei-ool that 50 percent were nsing
somne sort of diugs, or more, by now.

Mr. PriiLirs. It scems to be getting w.: - ?

Marcia. It seemsto be growing, the use of drugs.

Mr. Pariirs. Could you tell us what partienlar drmgs were avail-
able in your school?

Marers. Well, as in most schools, grass and hash, and also speed
and barbiturates, and lately a lot of cocaine has been coming in in
increasing amounts. People are using it there. Also. a very few people,
but there are some that do use smack and things of that nature.

Mr. PurLirs. Isthis just everywhere?

Marcra. You could probablv get it all over the place in schools.

Myr. Priirs. Do sales readilv go on, deals go right on in the hall-
ways, eafeterias, and places like that?

Marcia. Yes.

Mr. Pumtnies. That isevery day? .

Marcrs. Oh, I don’t know about every day. But probably you can
speak to somneone about making connections and get it the next day or
so. whenever something comes in. Make plans for arrivals.

Mr, Puriuies. Did you find any students in your school actually
shooting drugs?

Marcia. There were o few, not very many. Maybe 5 percent or less.

Mr. Puirrips. Most of them were dropping drugs?

MAaRrcia. Or snorting cocaine.

Mr. PriLuies. Or mT:ing ills?

Marcra. Mostly they dl(&’t get into shooting until after they were

out of high school, most of them.
Mr. Winy. Marcia, since you have been over at the art institute, do
you think that there is a great connection between the pushers and the
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sellers or is there any difference between the Eushers and the sellers on

the Missouri side that has had the recent publicity. compared to what

is available on the Kansas side? )

4 Marcia. I don’t know about connecting it with the art institute
irectly.

Mr. %me. I am sorry, I didn't mean to do that.

Marcra. But I feel from living in Kansas City, most of it does come
from the Missouri side. .\ lot of the harder drugs from St. Louis to
Kansas City, Mo., and then they filter through into the suburbs and
sometimes there are direct things that do go (ﬁrectly into the suburbs.

Mr. Wixw. Of the harder drugs that are alleged to go through Mis-
souri from St. Louis, do you believe those are the same ones that go to
KU ? Have you heard of any connection ?

Magrcra. 1 think, as far as I know—1I don’t feel that I can talk too
much about KU, because I haven’t been there—but some things have
been coming from Denver, as faras I am concerned.

Mr. WinN. Denver?

Marcia. Yes.

Mr. Winx. Thank you.

Mr. Pumiirs. What type of youngster is dealing with drugs in
school ¢

Marcia. Any type.

Mr. Pramues. Any type: anyone who is using, is almost a seller?

Marcrs. Well, if it isnot selling, it is giving it away.

My. Puicies. One of the thinFs I think you mentioned to me was
the practice of giving drugsto girls aspartofa date.

Marcra. A lot of times the girls don’t have to pay the price for some-
thing because of the dating, Just like dinners and shows. It is included
along with them.

Mr. PuiLures. Tell us what you view as the teachers’ reaction to the
drui: scene?

Marcra. Well, I don't feel that too many really realized it at some
[{oint, and others did, and they were strict within the classroom. They
didn’t let an%' activity at all go on, conversing, or whatever. I don't
know .# that.1 il anything to do with the drug usage, but others didn’t
seemto!  »concerned about it.

Afr. Pio.t o1ivv i~ the drug scene at the art institute is any diffevent
than 1t was in Logh school §

Magcia. 1 {:ink they are careful. I think they are not as loose and
they know more what to do with themselves and I feel that they aren’t
taking just at random anything that is given to them, as being mes-
caline or another type of drug turning up to be like animal tranquiliz-
ers. I think they inow more and are more informed, so they don’t
poison themselves without realizing what they are taking.

Mr., Pinvpies. Are they into heavier drugs than high school ¢

Mancia. I think they are almost on the campus. C?)llege would be.

Mr. Pumrs. Could you tell us whether or not heroin or cocaine
are available at the art institute ?

bll\IApcm. T haven’t had any direct contact with it, myself, but it prob-
ably is.

Mr. Prmues. Could you tell us whether large amounts of drugs
were available in high schools here ¢

Sl € A T e WTe % Senas




-

1712

Marcia. Yes. Mostly downers, grass, hash, and different things.

Mr. Puu.Lirs. How about large amounts of amphetamines?

Marcia. Oh,yes. They are available, too.

q 3fl‘.7PXIILLIPS. Did you have any education in school concerning
rngs?

Marcia. We had different films and I feel they were mostly Super-
ficial. They didn’t show it as it was, and I feel that most of the educa-
tion wasn't very well sponsored, at all. I think, if they are going to have
any effect at all, they should try to plan something that would be a
little better top quality presentation than has been in the past.

Mr. Prxeres. I think you told us about the “Drug .\ wareness Day”

conducted in the Johnson County Schools.

Marcia. Yes.

Mr..Prampies. Could you tell the committee abeut the reactions of
“Il)ru;i: At}wareness Day” on behalf of the student body in any of these
schools?

Marcia. Well, most of them didn’t take it tco seriously. I feel that
the people that did sponsor it were trying the best that they could to
give the students something to draw off. like people that had used drugs
before and just a variety, medical staff, and then a lot of the people
that went there just had it as a day to get stoned and go to the “Drug
Awareness Day.”

Mr. Paniips. So there was a lot of discussion about getting stoned
to go to “Drug Awarencss Day”?

Marcia. Yes.

Mr. T'irieirs. And many people showed up for the program stoned ;
is that correct ?

Marcra. Not the people necessarily themselves, but the students that
were reviewing it. )

Mr. Pruwres. Perhaps, Greg, you could tell us about your partic-

>

ular situation. You went to a Kansas City, Mo., school ; is that corroct ?

Gree. Right.

Mxr. Paiiies. How old are you now ¢

Greg. 17.

Mr. Puniws. What was the scepe in your particular high school
and what “igh school that was?

Greg. Southwest High School.

Mr. Prm.ips. Whereabouts in Kansas City, Mo. ¢

Greo. 63d and Warner Road.

Mr. Prn.res. How did you view the drug scene in that school ¢

Grre. I was there about a year and a half. When I first got to the
school, approximately, I would say a third to one-half of the students
were doing drugs, and they were doing a lot of cocaine and a lot of
heroin, a lot of marihuana, and hashish, and LSD, and various
hallucinogens.

Mr. Priuips. Did the problem grow while you were there ?

Grec. At the end of a year and a half, I would guess about 75
percent of the kids did drugs.

Mr. PriLuips. Give us your comments on the type of kids that were
doing drugs.

Grra. All types. We had a number of football gemes vhere the team
went out, all of them stoned.
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Mr. Sticer. How did they do?

Grec. They did fine. We won the char..pionship twice.

Mr. Pumrres. What about the number of dealers that might be
working in a school like that ?

Grec. When I left, I would say about a third of the kids who did do
drugs were dealing and what hafpens when people use drugs, they
usnally pass them on, and legally, I suppose that is dealing or having a
trans? ccion, so I would say all of the kids shared theis dru

M. Pumrirs. That is & common practice, to share the drugs you
have with other people ?

Greg. Yes.

Mzr. Pumiies. Martin, I think you are the last one. How old are
you?

MarmiN. Tam 15.

Mr. PurLips. What school do you go to?

MarTiN. Shawnee Mission North.

| Mr.? Pumries. You just started, or how many years have you been
there

MarTiIN. This is my first year there.

Mr. I;HILLIPS. WKen did you first become aware of drugs in the
schools?

MAarTIN. In the eighth grade.

Mr. ParLips. What was available in eighth grade?

MarriN. Mainly just marihuana and hash.and that was about it.
~ Mr. ParLLies. Were a small number of kids or a large number of kids
involved?

MargTIN. A small amount. )

Mr. Pumiirs. Did you go on to high school?

MarTIN. Yes.

Mr. Praiiies. Junior high or hight -

MarmiN. High, s

Mr. Paruirs. When you went on to junior high, how old were
you then?

Marmiv. I was about 13 in f'unior high.

Mr. Prmues. Could you tell us whether the drug scene was the

same in junior high?

MarTIN. There wasn’t hardly anything in the junior high.

Mr. Priiies. What happened when you finally got to high school

Mar1IN. I found out there was & large percentage of drugs and
between 70 and 80 percent of the students do drugs at Shawnee Mis-
sion North.

Mr. Parcires. Can you tell us whattype of drugsthey do?

Marmin. Marihuana, hash, speed, acid, LSD, and I don’t know, very
small percentage of smack. )

Mr. Prxiires. Could you go out and buy this stuff easily?

MarTIN. Yes. '

Mr. Paures. No trouble at all?

Marrn. No trouble at all.

Mr. Pamnus. Would you agree with the statement made, “pretty
much every typeof kid is1nto it”#

MARTIN. Yes. - '

Mr. Puruiies. Many kids are dealing as well a8 using?
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MarTIN. Yes.

Mr. Pamues. Thank you.

I have no other questions at this time, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pepper. Mr. Mann.

Mr. Maxn. Let’s just take this question from right to left here.

Marcia, did you acquire drugs from anyone other than a fellow
student?

Marcia. Yes.

Mr. Max~. What type of source was that?

Marcia. Outside of school, just people that I met that were friends
of people I knew in school or just complete ontsiders.

Mr. Max~. Were any of the ones you bought from really commer-
cializing on it or were they just kind of accommodating yon?

Marcia. Well, mostly accommodating me with them. Mostly giving
ine things. I usually didn’t ever have to pay for anything I got.

Mr. Maxw. Greg, did you acquire drugs from anyone other than

" a fellow student?

GreG. Yes.

Mr. MaxN. Where? S

Grec. In the Westport area, in Jol:nson County, pretty mmch both
of those places; just those piaces.

Mr. Max~. From what type of place in general?

Gree. We would go over to a friend’s apartinent and they would
have drugs and we would buy them there. Or we would go to the Sign
Coffee House when it was opened. -

Mr. MaxN. A coffee house.

Roz, how about you: Did you ever buy any from anybody other than
a student ?

Roz. Yes.

Mr. Manx. What type of source ?

Roz. Mainly Westport and Johnson County. There were certain
places where people congregate. '

Mr. MaxN. Beer joints, hamburger joints?

Roz. Yes; restaurants and things like that.

Mr. ManN. The type of people that you acquired these from, were
they much older or the same age group ?

Roz. That varied. Generally, never over 20. Generally pretty much °

my own age. :

Mr. Many. Kelly, how about you

. KerLy. Well, I spent a semesterat K.U. in a fraternity and at that

time I was traveling around the country, procuring drugs and bring-
ing them back to Kansas City. We were buying drugs from people
who were—that was their livelihood, was the transportation of drugs
and selling of drugs. A lot of them were older, middle aged, 2 lot
of them were addicted to narcotics, and this was their livelihood.

We fOt drugs from people in various positions in cities. We got
drugs from doctors, I received drugs from schoolteachers, from junior
high school teachers. Just about every source I can imagine. Wherever
you go; you know, you run into somebody who has got drugs- they
want to sell, whether it is a businessmen’s convention or a group of
students, or YMCA, Boy Scouts, whatever.

LI!'. LIANN» All !'ight. o o '
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Martin, did you ever buy any from other than students?
es.

Ar, MaANN. What source ?
+JARTIN. Like down at Volker Park in Westport in Johnson County.
Around the Kansas City area.

Mr. Max~. From what type of establishments ?

MarTiN, Well, all types. Restaurants, parks, plays, and football
games. It is just about everywhere. )

Mr. Maxx. Other than the influence of your fellow students and it
going ?the thing to do, what other reason did you have for taking

rugs )

MartiN. Well, just to relieve my mind or something; help me in
school. I found out that I did better in school when I was stoned than
when I was straight.

Mr. Max~. Did it make you just feel better in school, or did you
think it improved your learning process?

MarTiN. It improved my—and I felt good all of the time.

Mr. Maxx. What type of drug was that that caused that result ?

M.irrin, Well, LSD and marihuana.

Mr. Mann. Kelly ¢

Krruy. I think I probably did drugs mostly for recreation, because
it felt good and because it was fun.

Mr. Max~. Roz.

Roz. I didn’t necessarily do it just because it was the thing to do.
I am more or less in it because it was a real action, grass was.

Myr. Man~. Greg?

. Gree. I think two reasons: One the same reason most people smoke
cigarettes, so they can be seen with a cigarette when they first start
simoking, and also like a cold beer on a warm afternoon. It is nice.

Mr. MaN~. Marcia?

Marcia. Well, besides, when I was in high school taking drugs, it
did improve my grades. In 10th grade I was doing very poor and it
went up to B’s and A’s after doing approximately the same thing as
someone else, I believe Martin said. And after that, it got me on the
cycle where I could do it myself, without the use of them, And also
some of the opiates and thinis, you can look at the great writers and
artists in the past, and I feel that I can see their influence, you know, of
their creations.

Mr. MaxN. You mean you can interpret the abstract implications of
those works ¢

Marc1a. Not necessarily abstracts, but true feelings of things.

Mr. Max~. Now, you are not sadvi.ng that is because history records
that those artists were also taking drugs, are yout
. Marcia. Some of them were. Some like Edgar Allan Poe, his writ-
ngs were—he was mostly on opium at the time. Other artists in the
past have taken things.

Mr. MaNN. Does this tend to be an influence on you and on fellow
artists in the community, that creative work seems to be enhanced by

rugs?
Lﬁncm. Not necessarily, You don’t have to have them to see and feel
the same thing that the artist probably did when he was inspired to
paint something or write something, but it is just the feeling, it is »

ood feeling inside, & warmth and understan ing of the person and
their conception of beauty and how they portrayedit.
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Mr. Maxx. This is a very difficult question. I am - going to direct
it to all of you. Do any of you—and 1 want to ask you to volunteer the
answer if you have one—do any of you attribute your use of drugs, your
desire to escape or relax or whatever, to any home situation that was
unhappy? Any parent situation that was unsatisfactory? Any of you?

KeLLy. I, for one, came from what I consider one of the best families
I have seen, one of the closest families. The worst thing that ever hap-

ened to my family was my using drugs. That put a gap in the family,

ut before that there was nothing.

Mr. Maxx. I assume the answer of all of you is: No?

Gree. No. At the tine I was into a period, a number of years ago,
3 years ago, on heavy cpeed usage and at that time my home environ-
ment was very bad. fwas living with just my father and it was a very
unstimulating kind of environment.

Mr. Maxx. Very what ?

Grec. Unstimulating. Boring.

Mr. Maxx~. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Peerer. Mr. Winn.

Mr. Wix . Thank you, Mr. Chairman,

To help the committee understand a little bit, the Shawnee Mission
is a large school district with five big high schools, approximately
2,000 students each.

Southwest High School is on the Missouri side, at 65th and Warner
and has about 1,700 students, I think.

There is, to my knowledge, quite a bit of comaraderie between the
Shawnee Mission Schools and the Missouri schools. The Westport
district is an older part of town. It is now frequented by a little bit
of everybody and all income areas. I would say there are a lot of
restaurants, beer joints, some of the hippie element, a little bit of
everything, and higher income people go down there to some of the
fine restaurants, £0o. So it is kind of unusual and kind of a tough thing
to describe.

I would like to ask if boredom in school and probably not enough
to do outside of school could be one of the main reasons for young
people picking up drilfs.

Do you think it is, Martin ?

MarTin. No.

Mr. Win~. Kelly ?

KrrLy. I don’t know if it is boredom so much as sort of lack of pur-
pose. Sometimes what you are doing can be interesting, but there is
not much fulfillment out of it.

Mr. Wixx. In your high schools, along that same line, I know several
students with whom I am familiar, they go-to school for a while and
then they are out of class for awhile, and they go back to class,

We founid this; also, Mr. Chairman, in San Francisco last weekend,
and we found this was the time when the students would either stay
around in the parking lot or go down to & park or drive-in somewhere,
and buy and sell drugs. ‘

. Would this be true of any of our Shawnee Mission schools? I think it
18,

* Isit prevalent? I menn, is'that part of the time they are purchasing,
during the schoolthours? - ‘
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Marrix. Yes.

Mr. WinN. Then they go back to school and may or may not be
on drugs, or they 1ay bestoned in some cases ?

Mart1y. Yes.

Mr. Wixx. So the school curriculum is not a steady one. In other
words, it doesn’t take, particularly, as I understand it. seniors through
the entire day, or even juniors and sophomores. I am not sure about
that. So that they do have time on their hands. Whether that would
be boredom or just too much freedoin, it conld he one of the reasons for
the daily problem. Would you all agree or disagree?

Mancra. I feel that the school system should have a complete turn-
around of the way they present their material in the classroom-type
studies. 1 feel that it is not necessarily boredon or too much free
time. I think it is the pressure and the way you are brought about to
learn things in the classroom, It is mostly a memorization, as far as I
can remember when I was in high school, except for a few classes
that were starting the new method of teaching. It was mostly just
like memorization, like I said.

It 1s a lot of pressure on time and dates and people’s names, and it
is not an actual learning process. If the people want to learn, they will
pick up something to read on their own, outside of class. I think they
shonld be turned around.

Also, I feel that there needs to be more entertainment in Kansas
City for the younger people, to get away from anything you might,
feel is boredom, free time. .

Do you understand me ? It seems like it-is unclear.

Mr. Wixx. Yes, we understand. I think the main reason we under-
stand, Mareia, is because this is what we have heard in the other four
cities. Basically the same thing. Some say boredom, some say the
curriecnhun of tue school is inconsistent. It is basically the same
thing you are saying. .

Magcra. I think some of the drugs are used more for relieving of the
pressure and tensions that are brought on in classrooms and also out-
side, even in the working sitnation onup.

Mr. Wixn. You criticized the films, the drug education films, shown
during “Drug Awareness Week”—and we kind of glimpsed some grins
and smiles on your faces when we talked about “Drug Awareness
Week.” I got the idea you thonght the whcle thing was kind of a
laugh becanse it wasn’t presented well. :

Was I wrong?

Marcia. Well, some of the films misinformed students, I believe, on
the effects of some of the druﬁs. I can’t remember specifically at the
moment what exactly it was, but it is more of a scare type of thing.
It ﬁ bx-ouﬁht on in a way to try to scare people and that isn’t accepted
well, at all.

Mr. Win~. We have had students say they thought that maybe those
that are on drugs should be a part of the people that are making these
films, because the filmmakers (E)n’t seem to know what they are talking
about hali of the time. They are not talking the language of those
that are on drugs. Does that make sense to you ¢

Magrcia. Yes; and I think that they could probably interpret what
the actions would be, and none of the misinformation or the misinter-
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pretution of what you actually see or feel on certain drugs and when
they get mixed up. as T have seen them presented.

Mr. Wixy, Tf they didn't use the scare tactics—and I would like
to hear from some of the vest of you on this—what tvpe of drne edu-
cation. either literature or films, wonld you sugaest 7 What would yon
suggest from now on that the communities that are concerned ‘ean
do to help make the vounger people aware?

Grrg. T think the first thing they could do is sir down with the stu-
dents and ask them what they want. and deal with their values. T
think something the schools negleet. is vouth values. There was a chasm
it my schools between the teachers” and administrators” valnes and
youth values.

I think the second thing to do would be to start small groups. In-
stead of setting up teacher-student kind of format. set np an equal.
for all people kind of format. The only thing I have ever seen in any
kind of drug program. the only response T have ever scen from stu-
dents to a drng program in schools, is apathy, because it is nsnally
incorrect. information.

Mr. Winx~. I think part of your statement is very clear and I think
today or tomnorrow we are going to hear from people who are working
in the drug rehabilitation areas that have been successful around here.

Roz. Yes. When they had like the “Drug Awareness Week™ and it
was more or less a farce. It. was kind of known to the other students,
they generallv did get bored to death with these kinds of things he-
cause it was kind of a laugh.

I am more with Greg. I think it should be an equal type thing
instead of a type thing where you kind of put somebody up on a
pedestal and say this is a drug nser. They used the scare tactics and
it didn’t work and they still persisted and it still didn't work, and it
got to the point where nobody listened. They didn’t really trv and ask
the kids what exactly they wanted. They kind of used-their own
methods and how they felt the students would react and generally
thev were kind of wrong about it.

Mr. Wix~. They had former nsers on the “Drug Awareness Week”
committee, as I understand it.

Roz. When I was in Indian Creek, that is when they had it. They
had students froin senior high schools that were pretty much straight
- and they said they were straight. They stated that they were like
athletes and they wanted to come talk to us about not getting into
drugs, and they felt they could get past and so could we.

I personally didn’t see anybody or talk to anybody or hear any-
body talk that was a user. I saw detectives stand up there pointing
ont that this was marihnana and this was amphetamines and these
were the different types of paraphernalia you would use, and we pretty
much knew all of that,

Mr. Wixw~. They were telling you things you all had known for sev-
eral years.

Kelly, I think you had some ideas. o

KrrLx. Yes. It is pretty hard for a high school student sitting there
in his high school auditorium to relate to a 45-year-old heroin addict
who spent 15 years in prison and is out of prison today, especially
to come speak to the school. I don’t think there is any way they can
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see a connection between the drugs they are doing and what the
erson on the stage is talking about.

Mr, Winx. The results probably are not the same at that stage of
the game, but the drugs in many cases are the same, different usage,
1 would say.

KerLy. Yes. sir. So when you go into one of those programs, you
sit back, especially when they come on with scare tactics and the guy
sitting next to yon is stoned and they are showing you a film that
says what he should be doiug and his actions are totally difterent. It
pretty much discredits the film and most of the material they_ are
putting out. .

Mr. Win~. Along another line, do yon think we ought to have a
drug abuse and drug awareness program for parents? I think you were
the one who said for a year or year and a half your parents were
not aware you were using drugs. And if they thought you were, you
could pass it off, using the usual thing that young people do and are,
which is tired frequently, and worn out, sleepy.

Krrry. Yes, sir. I think that is very important.

M. Wi~ x. How should we proceed ? This committee is trying to do
something legislatively and recommend to communities how they can
do something to make parents and students aware ¢ f the drug problem
that is sweey+ing the Nation.

Krry. My mother bas been in programs of that sort and has been
working wth other parents in the program. I have been in the DIG
program, the Drug Intervention Group here in Kaunsas City. and my
mother has been working in part of the program called Adult Pre-
vention Groups, and from my experience, I found this just, you know,
really valuable. Because the worst thing that happened when they
found out about tl.2 effects on my parents when they found out I was
using drugs, was worse than the effects the drugs had had on me
up to that time. You know that can be something horrible for a parent
to have to go through.

For a parent to get an education in the true facts about drugs, about
what goes on in the drug culture, about what they can expect from
their child, that sort of education can save a lot of parents a lot of
pain, a lot of hurt, and it can also really help their child when he is
trying to get away from the drugs.

Mr. Win~. But, Kelly, if a young person is stoned half of every
day, or a1l of every day, or part of every day. do you think they are
really concerned about the reaction, how it might hurt their parents?

Kerry. Well, I think there is sort of a crossover point. I think most
of the kids who are in high school nsing drugs probably don’t have
that serious a drug problem so far. They probably aren’t addicted to
a narcotic yet, they are just working into it. I think those kids probably
have some sort of family ties still. They are probably somewhat con-
cerned ahout what happens to their parents.

Mr. Wixx. You went to IX.U,, though, and sociologists say when
students go to college they then sort of automatically reach the brealk-
ing point, they are on their own, they are living away from home in
many cases and, of course, it wouldn’t be true at Johnson County Com-
munity College, but if you %o away to school. What did you find up
there as far as the drug problem at K.U. ¢ Higher usage?
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Krrry. The drug problem there was just pretty much beyond con-
veption. I was living in a fraternity. 1 lm(f) a parctnership with the
president of my fraternity to buy and seli drugs. We were financed
from the house treasury. We were traveling around, procuring drugs
to bring back to the university cainpus. We were selling to fraternities,
to sororities, to everyone on the campus. It was just pretty much un-
believable up there. :

Mr. Winn. What you are saying, then, is that K.U., and probably
at all other colleges, there is a concession, just like the concession for
sandwiches in fraternities, sorority houses, or dorms, or the soft drink
concession, and nowadays we have a drug concession in many of the
organized houses and in the dorms ?

Kzrny. Yes, sit. Definitely.

Mr. Wix~., What percentage of people at K.U. would you guess
are using drugs or have used drugs.

Krrry. Again, I probably estimate three-quarters now. Out of our
flmtcmity it was like probably 90 percent of our fraternity was using
drugs.

Mr. Winy. And your fraternity was probably typical of all of the
fraternities?

KeLLy. Probably.
| M?r. WinN. And the same percentage in the sororities, or a little

ess !

Keriy. Maybe a little less in the sororities. Maybe a little less in
the dorms because it was harder to neet people in the dorm. You
didn’t have as much contact as you had in a fraternity setting. Maybe
it took a little longer to get going there.

Mr. Wix~. You are talking about people from all income brackets,
all the way from low income to people that arc working their way
through school, to very high income arcas?

KeLLy. Yes, sir.

Mr. WinN. So the income bracket really doesn’t have much to do
with it, does it ?

Krrry. Not at all.

Mr. Wixy. And they all seem to find the money to make a purchase
from you or the other concessionaires, or whatever you want to call
yourselves?

KrLoy. Yes, sir. If they can’t get it by legal means, coercing their
parents, or their job doesn’t pay them enough, there are plenty of
ways they can make money illegally.

Mr. WinN. And it wouﬂln’t make any difference whether they were
freshmen, juniors, sophomores, seniors, returning veterans; it wouldn’t
make much difference, would it ?

Kevry. No, sir.

Mr. Wixx. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pepper. Mr. Steiger.

Mr. Sterer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Kelly, when you were dealing in school, before you got to K.U.,
did you start dealing in junior high school ¢

ELLY. In high schooi.

Mr. Steier. In high school. After you got rolling, what could you

make a week dealing in drugs?
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Keruy. That is a really hard question because at that point there
wasn't—-

Mr. Striger. What was your best week, in yonr memory?

Keivy. On nights when there would be like a concert in Kansas
City, we could come down and probably we could make maybe a $75
investment in drugs and raaybe pull in $300 worth of profit, selling
in front of a municipal anditorium or some place like that.

Mr. StriGer. Ilow about in school 2

Krrvx. In the schools it took a little bit longer to sell drugs. but
you could do it. You conld sell it as fast as people could take them.

Mr. Steiger. Could you average $50 a day in school ?

Krruy. I guess yon could.

Mr. SteiceEr. Gross?

KEeLLy. Yes; I think you could if yon—-

Mr. Stricer. Did yon?

Kery. No, I didn't. I have friends who did, though.

Mr. Srrieer. Would it be fair to say that you were taking in $400
or 5500 a month, some kind of minimum, for your own expenses?

Krry. I don't think I was because I was just selling enongh to
make the money to supply them. I was also going to school at the time.

Mr. Stricer. Was another student furnishing you with the stuff?

KerLy. Sometiines a student ; sometimes not.

Mr. Strer. You didn’t have a regular sonrce of supply ¢

Kervy. No, whoever got it in.

Mr. StriGER. So you would just go around to the various people.
It was not well organized, as far as you were concerned ?

KenvLy. No, sir.

Mr. Striger. Iow about when yon and the fraternity president
were collecting for the scliool, for the university customers, did you
have a relatively regular source of supply or was it catch a3 catch can?

Keriy. There were probably half a dozen people and every one of
them got it, usnally some one of them had a supply of drugs.

Mr. Stricer, ITalf 2 dozen people on the campus or off?

Kriry. Maybe a couple on, mostly off.

Mr. Strieer. What kind of gross did you do after you got going
in K.U,, in dollars?

Krrry. We were bringing in a lot of money.

Mr. Steicer. Like what ¢

b zrey. Well, we were dealing in quantities of drugs like %300, like
$500 worth of marilniana.

Mr. Srrterr. If you made a $500 buy, what could you turn that into?
How much money?

Krrry. Easily four or five times that. That is, if you wanted to get
rid of it quick and are not willing to take any time.

Mr. Steicer. Did you always get it in bricks or have to put it up
yourself?

Kerry. It retty well varied, dependiug on who we got it from,
what their source was.

Mr. Steiger. Have youn been busted?

Kerry. No.

Mr. Stewer. You were never busted ?

Kerry. No.

LA
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Mr. SteiGri, Really, yow dealt for 3 or 4 years without being appre-
hended. obviously, Were there any busts in your high school?

Krrey. Yes: there were.

Mr. Sruer. Did the police use undercover people in the school ?

Kepiy. Ireally don't know how they did it.

Mr. Stricek. fTow about on K. U.? Were there any busted at IX.U.?

KripLy. Yes,sir; quite a few,

Mr. S1iaEr. You don't know how they did it, either?

Krrwy. Some of those we definitely know were undercover agents.

Mr. StEiceg. Did you feel at any time that the jeopardy was real, that
the gamemight not be worth a candle if you got busted ?

Krrry. Noj; there was no comprehension of the fact I might actually
et busted and sent to jail.

Mr. Stricer. You didn't believe you could get busted?

Kriiny. No.

Mr. StriGER. Greg, vou were busted ; right ?

Grea. Right.

Mr. Strcer. How old were you when you were busted ?

GreG. 14
. Mr. Stricer. Were you convicted ?

Grea. No, I wasn'’t.

Mr. Sticer. Were you incarcerated at all?

(irec. I was a runaway at the time and I was arrested in a raid.

Mr.Strcer. Where was that ?
| Gnee. St. Louis. I was kept for about 3 weeks at a juvenile detention

10Ine.

Mr. Stetcer. That was i weeks awaiting trial ?

Grea. Right.

Mr. STRIGER. You were 147

Guea. Right.

Mr. Stricer. How old were the other people in the detention home?

" Gura. The youngest was about 8 and the oldest was about 17.

Mr. Steraer. Did that scare you, bother you? Did it have any effect
on you? Did von back off after that ? )

Gree. Yes. I quit. T got very evangelistic about quitting and quit for
abont a month.

Mr. Stewerr. Why did yon quit ; becanse of that experience?

Grec. To a small degree it was that experience. To a greater degree it
was that I was reunited with my mother finally and there were a lot of
commitments I made to her.

Mr. Stricer. How long did you stay off of it?

Grec. About a month.

Mr. StriGER. So, at least in your ease, that was no cure?

Grec. No.

Mr. Strraer. IHow about you, when you were dealing; how much
money conld you make?

Gura. Inever got into dealing too much.

M. Stricer. Never did deal?

Grec. No.

Mr. Strrerr. Do you feel that despite all of the mind-expanding lan-
guage and all of the rationale, all of the social rationale, did it ever
oceur to you that somebody was making a lot of money on the fact
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you were using drugs, and regardless of your motive for using then.
one of the motives for making them available was money ! Ilas that
everoceurred to you ?

Grrc. I didn't buy fromn those who were out to make a lot of profit.

Mr. S1E161R. Do you think yon could make a distinction?

Grec. 1 only bought from friends and I knew them and I knew pretty
much their motives. I could make the distinction; yes.

Mr. Stercer. Well, how about the people the friends were buying
from? Werethey in it altruistically or were they trying to make noney ?

Grea. I had noidea.

Mr. Stetcer. It didn’t oceur to you ?

Greg. No.

KLy, Sir.

Mr. STEIGER. Yes.

Keriy. When [ was into that there were like two kinds of drugs he
talked about. He talked about like “Mafia dope.” That is what it was
referred to, the people who make a profit, and then there is what is
kuown as “people dope,” like marihuana harvested by kids and brought
in and sold like that. There werr two kinds. And people using knew
kind of what they were.

Mr. Stercer. Tam aware of the distinction. )

X Il)lid9 any of the others of you get into dealing as significantly as
\elly ¢

Roz.did you ever dcal?

Roz. No.

Mr. Stercer. Did you, Marcia ?

Marcia. No.

Mr. StExcer. Did you, young man ? X

MarriN. During the summer, during last summer, I got into dealing,
but not t~ auy great extent,

Mr. Steieer. Did you find it difficult to get enough volume to deal?

Marrix. No. See, people would like funnel it to me, give me 50
heads of 1.8 to sell and I had to pay them like $1.50, $1.75 a head.

Mr. Srerarr, It was a consienment deal?

Maxrs. Yes. I could sell it for like $2.50 and I would make like 75
cents profit, and then usually I would just like sell 80 of them and keep
the rest because that would be my half of the profit.

Mr. Ste1GER. You did that all summer ?

Marriy. Well, during June and July.

Mr. Stercer. Did yon get busted ?

Marmiy. No

Mr. Stercer. Did you worry about getting busted ?

Martx. No.

Mr. StetGER. Do yo 1 think you would stop if you got busted ?

Marrx. No.

Mr. Strrerr. What would your folks think if you got busted?

MarTix. They would be very disappointed.

Mr. Stererr, Do they know that vou ave a user? T guess they do now.

Martix, They do now. Thev knew that I was, and for the most part
T have mainly ent down and T haven't been doing this much now.

Mur. Steraer. Have you got any brothers or sisters?

AMLARTIN. Yoo




Mr. Ste1Ger. Ave they users?

Mart1y. No.

Mr. STEIGER. Are they younger than you are?

MarTiN, No, they are older.,

Myr. Stexger. Have you ever tried to talk them into using ?
Maxrix. No.

Mr. Srerger. Have yon ever tried to talk your folks in. using?
Marrin. No. '
Mr. Stereer. Did you, Kelly ?

i KerLy. No.

Mr. Steiaer. Did you ever suggest to your folks they use it ?

Gree. Yes I did.

Mr. Stercer. What was the reaction ?

(ee, “No,” !

Mr. Stercer. Roz, did you ever?

Roz. No.

Mr. S1etcer, Thaulk you, Mr. Chairman. »

Chairman Perrer. Just two questions. I will ask each one of you, i
starting with Marcia. Was there a drug counselor in your school? :

Muwcra, No.not to my knowledge.

Chairman Perrer. Greg?

Greg. No.

Chairman Perrer. Roz?

R0z. No.

Chairman Perrer. Kelly ?

Krrry. Not to my knowledge.

Chairman Peerrr. Martin?

Mairrix. No.

Chairman Prerer. The second question is, Mareia has said she
thought if *he curriculum were turned around. I believe as you put
it, enriched and enlightened and made more interesting to the students
that it would have an influence in reducing the use of drugs by stu-
dents.

MarciA. Sume drugs, mostly like speed. to study, cram for test,
Also, to keep up with the daily memorization and work that yon
had to put out to make good grades to be aceepted. I feel that mostly
vou are talking about programs that you should have. I feel that there
have been several programs trying to inform students and parents

i about what the drugs are, what the effects are, how you notice them
‘ in vour child, et cetera. I think after that, once yon have learned
: this to a certain degree, that it is obsolete, it cloesn’t work any more,

I think that mostly if you are interested in helping them, helping
people from ruining their health, mostly you should go toward drugs
i that are being sold as MDA, or acid, or mescaline. that are misrep-
resented, that are actnally animal tranquilizers, et cetera.

I feel that if that is one of your main purposes, that you should
have houses or places, institutions, where you could have your drugs
that you bought to be analyzed, if that is one of vour No. 1 concerns.
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$ Because mostly if they are pure they are not going to have as detri-
. mental effects an your health, unless they were used for a long period
i of time.

I feel that is one of the things you should have or propose.
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Chairman Pepper. As I understood you, you are talking about two
things. One is how to give effective courses in drug education to the
students.

Magrcia. Yes.

Chairman PeppEr. The secon'] one, I understood you to say, you used
these words. “the curriculum should be turned around.”

Marcia. More independence. The student can’t even go on his own
and learn things he is interested in within the subject. Like if he wants
to pursue on to somme point that the teacher has brought up, that he
can go ahead and do it on his own, instead of following, or if he needs
more time to understand and learn something, that he be given it in-
stead of rushed through and expected to pass and make good grades.
Get rid of the tension and pressure.

Chairman Pereer. That is what I am getting at. What can be done
that is not being done in the schools that would reduce the amount of
drug abuse? In other words, what kinds of programs, what sort of
experiences could be brought to the attention of the students that
would be helpful in stopping the drug cycle?

What do you say, Greg? .

Gree. I don’t think adding something—I don't think no matter
how good it is—I don’t think addin something to the present situation
is going to do any good, because of the implication of drug abuse is
much broader than just a prograin in the schools or a program on the
streets. It affects all of the mstitutions in this country; institutions that
are a part of and feed into the drug abuse problem.

I think one thing you could do, and it would be kind of hard to legis-
late, would be to change teachers to resource people. To eliminate the
teacher’s desk, that whole concept of her or hin as the all-knowing
kind of person. I think a change in the classroom and a change in how
things are taught and what is taught and the level of involvement of
the student are the only way you are going to, first of all, really win
the trust, and open up any kind of communication between the
students and the teachers.

Chairman Pepper. What could you say, Roz? What ¢ *1d be done
that would be helpful in meeting the problem of drug ouse in the
schools that is not being done?

Roz. I can give you what I experienced.

This is when I was in junior high school—I was in senior high
school, but I found I had a teacher that did away with the desk type.
She was the instructor, and she did away with most of that. So, I had
broke up a really good trust relationship with her. I had gotten pretty
messed up on some stuff that I had, so I got back to her at the school.
And this was during school, when school was in session, I left school to
go see her. She called DIG, and they had people to come out to talk
tone.

They did not use any superficial, “You are a really dumb kid; do
you know what you are doing? Do you understand what you are
doing #” It was on an equal level, and there was no harsh dealing with
me. There was no harshness to it.

I gct into DIG, and I felt like there are a few teachers in the schools
I have attended that could pretty much get through to the kids, and
they could talk to them and they had broke up a trust relationship
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where they could help the kids out. I found that a lot of teachers put
blame on these kids and made them feel like they were veally terrible
and really bad,

So, it just kind of ruined the situation.

Chairman Prreer. Kelly, what would you say?

Kerry, I think what is really necessary is some sort of form of edu-
cation to help people to help the kids understand who they are ax peo-
ple. A lot of emphasis is being put on education as a means to make
a person fit into society. I think that that is good, but a person also
needs to know how to operate as a person. how to fulfill themselves.
That is something that T think a lot of kids aven’t getting.

Chairman Pererr. You feel that there is a sense that they are not
getting something that they should have, that they want: i3 that it?

Kerwy. I think it is something they should have. T am not sure if
they want it or not, hecause I do not even think they know it exists.

Chairman Pepper. Martin ?

Marrix. Well, there is not really anything you could add to the
school that wonld really help. There are ways you could have people
come and talk. Last year, when I joined DIG, they were going to
schools and giving like rap sessions, just talking to students and tell-
ing them, like what the drugs were and everything. and I believed it
helped. It helped me.

You just go to a school and they ask you questions and you answer
them, anything they want to know; if vou know about it. you just tell
them. T think that would be about the only thing—well. something
similar to that.

Ireally donot have anything else to say.

Chairman Pepper. Well, did you find that there were programs in
the school to which a student who found himself or herself involved
with drngs could turn to and get help ?

Did you find any such program or person in the school ?

Marriv, Inside the school or outside the school?

Chairman PEpper. Inside the school.

Maxrrin. No,

Chairman Perrer. Kelly?

Krrry. No.

Chairman Prreer. Roz?

Roz. No.

Chairman PEPPER. Greg?

Grra. Not for drug users,

Chairman Pepprr. Marcia ?

Marera. No.

Chairman Perrer. One of the saddest things T think T ever have
heard, and Mr. Winn will recall, in San Franciseo there was a lady
who was working in a_drng treatment program at that time who
w.nt with a man who also had had a very miserable backeround and
e..perience with the use of drugs, to lecfure, to talk to the students
in various schools. This lady told the story of how she was hom in a
wealth family, had a yonng marriage, early marriage which was
unhappy. Fler hushand was a heroin addict and she pretty soon became
a heroin addict herself, and then, it was not very long before she was
on the streets to make enough money to buy the lieroin she had become
addicted to. She was finally seut to the State penitentiary and was
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soveral times incarcerated, and after that miserable experience she
finally got into a treatment center that got her straightened out, and
she was going around, telling about her unhappy experience.

After one of her lectures, a 10-year-otd girl pulled her to one side
and told her that she wanted to talk to her. That little girl was very
much frightened because her brother had two or three times given her
heroin and she had helped her brother cut it and prepare it for the
market and had helped him sell it.

After that little girl, at that tender age, heard the story of this older
lady, she, as I said, became very much frightened and she asked this
lady, “What do I do? What can I do??

The lady did not feel that her function was to be a teacher or one to
teach the girl. She gave her her telephone number and said, ~Well, if
you want to, you can call me.”

All of us will always wonder what happened to the little girl. The
child did not seein to have anybody when faced with the greatest crisis
of her life. She did not {eel there was anybody to whom she could tumn
and get help. Whether she ever founa anybody or not, we do not know.

That is the reason I asked the question.

Thank you all very much. You have been very valuable in the con-
tribution you have made to us. We appreciate your coming, and we
hope your testimony here today will be helpful to us.

Thank you very much.

(The following letter was subsequently received for the record:)

SouTHwesT Hien Scrioor.
Kansas City, Mo., October 11, 1972,
Mr. Cr.AvuE PEPPER,
U.N. Representative,
House Ofice Building, Washington, D.C.

Diar Me. Perper: We were privileged to witness on television some of your
drug investigations in Kansas City. We felt the overall idca was good but results
were not consistent with your general intention. T'he young man testifyving for
or against Sonthwest IIigh School was withdrawn from our school for non-
attendanee on November 10, 1971, He left our huilding owing us abont $18.00
worth of hooks and blaming us for their 10ss, We do not know how yon happened
to select this young inan but strongly feel that he was not representative of our
student body.

We wonld like to share with you some of our experiences with regards to
drugs. Last year, at this time of the year, we had already experienced four drug
overdose cases requiring hospital treatment. We had presented two drug assem-
blies to the student hody and were highly concerned about drug usage., We find
less evidence of drugs in the building this year and have had no cases of overdose
so far. We would also say that drugs are still here.

Our concern is that your committee presented to the pulilic a picture of whole-
sale drug usage in the school. We strongly defend that this is not true. We
wonld also criticize the fact that we have no regress in any of your proceedings.
We admit that we have drugs in the building. We admit that we have a problem.
We also submit to you that we are educating approximately one third of our
student body each year on drugs and drug usage. At the present time, kids are
turned off by adults telling them not to use drugs. We would debate strongly the
idea of changing a total schonl curriculum for the people you had on your
counnittee.

We are changing our enrriculum at a steady pace and the reception by stu-
dents. teachers, and parents has been gratifying. We hope to hear from you in
the future and when you are in Kansas City, we wonld enjoy the opportunity
of visiting with you.

Thauks for your time and effort. I remain,

Sincerely yours,
Tnovas I, Kiep, Principal.

JpRCI
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Chairman Preeer. I am going to have to ask the next panel, if it
will be good enough to, to come back at 1 :30.

Will that be possible for you?

If you will do that, we will thank you very much.

We will take a recess until 1:30.

(Whereupon, at 12:25 pan., a recess was taken until 1:30 p.m.. this
same day.)

AFTERNOON SESstoN

Chairman Perrer. The committee will come to order, please.

Will you call the next witness, Mr. Counsel 2 )

Myr. Purnirs, Mr. Chairman, next is a panel of individuals who are
involved with the drug rehabilitation program that some of the wit-
nesses who were present this morning attended.

Dr. O'Connor is the director of the Drug Intervention Group in
Johnson County, Kans.

Mrs. Sturges is involved with the parents’ section of the Drug Tn-
tervention Group and is also president of the Johnson County Parvent-
Teachers Association.

STATEMENT OF DR. WILLIAM A. 0’CONNOR, DIRECTOR, DRUG IN-
TERVENTION GROUP (DIG), JOHNSON COUNTY, KANS., ACCOM-
PANIED BY JANE STURGES, PRESIDENT, SHAWNKEE MISSION
AREA COUNCIL, PARENT-TEACHERS ASSOCIATION

Mr, Pirmuies. Dr. O’Connor, you have a prepared text which you
submitted to the committee, and we greatly appreciate the effort you
have taken to do that.

With the chairman’s permission, we will include that in the record
as your statement.

Chairman Pepper. Without objection, it will be received.

Mr. Prrries. Could vou briefly summarize this statement for us?

Dr. O'Coxx~or. Yes, I would be glad to.

Essentially, what Thave said is that the initial awareness that there
was a_widespread problemn probably began around 1970. This was
aronnd the time we began planning to implement some kind of a wide-
spread community program. .

Weapplied for,and were funded, in June of 1971, through an LEAA
discretionary grant, for a 1-year period and began to implement the
program, which we called DIG—Drug Intervention Group.

I probably do not need to describe the program at great icagth, be-
cause it is one that was rather a new idea at ihat time but it has become,
I think. familiar across the country, as we have »ut out about 500
handbooks to various communities.

It is essentiallv & small, peer group kind of program that emphasizes
alternatives to chemical abuse and it operates by trying to rehabilitate
voungsters that arc using drugs but also involves some preventive
activity by having those youngsters vouch for and pull in their own
peers and spread some credibility for the program through the
community.

Tt also involves a lot of communication and contact, so we often place
voungsters back into a constructive situation in the community.

il <
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About a year ago, in addivion to the DIG program, most of the ac-
tive treatment programs in the Kansas City area began to get to-
gether, share staff, share information.

Mr. Punriivs. Before you get onto that, could I just ask you this?

This morning, I was a little surprised by some of the testimony of
the witnesses that they felt, as a result of drugs and their invol=ement,
that their studies improved. It may be that their involvement with the
drugs reduced some of the tensions that they had which were affectin
their school performance, but it has been my experience—and I think
the experience of all of us—that the involvement with drugs leads to
ham]lful effects on studies, dropping out of schools, and more serious
results.

What would youi experience be with that subject ?

Dr. O'Cox~or. Well, I think that probably the school dropout and
larmful effects are quite correct, but that is at a later stage of effect
in the drug epidemic, and I think what the youngsters were talking
about this morning, to kind of translate it into professional terms,
I heard them say—and I heard them saying in the course of the pro-
gram—that drug abuse is really an ecological event, it is greatly re-
lated to the schools—that is, we no longer have neighborhoods, we no
longer have small schools, small churches, places where people can be
recognized, and one of the things they have done is try to adjust to
pressure, be somebody, respond to the need for some cormmitment by the
use of drugs. And in this kind of situation, the school becomes a chal-
Jenge; it is no longer a situation where they are anonymous, facing
the crowds, 2,000 or 3,000 students. They are heginning to feel a little
bit of something exciting, at least, that is going on.

They may regularly attempt to keep their studies up to mainain—
I think the self-illusion—that something exciting is happening and
something is new in their lives and that things are not purposeless.

Mr. Puirues. I thank you. Will you please continue?

Dr. O’Coxxor. A good many things have come out of 2 years’
experience, and one is some information that I included in the formal
statement about the extent of drug abuse.

Mr. PuiLurs. Could you tell us your view of what the extent of
drug abuse is here ? .

Dr. O’Connor. Essentially, our method for obtaining this informa-
tion was to see how many people were in all of the {reatment p-ograms
in Kansas City, then take what we consider the best estimates or
surveys for various areas of the city where they have been done, try
to match them with the equivalent census tracts to get an overall
estimate.

Essentially, we found about 927 individuals in the eight county
metropolitan area, including both sides of the State line, in treat-
ment, and the best estimate that we could get is, excluding such things
as marihuana smoking—and I am talking about harder drugs—
there are about 42,300-some individuals that we can estimate as having
serious drug problems. This is about 2,600 opiate addicts, about 2,500
on other kinds of needle drugs, maybe in the neighborhood of 18,000
on barbiturates and amphetamines, and another 18,000 or 19,000
involved with major usage of hallucinogens.

Essentially, the breakdown, to illustrate, looks something like this:

This would be the heart of the urban Kansas City, Mo., the State line
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rumning this way (indicating). In these areas you see quite a bit of
opiates, needle-drug usage. These are the inner city areas (indicating).

Here is southern Jackson County, a residential arex, where we sce
all kinds of drugs, psychedelies and increasing use of stimulants and
depressants (indicating).

This is the northeast Jackson County area in which the DIG pro-
gram operates normally (indieating). You see, again, psychedelics,
barbiturates, amphetamines, and, more around the periphery of the
city’s less densely populated areas, higher proportion of use 01 ¥ .
marihuana, and so on, less dense drug usage.

So that about three-fourths of the total drug abuse proble

this side of the line, and another quarter here largely concent: in
Johnson and Wyandotte Counties.
Mr. Purcuwes. In other words, you say the largest por of

people involved in drugs are in Johnson and Wyandotte.

Dr. ’Conxor. On the Kansas side, that is the largest concert -+ n,

On the Missouri side, Jackson County is probably most in, .
particularly the inner city area, and in what is considered South
Kansas City, the area from about Westport of the Plaza, clear out to,
say 103d Street.

This is a long-established residential area (indicating). This is the
area in which Southwest High School—about which one of the young-
sters testified this morning—is located (indicating).

Mr. Purruies. You find the problem exists among blacks, whites, and
other cthnic groups here in the Kansas City area ?

Dr. O’Connor. I think it has at this point eut across virtually every
socioeconomic and ethnic group.

1\1?'.? Puriirs. You have some other remarks you had planned to
make

Dr. O’Coxnor. Yes. I would like to make one other set of remarks
that I think is something that the committec ought to take a look at.

I consider this, perhaps, the most critical area of what I may have
to offer to this committee.

I mentioned in the formal statement that we had the DIG program.
There have been a number of other programs in the ares that have
been reasonably suceessful, and we have moved toward cooperation;
50, it might seem the Kansas City area has had a drug probtem and it is
making some progress. But I think the opposite is true. What is hap-
pening, as of this point and time, is that the DIG program is, for all
practical purposes, terminated. We are still officially alive but we are
in the process of closing the program.

The Renaissance W’cst, which is the only live in, drug-free resi-
dential program in the Greater Kansas City area, is officially in the
process of placing its residents in other areas. The only new funding
that we are aware of ae TASC project, appears to be quite confused,
so that, essentially, by the first of this year, for Kansas City, there will
be nothing available for youngsters with the exception of methadone
maintenance.

The reasons for this, I think, are very clear. To use our program as
an example, we were “unded originally by a discretionary grant. When
the 1-year project © .shed, we were told there were no Federal funds
available and that we could have, instead of $132,000, $79,000 to con-
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tinue. This went to committee, and it was reduced to half that. We got
$39,000.

We then waited for our first voucher to come in. and it did not come.
We were told at this point that we had not submitted a form showing
prior expenditures; that is we should subinit a form showing the
amount of the award, zero subtracted, and the amount of the award
again. At that point, we had a delay of some 40 days; we had kids
working for $150 a month, 40 days late, who were hterally panhan-
dling on the streets to get lunches.

At the same timme we received a letter saying that there would be
a seminar on how to administer LEAA funds. This was in our 13th
month of operation. The letter arrived the day after the seminar. This
has been a recurrent kind of problem.

To give you some example of what has happened: Again, vouchers
are, ¢ {)parcntly, on someone’s desk. I don’t really know. We have re-
ceived no written communication. We were not notified as to the delay.
We are opcerating without funds, and we are told that this is because
we sliould put our consulant contracts out for bid. In other words, we
%}}gli]d hire our consultants by open bids and awards to the lowest

idder.

We are told, in the case of a husband and wife working in the same
program, both of them qualified, the wife should be terminated, because
two checks should not go to the same household.

We have received an audit in which one of the major questions was
that a letter had been received saying the groups were sensitivity train-
ing and sensitivity training was brainwashing; therefore, we were a
Communist orgamzation.

Mr. Prairirs. Who said said ¢

Dr. O'Coxxor. This was a letter which was apxarently sent to a
number of government agencies, including GCCA—the Governor’s
Commission on Criminal Activities.

Mr. Prinies. The Governor didn’t ?

Dr. O’Coxxor. They received a letter, and this was part of the dis-
cussion during our fiscal audit. We didn’t discuss fiscal matters too
much with the exception of the fact that they made an arithmetic error
in auditing. They thought we did not have enough match and we were
over our match. And that was easily resolved.

I could go on some length about this, it is in the statement. But, es-
sentially, what has happened is this: These are bureaucratic kinds of
questions that are raised, but they have a profound effect on a pro-
gram. We currently have lost all of our professional consultants, four
out of six of our youth staff, a crisis nurse, training coordinator, project
coordinator.

We have 500 kids in various kinds of groups, and we have one profes-
sional, myself, at one-tenth time, to do all of the supervision; we have
closed ou crisis si7itchboard, and for all practical purposes, our pro-
gram is gone. And it is nothing more than getting caught in the bind of
having to have trust on community level, but having paranoia and
suspicion from the funding sources, having to have regulations inter-
preted, reinterpreted, and applied retroactively. We have been told that
1f we comply with the regulations that that constitutes an admission of
guilt; so, we have to have consultants pay back money, and things of
this sort.
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The same thing has happened to Renaissance, for example.

That program supports Phoenix Center, which relates almost exclu-
sively to the blacks and the Mexican-American community.

They have about a 25-percent black population now. They are
funded by northwest Missouri LE.AA, and, apparently, at a recent
council meeting there was a motion made that the project should be
closed on the basis of racism because they only had 25-percent black,
and everybody knew that larger proportions of blacks had drug
problems.

So, the project was terminated, and the money was awarded to the
same council members who made the motion to terminate the program.

The same kinds of problems have arisen with TASC. When the
TASC project team applied through SAODAP--Special Action Office
for Drug Abuse Prevention—they referred to the “City of Kansas®
and apparently were not sure which State or city they were in. and. sub-
sequently told the mayor of Kansas City that the funds were available
for Kansas City, Mo., only.

There had been about 3 months of spadework and a lot of writing
to SAODAP indicating that, cooperatively, most of the agencies in
the city were working on a metropolitanwide prograin, so we would not
be capturing drug pushers over here and promoting the ones who did
not wet caught on the first raid moving out to the suburbs, which is
essentially what happened.

What I said in the statement s that T think things ure going to get
much worse in Kansas City. We do not have the heroin problems, and,
frankly, the TASC money is not going to do us a lot of good. We have
barbiturate and amphetainine problems on a large scale, but those fail
to conform to gui elines, so there is not much we can do about it.

We have a situation where drug abuse is growing, and virtually
every program is going out of business because they just can’t communi-
cate with the fun(ll-ing source. I do not think we are going to make very
much progress in Kansas City unless—and these are my recom-
mendlations:

First, we are going to really have to have some pr- vention programs.
We still are not ir. a position to prevent. Like New York and Wash-
ington, we can’t do anything but have methadone maintenance;

Second, we are going to have to implement programs on a citywide
basis. Thereare constant jurisdictional fights; and

Third, we are really in need in a helping relationship, particularly
with the Federal Government, which we do not have now. They seem
to view their role—in our eyes, anyway—as trying to find out what is
going on but not telling you where funding sources are available.

There seems to be a constant tendency to appoint some czar who
can coordinate all of the drug abuse efforts, which frankly destroys all
of the cooperation when you start pyramiding things. It insulates
the people at the top.

My kind of feeling is that if vou really wsnt to be very blunt about
the drug abuse problem, it is: We just have too many kids. They are
expendable. We have millions of them; we do not know what to do
with them. They are packed in massive high schools, and there is no
way of determining what they need in the schools and in drug abuse
programs. Nothing gets communicated to the people at the top, unless
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somebody tries to blow up a building and that is probably not a very
accurate statement of where I think most kids are at. _

We have no citizen accountability. Somehow, in this community,
we have the resources to do things and people that want to, but we can’t
quite get together with them. I think there ave very sincere attempts
to implement good programs on the Federal level, but someplace in
the middle they get lost.

Mr. PumLuips. Can you tell me how many youngsters you have in
your program; I think you said 600, or thereabouts?

Dr. O’Coxxor. We run around 600 through most of the project.

Mv. Puiiirs. Could you tell me the age level of those particular
children ?

Dr. O’Coxxor. Primarily 14 up through 21 and 22, 23 years old. It
has been getting older. I think the ages have been rising a bit in the last
6 months or so, because we started running into what we refer to as
heavy dope problems. Frankly, crisis calls are falling off. Kids are not
freaking out on LSD at school; they know too much about it. But we
are seeing kids who are using heroin, barbiturates, and amphetamines
much more frequently as they get older.

Mr. Paiiies. Iave you had a school-age level ?

Dr. O'Coxnor. Right. High school and junior college primarily.

Mr. Pmnuirs. I would like to get back to you, but, in the interim, I
would like to speak to Mrs. Sturges. )

Would you tell us what the parents section is concerned with at the
Drug Intervention Group?

Mrs. Sturces. Actually, the parents section got started because the
parents would come in and say “We have a problem and we do not
know where to turn.”* And they would say. “Well, we have been to our
minister or priest and they could only help us do so much. We have
been to our family doctor, and he didn’t know what to do. We have been
to, like, Johnson County Mental Health Association, and they could
only help us so much. And you do have to have money. And, also,
you have to have money i{ yon went to a private psychiatrist.”

They say : “What can we do ?” What do you say to a person like that?

Sometimes they can’t even communicate with their children.

They really have real problems.

So, we that have been really working on this problem, which started
about 2 years ago. started thinking about what kind of things we can
do to help. We thought that possibly—and I do not know whether
I should mention it or not—but we thought the AA program was a
very good idea, so why not put parents together that have problems
in common and they could work together and find out what kinds of
things they could work out together

For instance, they can say: “I have done this, and it has not worked
lf)u]t] it”has worked with you.” And, “This has worked very success-

ully.

Mr. Puiruires. Do you find that many parents do have problems of
youngsiers getting involved with drugs?

Mrs. Sturces. At first, everyone was coming in and they may not
even know they have marihuana, but they were afraid of what it was
and they were immediately interested in coming into any kind of a
program.
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Now, people are not as afraid. They are not afraid of marihnana.
Even some of the other drugs do not seem to bother them 3o mmuch.
So, I really do not know that we receive that many parents now.

Mr. Purcrirs. Could you tell us about the IT.\’s reaction to all of
this?

Mrs. Sturces. This is how I got started.,

I was vice president of the Shawnee Mission PTA. We were very
concerned and shocked. as I have been, again today, about the problem
of drugs in Kansas. So I, as vice president at the time, and the
parents education chairman of the council worked together with the
schools and with the Kansas Department of Education to develop a
seminar for all parents in Johnson County. The council spansored
this, and the PTA, we feel, did a real service to the community. Un-
fortunately, it was just a 1-day affair. We did awaken quite a few
people in the community, but this was 2 years ago. Now, we have tried
to keep an on-going kind of program, we encourage evervone in the
PTA to have programs about drugs, try to tell it honestlv. And this
is, of course, something that I agree with, with youth, that we have
got to be honest.

Mr. Puncies. Have you agitated or instigated any programs in the
schools that might provide a drug counselor, for instance, to kids that
are coming into the problem?

Mrs. Sturces. We cooperate with the schools in this respect. We
have not agitated for one.

Mr. Pumues. Does the PTA have any suggestions about what
should be done in the schools to get a better grip on this problem?

Mrs. Sturces. We do not have any one answer. I wish there were.

Mr. Praicries. I have no other questions, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Peprer. Mr. Mann.

Mr. Maxx. Mrs. Sturges, do I detect a certain cynicism or frustra-
tion on your part, based on the fact that parents seem to be less con-
cerned now, perhaps because they learned more about the allegations
concerning marihuana and the widespread use of it and certain other
types of barbiturates, for example, and are laxer in the nse of it, so
that now they do not consider it the end of the woild when their child
is involved, and, therefore, they are less concerned?

Mrs. Sturces. That is right, unfortunately.

Mr. Ma~~. And, Dr. O’Connor, did I detect from the young people
here this morning that even the DIG programn had a certain direction
that tolerated a control or moderation in the use of drugs by school-
children? ,

Dr. O’Coxxor. I do not think so. Part of what you may be picking
up is that you walk a very fine line with this kind of a program. It is
easy to have a program for 12 convicted users, but, when you are trying
to reach a large number of kids, what we say to them s essentially:
“You can come into the program with a drug problem and we will
not throw you out for using drugs. Now, somebody is going to tell
you that you are really not very bright about it. Somebodr)" is going to
tell you that you are choosing a rotten alternative. But we are not
going to throw you out—or keep you from comming in, in the first
place—because yon may think marihuana may be legalized, or any-
thing else.”
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We have very stringent requirements about who can work as volun-
teer staff, whicn inclndes being absolutely drug free.

I have been impressed that people follow those. It is easy to cheat on
that.

Mr. Maxy. There has been no change in philosophy; you are still
working toward being drng free so far as the child is concerned ?

Dr. O’Cox~or. That is right.

Chairman Perper. Mr. Steiger.

Mcr. Strieer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Doctor, do I understand that the young people that we have h-.re
this morning are all a product of DIG, or have they been in yowr
program ; do yon know?

Dr. O'Cox~or. Not all of them. I know that four of them have been.
One is actively involved now; one is a former member, and two are
working in volunteer staff positions. The fifth has never been in-
volved in the progran.

Mr. StEGER. I know that you at least have had as much exposure to
this whole dialog as we have. and the one thing that comes through
very clear from onr side of this podium is that nsers inevitably try
to justify the use, much the same way that we justify smoking or
drinking. I understand that. But I have the same feeling that Mr.
Mann touched on, in which somehow DIG was enforcing that feeling,
and Mrs. Sturges further enforced that by the announcement that
there are fewer parents who appear to be concerned, and I assume
that that is not as a result of DIG's involvement. But that is a result,
anyway.

1, for one, with no disrespect intended and only in candor, consider
it garbage when we sustain the rationale for the nse of drugs.

The dialog we heard this morning is very conventional dialog, if
you will. There is always a rationale for it, that we talk about rele-
vancy, communication, and equality.

What I am asking you: Does DIG snbscribe to this kind of a
dialog in order to reach the person who is involved with drugs?

Dr. 0’Coxxor. Which kind of dialog?

Mr. Steicer. The dialog in which you promote the rationale; in
which you, in effect, exert a permissive attitude with regard to the
user in an attempt to find out whatever reason he is using it, and,
therefore, yon mention alternatives.

In my view—this is a very personal view—if we sponsor and pro-
mote programs that permit the person involved with drugs to belicve
that what he is doing is justified, whatever it is, and which we do not
point out that it is simply a lack of self-discipline and that he is going
to be faced with that problem all of his life, I think we do him a
great disservice and we surely waste a lot of money.

I am just interested in what the philosophy of DIG is?

Dr. ’Conxor. OK.

Well, I think I have to answer several points.

First of all, I really want to make it quite clear that a very basic
purpose of the program is to prevent and stop abuse of chemicals,
mind-altering chemicals, of all kinds. -

I think probably what you may have been picking up was the
profound discouragement becanse yon are looking at things from a
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rather high place. What we are seeing on the street is promises, and
more promises, and more promises, and no action; and it is getting
worse.

As far as the organization of alternatives, I really do disagree with
you there. I do not think drug users use drugs because they have a
moral defect or really lack self-discipline any more than I think poor
people are poor because they just do not have any gumption, and that
15 all there is to it—or minorities have prejudices leveled against them
just because they do not get up and show how good they are. )

There are a variety of factors, and, ce:tainly, most” drug abusers
are rationalizers; they kid you, they kid themselves, they take the easy
way out, they are pleasure oriented, and all of those things. At the
same time, 1 doubt very much-—you know, I went to a high school
with 200 or 300 kids in it, and I was not all that good in anything
as far as I knew, but T got thrown into a lot of youthful games
There were not enough players to go around. I inade fullback on tl.
football team, to tell vou how poor the school was, as far as resources.

I frankly wonder if I were thrown into a high school with 3.000
or 4,000 kids with my lack of self-confidence, where would my mo-
tivation come from ?

I do not think you can treat people like cattle and then say they
haye some moral problems when they pick a poor source of response.

Mr. SteicER. I can only tell you—and, obviously, you are going
to debate it—1I am sorry you have that feeling, becanse we have al ways
liad problems in our society with our young people, whether it was
the size of the school or the fact they had to walk an excessive dis-
tance to school, o the fact th:ere was no plumbing, or whatever the
problem was.

Whatever the problem, the answer is clearly not drugs, and I think
you do a disservice when you encourage any rationale. But that, again,
1sa personal view.

Mrs. Sturges, Iam interested in your efforts, becavse I am also square
enough to believe that while we know that the home is not the entire
answer, the home is certainly a contribution, and the fact that the
parents are here as they are everywhere else in the country whereof
I’ know—and I will tell you I represent communities where they can't
get fresh bread and they can’t get fresh milk because of the distances
mvolved, but they can always got grass. This is not an urban problem.
It is not necessarily a problem of overcrowding in the schools or lack
of relevancy.

Dr. Q’Conxor. Lagree.

Mr. Steieer. This is a posture we have adopted nationally, and that
is what concerns me about your attitude, Doctor; and I can’t quarrel
with it because you live with it.

Dr. O’ConNor. The thing that concerns me, when we had some of
these earlier national problems with youth and other people, we did
not simply think they were immoral or deviant; we took a look at
it—fair labor laws and all kinds of educational assistance and a lot of
other kinds of proirams to help; we did not simply blame the people
who were having the problems and let it drop at that.

Mr. Steieer. I think your analogy about the poor being poor because
they have not got the gumption, or minorities being abused because of
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their own problems, is not a valid analogy; it is a bad equation. In the
first place, we know that this is not a socioeconomic situation. We
know it cuts across all the community, its economic and ethnic involve-
ments. We also know that the whole Nation, the adults, have a lower
standard of self-discipline than we ever had before. So, I do not think
that any of that is invalid ; but it is the parent situation that interests
me, becaunse I will tell you that it is reflected even in the very small
communities.

We still have one-room schoolhouses in Arizona, and they heve a
problem. There are six and eight in the whole school; that kind of a
situation. and the parents realTy do not want to know about it. I can’t
believe that a parent does not wonder now, with aii of the exposure we
havo had as to every extent of any kind of chemical abusc to every
purent who has got enough intellectual interest to turn on the televi-
sion—he may not be literate but he can watch it, watch the tube, in
between halves of the football game if not anything else—he would
be awarethereis a national drug problem and it must occur to him, that
his child is not immune. Yet, the indiffercnce we hear, the recitation
of these people this morning and your own recitation about the relevant
complacency is one I do not know you reach with money.

I wonder if you have any specific suggestions other than offe.ing
of seminars, because we know the people who come to seminars are not
the people we are trying to reach. If you can get them to a seminar they
are concerned enough to be involved anyway.

Do you have any specific suggestions for the involvement of the par-
ent other than making him believe it is all right as was suggested this
morning, that he should not be so horrified if his child is on drugs
because it really is something that is not so bad ¢

Mrs. Storars. Noj we found that with parents it is probably better to
shock them, to go ahead and just tell them the worst kind of facts
there are. You do not have to do it with the youth, but you do with
the parents in order to get their attention.

Now. then, every kind of media is used to get their attention. You go
to the schools. You call the parents in and try to talk to them. I wish—
and I wonld be happy to work on it—if you have a suggestion as to
some other way to get to them, I would try it. )

Mr. Strreer. What I am leading up to again is this isolation effort,
and I do know that the comrittee learned there are some attempts at
isolation in San Francisco, for example, in which we treat this as a
communicable disease, just as tuberculosis was prior to whatever
defenses we have, and we actually isolate these individuals who have
got these problems so that they do not infect their peers.

It is, obviously, a very harsh and very undesirable approach. but
I shere your apparent total discouragement at the intervention of bu-
reaueracy in the funding process. B 1t T will tell you that as long as vou
are going to have bureaucracy, you are going to have that kind of
problem ; when logic and reason simply have no place in bureaucracy,
there is no way to penctrate bureaucracy with logic and need.

Dr. O'Coxx~or. I think what you are stating is one of the causes of
drug abuse.

Mr. Striger. How about the isolation approach? How about the
harsh method in which you establish an entity in which people who
are involved in drugs would be forced {o be isolated ?

s rrranens At ———t - o o %n




1738

Has that occurred to you?

Dr. O’Coxnor. Where are we going to isolate 49,000 people in
Kansas City ?

M. Stercer. Obviously—

Dr. O'Coxxor. We do not have enongh prisons for that.

Mr. StE16ER. Tain not talking about prisons, of eourse. )

You have suceeeded in attracting 600 of them on a voluntary hasis,
as I gather. You would simply structure the same thing you are now
teaching. There are 49.000 school-aged people; is that correct !

Dr. O’'Coxxor. No. I think it runs up to the 24-year-old age range.

Mr. Stercer, How many are in school, of the 49,0005 half ¢

Dr. O'Coxnor. I would guess half. )

Mr. SteiGEr. You are teaching those now; expenditures are being
made now for that group. I say, simply apply those expenditures.

Dr. O'Coxnor, YWhat we have expended 1 $39,000.

Now, that would be approximately adollar a head.

Mur. Sterer. No. I mean, the school system is now supporting these
people who are now in school. Not your efforts. The school district
moneys are going for the education of drug users at this point; con-
ventional education. ,

So, you say : “Where is the funding coming from #”

That has been done in the places where they do isolate. It is a spe-
cial education situation.

Mirs. Sturcrs. The Shawnee Mission School system has started this

Mr. Ste16ER. They have?

Mis. Sturces. I am sure you will hear about it tomorrow. The edu-
cators understand it much better than I do, and they will explain it. T
am all for it. They have an evening kind of course for the youth that
have—in other words, they try to keep them going to school rather
than dropping out completely and they 1solate them.

Mr. Steicer. They do not have thein with the general school popu-
lation ?

M. Stunces. No.

Mr. Sreicer. Again, in your opinion, would that be a good way
to catch the attention and concern of the average parents?

Mus. Sturers. Well. this. undoubtedly. catches their attention, if it
has not, other effe. , I am quite sure. If I had a child going into evening
class, I am sure 1¢ would attract my attention if for nothing else but
transportation. But I think you are not really getting everyone in this
program, unfortunately. I feel like, hopefully, we could get to the
people before they had to be put in this class. And if. you know. there
1s something we can do in the schools, let’s find out. Shawnee Mission
is changing.

Mr. Striger. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Prrper. Dr. O’Connor, in your opinion, how inuch drug
use is there in the schools of Kansas City, Kans.. and Kansas City, Mo.?

Dr. O’Conxor. Well, I have to take, largely, the street rumors. What
I have to do is guess, based largely on street rumors, and so on. I
would guess at least 50 percent of the students throughout the area are
regularly involved with some illegal chemical.

: Cl;airman Perrer. Mrs. Sturges, what opinion would you express on
that?

Mrs. Sturces. I have no idea.
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Chairman Pereer. Well, now, Doctor, is there any program dealing
with either the prevention of drug abuse or the corruption connected
with it in the school systems of either one of the Kansas cities?

Dr. O’Coxxor. Within the school systems there are no programs that
Iamawareof.

Chairman Perper. I believe the students said this morning there
were no drug counselors in the schools.

Dr. O'Coxxor. Correct.

| Chairman Pereer. Your program operates outside of the schools,
then?

Dr. O’Coxxor. Yes, it does.

Chairman Prprer. Are you one ¢f a number of treatment and re-
habilitation programs in the area ?

Dr. O’Coxxor. Yes, we are.

Chairman Pereer. How many others are there?

| Dr. O'Coxxor. Well, that depends somewhat on how you categorize
them.

Active treatment programs, we are one of three : DIG, Renaissance
TWest, and Phoenix House.

Now, in addition, there are two methadone maintenance programs,
one at K.U. Education Center, and one’at Western Missouri Health
Center, and some of the mental health centers offer. if you present
yourself for treatment on an outpatient or inpatient basis. standard
healtk center kinds of programs, bu. they are not street-level pro.
grams. They do not reach into the schools.

Chairman Pepper. How many are involved in your program?

Dr. O’Conxor. We have about 600 at any given time.

Chairman Perrer. How many are involved in these other programs?
. Dr. O’Connor. I am not sure. I think the census at Renaissance West
is around 30; and I do not know the figures for Phoenix House. For
methadone, I think about 120 at K.U. Medical Center; and I am not
sure about Western Missouri—probably 150.

Chairman PeppeR. About 500 or 600 in your program; 100 or so in
the methadone maintenance program, and iow many more ?

Dr. O’ConNor. Probably about another 400. About 925 all together.

Chairman PeppEr. Roughly, around 1,000 to 1,100?

Dr. O’Connor. Right.

Chairman Pepper. And yet the population of this area is at least
a million, or maybe more ; isn't it

Dr. O’Coxnor. I think 1.3 million.

Chairman Perper. About 1.3 million. About the size of my homne
county, Dade, in Florida.

Mr. Steréer. And 50,000 users.

Dr. O’CoNnor. Around 50.000 that we think are in mnajor difficulty.
How many users there are, who knows?

Chairman Prrper. You mean there are 50,000 who need access to
treatment, and you have got facilities for not over 1,100 available.

Dr. ’Connor. That is correct.

Chairman Pereer. That is the problem I wanted to point out so youn
cansee what the disparitv is.

You are getting some funds fromLEAA?

Dr. O’Coxwor. That is correct.

(‘hairman Perrrr. How much ? Do you recall?
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Dr. O'Connor. We are getting $39,000 this year.

Chairman Peeper. Do you know how much more Federal money is
coming into the area ?

Dr. O’Coxnor. I have been told, for treatment of arrested heroin
addicts only, in Kansas City, Mo., only, about a million dollars coming
in. Now, I am not aware of any other moneys coming in.

Chairman Preper. I was just speaking to one of the judges today,
and he said that more and more cases coming into the U.S. district
court have to do with drugs. I{e spoke about the number of indictments
recently handed down, and the like. So, the problem grows, it scems to
me.

Is it your experience that it is growing ?

Dr. O’Cox~or. Yes; I think 1t is growing. I think the other thing
about it is we may not have more, in total numbers, users than we did.
say, a year 22o. but those who are using are progressing to more dan-
gerous drug-. W¢ have seen people move from occasional LSD usage to
barbiturates amphetamines, ang, finally, heroin. So, it is growing much
more serious.

Chairman Pep.:i» And that presents a much more serious problem?

Dr.(’Coxwor. Yes.

Chairman Perrer. Doctor, do you think it would be possible. if ade-
quate funds were made available, from whatever the source might be.
to establish programs in the schools where so many of the young people
are involved, that would tend to prevent the use of drugs by the students
or correct the drug abuse for those that fallen into it ?

Do you think programs could be developed in the schools that would
bhe helpful in meeting the problem ¢

Dr. O’Coxxor. No. Frankly, I do not, for two reasons:

No. 1, the advertising approach, drug education, works very well for
those kids who probably would not use drugs anyway because they
have good strength—somcone to talk to. strong family ties, and other
things they are motivated to do, and so forth. But for the kids already

. using it. it wonld not do much good.

If you get into harder type programs. when the advertising is harder,
take some chances, involve the trust of the kids who are using drues,
imd so on, frankly, I do not think the school boards could take the
weat.

In Shawnte Mission Schools, one of the major controversies yvras
whether there should be any drg education program. One of the ma-
ior controversies is whether “Catcher in the Tive” should be banned
as an obscene book. With that. kind of apharent reaction, T do not
think vou conld touch on any subject—sex education, drugs, VD, any-
thing that can mobilize a siall but voeal resistance group—with which
we have had problems.

Chairman Pepprer. The school anthorities meot problems or attempt
to deal with the problems with respect to parents who are either under-
standing of the program or uncooperative in dealing with it. But I
notice in your program, yon refer, on hage 2—“New peer grouping
(DIG) and increased alternatives for drug abuse for youth as support
for conrt-related programs.”

T notice, later on, on the same page. ahout the middle, you say: “As
the program developed, drug use has become less a focus of e ort.
while emphasis on techniques for solving underlying problems iave
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been emphasized on an individunal level, institutional level, and total
ccological or community system basis.”

It is generally agreed, is it not, with respect to young people at least
other than maybe a few hard-core heroin addicts where drugs are
necessary, that peer therapy is the most successful technigues to nse?

Dr. O’Coxxor. I think that is true.

Chainnan Prrrer. Now, then, if we are to develop that technique,
programns, and their implementation out of the schools. that means
new facilities have to be provided, new personnel acquired, programs
developed, and all that sort of thing.

Wouldn’t it be possible, within the schools if they had the money,
to develop palatable education programs?

It wou?dpnot be based on fright or fear. which the students say does
not have ~oneh effect on them. Palatable, knowledgeable programs and
alt th(la\ s:@xme time peer kinds of therapy, inspirational teachings, and
the like?

We heard a man in San Francisco the other dav, the head of a large
school system there, say that bis idea as a school superintendent was
to mnake possible for the students at least one interesting experience
in the field of knowledge every day. The idea was to try to stimulate
the educational process so that the students. instead of finding boredom
wonld find interest, and challenge, and activity in the curriculum and
in the school affairs.

Do you think there is a field of possibility there?

Dr." 0’Coxxor. Well, I think I really agree with what I heard youn
state as a goal. I think the ideal way to do it would be for the schools
to implement, that kind of program, to offer & situation which was
that comprehensive and that stimulating, but I frankly do not think
they can do it. I guess that is the point of disagreement.

I see schools as one of the most vulnerable institutions to small
vocal opposition ; I see them as one of the most frightened institutions
that we have to deal with.

Chairman Peprer. You inean the parents would not let then do it.
and the school anthorities, nnder pressure from the community and
parents, would not approve that kind of a program?

Dr. O’Coxxor. That is correct.

I have worked in the schools; I started out teaching in elementary
school in special education, and my experience is that schools are
afraid to be progressive.

Chairman PeppEr. I think vou are right, and it may mean that the
school systems of this country have got to go through a very critical
self-analysis. I was speaking on the floor of the House yesterday to
the chairman of the Education and Labor Committee, and T said, “I
am just discovering we have a crisis in education in this conntry. In
Chicago last year, 12,000 students dropped ott of school.”

Now, what is going to happen to those 12.000 students?

Yon and I know that in a little while they will be in the juvenile
courts and before very long they will be in the State penitentiaries.

Dr. O’ConNor. That is correct.

Chairman Peprer. After a lot of crime has been committed.

Dr. O’Connor. One of the things that impresses me very much
along those lines is that most of us who are 30 or older just do
not realize how much the environment has changed. Because, as you
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grow into a position of some responsibility, yon are in a position of
managing vour own affairs, but. for the kids who are in schools that are
unstimulating—large—they really lose all identity and they also have
very little support from any other institution. I think of the point
I'made carlier—there is no such thing as a neighborhood. ITow does
an individnal learn values / Partly from the family but also from soine
sort of neighborhood structure which includes institutions like schools.
chnrches. and so on. There is nothing left of the family. and God
help the parents if they are not so incredibly skilled that all by them-
selves. with terrific pressnre to invest in" other things, they can't
instill a strong sense of values in every one of their children.

It is practically an impossible task. 1 think T come from a fine
family, hut I am not sure they were that good: and this is the kind of
thing that concerns me.

Chairman Preeer. Well. we know there are a lot of factors that
enter into this equation.

Why it is. do you think, that the Parent-Teacher Associations of
the United States have not been right at the doors of Congress clamnor-
lin;l_r fyOl‘ more help, or at the State legislative doors clainoring for more
welp?

Mrs. Strrees, T do not know the answer to that. T do know the
PTA has worked very hard in this field, and in the State of Kansas.
\\'hii-,h is probably the only area T know mnch about. They are working
in this.

Now. I think the State of Kansas. in the State of Kansas. the £T.\
has not had the awareness we probably have had in the Kansas City
area for the last 2 years because we have had access to more people
that were knowledgeable in this field. T know that the literature and
everything T get from the State, they are just coming np with some
of the things T knew 2 years ago.

I think this is on the national level—T do not think this would he
tine in New York City or anyplace else. and. frankly, T have wondered
where we have been on the national level, why we have not done some-
thing, especially in places like New York.

Chairman Prrrer. One last question. I suppose in Kansas. the
situation is the same we found evervwhere else. that the sehools do
not I?m\'e enough money to do much good in the problem. Tsn’t that
true?

Mrs. Sturers. That is truc.

Mr., Steieer, Mr. Chairman. before yon excuse the witness?

Doctor. of the people that DIG itself has dealt with. are any
of those voung peonle products of private schools that vou know of?

Dr. O'Coxxor. T really have not paid much attention to that. I
could think of a few.

Mr. STEIGER. Are vou aware that the problem exists in private
schools. in innovative schools, the product of so-called progressive
edueation. in virtnally the same proportion that it exists in the large
so-called factory-tvpe schools?

Dr. ’Cox~or. T am not aware of any research to that effect. In this
area, I do not think that is true.

Mr. Strwer. I will tell vou. based again on 2 vears of testimony
in this matter. the so-called nost elite schools. the prep schools of the
east comst. have got a verv serions problem.

Dr. O°Cox~or. T would agree.
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Mr. Steicer They are certainly innovative: they are all of the
things we talk about that wonld be nice if we had them. The currieula
are relative, and the classes are small. and the people communicate,

Dr. O'Coxxor. It is the terrific pressure to squeeze people into a
mold that they have predecided. You are talking ahout schools again.
You heard them testify they do speed just to get through their home-
work. That is a_relevant point.

Mr. Stricer. Obviously. it scems to me that if this is the posture we
are going to take "« answer these people’s problems, in which we
are going to say. “You are right, the pressures in society are too great
and you are entitled to some kind of relief, and we are going to give
these other alternatives,” in my view, you are wrong. You are so wrong
as to shock me.

I will tell you that it is tlie same response. If you have ever had oc-
casion to deal with the alcoholic, the intelligent alcoholic of some
intellectnal capacity, if you listen to himn long enough, you are going
to hate yourself for not being a drunk. because he really believes
that society has made him—or whatever else has inade him—the crea-
ture that he is. and he assumes no self-responsibility. In my view, that
is the weakness of all of these programs—that they do not stress any
self-responsibility.

Dr. O'Coxxor. That is not at all what we are saying to kids.

Mr. Steicer. That is what you are saying to ne.

Dr. O'Coxyor. No. What we are saying to the kids is that yon have
got to take responsibility for making intelligent choices in your life,
and I think what I am saying to you 1s that you, as Congressmen, also
have to take responsibility for the fact that somnebody other than the
kids has to do something about the drng abuse problem.

What I have laid ont is a lot of problems I do not think I can solve.
The bureaucratic problems, the problems of the big government. I am
asking you to take some responsibility there, just like I ask people who
abuse drugs to take responsibility for their own actions.

T absolutely do not condone the use of drugs, and I think, if you
will talk with the people I work with that use thein, they will tell you
I come down pretty hard onthat.

Mr. Stricer. Yon just made a point here in which yon, apparently,
justified as competitive pressure, the forcing of a young person into a
preconceived mold.

Well, that is a harsh way of saying that is what education is. Educa-
tion is providing specific knowledge to a person who does not yet have
knowledee. This equivocacy. as one of these young people said, “We
wonld like to sit down as equals with your faculty,” is garbage, be-
cause they are not equal by any eriteria. If they meant that they want
to be respected as equals. yes, T agree.

Dr. O'Cox~or. I think they are talking about equality in the sense
the Constitntion defines it: not the IQ test or academic credential.

Mr. Steicer. I do not think they are. I think you are fostering that
when vou put the phrases about forcing tho people into preconceived
molds. Sure, we have a preconception of what makes a snecessful per-
son. And if we do not offer that to them. then. I think we are delin-
quent. If we say, “What wonld you like to do today? We will make
it as comfortable for yon as possible,” we are not preparing them for
anything.
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Dr. O’Coxxor. That is not what T am saying either. )

I think the point I am making is practically every epidemic is a
transaction between people and the environment. That does not make
people not responsible for it, but if there is nothing in the environment
that makes it easy for kids to go astray, makes it easy for them to fall
into patterns of drug abuse, why did if all of a sudden happen now? Tt
was not genetics, von know.

Mr. Steicer. It is epidemic ?

Dr. O’Coxxor. It is epidemic, and T have never seen an epidemie-—
you do not see it in me(sicine or any of the social sciences—in which
the environment was not involved. If x - are ccrrect about diu abuse,
this is the first time in history there F+- . -en an epidemic totally pro-
vided by internal conditions of the pu..ent and not at all by the
environinent,

Mr. Srrcer. I do not think anyone who has examined the problem
at all or thought about it at all would assume the patient is responsi-

ble. I say the treatments have heen irrelevant, ineffective—not just
underfunded.

Dr. O’Coxxor. I agree.

Mr. Ste1GER. The chairman believes funding is a key, and, obviously,
it is. but T have great concern. I think if von had 100 times the monev
you have, in my view, you have not convinced me that yonr approach
15 a valid approach. I realize that to be sidetracked into being con-
cerned about the money, obviously, litigates the value of whatever it
is of your productive efforts. That is clear, and that is terribly
unfortunate.

Dr. O’Coxxor. I agree with you about the money. The mnoney is not
going to solve the problem. I think part of the messaze I have been try-
Ing to give you is that part of what interferes with the effectivencss are
the kinds of ridiculous strings put on the money. It is not really the
amonnt of money. I am not sure I want more money.

M. Stereer. Be careful.

Dr. O’Coxxor. I think what I would like to see is much enhanced
communication so that—for all I know, you may be correct. For all yon
know. T might have something to say. The typical way this govern-
mental process works, we will never have a chance to find out. I will
cither have to appear to conform to what you want—I am not really
talking about you, personally.

Mr. Strieer. I understand.

Dr. Q’Coxwor. Or I will have to go away and not have the money.

Mr. Stereer. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Prreer. Mr. Winn.

Mr. Wix~. Thank yon, Mr. Chairman.

I want to apologize to Dr. O’Connor and Mrs. Sturges that T was not
here for the earlier part of your testimony. I told Mrs. Sturaes out-
side that T was a participant in the dedication of the new social secu-
rity building a few blocks from here, and they just do not move as
fast as maybe this hearing is right now. But I apologize.

I think that the committee members probal‘))ly are aware—and ob-
viously by the conversation I have just heard—that as far as your pro-
gram is concerned that there are a great many believers in the DIG
program around here. It is a controversial approach, and, as you say,
Doctor, you do not know if you are right—I am sure you think von are,
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and you may well be. But I think this is just what this committee has
run into all over this country, that we do not really feel we have the
entire answer to the drug problem.

The chairman and most of us have cosponsored a bill which would
put more money into drug abuse programs, going through the schools,
hecause, as we heard here today, one young man said he was 14 when he
started and some of the people he was dealing with were 8 years old,
and this is, I think, just startling to a great many people in the com-
munity, I am sure, but they do not realize that this is part of the
problem.

At the same time, this committee has heard this in the five cities that
we have been in. I thirk this is really what faces this committee, and we
are trying, believe me, just as deeply as we can, and searching just as
deeply as we can, to find what is the answer to the spreading problem
of drug abuse that we have.

I appreciate the fact that you have some answers and that you are
convineed that you all are working on a program that you support, and
it is pretty obvious to me that some of the young people in this com-
munity would agree withthat approach ; at the same time, it is probably
nlot the entire answer, and you would probably be the first to agree with
that.

I was deeply shocked by some information that I received, that I read
lon the plane this morning, and I clipped it out as .2 were coming in
1ere.

In this Associated Press story, as of this morning, the headline says:
“The U.S. Revisos the Total of Heroin Addicts.” And I would like to
get your comment on this subject, if I could.

It says that President Nixon’s Director of Drug Abuse Prevention,
Dr. Jerome Jaffe, whom I referred to eazlier, told the House subcom.
mittee yesterday that the number of heroin addicts in the United States
is now estimated at 500,000 to 600,000, up from earlier estimates of some
300,000 to 350,000.

You have been to quitea few national meetings, Doctor—I know that.
What is your opinion?

Your figure, I believe, from information I received when I sat down,
is about 42,000 addicts in your mapped area?

Dr. O’Coxxor. That is right, but only about 2,500 of those are in-
volved with the use of opiates. It is primarily barbiturates, amphet-
amines, and nonopiate drugs.

Mr. WinnN. Do you think Dr. Jaffe’s figures on heroin would be too
high?

What would your guess be?

Dr. O°Connor. No one really knows, of course. It would not surprise
me that it would be as high asthat.

Mr. Win~. We have poor reporting methods. In other words, New
York, I believe it was, Mr. Chairman, the public health officials did not
make reports or were so far behind in their reports they were not rele-
vant to the problem.

Could you give us your thinking onthat, Doctor?

Dr. O’Conxor. It is almost, I think. an impossibility to know ex-
actlv how many drug users there are for various kinds of drugs bhe-
cause it is illegal and, obviously, people will not tell you. It is like
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trving to find out how many people swear in the privacy of their own
homes. They are just not going to tell von.

Mz, Wrxx. That is true. but if we have Government officials, eity and
State oflicials that will not turn in reports on the cnes that are known,
it is almost impossible for us to figure ont what kind of epidemic we
really might have going.

Dr. O’Coxxor. That is correct.

And the other kind of problem, which I do not have the solution to,
is that even if everyone turns in all of the figures, we do not know what
the problen is. We just know what the effects of it are. We just know
how many people finally ended up accountable, and that is a terrible
way to respond to an epidemic—by having a body count. There is no
way we can diagnose how widespread the problem is.

Mr. Wixx. How many are you treating now ?

I know it is in your report, but I have not had time to go through it.

Dr. O’Coxxor. We are currently involved with 500 to 600 youngsters
in the DIG program,

Mr. Winx. Do they personally contact yon, because your program
is, basically, a drop-in?

Dr. O’Cox~on. Well, it varies.

Mr., Winn. Well, part of it isa drop-in?

Dr. O’Conxor. It varies with the youngsters. If everyone I counted
were a drop-in, it wonld be around 11.000. Tlke 500 to 600 are individ-
uals who fornally attend at least one group meeting a week. They
may be involved from 6 or 7 hours a week, just when they are out of
the honse they are with this group, up to literally 24 howrs a day. It is
a program where the group itseli is really a basis for planning and
implementing all kinds of other activities. So, each individual is in
contact with his own group more or less on a continuing basis.

Mr, Winw. Mrs. Sturges, as president of the Johnson County Par-
ent-Teachers Association Council. I know you have had many meet-
ings, some pretty violent, I guess, at least the press accounts seem tc
give that indication, and that is about all I have to go by as I am not
here that mueh to attend them. But I wondered, what are the PTA’s
and your council’s aititudes at the present time on not only DIG but
on the other programs?

Are you working with some of the other programs in the county and
inthearea?

Mrs. Sturces. I am not aware of what other programs you are
discussing.

Mr., Winy. There were a conple mentioned in Missouri by Mayor
Wheeler, and I believe you were here at that time.

Mrs. Stunars. Renaissance West, right. I am aware of that.

Mr. Win~. They are underfunded or out of inoney. What scems, to
he one of our problems that I have found in researching the area is
that we fund them on a short-term basis, which is one of the things
the Government is notorious for, and then just as they get their pro-
grams going—and let's say half of them are going well, because that
scems to bo about the batting average around the country—then, we
pull the funding ont from that program and we get going in another
direction. That is onc reason for this committee. We are trving to
ficure out which direction we should go and possibly introduce legis-
lation that would go in that direction.
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The chairman and some of us have cosponsored a bill that would go
throngh HEW into the schools, As I say. that is to wet down to the
younger students because of the possibility of trying to get them
earlier before they get into trouble. Maybe some of them do not think
they are in trouble.

Iave you got any ideas on that?

Mrs. Sturars. Well, as T mentioned earlier, parents have been quite
concerned. The parents that have had problems with children of theiv
own, that bave had drugs, have come to me and asked: “Where ean
I o for help?* There are very few places that I can tell them.

Mr. Wix~. I am sorry. You are talking about the childven or the
parents? g

Mrs. Srurces. Parents of the children that have drug problems.

Mr. Wix~. I have had a lot of parerts call me in the same vein.

Mrs. Sturees. Right; you know the probleny, then. It is a horrible
problem, and you have to give them some kind of an answer. You
just can’t say, “Well, vou are going to have to live with it.”

Renaissance West, as I understand it, is for people that have been
on heroin, and, unfortunately, we do have this kind of problem, and
it is younger, as I understand it, and it will hit our high schools—-if
not now, it will shortly. Those parents I have met, I can recommnd
Renaissance West. and if there is no more Renaissance West, then,
as you say, it is K.U. Medical Center with methadone treatment. T'hat
is the only thing I can tell themn.

If they are into some other kind of drugs, the only program T know
of isthe DIG program.

Mr. Winw. That is all T know of that T also recommend to some
people. Tam sure that it seems out of line, but I feel just as frustrated
as maybe you do and many medical people in this area do, and I have
recommended possibly consulting with Osawatomie officials if they
are in this district and there are some drug abusers and users down
there. That is not their specialty, of course, and I do not really think
tIlmt they want particularly to get into that field. That is the feeling

get.

I have also talked to Roy Menninger, when we were talking about
having these hearings, and Dr. Menninger is very sympathetic to the
problems that this committee faces and wants to know what we are
going to recommend. And I said, “Doctor, we are not recommnending
at this time. We are searching, and we are searching all over the coun-
try,” and he recommended five top men in the Nation and organiza-
tions. The funny thing was, of the top five he recommended in this
Nation, we heard from the fifth onc last week in San Francisco, the
other four had already appeared before this committee.

So, it seems to be a very narrow field wherein we can tell parents,
and children, and young people where they can go to get the help.

I will guarantee you that this committee is just as Frustratcd as your
organization and probably DIG and Renaissance West, and so on, on
how to answer Dr. Menninger.

Mr. Chairnan, we will hear more about it this afternoon, the metha-
done treatment, but I have an article right here, again in the morning
paper, that says “Methadone overdose deaths rice.” They are now get-
ting higher than heroin. So, it is obvious we do not have the entire
answer in methadone.
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I appreciate both of you appearing before the committee, because,
when 1 talked to the chairman originally, I told him we had somne
programs out here that were constructive.

I appreciate your appearing. I am scrry 1 missed your testimony.

Dr. O’Cox~or. Let me thank you very much for holding these,
because I think none of these youngsters would have come—and I
would not have come—if we did not feel that part of what we really
had to do to get the problem solved was to tun to people who were
experts in Governinent. I have been very critical in some of the proce-
duresthat have caused difficulty for our prograin,

The reason I have talked about themn is because I do not think I know
how to solve them. I am not sure I even know what the problem is. But
I would not even mention them unless I thougiht they would receive
some response.

So, I anpreciate your listening.

Chairman Peprper. Dr. O’Connor and Mrs. Sturges, we want to com-
plinent you on the great work you are doing. We just wish there were
more programs like yours over the country.

Thank you vei’y much for coming.

(Dr. O’Connor’s prepared statement follows.)

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DR. WirL1AM O'CONNOR, DIRECTOR, DRUG INTERVENTION
Grour (DIG), Jounsov County, KANs.

Awareness of the problems of drug abu: 2 and effective responses were mini-
mal in the Kansas City area until the fali of 1970. At that time a small group
of citizens, professionals and youth began exploring ways to combat drug abuse
in Johnson County, Kansas. It soon became evident that the probiem was of
major proportions, with an estimated 9.(00 of the county’s 44500 youth cxper-
iencing abuse difficulties. For this reason, a ons-year diseretionary grant was
requested from the federal Law Enforcement & istance Agency and imple-
mented in June of 1971,

The Kansas City area presents special difficulties in identifying drug abuse
problems and implementing effective programs. Moving from the center to the
periphery of the metropolitan area, the proportion of juveniles increases, as
does the number of court jurisdictions. municipalities, agencies, and organiza-
tional units of all types. In Johnson County, cne¢ of eight counties within the
metropolitan comnplex, both county and thirteen municipal juricdictions exit,
with a variety of school districts and agencies related to drug abuse.

In this type of situation, awareness of the problem and cooperation in solu-
tions develop slowly. But by January of 1972 refrrals had grown to 200 per
month, with 600 members actively involved in the p oject and a recidivism rate of
less than 59%. With 2,500 members of the community participating in training
experiences each three-month period, volunteer staff grew and community
support mushroomed. A more accurate survey conducted at that time revealed
more than 11,000 abusers among the county’s youth.

The DIG model. based on small group, peer influence and the availability of
alternatives to chemical abuse, i3 now well recognized across the nation. As
a demonstration project during its first year, DIG staff made presentations to
national conventions in San Francisco and Chicago, and mailed in excess of 500
handbooks to organizations in other communities. The basic goals of the
program are gs follows:

(1) PREVENTION OF DRUG ABUS: THROUGH

(a) drug intervention groups and crisis teams whose members actively oppose
chemical abuse in their own peer networks.
_.(b) prevention of deviant patterns of behavior through family support groups,
agency training, and development of positive alternatives for youth, and.

(c) prevention of preconditions of drug abuse through consultation with and
reorganization of community resources. :
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(2) INTERVENTION IN PATTERNS OF DRUG ABUSE THROUGII

(a) new peer group (DIG) and increased alternatives to drug abuse for youth
and as support for court related prograins, and, . . .
(b’ crisis and early detection progrims to involve abusers in direct services.

(3) REHABILITATION OF HABITUAL ARUSERS THROUOH

(a) intensive group sessions and activity programs for chronic abusers,

th) community re-entry support through new peer influences following de-
toxification or inpaticnt programs, and,

tej re-entry and support for probation and parole programs through new peer
groups, intensive group sessions, and extensive activity programs leading to
new alternatives for the abusers.

Ax the program developed, drug use has become less a focus of efforts. while
emphasis on techniques’ for solving underlying problems have heen emphasized
on an individual level, institutional level, and total ecological or community
system basis.

SERVICES AND TARGET GROUPS
Both professional and volunteer staff offer services to any youth or adult who

wishes to join the organization. While no eligibility requirements exist. most
members are fromn Johnson County. with some from Wyandotte and <onthern

Jackson -gunties. Most are youth with regular chemical usage patterny, or

parents of youthful abusers. Stimulants and depressants are most commonly
abused (along with general marijuana use). with hallucinogens, less common,
opiates infrequent but increasing. An increasing number are also seen with minor
diug problems and major social an:/or psycholozical problems.

Crisis services, outpatient services, and a range of at least 80 different pro-
£gram areas are offered. The decentralization organization of the program and
use of DIG group (consisting of less than 10 members) as basic organizational
units has fostered a very personal, indlvidual, non-bureancratic eclimate which
seems effective with ~hemical abusers.

There are currently 500 formal members nnd 11.000 informal “affiliates”
(individuals who “drop in” to talk to 2 DIG member on a repeated basis).

Formal Haison is maintained with other comnunity groups, and regular
training and consultation occurs.

By the spring of 1971. further coordination and cooperation had developed.
Representatives of the major organizations offering treatment and prevention
services for drug abusers began a series of meetings to review area wide needs
and resources. In conjunction with law enforcement and planning groups, the
council quickly recognized a need for a variety of treatment modes. the neces-
sity for cross-referral and follow-up approaches, and the impracticality of
duplicate or f1, Zmented services in the many jurisdictions in the greater Kansas
City arexn.

On a voluntary basis. council members initiated an open cross-referral and
follow-up system. -hared staff. budgets, and wany training and evaluation
resources. and began long-range planning to eliminate duphieation of efforts and
to invest limited resources in those programs which showed maximum effective-
ness for the most critical community needs. The DG program particularly bene-
fitted from a cross-referral arrangement with Renaissance West, the only drug-
free therapeutie comn:unity in the area, and with the resources of K.U, Medical
Center, Western Missouri Mental Health Center. and Phoenix Center, a preven-
tion oriented street level pnazrdm in Kansas City, Missouri,

Using data from the following agencies, patterns of abuse were mapped by
census traets :

Comprehensive Health Planning Agency.

Citizen Represertative Councll, Drug Abmge.

Drug Abuse Law Enforcement Office ¢ DALE).

Departinent of Health, Edueation, and Welfare, Regional Office.

Drug Intervention Group Progran:, Johnson County, Kansas.

Greater Kansas City Mental Health Foundation,

Jacksou County Jail.

Jackson County Prosecutor's Office.

Kansas City Area Medical Societies.

La(\\;nEnforcement Assistance Administration (LEAA), Regional and State
Mices.

82-401--72—Pt. 5——3
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Narcotie Addiction Rehabilitation Act (NARA) Program.

Osawatomie State Hospital.

Outreach Program, Western Missouri M« 1tal Health Center.

Phoenix Center.

Probation and Parole Officers, Federal, Misouri; Jackson County and
Kansas City, Missouri.

Renaissance West, Inc.

University of Kansas Medical Center, Methadone Program, Outpatient
Psychiatry Department.

Vocational Rehabilitation Office.

Western Missouri Mental Health Center.

Each treatment program in the area determined the location, type of abuse, and
demographic characteristics of each client over at least a one-year period.
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Because programs do not draw clients from some zones of the city, these areas
are not represented except by occasional referrals. Furthermore, these figures
represent only treated clients, a small proportion of the total. However, several
accurate estimates of total abuse have been made for specific zones of the city;
therefore, by applying total incidence figures from one census tract to other
tracts with near identical demographic characteristics (via 1970 census dat..),
accurate estimate can be obtained, For example, no data exist for many tracis
in southern Jackson County which are continuous with and virtually identical
to sub-division homes adjacent on the Kansas side of the line (where LEAA
figures have been obtained through the DIG program). Estimated abusers are
shown in Figure 2.
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The procedure does result in one major inaccuracy. Individuals rarely prosent
themselves for treatment or heip with the use of halucinogens, with experimenta-
tiun, or with the so-called “soft drug” problems which may interfere with a
young person’s life and which may progress to more serious problems. A general
consensus of expert opinion in this area suggests that at_least a quarter of the
youtk (consistent with actual findings in Johnson County) are involved in the
use of chemicals in & way which interferes with their functioning.

It ie also evident from these figures that a very small proportion of youth
with drug abuse problems are able to receive help ; v :thermore, their alternatives
are geuerally limited to one type of program in uny given county within the
Kansas City area.

From what has been said so far, it might seem that Kansas City has made
progress in the field of drug abuse. It appears that cooperatior. among agencies
has developed, and that several highly effective programs have been tested.
Unfortunately, we are currently faced with the reality that drug abuse efforts are
deteriorating and may be virtually non-existent by the end of this year. Renais-
sance West, the only drug free residential center available in this regien, is in
the process of closing. Phoenix Center, which operates the only prevention
program on the Missouri side of the line, has received major funding through
the Renaissance project und appears to be in Jeopardy. The DIG project, recog-
nized as highly successful to this point, is also in the process of closing, with
most of its staff terminated and most of its groups unsupervised. Within a few
months, the onlv modality available to youth in this area will be methadone
maint.nance.

The reasons for such deterioration are clear. The original one-year DIG
project ended on May 81 of this year. The regional office of LEAA had indicated
that no federal funds were available, so a request was made to the Governor's
Committee on Criminal Adminstration to continue the program for a second
year. G.C.CA. finally agreed, but reduced the budget from $132.000 to $78,000.
At the committee meeting, the project was then reduced by half and limited to a
six-month basis.

While no written communication as to the results of a June audit has 'oen
received, it appears that no fiscal irregularities occurred. However, & number
of complaints were voiced including such issues as the following.
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A campaign poster, left by one of the youngsters in the prograin, was found
rolled up on a table in the storage room; this was said to coustitute political
activity on the part of the program.

An arithmetic error was made by the auditors, resulting in their indicating
that matching funds were not sufficient when they had, in fact, exceeded the
required amount very significantly.

T.e State Committee staff arrived with a folder containing a letter from a
Johnson County citizen charging that DIG conducted group meetings, that group
meedngs were the equiveient of sensitivity training, that sensitivity training
wis the equivalent oi brain washing, and thus, that DIG was a communist
front organization; considerable discussions of this area ensued.

A group of professiorsls, those who originally designed and developed the
project. had formed a non-profit corporation s0 as to obtain professional consuita-
tion at less than $12.50 per hour; after the consultant’s books were also audited,
with the implication that excessive fees might be involved, it was dctermined
that in addition to volunteer time professionals had accrued $3,000 in cash debts
which they had paid out of pocket to support the program; G.C.CA. then
deciar~ ' that the professional group was a financially unsound organization and
could nut be used.

A variety of such issues were raised, but nothirg was received in writing
and no apparent follow-up occurred.

As the project began its second year, we discovered with the first payroll period
that no state funds had been forwarded to the county although they had been
approved and allocated. Upon contacting G.C.C.A., we were told that we had
1ot submitted a form showing prior expenditures and requesting the next month’s
voucher; upon further inquiry, we were told that even though everyone knew
that no expenditures had been made prior to the first month of the project, we
must still submit the form showing no expenditures subtructed from the total
amount of award. At the same time, we received a letter which had been sent
to the wrong oftice advising us of a Seminar covering regulations for implementing
G.C.C.A. projects; the letter arrived after the date on which the seminar was
offered, and after thirteen months of operation.

On September 29, the project administrator checked with county officials and
discovered that again no voucher had bee:. received to pay September expend-
itures. Upon contacting G.C.C.A,, he was verbally notified that the voucher was
being withheld for the following reasons:

¥irst, professional consultation should be obtained by open bid, with such
professional consultation awarded to the lowest bidder. Second, Karen 8.
O'Connor, who has coordinated training and provided group supervision Since
the beginning of the project and whose prior experience includes directing federal
staff training projects, should be terminated from the project since she is also
married to the project director, thus creating a situation in which two checks
g0 to the same household, thus constituting conflict of interest and necessitating
termination of tuae wife. Third, $12.50 per hour inay be excessive for consultants
(including board certified psychiatrists and state certificd, doctoral level clinical
psychologists if suck individuals have held any state job at a lower rate of pay
in the past. Fourth, termination of sny of these individuals would constitute
autome tic admission of guilt, necassitating that they repay any money earned
during the project.

Written confirmation of these statements has been reguested, but has not
been . 2ceived nor has a voucher for the September payroll.

The results of such actions create absolutely chaotic effects on & program.

It is impossible to withhold information regarding such difficulties from the
staff when no paychecks are available for more than thirty days after payment
is scheduled. We have had situations were our youth staff, some of whom live on
$150 a month as their sole source of support, literally panhandled for meals
during a month in which they received no payment. We have at this point lost
all of our professionzl consultants and supervigors, including the project co-
ordinator and training coordinator, since consultants are unwilling to open them-
selves to the possibility of working at approximately one-third their usual earn-
ing rate and then having to repay funds., We had already lost. in the budget
cut, all of our community liaison and program evaluation personnel, and my
time as project director had been reduced to one-half day per week. Of our
six yonth staff, four have terminated, and our crisis switchboard has been
closed. We are wutching. in a very literal sense, individuals wita drug abuse
problems apply io the program and. enter unsupervised groups which then deterio-
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- rate leading to serious loss of confidence and return to patterns of drug abnse. At
the present time. we have no brofessionals continuing in the program wiil the
exception of myself at 109% time, only two youth staff. and no capacity to re-
spond to any erisis eall which we may receive. The etfects on morale threnghout
our volunteer staff ave disustrous. and we are faced with the prospet of
- terminating the program before a serious situation is pnoduced by lack of ades
quate staft coverage. -
I have taken time only to outline a few of the difficulties we have lhadsin
this area, and I've discovered that our difficultics are nat at all unique. Renais-
sance West has had its funds discontinued on the basis of “racism’. The Renais-
sance project currently has a 25¢, Black population. and partiaily supporis the
F Phoenix Center which relates almost exclusively to the Black and Mexican-
Anlerican community in Kansas City, Missouri. When the Northwest Missouri
Law Enforcement Assistance Council discontinued the project on the Lixis of
too low a proportion of Black residents. the motion was made and scconded by
three White members of the council who amended the resolution to award Renais-
sance funds to a program dircctly administered by council members. The pro-
gram. for which the {unds were placed in escrow. hus not Leen implemented
at this tine. The Renaissance projeet is in the process of contacting reside ntial
programs in other areas of the country to place its remaining members. Fvalua-
tion of the Renaissance program by an outside group indicgated that it is one of
the most effective programs of its type in the country.
The coordinating effort in process by the Greater Kansas City Coundil on
Nareoties and Drug Abuse has suffered from similar administrative confusion
For a period of approximately three months. the council has been preparing in-
formation on the TASC (Treatment Alternatives to Street Crime) Drogram
announced by the special actlon office on drug abuse. Numerous letters had been
sent to SAODAP but no concrete guidelines had been obtained. The plan was to
implement services for arrested hercin addicts on an eight-county Lasis. with
cooperative use of all existing resources. However, after these efforts Mayor
Wheeler of Kansas City was contacted by SAODAP and told that funds were ‘
available for the city of Kansas City, Missouri only, and that a loeal drug coun- ‘
cil should be appointed to coordinate efforts. When I attended the public meet- |
. ing at which the TASC program was presented, the SAODAP representuative

T

referrced to the “city of Kansas”, apparently being unsure of both the city and
state in which the funds were to be awarded.

We have found, much to our discouragement, that acceurate information abo'.t
possible sources of funding for drug abuse programs has not been available to
us from regional HEW or LEAA scurces, that contacts with the Special Action
Office have not been cffective, and that our only significant source of inferma-
tion regarding drug abuse efforts has been through congressmen and senators or
through the Drug Abuse Law Enforcement Agency, which is not even respon-
sible for rehabilitation and prevention programs.

The problems are not entirely on the state and federal level, of course: with
such confusion at that level, it becomes difficult to maintain liaison at a local
level and we have continuously had problems as a result of the confusion which
appears rampant in the area of drug abuse. The majority of the people whom
I consider most knowledgeable and most dedicated in the field of drug abnse
f_e,rﬂm have flatly refused to continue involving themselves in the field, and have comne
L to feel that their efforts have been largely wasted. I must say that I per<onally

share this opinion, and foresee a growing drug abuse problem among youth
; with a steady progression toward the use of stimulantis, depressants. and
oplates aniong our 14 to 20 year old residents.

When a program can be criticized, demoralized, disrupted, or diseontinued
based on retroactive application of a new interpretation of a regulation. then
progress becomes impossible. We managed, in the programs implemented in {
this area, to strictly follow all county, state civil service, and federal regulations
as they have bheen applied to programs above reproach in the prior experience
of skilled administrators; I am aware of no criticism which conld be leveled
based on state civil service or HEW standards; but this has apparently not
been enough.

With G.C.C.A.’s termination of our group superiisor, the DIG program lost

' the very last professional willing to take the risk of sticking with the projeet.

I believe, in the deterioration of local programs. that we are seeing the very
process which produces a widening gap between those who make decisions and
those who need services, between adults in positions of responsibility and youth
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who mistrust them, and betwecn those who have resources and those who have
necds. Such a chasm of mistrust is a central cause of the drug abuse problem. We
have been trying to implement programs based on trust in a climate of paranoia.

But cven in this situation, there still are recommendations which could result
in major advances. If we are to really do anything about drug abuse, and not
merely make it a financial and publicity grab-bag, the metropoliin arca must
first have prevention programs at the primary, <econdary, and tertiary level. By
this I mean that we must prevent drug abuse through approaches known to he
effective, approacles such as that of Phoenix House and DIG which utilize the
peer communication networks and dedicated youth themselves to mobilize sup-
port for more constructive alternatives than chemical abuse. We must secondly
have intervention approaches, such as free access to small groups and street level
access which aliows individuals to interrupt their career of chemical abuse as
early as possible and to receive the most sympathetic attention possible hefore
they progress toward the total disruption of their lives. And third, we must
have genuine tertiary or rehabilitation programs which do more than enforce
urine surveillance and which offer opportunities for constructive participation in
the cominunity. economic self-sufficiency, and access to all of the areas of posi-
tive living which the community can provide.

We will not make progress if we dump one million dollars into tlic Kar sas City
area to combat heroin among criminals, but only $79,000 for everything clse. The
Kansas City area, in the center of the nation. is less vulnerable to the abuse of
opiates and more in danger of massive stimulant and depressant habituation than
arc most other areas of the country. We are. at the present time, on the thireshold
of a transition from experimentation and the use of hallucinogens to hard core
patterns of the use of such drugs as amphetamines and barbiturates.

Sceondly, it is necessary that the Kansas City area implement programs on an
areas wide basis with all legal and agency jurisdi~tions involved. If we limit
efforts to one type of approach or one area. the effret is that of spreading ahuse
to other areas. The activities of the professional pusher and deviate personality
arc left unchecked. I am convinced that it is possible to combat drug abuse with-
out well balanced efforts including both enforcement and treatment approaches.

Third, the area must have access to available funds, without the necessity of
hiring professional grant writers to obtain what conforms to guidelines but docs
not meet the needs of Kansas City. Bureaucracy has at times solved this dilemma,
as with the use of a comprehensive Lealth planning agency to assist in the delivery
of health care services or in the case of NIMH procedures which allow an individ-
ual to submit an applieation which meets an iniportant need without knowing the
particular review commitee to which it will ultimately be channeled.

Fourth, we must eliminate the power struggles that are produced when review
committecs can. in effect, fund themselves. It appears to me that the majority of
funds allocated in the area of drug abuse are awarded to organizations with a
representative on review committees at the local or state level.

Fifth, we must eliminate the tendency to create a czar and a pyramidal struc-
ture which suppresses street level and innovative programs and which insulates
high level professional planners from efforts which will receive support where it
counts. Recent speculation that an overall federal director would be imported to
the Kansas City arca make me concerned that twe will lose cooperation in the
name of coordination and create merely another level of intrigue to be hurdled
by individuals whose only talent lies in implementing effective programs.

Sixth, we must have long-term funding. Most projects are approved for a
one-year period, and cannot maintain their efforts long enough to make major
progress. In the case of DIG, we are faced with the irony that use of psychodelic
drugs may be tapering off but the termination of the program will support a
transition by some individuals toward barbiturates and amphetamines: thus
temporary success produces long-range damage. as programs are debilitated by
the ueed to eontinuously struggle to preparc and protect next year’s hudget.

For this area specifically, T belicve it is clear that the major thrust of drug
ahuse efforts should be in the area of prevention. Our problem is as great as that
of the East and West coasts, hut at a slightly earlier stage. If we cannot inter-
vene early in patterns of abuse and cannot focus on drugs such as amphetamines
and barbiturates. then we will certainly be in the sad condition of those com-
munities whose resources mmst now be channcled almost entirely into massive
methadone maintenanece programs.

We are also faced in this area with a lack of significant alternatives for youth,
for those who are poor, and for minoritics, It takes little experience in drug




e

Q

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

abuse to know that detosifiention and monitoring are of little use if an indi-
vidual has no satisfying area in his life other than chemicals. I am aware that
this society has more youth than it needs, and that they are easily expendable.
Unless we can view drug abuse as one of the sypmtoms of populativn. pro~perity,
and advanced technology, then we will do little but treat the symptonis and
foster the illness.

Third, this mid-western area desperately needs access and support by federal
agencies, not control and harasswment. It is virtually impossible to conduct busi-
ness with Washington by telephone as a means of designing drug aluse pro-
grams. But we have no office which offers expert help in obtaining information
about actual sources of state or federal support.

Fourth, we are desperately in need of a mechanism to objectively review
applications. Again, organizations such as CHP or the mechanism used in NIMH
whieh requires review by individuals who have no direct interest in the project
is the only feasible way of designing effective community resporses.

And finally, it is obvious in such a diverse and complex comnmunity that we
must foster many small programs which can tailor their appr <ieh to local necds,
not centralized to the point that every resource is so massive that it frightens
the potential client. If we ~ould have objective review, help ard access through
state and federal agencies, genuine programs of alternai’ves, and the possibility
of prevention then I believe we could do something about the problem of drug
abuse.

We have, in the Kansas City area, the basic resources needed to do the job.
Most important, we have tried a variety of approaches and we know what does
work. ‘here are groups which voluntarily cooperate and have not beeu coerced
into a coordinated effort. such as the Greater Kansas City Council on Nurcotics
and Drug Abuse, the Community Hrlth Planning Agency. the linison hetween
all aspects of law enforcement and t’ ¢ DIG program in Johnson County. We do
know how to design programs that ¢ ce tailored to the Kansas City area. aud we
have many dedicated individuals from the ranks of youth, parents, and bro-
fessionals.

A« a1 closing point. I amn attaching to my statement a presentation which was
made on October 13, a year ago. In that statement, we outlined almost the same
problems which re confronting us at this time and which I have discussed
in my statement to you. And in that time we appear to have made little progress
in solving the basic problem of trust among people in the context of a complex
bureaucracy. I have no solutions to offer this committee in that area, but have
presented my remarks to you in the hopes that your governmental expertise will
lead to construetive ~2lu.'ons. We have the problems and we have the resources,
hut we have not been able to use them.

Enclosure: (1).

(Enclosure 1)

SocTAL IMPLICATIONS OF DRUG ARUSE—KANSAS PSYCHIATRIC ASSOCIATION
SyMpostuM ON DRUG ABUSE

WILLIAM A. O'CONNOR, PH. D., AND PHIL KLINE

Over the past two and a half years, several colleagues® and myself have been
involved in a series of projects? in the mental health fleld which have necessi-
tated exploration of alternatives to an adjustment model. Adjustment models—
those which assume that tle individual must change in some internal fashion—
have largely dominated clinical practice for decades. whether the adjustment
is seen as resolution of conflict, learning, insight, awareness, desensitization,
tranquilization, or improved interpersonal skills. The adjustment assumption
supports therapy cours, inpatient institutions. day centers, rehabilitation pro-
grams, emergency services. and most of our professional acts. It does seen to
have a place, and it has undoubtedly accomplished many things, with one glaring
exception: we have as much mental illness, deviancy, and distress as we had
hefore Freud.

1 Major contributions to the concepts reviewed here were made by Karen 8. O'Connor,

.N., dan B. Roosn, Ph.D., Byron F, Eicher, M.A., and Robert E. Kifer, B.A., Johnson
County DIG Program and Osnwatomie State Hospital.

3 MH10537. MHO0167S, MH20648, Osawatomie State Hospital, L.E.A.A. DF2728, Johnson
County Council on Drug Abuse.
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This unpleasant flaw in our professional armamentarium beeame of monstrous
fmportance when we found ourselves the victim of = .¢oess. saddled wirh a federal
grant to accomplish a very simple goal : reduce drug abuse in a major population
center, preferably in one year. After six months of experimentation and four
months of operation, I cuin report a sobering and disquisung result. It seems to,
be working. I think I know how it works. What puzzles e is why.

The search for some rationale has led to interestingly obscure sources. The
keystone is a simple bit of research done by Moos in 1967. Moos studied VA
patients; he Tocused on the inaividnen s characterntics, callod P jor peison
variables; the charaeteristics of their milieu or treatment programs, called S for
seltings; and outcome, results. e reached a typically understated conelusion ;
neither ¥ nor N aceounted tor as much ouicome 2s @Gad the interaction of xersou
and setting. The reenits replicate ; they happen over and over again,

When Moos’ results are combined with another bit of druz investigation. the
plot thickens. Barker, Gump, and a number of Kansas researchers (1964) have
been exploring what they call behavior settings. A behavior setting is simply a
time and place where people generally behave in similar and cousistent ways: a
church, a drugstore. a job. The very similarity and consisteney of behavior across
individuals in the same setting suggests interesting possibilities.

If the setting itself is that predictive of individual behavior, perhaps personal-
ity is nerely what Perger (1963) has ealled the slender thread of memory as in-
dividuals move from setting to setting. Perhaps, in the area of drug abuse, it really
is the interaction of person and setting that makes the DIG program work. And
perhaps in DIG we are not following un adjustment model. hut a change model :
onc which says, “If you are not normal in your eurrent settings, develop the com-
petence to change them or to find new ones.”

To clear our own minds, we first attempted to describe the personality or charac-
teristics of the drug abusers, the P, We found four characteristies. First, drug
abusers express a srrong need and desire to control their own metabolie processes.
Second, drug abusers express a strong desire to regulate their wn level of stimula-
tion. Third, drug abusers express a strong desire to modify and create alternatives
to their social role. Fourth, drug abusers express a strong desire to modify their
experience of time and distance, particularly time with and distance from other
people,

Chemieals can, of course, do all these things. By selecting a specific drug, one
can speed his body up, slow it down, make it feel pleasure, make it feel almost
nothing at all, make it wake up, make it go to sleep, or practically anything else.
With the right chemical, stimulation can be increased or decreased, certain stimull
ean heeome the focus of an nnusual degree of coneentration, or certain stimuli
can be reduced or blocked. Similiarly, one can modify one's role with a selected
chemical ; one can no longer be a student or youth or lawyer or a doctor ; one can
be, for a predictable period of time, just a person or a part of the cosmos or even
a doorknob. Finally, time and space are easily modified through the use of chem-
icals; one can become speeded up or spaced out. isolated or in touch with prae-
tically anything or everything, and one can choose a selected distance or inter-
personal experience and make it almost as intense and long as the mind desires.

We were delighted. We felt we had found the characteristics of the drug abuser.
Then someone pointed out that virtually every other dissenting, subcultural,
minority, or deviant group has the same concerns. Welfare Rights organizations
object strenuously to a distribution of economic resources which has the effect of
limiting recipients to high carbohydrate, low protein diets ard the obvious effects
on metabolic processes; women’s liberation groups have stroug asserted the right
of the individual to control such metabolic events as pregnancy, militants object
fo environmental conditions promoting poor health, mace, tear gas, bullets. police
dogs. and a highly selective Selective Service. The list is exhaustive,

Self-regulation of stimulation has also been a primary concern. Militant groupe
insist on a major role in their own educational stimulation, the kind of stimulation
that derives from housing, the kinds of books and movies which may be viewed,
and a list of other 1{beration topics too long to detail.

An increasing number of groups, as well, have objected to a limited role, whether
it be the role of student, black. female. Chicano. Jew, hippy, et cetera.

And many groups have objected to the space and time limitations which they
feel are externally imnosed : to segregation of public places. to job or educatioral
demands which impair personal activities, to the lack of a public volce, to the
Inek of social signifieance. to the lack of time and opportunity for personal ryla-
tionships, and to the lack of intimacy in a technological and bureaueratie world.
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We were delighted. Perhaps we hiad found a general theory of deviancy. Then
someone pointed out that the great eultural majority, the normal citizen, has the
same concerns. We are all concerned about regular medical care, dental check-
ups, pollution, finoride in the water, heart attacks, twenty-four-hour cold cap-
sutes, atomic radiation. and the stresses of daily life. We are all concerned with
our level of stimulation, whether it be what we view on television, whit our
children are taught in school, how we unwind in the e ening, what kinds of rec-
reation and vacation opportunities are availabie, whether we should attend
sensitivity groups, and in general whether we can get into what we want to be
into and away from what we choose to be away from. We are all concerned with
our role, even if the role is that of physician, and we have great difficulty indue-
ing most people to respond to us £s individual human beings, great difficuity
spending a reasonable amount of time with our faniilie: great difficulty convine-
ing people that they cannot call gt 2:00 n.m. even if they feel bad, and all of the
other hazards attended upon public role. And we are concerned with time and
space; time to be with those we care most about, opportunities to be intimate,
n.echamsms for av-iding people that we do not care for and less time on the
public and imperso al treadmill.

We concluded, finaily, that there is no psychological profile of the drng abuser.
That was the time at which we abandoned adjustment theory. We decided in-
stend to look at S, seftings, the euvironment. Perliaps sonme magical answer
would be found there.

We immediately noticed that many drug abusers and a good number of drug
u<ers do not participate heavily in the ordinary and majority culture behavior
settings. This is known as “Lack of motivation” in the Sunday supplement news-
paper articles. Perhaps, we thought, these individuals were not sufficiently
skilied to participate in important settings: but that speculation did not hoid
water. Then we noticed a simple fact. Behaviov settings are overcrowded.

Barker and Gump. in their study of school settings, determined that, as an
institution increases in size. the number of settings do not increase proportion-
ately. In the small school. there is likely to be a football tcam and a debate squad
and a drama club; evervbody is needed, and one individual can participate in all
of these. For the “average dude”, however, participation in guch settings in an
extremely large school requires a phenomenal degree of espertise. even at the
junior high school level. Perhaps, as a soclety becomes larger and larger, the
criteria for membership in rewarding and well reinforced behavior settings be-
come higher and higher. Ccmpetencies must increase or an individual is exclugded
from the behavior setting. With stress, of course, the exclusion process hecomes
more severs; as a business goes in the red, it must either demand more of its
producers or it must fire the lenst efficient. Stress. of course. can also impair
competence. Perhaps the exciusion process, based on the interaction of personal
competence and setting criteria, did have something to do with the epidemic
proportions of drug abuse. We had concluded exactly what Moss had diseovered
in the Veterans’ Administration Hospital. Drug abuse appears to be an inter-
ac'ton of person and setting.

Now, our DIG program is a peculiar organization. It was created and molded
larg >1y througl the participation of drug users and former drug users. It is an
organization {n which every individual cun achieve maximum penetration into
the maxinum nmmber of behavior settings with clear sotting demands. It is a
pluralistic organization, and it is inclusive. It also has a recedivism rate over
the first eleven nionths of two percent, a figure which Is so embarrassingly low
fhat we are afraid to mention it and cannot believe that it will be sustained. We
assume that we must have miscalcunlated, but we are using the samne methods as
those used by other institutions in assessing ontcome. Again, we ask. why does it
work ? What we are nsking abont is the relationship of person and setting in this
organization. What is our supposedly therapeutic model ?

By ars1 large, what happens within the organization is based upen what
we term “complete communication,” a statement of personal position with a
direct request for the position of the other person and willingness to negotiate;
there i3 a heavy emphasiz on avoiding irrelevant, compliant, blaming, or half-
completed statements. This lends to a four step problem procedure which is
generally followed, When complete comnunication occurs, a group can assist
an individual member in dealing constructively with real life situations with-
out exerting coercion or control. This process involves the following steps: step
1. situation: the individual identifies sitnations he wishes to consider: step 2,
options; the individual and his group share similar situatlons and select rele-
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vent alternatives: step 3, eonsequences: group members who have had similar
experiences share the outcome and the success potential of various options;
step 4; simulation or action: the group does not select an option for its member,
rather tlie individual member chooses his own desired consequence and option.
A peculiar relationship ic defined between individual and group. Only an individual
can decide what situation he wishes to declare a problem and what action he
chooses to take. This part of the process is no one else’s business. On the other
hand, the group serves as an experiential, pool or resource; it can derive a
maximum number of alternutives and reasonably accurate predictions about
future acts. .

With this kind of a system, the original DIG group of 15 members expanded
to an organization with 300 members and an undetermined number of com-
ponents; crisis teams, DIG groups, adult intervention groups, a leather shop,
candle craft, community relationships groups, erisis switchboard, training
groups, rap sessions, supervision sessions, publie orientation meetings, and a
variety of other settings which I am sure are unknown to me as project director.
They develop through a negotiation process.

A secor d problem confronting the organization was the problein of increasing
size. Would behavior settings decrease as the organization increased? This
was dealt with through a peculiar rcjection of organizational hierarchy. Eaeh
group is autonomous, so long as it affects only itself, and all membership is
voluntary. Each group selects a liaison person, who must negotiate any action
which would have an effect on another comnponent. All liaison persons meet
in a coordinating committee, which is the sole policy making body of the orga-
nization. If any individual is not comfortable in a given bhehavior retting, he
ean create one so long as he can find one other person to Join him and ean
negotiate it with other components affectedl.

Over time, individuals must go outside the organi:ation to involve new mem-
bers, since everyone inside is maximally involved in behavior settings. Rather
than over-:inanned settings we have the “over settilg-ed” man. Nobody i~ ex-
pendable.

In order to accomplish this outward direction. external liaison perxonnel are
continuously appointed to relate to the major systcins in the commuaity @ to
the legal system, the educational system, the health and weclfare system, the
economic system, and the indigenous systems. The membership, then, doubles
itself on a monthly basis. By the standards originally set, we seemn to be on
timetable. The outcome is successful-—involving more people in the abatement
of drug abuse with low recidivism, However, one embarrassing result also
oceurs; we ean discern absolutely no personality change in our members—
they only become successful in their daily lives.

Now this raises soine mujor problems about the current popular systems of
drug intervention, For purposes of general discomfort and anxiety, let me review
the logical eonclusions of 'a change model of drug abatement : one which assumes
that the interaction of person and system produces naximum outcome.

First, the current bebavior of most legal systems seems to be ineffective.
That is. controlling the eonsuiner or “husts” seem to have little effeet on the
incidence of drug abuse. My inference is that a bust is simply part of the exclu-
sion process, for it further reduces the individual’s partieipation in behavior
settings. A behavior setting might be defined as equal to an cpportunity. In this.
the land of opportunity and the home of the free and brave, one wonders if
prison or jail is an opportunity and if that behavior setting allows free and
maximum participation in a maximum number of other settings with pluralistice
demand characteristics. 1 believe that maximum participation across settings, in
prison terms. is known as a jail break.

I've also begun to wonder about the reality of attempting to reduce the supply,
that is, to catch the pusher. I am not, and let me be perfeetly clear about this,
speaking out in defense of dirty old men in raineoats who hang around play-
grounds selling dope. But it seems to me that limiting our approach to catching
pushers will simply sele:t the population of pushers until they are brighter and
brighter, thus more able to successfully eompete (for higher wages) with the
police officer who is consistently dependent upon publie spathy for his mecans
of support,

Experience with the world’s oldest profession suggests that arresting the sup-
plier is not the key to success; rather, we must reduce the demand for services.
We are again confrented with that nasty failure in the adjustment model,
prevention.
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Within the educational svstem, drug education seems to be most in yogne,
This is usually accompamed by a high rate of pamphlet distribution. Many peo-
ple feel that his does not produce profound personality change. but even if it
does produce changes in P we have assumed that change in P alone contributes
little to outcome. Perhaps, instend, more alternatives would be helpful within
the educational system, more behavior settings, more access, and more direet par-
ticipation. One might even speculate that the “school without walls” model may
be more refevant to drug abuse than is drug education.

In terms aof the health system, traditional responses involve the use of a hos-
pital, a clinic, an appointment, or some other mechanism which defines P as
a sick person. Again, this may be the case in some instances, just as some indi-
viduatls with brown eyves are mentally ill and some individuals who play profes-
sional foothall are ill and some individuals who go to graduate school or medi-
cal school are ill. But defining the problem as one based in personality is again
investio 2 primarily in P. and limits P's participation to one hehavior setting in
which ko must play a minor role. I would have no quarrel with certain inpatient
services or rehabilitation approaches which emphasize regular or live-in ar-
rangements. I merely raise the issue of prevention.

Within the econonic system. which includes not only business hut all of those
activitics which produce large amounts of money such as federal grants, we
seem to be turning toward czars, large community councils, and centralized or re-
gional control. It is very popular to find the men at the top and have them create
& comimunity coordinating council with an expert project director. As I have men-
tioned, this is quite in contrast to the DIG model, and has three interesting re-
sults. First, bere i« mivimal room at the top: that behavior setting is over-manned,
If vou have any question about room at the top. merely beconie aware of the
constant power struggles, manipulations. disagreements, and disorganized psy-
chopathy which has characterized most high level community organizing groups.

Second. there is plenty of room at the bottom but no one participates hecause
penetration in those behavior settings can be minimul. Oune is rather like the sub-
Ject in a college psychology experiment. If you have any question about this,
nierely choose a coordinating conncil from your local newspaper and then ask any
wn long-lairs on the strcet how much they participate in that particnlar
program.

Finaily, such nyramidal structures have the characteristic decreasing pro-
portion of available settings. The project director, convinced of his own expertise,
must directly generate each hehavior cetting. He has to know whet is going on.
and suffers gevere anxiety if some segiment develops which is not anthorized from
the top. The only soe’al phenomenon which may have spread more rapidly than
drug use itself is the rise of the drug expert. I sometimes wonder if 1here are
more people doing drug prevention than deing drugs.

Next, the mysteriois and frequently mentioned indigenous covununity bears
examination, T suspect that doper< are also following an adjustment model That
is. use of a chemical to adjust yourself is merely a logical extension of our tra-
dition of psychother.py und psychopharmacology, Further. indigenous groups
tend to form isolated subcuitnres. They relate only to each other, form coni-
munes, form tight-kait groups, and generally do not relate to the rest of the
world. The critical flaw in this approach is that the subculture becomes a single
hehavior setting. It must then create its own devianey and it~ own exeluston proe-
ess, An obhvious alternative to this polirization is a heavy participation by the
indigenous community in the major systems and institntions within the society.
I am suggesting pluralism instead of polarization.

As a final comment. I am well aware of the difficulty that all of us have as
mental health professionals in adopting positions which involve modification of
settings or our environment. We are, after all, a part of that environment and
expected to perform certain services for it if we are to he included. The institu-
tions and communities in which we are embedded expect to get exactly what they
pay for. I am afraid they are getting it.

T hope that you do not particularly agree with me. but view all of today’s
program and all of your activities with severe skepticlsm and a view of the
patient-therapist interaction which extends well beyond the limits of office and
appointment hour. The remainder of this precentation, reviewing the same points
T have covered, will be presented by my colleague, Mr, Phil Kiine. Consistent
with the philosophy of the organization in which we both work, the views ex-
pressed by either one of us do not necessarily represent the views of the other
or the organization, but are sh:ired with the greatest respect.
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Chairman Pepper. Mr. Counsel, call the next witness.

Mr. Pawries. Mr. Chairman, the next witness is Dr. William Me-
Knelly, who is the director of a methadone maintenance program and
is also on the faculty of the University of Kansas Medical Center.

STATEMENT OF DR. WILLIAM V. McKNELLY, JR., DIRECTOR, PSY-
CHIATRIC OUTPATIENT DEPARTMENT, UNIVERSITY OF KANSAS
MEDICAL CENTER, AND DIRECTOR, UNIVERSITY OF KANSAS
METHADONE MAINTENANCE CLINIC

Mr. Purrvies. Doctor, could you tell us a little bit about your back-
ground and how it relates to drug abuse in Kansas?

Dr. McK~etLy. I am a psychiatrist at the Kansas University Med-
ical Canter. And, sort of accidentally, 5 or 6 years ago, there were two
addicts who were sent to me by a psychiatrist that trained with us,
and they told me about the methadone—he told me about the metha-
done. [ did not believe it. I read about it. I agreed to try it, thinking I
would give them the methadone while I sneaked up behind them with
my great psychiatric skill and cured them unbeknowust or against
their will or with their help, however it came out.

So. after a year and a half—they came very regularly—they ap-
proached the subject. They felt I was a damn fine fellow, delighted
to talk to me, but they felt they had gone about as far as they could
with all of the conversation, headshrinking, but could they just con-
tinue to have the methadone and visit with me. That is how I got
started.

At that time, at that point, I realized that psychotherapy and psychi-
atric treatment in the traditional sense was ludicrous. With the vast
majority of heroin addicts, it may be a little ludicrous. With the vast
majority of anybody—I do not know. So, you witness giving them
dope, they do hetter on cheap dope given by month instead of dirty
needles. We have to charge a dollar a day, because we do not have a
very direct subsidy. And we deliver the dope. That it what we do.

Mr. Pumraes. I'think your nurse told us, humorously, she was the
bi%z st dope dealer in Kansus City.

1. McK~EeLLy. Hopefully.

Mr. PrtLpies. Doctor, can you tell us how you view the scope of the
problem here in Kansas City ?

Dr. McKnrLLy. You know, nobody knows, That is, some people in
New York City think thev have 300,000, some people think they have
600.000, way too many thev have. I do not know whether we have
1,000 or 3,000. I can’t even define an addict. It is a difficult thing. A
lot of people are using who, perhaps, have not used long enough or
do not have enough money to get addicted. It is not that they are so
pure they would not ; circumstances have not yet permitted it. So, you
have what they call the chippers, the people who use irregularly,
and some women like weekend drugs, just like getting drunk on Fri-
day night, something like that. There are all varieties of participants.

Mr. Winw. The ones that are using the drugs on Friday nights, the
Saturday night binge sort of thing, are they people that are employed ?

Dr. McK~rroy. They can be. Tﬁis is not a very high-employed group
of people to start with. They hustle.
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Mr. Winn. From the statistics we have heard ana read, there are
quite a few people employed that are on drugs, that are working
pretty well at their daily job.

Dr. McK~EewLy. Yes.

Mr. Srteicer. Does this compare with the weekend drunk?

Dr. McKneLry. No. It compares with the evening drinker. I mean,
some people, they go home and have a nartini or two before they eat.
Every Friday night, they mnay not get completely smashed, but they
get a good bust on where they probably shonldn’t be driving a car.
This kind of thing definitely occurs.

To get back to that school question you all were just talking about,
you can accuse me of anything you want to. Experimentation in the
casnal use of drugs is so bloo(%y normal now—and I did not make it
that way, and I do not take the responsibility for it, but that is tl:e
way it is. I do not like it. Nobody is going to outprohibition with me,
because I will go all of the way with him, including alcohol, bui. ny
God, I have to live with it. So, if the casual use of mnarihnana by
people somewhere between 15 and whatever—I do not know what the
upper limits are going to be, we have got it. You know, all the waxing
eloquence i1 the world will not change it. We can blame the schools
or permissiveness or rigidity. I do not know what to blame, but it is
much with us.

Sure, some good students use marihuana, some good workers use
marihnana. There are not too many people using ampTxetamines in high
doses who go at anything else. Not too many people can use negligible
doses of heroin, but it is done. If yon can get your heroin user to go

to methadone, it-is a waltz. All you have to do is get together. Ahont

. 60 percent of the people that stay on our program, not all of the people

who have ever becn on it, but those who stay with us, we can’t get over
120.

Mr. WinN. What percentage stay on the program?

Dr. McK~ELry. Over a 5-year period, I would expect we have run
through 500 patients that come and go. Here and Ngsv Orleans—and
we started this after Jaffe’s methadone meeting in San Francisco.
There are two towns I know of you can walk in and get on methacdone
the same day, most days anyway, and that is New Orleans and here.
Bloom has a higher estimate. He estimates he might be able to get 40
percent of the heroin addicts on methadone. I am guessing abont 20
percent. It is not acceptable to evervbody, and it is bv far the most
acceptable treatment thre is because it is called a positive reinfor -e-
ment ; you do not have to give up much. It is like von get an alcoholic
to contribute by having him just a little bit high all of the time. Well.
more people will take that than will take abstinence. T mean. there has
been a dru~ for 20 years that if vou took it vou would not drink. bnt
nobody would take it. So it would be if you had a drug, medicine,
treatment, you took and could not use dope. They could have one. hut
it. will not work : nobody wants ;t. Yon conld have a million tons of it
and couldn’t give it away.

So, here vou have a significant group of people addicted with all
complications, legal and medieal. and vou have just a certain per-
centage of them that. want to avoid the fun or high of intoxication or
kind of life that goes with the street world.

Mr. Prmiars. They come to your program to vest up?
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Dr. McKx~erLy. Somne of them. They comé for all manner of rea-
sons. Some come because they want to work. want their wives back.
They think they look good or they can beat a case. They won't get an-
other case on while waiting for this one to get tried. Some of this
works in spite of themselves. Some of them get fooled. They come for
what might he considered an ulterior motive. and we addict them to
our dope, and it worlks out so much better than what they have, they
like it and stay with it.

M. Pruriirs. Doctor, do vou find there has been an increase in the
average age of people attending ?

Dr. McK~erLy. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pauzars. Tell us a little about that.

Dr. McK~EeLLy. Five years ago, the first patients we got, I do not
know. The ones we saw were mostly in their thirties, some in their
fortics, and hardly any under 25, 28, Although our first patients
were white, the first couple of years they were predominantly black.
In the ghettos you start on heroin like you do on cigarettes. I mean. it is
laying around’ vou take it because it is there. So, they were a healthier
group; they were not as “kookey” as the white addiets.

Over the years, we have gradually gotten younger and younger
patients, a higher and higher percentage of white people with at least
middle-class backgrounds, upper middle-class backgrounds. The others
are still with us, but, in a_proportionate sense, we see fewer of them
relatively. This, I think, is going on all over the country. There are
apparently places in New York in imiddle-class schools where the ma-
jority of ki Is are experimenting heavily with heroin.,

Mr. Prrvoies. That is what we found.

Dr. McKnELLY. You know more about it than I would.

Mr. Winw~. How young should a person be before you wonld recom-
mend that they start on the methadone nrogramn ?

Dr. McKxerry. Well. T guess I believe in what teachers call rela-
tive ethics; you know, if T can get themn to do something else, that is
great. I tried to pay people’s ways to the seminar in California.
They would not even rip me off for the airline ticket. If von can get
then to go to an abstinence program at that stage, you go all out, but
we are usually stuck. I frequently waste an hour or two talking to
these people, and they do not have any intention of goine and commit-
ting them does not work. I have done enouch of it. Nothine works. It
will work in reverse. You get a rebellious kid—if vou get rebellious. it
used to be that you get pregnant and that fixed the folks. That showed
them. A girl could. anyway. A boy could go out and get in some sort
of legal hassle. But now. the ways have changed, they are not getting
prégnant anymore ; everybody does that. What you do, you go on dope.
And this is the way a kid will bite off their nose to spite their face, if
you wish. Maybe not consciouslv. ’

This fixes everybody. There is nothing that will upset a middle-class
family any more in this State than this occurrence in a youngster.

T have all of thes> things going. You come alo~e and take the kid
and mommy and .d drags them in and T commi ...m, as T have done
and have become very reluctant to do. Tt just backfires in your face.
They come out more bitter and angry. The same thing if you take a
marihuana user and stick him in prison.
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Mr. Wixsy. Let's take the ghetto child or yvoungster that you nwen-
tioned a minute ago. And you say they start in, sometiines, in the
ghettos just like the normal kid does when he is starting to smoke a
cigarette. All right. So, you get possibly—and we are not trying to say
that it is strictly the ghetto, because that has been proven at every
hearing we have had and obviously by the testimony lLere earlier
today, that the ghetto is just a part of the overall problemn. Let’s say
that a youngster starts at the age of 8 which was mentioned earlier,and
he is hit—what do they smoke at the age of 8, marihuana?

Dr. McKx~rLLy. I guess.

Mr. Wix~. What else would they get in the ghetto?

Dr. McKx~ELuy. Oh, no. In the ghetto——

My. WixN. They could not pay too much.

Dr. McKx~urry. I am sort of super-hip about things like LSD and
that jazz. It never amounted to anything. People in the ghetto would
@o directly onto heroin. This is your difference; vour so-called pro-
gression theory. Which, incidentally, the New York Narcotic Com-
mission answered that question a long time ago and everybody still
keeps worrying about it.

If you use marihuana you are doomed to heroin. That depends on
how much heroin is available and where the marihuana smoker lives.
If you are in central Harlem, it is easier to get heroin than cigarettes.

Mr. Win~. And not as much money ?

Dr. McKxeLry. It is cheap, too; a lot cheaper. Our heroin is the
highest in the country. here in%enver and Wichita.

But they get it there; it is just lying around. You have a healthier
individual on heroin out of the ghetto, I think. There is no great bar-
rier. It is like a woman alcoholic. Everybody knows a female alcoholic
is a Jot worse than a male alcoholic. The reason being that there are
fewer users. What you are getting is the equivalent of the worst sixth
or worst one-fourth of the men.

Mr. Winx. You get this young ghetto child who is 8,9, 10 years old,
and on heroin?

Dr. McKxEewry. That is not going on around here much.

b’(l)‘hat is a New York phenomenon, I think. I could not tell you much
about it.

Mr. Wix~. Yes. We had testimony of that type in New York, but I
thought you were talking about around here. I am trying to find out
at what age would you switch a young person of that type over to
methadone, if they knew what they were doing.

Dr. McK~erLy. If I could not do anything else, I would do it at
any age. :

Mr. WixnN. You do not really care what the age is?

Dr. McK~EerLY. Yes, I care, you know, but it 1s like

Mr. Win~. If you had no alternative ?

Dr. McK~eLry. If a guy has appendicitis and will not have an ap-
pendectomy, what are you going to do? Fill him full of penicillin and
pray. That 1s exactly what you are going to do, because, you know,
people do not frequently do what they ought to do. So, they will
not’ go to a Renaissance, or their parents. Suppose they need psy-
chotherapy. For all practical purposes. there is no decent psy-
chotherapy available unless you can pay $35 an hour for it. That is
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just a fact of life. I did not make it that way. It is not only here; it is
allover the country. o

When you get tile families and you have to have a ‘psychmrnst for
every member of the family, a social worker for each one, and then
you could not do themn inuch good, what do you do? You cop ont. You
can give them the dope. We work real hard—as a matter of fact. we
work real hard trying to get them off, and we do not do it very often,
They are much harder to treat than a middle-aged person. e kind of
knows what the score is. There is nothing harder to treat than a youny
male full of all of the hormones young males are full of, and they
play cops and robbers and like the street scene.

We have a law in Missouri and Kansas that states we do not have to
have parental conseut. We got the law because the kids would not let
us asll{ for parental consent. We conld ahnost always get it. The par-
ents always knew something big was wrong, whether they knew it
was heroin or not.

Mr. Puruies. Can you tell us the youngest methadone patient
youhave had?

Dr. McKx~Ervy. I think 16 is the youngest T have seen. Right now,
we try to avoid these people, because FDA gives us such a hassle
about it. The State people do not, but some hero in the Food and Drug
Administration—which is, they have got a tough job. I mean I just
resent this little detail of their ruling, because the rest of their rules
are pretty sensible. But they do not tell you what else you can do with a
16-year-old. He just says, *Not that,” whic) is not a very good solu-
tion. We try to avoid it because of the Federal hassle.

We had a 15-year-old.

Mr. Priveies. I have no further questions. |

Mr, Win~. Let's @o back to the question that we have asked all
morning, and we probably will fora long time,

In your opinion, what can the schools do ?

We heard some of the students say the school drug week was a farce,
or that the drug education programs were sort of langhed at. What
would you suggest to the committee that the schools could do to help,
to prevent them before they ever get to fellows like yourseif or to any
other programs?

Dr. I:Ic NELLY. Well, I do not think any power on earth is going to
prevent,

Mr. Win~. What can we do to help ?

Dr. McKNELLy. I wish there were.

IwishI could answer, certainly, “the schosls.” T oot a start on cam-
gus. We are behind them. They have made some very serious attempts,

hey are very vulnerable, as you know. The elected Congressman is
going to be a good deal more vulnerable than an appointed member of
the administration, because you come back and answer every 2 years,
These poor guys on the school board answer once 2 month, and every
nut crawls out from under the rocks when you try to do something. the
famous aCvisory board to the South School{ you know, the antifluorida-
tion people got, together with the antisex neople, with the antitax neo-
ple, and you have to think just to the right of “Ivan the Terrible,”
standing out there ready to charge down. It is a bipartisan group of
“anti’s,” that is what it is.
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And they charge. Suppose you have got a sensible board and a sen-
sible administrator and these people rise up tike something out of Loch
Lomond and strike them down. They never had a chanee. See, they had
to comne out with a wishy-washy peanuts kind of program. They could
teach about sex education, but get a little below the belt, and they ha.e
got to stop. They could teach about drugs, but they can't admit there are
lots of kids out there using dope and they are going to continue to use
dope. It is a prohibition phenomena, you know ; a bad one. Because. like
we have 8 million, we do not know how many alcololics we have for
sure, but between 6 and 10 milhion. Even when we repealed prohibition
we did not win. We repealed it because it was shoved down our throats.
We make it work. There is where I am concluding we are at least on
marihnana, and not a good thing in any sense of the word.

Mr. Winns. But we have addicts that want to make it legal,

Dr. McK~eLLy. Man, it is a fait accompli. There is a distribution
network for marihuana out there that Standard Oil would envy.

Mr. Wan~. If you were a Member of Congress and you had to vote on
it, wonld you vote?

Dr. McK~EeLLy. Not if T had to run for reelection, I wouldn’t,

Mr. WinN. I am not talking about running for reelection; I am just
talking about if you had to vote “Yes,” or “No,” to legalize marihuana,
ho  ould you vote?

You would like to vote “maybe,” wouldn’t you?

Dr. McK~eLLy. I am for the Presidential Commission. You know I
am fur the Commission.

It is an age-old thing. The commissioner of New York City, the police
commissioner, is no red-eyed liberal, and he wants to legalize heroin.
He is quoted as such in the press. Now, this is the kind og bind you get
into. It would be a disaster to legalize heroin here, obvicusly. If this
persists though, I could answer your question—I am afraid it is going
to persist.

Mr. Wix~. T am talking about marihuana.

r. McK~euLy. T suppose “Yes.” If T could legalize a fairly weak
form of marihuana, I wonld not legalize he shish, and the practical
problem there is—it is not a theoretical prculem about it, it is: How
are you going to keep them from buying the beer and the booze?
The concentration of marihuana becomnes a greater problem than the
marihuana itself.

Mr. Win~N. What about the combination of ms~ihuana and alcohol?

Dr. McKNeLLY. Bad news.

Mr. WinN. Or the use of reds and wines like thev are duing on
the west coast ?

Or. McKneery. Seconal, yon know, reds, are probably in most wavs
worse than heroin, as far as your chances of dying are concerned, or
what it does to your mind. Amphetamines--not the needles now. not
the infection or the legal parts, and &u.... are things I think yon
gentlemnen could—I think we conld get along in medicine with vastly
less short-acting barbiturates. Not phenobarbitals. That is a different
bag that yvour technical people, T am sure, can explain. Doctors have
started to do this, but, you know, there are 300,000 doctors, or some-
thing, and there is going to be a lot of disagreemert. Some of them
will de anything for a buck. Then, it may be taa* marihnana is not

goiug to be legalized no matter what you or I thin, for a long time.
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until the people that use it go np and vote it in. And I suppose that
will Lappen someday if they continue their attachment toward it.

But right now, today. we are just heginning. have just recently
aiven FDA anthority and the Bureau of Narcotics anthority to clamp
down on this. I think we need beneficial laws on amphetamines and
barbiturates as we currently have on opiates becanse I think we can
control thein better than we can opiates.

Mr., Winx. Tet e stretch the subject just a minute, and then I
am throngh with my questioning. )

You heard me remark earlier about the article that I clipped out
of the paper this morning, the Washington Post. It says tlic deaths
by heroisy overdose have cﬁclined dramatically here-—this is in Wash-
ington—during the last vear, while deaths by methadone overdoses
increased, according to city drug treatment authorities and the chief
niedieal exaininer,

Statistics, I will skim. It was said vesterday that so far this year
the District has had 19 heroin overdose deaths and 26 methadone
overdose deaths compared to 60 heroin deaths and 14 inethadone deaths
in all of 1971.

Of course, we do not have the high number of deaths around here—
that is good—that they do in the District of Columbia, but wonld
those same statistics be approximately the same around here?

Dr. McKxerLy. We do uot have any idea. We have no medical
examiners. Which, yout know, it is just impossible to tell. You don't
get autopsies on people that die. :

Mr. Wixx. The coroner does not have the legal right to perform
an antopsy, does he ¢

Dr. McK~eruy. Well, he does. but the attorneys, there are some very
specific circumstances, and if you happen to be middle income—-

Mr. Winxy. But what if a stndent’s parents did not want that coroner
to perform an autopsy ?

Dr. McK~rrLy. They could pitch a fit about it.

Mr. Wixnx. They could see to it——

Dr. McK ~xELLy. For practical purposes——

Mr. 1WINN. So, we do not know. There, again, our reporting is not
factual,

Dr. McKxeLry. You get a violent death, suicide, the doctor said
he just tripped over his own gun as he was climbing over the fence ead
»ut two bullets to his brain. T think we have barbiturate deaths around
rere and are currently trving to get the Kansas Legislature not to do
autop.sies so much as bodily fluid examinations to people under a cer-
tain age.

Mr. Wixx. Don’t you think articles like this are going to put the
fear of God in vour people on the methadone pmgramg

Dr. MrKx~erLy. No. Dr. Helpern. you mav have heard if you went to
New York—every once in a while someone lays a one-liner on you that
just never leaves—he said that if you could have scared a junkie he
wonld never have been a junkie in the first place.

1t is true. We would not try it if somebody offered it to us. becanse
a lot of people do 1ot becanse of what might be fairly sensible type of
fear or understanding ; and some other people. they will just try any-
thing. Some good and some had people, T suppose. They are terribly
adventurous, and these people are not scared; they buy an unknown
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compound from an unknown source. I inean, the quality control in the
junk world is nonexistent, and they shoot it in their veins like this [in-
dicating]. It could just as well be Vat or Tide or something, so that fear
just does not exist with those people.

You and 1 probably do not want to do any*hing to hurry our death.
We might even slow down a little on a wet road, but these people are
not like that. They are totally different. ‘These kids are even worse.

Mr. WiNN. You really can compare it with the social drinker who
tries some manufacturer’s new product with a gimmicky name every
time it is ad vertised ?

Dr. M¢K~ELLY. It is much worse than that.

Mr. Wix~. I know it is worse because of the ingredients they are
getting.

Dr. McKxeLwy FTC hasa little authority ; not much.

Mr. Winy. In New York we found out those students back there
were buying anything they could get their hands on, even rat poison.

Dr. McKxeLLy. The same thing here. You get a head and some-
body comes around and says this is just a new type of miniwhite, and
they will take 10 instead of taking one, to see if their toes turn green,
or something. This is part of the world.

Mr. Primips. One of the most interesting stories I heard was froia
a witness in Chicago. Because of buying drugs on the street and not
knowing what they are, some of the gangs in Chicago, the tough gangs
which operate up there, have a little fellow they have hanging around
with them that they call the “guinea pig,” and this little feilow's jcb
is to take dope that comes in that they are not too sure of. They let
him take it, and if he doesn’t die, the others use it. This is actually
the case. i

Dr. McK~EeLLy. This is something I think the Congress should con-
sider, or at least the committee. I don’t know whether it is good or bad,
but they have tried here very halfway prograins of analysis. I think
some dealer is going to use it to test his stuff. You might as well write
that off. Of course, the one they had, they wouldn't tell anybody what
it was, so that sort of backfired.

But those kinds of tI*ngs, half a loaf, quarcer loaf measures so they
are, would not hurt anything that I could understand. Because there
are some kids that are pretty sensible, they would use mesealine but
they would not use the PCP, the phencyclidine that gives you really
& bad trip. So what do the dealers do? They sell ethyl, coming out of
regular tanks.

There hasn’t been any mescaline in this town this year. but a lot of
peoyle, pretty smart kids, will swear up and down they use mescaline.
| So all you are ever going to get is effort. Education is not going to
doit.

Mr. Win~. Some of them take aspivin or whatever type of pill that
may be in the form of a drug to make their peers think that they are on
drugs, too, don’t they ?

Dr. McKx~ELLy. That is OK.

Mr. Wix~. We have some pretty good answers—

Dr. McKx~eLy. T faked a lot of beer like that because T didn't like
the tuste of it when I was a kid. The thing T hope-—the committee,
the Congress, there aren't any simplistic answers. T wish there were.

Mr. Wixn. We do, too.
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Dr. McKx~eLLy. I really, truly, don’t; I don’t have them and I don’t
believe anyone else who says they have them. Education? I don't know
as we ever educate ourselves out of any vice we like. Yon know., to
expect sex education to reduce the incidence, it wasn’t promoted for
that. To expect drug education—this is what happens. They assign the
board a big drug education program and 6 months later they still have
a lot of drug users. More, because it is a progressing problem. It is like a
bull market. Then they come back and say it is the school board’s fau!t,
your education program is tantalizing the kids and they are all rushing
out.

We have never been able. anything we have ever liked, even if it was
bad for us, we did not educate ourselves out.

Mr. WinN. But when we point our finger at school boards, and this
committee has a tendency to do that because we are dealing with stu-
dent drug problems. I don’t say we have a tendency to do it, but the
weakness in the school programs and drug education programs do
coine out when we are tulEing to the school officials,

No. 1, they don’t have the money to put on thorough programs. We
hear today, around the country, that the programs are almost laughed
#* by the young people, that they are not up(fated, they are not taﬁcing
the same language that the students are. But in the community the
tendency is to look around and see who we can point our finger at.
Let's alf point our finger at somebody else.

But the two mothers that we had in San Francisco last week didn't
have anybody to point the finger at, and I am sure they have looked
in the mirror a million times, probably without blame In some cases,
of why their 18-year-old boy in one case, a girl in another case, died.

We just can't give up on it, but I think you and anybody that is
knowledgeable on the subject must keep digging to see if we can come
up with a partial solution somewhere and not just throw up our hands
and say it is just like alcohol, we are all going to be either alcoholics
or drug users.

Dr. McK~eLLy. I agree with that entirely. What happens, you get
something going, it doesn’t matter whether 't is school egucation, drug
squad in the police department, you get all of *he people, deadlock them
any way, 6 months or a year later we wid 2o back and blame them
for all of the inctease. This is exactly what .15 happened.

It is «~ing to be a very slow chipping away program with no great
reas 1o \pect any great immediate snceess and be lucky if you win
i Leeon.

vt v Is vt it true we are all just frustrated? This thing has
us Iipoca snd we are frustrated. We don’t know the answers, we are
admitting e don’t, but we will all keep whittling away at it if we
can.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Preper. Doctor, we heard Dr. Dole in New York and
wa heard other doctors who have been knowledgeable in the field of
methadone, and they said that methadone was primarily intended for
the hard-core heroin addict and that only about 35 percent of the pro-
ple who were heroin addicts were really the kind of people who shonld
take methadone. What has bean your ex: srience ?

Dr. McK~erLy., Well, cerainly, it s just iutended for the heroin
addict. There is no reason to expect to ise it with any other grou)p
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intentionally. I don't know how you would sort out in advance the 35
ercent.

l The other thing, in New York, where you have hundreds of thou-
sands to pick from, it is not so difficult. Because you can only take
about every 10th one to start with, you mnight as well take the most
classic ones.

Things that apply to New York are not applicable in Denver,
Kansas City, New Orleans. They have a very specific and overwhelm-
ing problem in New York and have had for a long time.

So that I don’t know in advance how he would pick the 35 percent.

Chairman Pereer. Well, have you found that you could give metha-
-done to any heroin addict who came to you for treatment ?

Dr. Mcl{~eLny. I will give it to anyone that will come and take it;
yes, sir.

Chairman Peprer. And you haven’t had any adverse effect ?

Dr. McKx~rrLy. Well, yes, sir; we do. But I don’t think any different
than Dr. Dole's adverse effects. It is a very constipating drug, which
is mnore serious than it might sound. It is more constipating than
lieroin in some people that tend to have that problem, affects the
libido, which heroin does, also, but heroin is a shorter lasting drug.
Certainly, you can overdose on methadone if you take too much.
And you know, & lot of our patients, soine of them are equally greedy
for methadone as they are for heroin.

So instead of taking a moderate or modest amount, they will sit
there and want to try to get a big buzz off it instead of a very small
one. at least we think in our middle-class way they should do. There are
plenty of problems.

Chairman Preeer. You are probably aware this committee has taken
the initiative in trying to get more money and expand the research
program to try to fird a drug better than methadone for treating
heroin. Right now we are trying to get some $50 million to encourage
the drug houses, who have more facilities and more personnel than
anybody to devote time to the subject, to get them interested in trying
to find a better drug, one that wilf he long lasting and not be an opiate
like methadone and will not have adverse side effects, and the like.
They tell me there is some hope for realizing progress in the reason-
ably near future. Are you aware of any spectacular work going on in
the field of research to find something better than methadone?

Dr. McK~EeLLy. There is kind of a second cousin; it is alpha-acetyl
methadone, I think that Blanchard, if you have been to Portland, and
others, have used. It is in very short supply for reasons I think are not
very convincing to me. Nobody has just gone about the business of
building it up.

Chairman Pepper. This committee also took the lead in bringing
to the attention of Congress the necessity for reduction in the number
of amphetamines that are available in the country. When we s'arted
we discovered there were ebhout 8 billion amphetamine tablets being
manufactured :.nd distributed over this country every year and all of
us kept pushir 2 away at it and finally the Department of Justice began
to exercise the authority the Congress had conferred upon them, after
continued pressures had been exerted, and they have now reduced
the number of amphetamines by about. 82 percent.

[
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Now, did you suggest that barbiturates are probably also a proper
subject for consideration?

Dr. McKxenLy. Yes, sir. Definitely. T think you can go further.
You know. I say this with some hedge of fear because nobody like« a
lot of dictated rules from the Burean in Washington, but T traly think
that you can dictate the renson for using amphetamines for at least a
10-year period. There are a couple of reasons. a very rare disease T
am sure yon kiow, called narcolepsy, and some children before the
age of puberty with hyperactivity. I assume that wouldn't take one-
half of 1 percent of the amphetamines manufactured.

Chairman Perper. About 3,000 with hyperkinesia and narcolepsy
and obesity.

Dr. McKxervy. And it is unproven in obesity. I weuld use it if
it did.

And Seconal, the short-acting barbiturate, I don't think we should
take them away from people to €2 i of aze who have heen taking
them every night for 20 years. That is a very small number of people.
We have new drugs. Sometimes the drue companies do good things
and there is a souped-up form of value, if that doesn't put you to sleep
you are probably hetter off aw ake.

And I think we ean eliminate some medicines, can surrender the
nonhospital nuse—we have done this at the university, the Kansas
Medical School. The doctors there, with very minimum fuss, we don't
uze outpatient prescriptions for Seconal and Nembutal, Tuinal. all
of that jazz. That can be used in the hospital. There is always some
leakagoe, but not a vast amount.

T truly think—someone would rise up in the AMA and strike me
down--but I truly think this would be a worthwhile surrender of the
physician’s power for whatever you gain from it.

Chairman Perrer. Just as von are saying we should proceed to
exam,nation of a number of barbiturates on the market. there are
new drugs comine out from time o time, so it possibly sngwuests there
should be some overall serntiny. Technology is coming up with some-
thing new all of the time and these Youngsters are experimenting with
these new things. Probably Food and Ding. or somebody. siiould keep
an eye on the drugs that are coming ont and the real medical need for
those that are subject to abuse.

Dr. McK~ErLy. Yes, sir. Like Quaalude, which I thought wasa d mg
that looked like it was going to be a fairly safe, like Adolman is, the one
we have heen using now, but it turned out to have an appeal to abusers.

And for 2 or 3 years in the Philippines—we hear ahout it moro
overseas—but it, is a locally manufactured drug. It is methaqualone. It
should be put. on very restrictive use. Not that it isn’t a good drng, but
it is the way people are using drugs today.

Chairman Peprer. Thank you very much. You are very kno~ledge-
able in this field.

Wewill takea 5-minute recess.

(A brief recess was taken.)

Chairman Pepeer. The committee will come to order, please.

Will yon proceed, Mr. Conr:sel.

M- Pymwrirs. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

T1.c next two witnesses presently seated beforc us are Judgr Mevers
of the juvenile court of Kansas City, Mo.,and Mr. James Walsh, direc-
tor of the juvenile court services.
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STATEMENTS OF HON. ROBERT A. MEYERS, JUDGE, 16TH JUDICIAL
CIRCUIT COURT, JACKSON COUNTY JUVENILE COURT. KANSAS
CITY, MO., AND JAMES F. WALSH, DIRECTOR, JUVENILE COURT
SERVICES

Mr. Prriies. Judge Meyers, can you tell us a little bit about your
background and how you caine to be involved with juveniles?

Mr., Mevers. Well, I am a judge of the Circuit Court of the State of
Missouri. That is the court of general jurisdiction of the State of
Missouri, and in Missouri the juvenile court is manned by one of our
nimber.

In Jackson County we serve on the juvenile court in 2-year terms.
So I went to the juvenile court just a year ago this month.

I have been on the circuit court for 7 years, I believe.

Mr. PurLiips. Could you tell us, from your experience, Judge, how
you view the drug abuse problem among the people who are coming to
the attention of your court

Mr. MEYERS. en I went on the court, on the juvenile court a year
2go, it was my feeling—I have a certain advantage over other persons
in that I have a num%er of children. I have a child who is a senior in
college, one a junior in college, a senior in high school, and four or five
kids in grade school.

So from talking to them. I knew that there was some kind of a prob-
lem with drugs in the schools.

We had meetings on this subject. and as a result. assigned one man
to owr drug program in the juvenile court over in Jackson Crunty.
who has been working just about full time for the past year. trying to
find out the extent of the problem, what we can do about it. Mainly.
to find out the extent of the problem. No. 1.

See. every day in the Missouri log. any kid that is breaght to juvenile
court for detention has to be seen by a judge within 4 hours. We call
them detention hearings. So I see the children every day that are
brought in.

And from these observations and talking to these kids. T know a
good percentage of them are on something. You can tell from their
eves and their mannerisms and so forth.

Our research into the thing has brought out just about what T
suspected. Sce, our jurisdiction ends on the child’s 17th birthday. They
are 16 vears old and under. There are very few addicts that we have run
into. kids that we really helicve are addicted. I believe. personally. I
remember one child. one 16-year-old. that was addicted <o glue snifina
and. amazing to me, the psychiatrist just more or less ruled him ofl.
There is nothiug that can be done for that kid. Ie is finished. as far
as any rehabilitation, as far as our experts. He was in that bad a
situation.

‘We have run into very few heroin or hard-narcotic cases. Verr . very
f;;':\-. Most of the:a are the pills and LS) and marihuana. that sort of
thing.

M%. Prirtrrres. You get them at their formative stage of drug abuse.

Mr. MEYERS. That is right. We get them before they become addicted.
which was my thought all along. A kid 16 hasn’t really been on drugs,
in most cases. I don’t think. long enough 19 become an addict, at least
in this area. Maybe in New York you found the situation different.
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One other thing I thought was interesting, T think is interesting,
about the problem—it is as far as my own personal observation of it
from talking to children. it doesn’t exist in the black community like
it does in the white. Regardless of the economics, I know of very poor
white kids that are sniffing glue. I can recall to memory but very few
black children.

Mr. Wixn. May I ask a question right there on that? Would that
go along with Dr. McKnel(lly’s contention that the ghetto area chil-
dren would sta .t directly on heroin ¢

Mr. Mevers. It may be, although we have had no experience with
children under our jurisdiction. black children. being on heroin.

Mr. Win~. Well. of the drug users. you say you have no addiets or
very few addicts of the drug users in the black areas. What would they
be using, do you know?

Mr. Meyers. I don't know.

| Mr. Wixx. But you say you krow some of them are using some-
thing.

Mr. Mexers. This is mostly the white children.

Mr. Wix~. Mostly white?

Mr. Mevers. Yes.

Mr. Wix~. OK. Fine. I didn’t understand it.

Mr. Punures. I wonder whether or not the black children get into
court in equal proportion to their representation.

Mr. Mevers. At least that. T think probably a little higher.

Mr. Pyimrres. And you say the black children, you don't observe
as much——

Mr. Mevers. I haven't, personally.

Mr. Purmuirs. I have been advised by someone who has spoken to
vou. or one of the members of your staff, that you did conduct a
survey of some sort in relation to the children who do come before
vou. .
Mr. Mryzrs. Mr. Walsh, I think, can tell you that. We are in the
process, I believe, of talking about the urinalysis survey that is being -
conducted at the present time.

Mr. Pasreres. Yes. Tell us about that.

Mr. Warsw. If T conld just give a brief introduction.

Mr. Pumnips. Please do.

Mr. Warsu. I don't have the showmanship of Dr. McKnelly.

I have been director of juvenile court services since 1968 and am
in my fifth year. We have attempted to do several different things,
one of which was this medical program. Qver the course of this tine
we have recognized the phenomena all others have recognized, the
inerease «.f runaways, the increase in incorrigible children.

We work on the theory that oftentimes drug asseciation is very
similar to alcohol usage. I have had considerable familiarity with
alechol usage. We, in effect, looked at the problem in similar ways,
secing that the symptoms of runaways are not dissimilar in many of
its aspects to aleohol usage. .

So in the course of our adupting to these phenomena, we have
developed what we call an intensive-care group home, two of them,
as & matter of fact. to work and concentrate on this tvpe of youngster
who has what we call an emotional cris’ - or ego crisis at this stage
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in their life and in the procers of this pheromenon, drugs staried
creeping in in the last 3 or  vears.

At this time evervbody is relating a crisis problem. T am teliing
vou these things becanse 1 am going to have a coniession to make
after 1 ain done.

In the process of this we initiated several procedures to trv to find
who is using drugs: hecanse we' fonnd ihai even though sach yiar
over 230 ditferent parents would Lring their youngsters to us asking
us to lock them up because they were incorrigible, we only had one
or two that actnally came to us asking for help becanse the yeungster
waus taking drugs.

I think you have to recognize we are a juvenile court and we «lon't
get many vechutary clients that emune forward to us, even thonsh we
get 250 different clients brought to us by the parents. So we initiated
a program we called “Children and Youth in Need of Care,” trving
to ﬁng out what the sonrce of diftieulty was regarding drugs and-to
involve onrselves to identify this.

One of the major aspects of that program is the current one by
Children’s Merey Hospital where we now have a physician frem
there that randomly runs urinalysis on these youngsters admitted to
our detention. Of about 325 youngsters, we ran urinalysis on 66 of
them. This information, of course, is not for reasons of cowmt adjudi-
cations or disposition, but to help the voungster.

We found, T think to our surprise. first of all that we had a pusher
among our midst, and took care of that. But of the 66 youngsters
that were examined and the urine was analyzed. 33 were involved.
That is 50 percent. This stunned us. as vou are heing stunned. until
we looked at it a little more closely. We found absolutely no narcotic
usage and no barbiturate usage. We found 27 of the 33 were taking
Dexedrine. This is what our pusher was pushing.

But, in any event, our estimate is now, and statistics we expect to
find will show, a usage among the youngsters that are detained of
approximately 20 percent.

This is the first hard bit of information we have ever had. Our

program is keyed now, as once we recognize this symptom, to get them -

immediaiely to one of our various treatment modalities. For instance.
in our intense-care group home we have school-family therapentic pro-
grams; we have a parent program. We have, of course, drug education
programs.

Mr. Purues. Can you tell us what the 20 percent are into. what
tvpe of Arugs?

Mr. *V .1sn. Strictly amphetamines. These are the things vou get
for Joc' @ weight. And this is apparently what they are taking.
Dexed1 -e, primarily.

Mr. Winx. Where would they be getting those, ont of their parents’
medicine cabinet?

Do yonbuy them across the counter ?

Myr. Warsm. T think that is precisely where they were coming from.
I talked to a eouple of physicians, one psychiatrist. He indicated he
had a patient who simply made a phone call on amphetamines—
Dexedrii.—“T need them to lose weight.” and picked up another
100 or 200. This is where they are getting them. Just apparently that
easy.
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I am not taking anr consolation about anyone taking ampheta-
mines because the psychiatrist we talked to said these are more dan-
gerous and destructive than the others. The only consolation we have
as of this noment is we can't find any narcotics, thank God, and we
have not yet found barbiturate usage.

Mr. Wix~. But you are talking about people 16 and under ?

Mr. Wawsh. Yes.sir.

Mr. Winw. The 66 you tested, 33 showed some trace?

Mr. Warsis. Amphetamine trace. All juveniles. So we have a
problem.

Here is the confession T am coming to. The confession is this: As
hard as we are trying to find who is using these, I think we have to
adimit that we, as a juvenile court, even though we have facilities spe-
cifically designed to work with this youngster—treatment programs of
a variety of sorts: family education. along with parent programs: in-
dividual counseling and gronp connscling—that we cannot get the
youngster to involve himself ‘ith us. I hate to admit this as director of
a pulﬁic agency, but we just do not attract the voluntary clientele.

1 found from listening to the gentlemen today, and being involved
for the past few months at the mayor’s request in trying to set np a
TASC program, that the private agencies, in the sense of those spe-
cifically designed drug treatinent programs, cannot attract the clien-
tele either.

Mr Wixy, Isn’t TASC the one that is going to be connected with
the SAODAP program I mentioned earlier?

My, Wash. Yes,sir. Thisis what we are working on.

Mr. Winy. You will be a part of the program having approxi-
nately a million dollars to spend, and, of course, it is pretty broad, that
is, the entire grant ?

Mr. Warsa. Yes. We expect to be involved in that. I am the mayor’s
chairman. I am writing this program.

Mr. Win~. Tunderstood that.

Mr. Warsn. Although we have run into some difficulty recently.
That is another snbject.

I will skip to the point I am coming to. The point is simply this:
. hate to admit it, not only we public agencies, but those specifically
aesigned programs for drug users, are not. finding drug users. Pre-
venting can help the ball game but I think what we have got to do
is find them. The question is how. 1 think the majority of drug
users, if our very short statistics have any kind of validity. are kids in
school. I don’t know that it is 50 percent, as Dr. O’Connor indicated
a short while ago. He talked of highest usage in south Jackson Coun-
ty. T live there, exactly in the area named. and just a short distance
from the school that is snpposedly rampant witl drug usage. I donbt
it.
I think, in keeping with the phenomena of some of the points Judge
Meyers made, that the nsage here is primarily a middle-class white
usage at this stage. It is not a middle-class black usage or a lower
economic strata usage. It is a middle-class usage. Middle-class kids—
maybe I have aspired to that level now and I have five of them—jnst
don’t take their problems to agencies: just don’t tak - their problems
to specific agencies that are set up that have an identity with the
dreug cnlture. They keep their problemns within themselves,
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And middle-cluss fami.ies resolve their problems normally through
their own pocket by cetting their own type of service. So my snug-
gestion, to help find whether we have a problem, is to set up a pro-
gram that is keyed to, b.t not run by, the schools. Setting right with-
in the schools themsel ve:, a trained person whose responsibility would
bo to go umong the st-ulent bady and among the PTA's to recrnit
Youngsters who were interestec in helping find those that mnight have
a drug problem, in confidence. Assuming we have recruited « certain
number of peopie to do that, the youngsters who are there daily know
who supposedly are taking drugs. They know who might be involved.
They know when the parties are occurting. They are not telling, and
I don’t think they will ever tell.

So to have a resolution to this, my suggestion wonld be this trained
person who has recruited those to find them would be available in a
private setting, let’s say at a church somewhere, behind a confession-
al—if you wanc to use a good old phrase—and this youngster conld
come in there and say to tﬁis person, “I have a drug problem,” not be
seen. and describe it.

This specialist, in turn, would have had contact with hopefnlly 40,
50 physicians throughout the community, all of whom were trained
to a program of some sort to recognize drugs and to treat it.

The young ster would be simply told, “Well, go to Dr. Jones at such
and such a place at such and such a time,” as any good clean-cut mid-
dle-class kid with money would do, normally. He goes on his own to
show up. The doctor in confidence works with him to determine what
his problem is and secks assistance.

Mr. Winn. What percentafe do you think you would lose when
you leave it up to young people to volu...eer? Of course, if they went
as far as confessing they have a drug problem——-

Mr. Warsiz. In a sense, T shougf(f;)’t have used the word “confe~-
sional.” T wanted to use the word “confessional” from the point.of vi. «
of confidentiality.
| ]\flé Wixx, Y’(Y)u mean at that stage of the game they are seeking
relp

Mr. Warsir. Yes. The person on the other side of the screen, so-called,
wouldn't even see who the youngster was. The youngster would say
this is what is happening to me, this is what I think my problemn is.
The other person on the other side would say, “OK, it seems vou have a
problem. Dr. Jones will see you at 10 o’clock on Fricay. 7 don’t know
who vou are, he will know who you are; it is strictly a doctor-client
relationship.” . )

And at this moment I, the program work-r, w:il pay the tab to get
the youngster there,

In answer to your question, I don’t know how many we would lose,
at all. T know we are not. finding them. We are trying to find them, and
our client is supposedly the most disturbed clic..t in the schools and
community. We can'’t find them among our clientele. So there Jas to
he a differeit approach. It should not be as part of a public agency,
in 1My opinion, and probably sl:ould not be identified as part ofta spe-
cific drug treatment modality associated with the drug culture.

In my opinion, the classic middle-class ageney is being ignored—
the TTnited Community Services. The T'nited Fund agencies and the
Youth Service System established within are classic middle-class

,Wﬁ‘:‘Mw-Mw-m. .
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agencies, working with problems within the families. They could be
the strument to carry out the suggested program.

Mr. Broaoer, Mr. Walsh, 1 have to admit I agree with what vou
are saying, but don’t you have to he talking abont changing some of
the laws of the State of Missouri to accomplish what yon are talking
abont ?

My, Warsm. No.

Mr. Bromer. For example, isn’t it the law in the State of Missouri,
if someone knows a crime is being committed, they have to report that
to the police?

Mr, Warsi. Someone knows a erime is being committed ?

Mr. BroyyeEr. I assume you are talking about a prograin where a
voung drug abuser comes in to some person and says that I an now
using drugs, or confessing their problem. I am now selling drugs. I
have drugs in my pocket and I use gmgs every day.

Now, I agree that that is not a matter for the police, but to estah-
lish that as a form of policy, would not the law have to be changed
in Missonri?

Mr. Warsa. I don’t believe so. The judge could comment on that.
I am not familar with the law that mandates reports.

Mr. Bro»oer. Would you, Judge ¢

Mr. Meyers. Of course, possession of narcotics and a list of these
drugs are unlawful. I don’t know. If the fellow comes in and says, “I
have in my possec;ion,” of course, he would be violat'ng the law.

If he comzs in and savs. “I am a user, I have had » problem of
drugs by taking the drugs,” I don’t know «f any lav that you can
lock a fellow up because he is a drug addict, purely ard simply.

Mr. Brosier. Clearly not. Recently, we had a hearing in Chiecago
and the question of confidentiality in this area is the subject of a
bill pending before the I'linois Legislature. I don't know if you have
a problem here. We just heard Dr. McKnelly, who was instrumental
in getting a law passed in Kansas that allowed treatment of young
people for drug abuse without the parents’ consent. .

Mr. Warsn. That applies in Missouri, too. That is a different law.
But I believe it is age 16 and up.

Mr. BroyMeRr. I see. .

Mr. Warsa. The problem would be with the under 16 youngster 1f
the problem exists here. The assumption is that it does exist. But for
the life of us, we can't find it. and we have hard counts. I assume it is
occurring and we are doing evervthing we can to discover it, but that
is where the admission comes. We are a juvenile conrt, and being in-
volved with a juvenile couri by middle-class sta:idards is not the thing
to do. Being inveived with the physician is highly acceptable. So why
not go that way to find out what the problem is?

Mr. Broaarer. What treatment would the young drug abuser sent
to a phvsician receive from the physician, in your view?

Mr. Warsu. £ would hope with a gentleman like Dr. McKnelly and
Dr. O’Connor and Dr. Jaffe and other specialists in treating nodali-
ties there would be a sufficient, number of doctors that could he well
trained to not only recognize the problem but offer treatment. througlr
the hospitals. . .

Mr. DroywEr. You are talking about not just the family physician,
you are talking about specially trained physicians?
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Mr. Warsi. Yes; that wonld involve themnselves ir some type of a
program. I don’t know how else; I don't know of any other way,
other than the way we are doing it, that we find out how they are
using it. Even through the adult Tevel, the TA<C" program on adults,
the only way we can discover drug usage is through urinalysis, if they
volunteer. Not many people will come off the street and volunteer for
uvinalysis. We just don’t know and I don't think we can ever find out.
I think the only way we can do it, in my opirion, is for the person try-
ing to set up programs to meet the need, to go out and recruit young-
sters that can set up this confidential appointment with the physician.

Mr. Purivirs. One other question for you. Judge.

Do you have an alternative to deal with the child? Perhaps you
might answer not only for the juvenile court but also the cirenit court.
When you have a child that has a drug problein and comes to your at-
tention because he robbed a car or did some other t¥pe of crime, do xou
have alternatives other than sending him to prison? Do you have pro-
wrams to commit him to receive some help?

Mr. Mevers. Yes. If there are programs where he can receive help,
we certainly can send him there. Mental hospitals or probation with
an outline of programed treatment. Yes, we have & wide variety of
choices.

Mr. Warsy. In addition to that, we have four comm-nity grou
homes of our own. We have two additional ones especially designe
for this type of problem. intense-care group homes. We, of course,

1e some Specialized foster homes. We have a short-term detention
facility koyed to troubled youngsters, plus we have three of our own
institutional settings.

Mr. Puiuures. Do you find this suceessful? Do you find that the
<hildren you treat in these particular places get involved in criie,
subsequently ?

Mr. Warsu. Success is a relative thing. I happen to have a little
thing here that says “juvenile crime rate dropped.” I should have
indicated, we have a specialist in drug treatment. We have two, as a
matter of fact, that concentrate, recognizing symptoms, training staft
and also dealing directly with the youngsters that have drug prob-
leins. We have a caseload of approximately 28 to 30 cases.

As far as success is concerneg again that is a relative concept. We
measure success in a negative term—recidivism. We should measure
it in terms of contacts and meaningfully helping the youngsters in-
prove, but our recidivism rate in our institutions is 23 percent. Ex-
cuse me. I should immediately qualify and say that is the arrest rate,
92 percent. Recividism is if that arrest is sustained in court.

But I should indicate initially we get 100-percent failures into the
juvenile court. They commit crimes, are usually excluded from school,
are academically 3 years behind. They are supposedly the communi-
ty’s worst kids.

We don't find that, at all. We are lucky to have in Jackson County
taxpayers who voted $7 million to increase the juvenile facilities
a few years back, and the eircuit court has mandated a realistic budget
in Jackson County. We are lucky, and we are having at the nio-
ment some success. Three continuous years of decrease in delinquency.

I think a lot of this is attributa[‘)']c, not to the measurement by
recidivism, but the increase in contact with youngsters which has
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gone from 10 percent of staff time in 1968 up to over 50 percent as of
this moment. That same staff member is seeing a kid that much
more often, and I thin. that is how you reélly measure a program.
Ithink that is what is occurring.

Mr. Winx. Do you have any statistics or anything—you were read-
ing them off pretty fast and I am sure the reporter is picking them
up—but do you have any studies? I think the judge says you are in
the middle of a study. All I am trying to say. 1f vou have any addi-
tional figures or statistics that you would like to submit to this com-
mittee. we would be glad to include them in the record, even at a
later date. .

Mr. Warsiu. We have given Mr. Sullivan a copy of our annual re-
port. We do have the proposal, as far as the methodology of tryin
find drug users here. plus two or three of these various clippings 51
we have taken from newspapers that I will give to the committee.

('The material referred to was retained in the committee files.)

Mr. WarsH. I will say this, as soon as we and Children's Mercy com-
plete the 6 months’ study analyzing, from two points of view, drug
usage and VD—that is another problem. VD is rampant—as soon as
we find hard facts we will be glad to send them to the committee for
consideration.

Mr. WiNn. But VD doesn’t usually lead to crime.

Mr. Warswu. That is debatable.

Mr.. MevErs. Ope other thought that came to my mind that might be
of interest to you gentlemen, I don’t know whether you are aware of
the fact that there has been a tremendous increase in runaways. I was
over in the juvenile court 5 years ago for a period of 2 or 3 months,
and that was the biggest shock I had; the increase in the runaways.
Runaway girls 13, 14, 15. 16—5 years ago they used to run away and’ »
gone for a day or two. Now they run away and are gone for 6 months,
some of them. Varying periods of time, 2, 3, 4 weeks; 2 or 3 months, very
common.

In those cases it is my opinion a very high number of those kids are
on some type of drugs. Most of them will admit it. Some of them appear
to be and will deny it. but I think they are. I think there is a very high
connection between ding usage and this phenomenal increase in run-
aways.

Mr. Win~. You are still talking about 16 and under, too; aren’t you?

Mr. MryErs. Yes, on down to 12 years old, even.

Mr. Winn. We have heard testimony from a lot of girls in that age
bracket and, of course, a little older, who have run away and have
hecome streetwalkers and prostitutes to support their habit.

M. Mr ‘Ers. That is true.

Mr. Wix~. Which is showing up ia statistics all over the conntry.
But you are talking about 16 and under, which is a little more “tartling
than 16,18, and o er.

Mr. MeyeRs. Thut is right.

Chairman Pepprer Would my colleague yield there ¢

Mr. Wixn. I certainly will.

Chairman Perper. Judge, we had the shocking testimony by a man
who wrote a series of articles on the juvenile courts for the Ch-istian
Science Monitor.

Mr. WarsH. Howard James.

to
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Chairman Peerer. That is right. Ie told us about that problem of
runaway girls. A lot of that he said. 1 have forgotten what percentage,
15 or 25 percent. was due to the fact that those children had been mo-
lested by either their stepfathers oi theur fathers, Have von found any
evidence of that?

Mr. Mervees, Of comse. we find the smaller molestations. As con-
neeting it with runaways in that percentage, I haven't found that. .\t
least it hasn't come to the surface. Maybe 1f we questioned the parents
and the girls a little deeper, it would nncover that. But 1t is not
hrought to my attention in that percentage of cases: no.

Chairman Peerer. As Tunder: tand it. the yonngsters nnder 16 years
of; age 7come to the juvenile court after bemg apprehended by law
ofticers?

Ma. Meyers. Yes, generally. Some. the parents haunl themn down.
Usually through the police departinent. They call the police and are
taken to the police station. They are referred out to us for being
beyond their parents’ control.

Chairman Prreer. Do you have any cases where the schools have
referred to the juvenile court young students under 16 who have been
found to be using drugs?

Mr. Mevers. We had cases where the police department, the police
have found sales of drugs at schools. but I don’t—possibly the school
officials called the police. I don’t kno:ww. But that would be the normal
procedure.

Chairman Pgpprr. Have you had a decrease or increase in the nun-
ber of young people who have been bronght into your court ?

Mr. Mevers. 1 believe the statistics are down, aren’t they, Jim?

Mr. Warsi. We have had a decrease, sir, for 3 years now. This year
is our third consecutive decrease.

Chairman Perper. That is contrary to what we found in most places.
'The general report of the juvenile judges is they have an increasing
number. They pleaded for help. )

Judge, what do you do with them when they are brought into your
court¢ I think that is one of the most important and critical areas,
when the young person is first brought into the juvenile court. That is
the first red light in respect to the future conduct, the future life of
that young person; isn’t it ?

Mr. Mexyegs. I know it is verv important.

Chairman Pepper.What do you do with them when you get then
into your custody ? What can you do with them?

Mr. Mryers. We have three juvenile institutions in Jackson County
that we run. Three homes: One for older boys, one for younger boys,
and one for girls. We have four group homnes that are located at dif-
ferent areas throughout the city, in residential areas. Eight or 10 chil-
dren exch ; two girls’ and two boys’ homes.

Of course, we have the mental health facilities of the State of Mis-
souri, in that respect. We have two intense-care group homes that Jim
mentioned where we keep them for a short period of time, trying to
decide what to do with them.

Chairman Preper. I don’t like to ask you to comment on your local
institutions, but in so many places we found the facilities that are
available to juvenile judges are not very effective. .
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Mre, Mevers, Well, we are a novel juven le court in Jackson County
hecnse the eircuit court operates the jnvenile institutions, so if they
are hor run right. it is onr own fanlt. The connty had so many head-
aches with them about 3 vears ago that they went to the legislature
and oot us, and the legislature agreed, where we would operate the
homes ourselves. That is what we are doing at this time,

Clairman Preeer. Do von try to examine in depth these voung peo-
ple. to find out what has cansed them to be there, what their needs are?

Mr. Muvers, Ob, ves. We have very good diagnostic facilities. We
e the Western Missouri for psychiatric and psychological examina-
tions,

We have a regional diagnostic clinic that has just opened, abont
a year ago, that will do extensive testing as far as the ability of a child
to learn and where he is at the present time in the field of learning, and
make recommendations in that respect.

Chairman Prprer. Suppose vou find a young person is there hecause
of « failure of the family to give that child the proper care, do you
eontact. the parents?

Mr. Mevers, Oh, ves.

Chairman Prreer. And consult with them and, if necessary, put
a little pressure on tl.em about chauging theiv attitude?

Mr. Meyers, That is the prime objective, to try to straighten ont
the home situation so we can put the kid back in the home and get him
on the vight track.

Chairman Preeer. Do you find that mayhe some of these voungsters
are on drngs?

M. Mreyrss, Yes,

Chairman Perper. You put them through sonie sort of drug treat-
tent prograin? You go into that with them ? ‘

Mr, Mevers, Well. that is where we don’t know exactly what the
degree of the problem is. Nobody seem to know. For instance, I was
really <hocked when T had the 16-year-old boy that is on glue, All of
the experts tell me there is notling in the world that can ever be done
for that Kid. I find that diflicult fo believe, T had two different psy-
chiatrists look at the kid and give e the same diagnosis,

Chairman Prerer. You mean nothing can be done to zet him off
of it?

Mr. Muvers, That is right.

(lairman Prrerr. Do you have any group therapy programs?

Mr, Meyers. Yes, we have that,

Chairman Prpern. Is that getting any results?

Mr. Muvers, Hopefully,itis. -

Chairman Perrer. Do vou know of the Red Wing Correctional In-
stitntion at Red Wing, Minn. ?

Mr, Mevkrs. No; Tam rot familiar wiih that.

Chairman Prerer. Our committee visited that one. T think it has
the lowest rate of vecidivism of any in the country and T think it is
one of the best., Tt was set up by a professor at the Tniversity of Min-
nexota who used to be the head of the correctional system for Ientucky.

The hoys live in cottages with 30 to a cottage, and they are composed
into groups of 10 each. Those groups work and Jive and go, to school

together. Somehow they try to develop interdependence among them,
one helping the other,
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I heard about an incident while we were there, of a boy who had
been a member of one of those groups and after he had heen ont shont
a montlh, he called hack to one of his friends in one of the eroups that
he had heen on and said, “Listen, I am getting = :arved of my <elf.”

He smid. ~T can tell Tam slipping. I wish yvou would see il you could
get permission for me to come back and stay a little while with the
group.” )

Here this oy went back to this " istitution, joined this group agai,
and after he stayved there abont i week. he sand. <Al right, 1 think 1
amall right now, I believe I can be safe.”

Mr Misees, We gre familioe with the concept. Tt i< Hiery Voroth's,

Chairman Prerer. You ean see that they had a dyranmic peer pres-
gure program going on there.

Mre. Mueyres. I believe that is being used intensively in the State
of Florida. We ave attempting to set up in omr institutions at the
present time. tint type of peer progiam,

Chaitman Preece. You can_get <ome good help from Red Wing,
Minn, if you want to consnlt that invitution. :

Every evening at 7 o'clock the group of 10 would get towether,
presided over by one of the staff, This particular cvening a hoy was
in there for bank robliery and they were goier afier that bov,

“Jim, what is the inatter with you, what is vour trouble ¢ What is
cating on vou!” '

The boy had never heen throngh that program before and they
went after him like everything, And thev said in a little while he
would begin to open up and begin to talik and finaily communiea-
tion would open between him and the rest of the hoys, and they would
he able to help one another.

Mr. Meyres. We are using that program now and also onr State
{rainine schools,

Ctiairman Premr. T think that of enormous importance, Jdge,
and T am sure yvou all know a thousand times more about it than I
will ever know, We cateh it at the juvenile conrt level. We should
have done a lof of things hefore. but at least at that level every possi-
ble effort onght to he made to save those children from ruin in the
futire aud gave <ociety fromthen,

Mi, Mevies. We agree,

Chairman Pereei. Thank you very much, Judge. and Mr., Walsh,
for coming,

(The following matervial, submitted by Mr. YWalsh, was received
for the record:)

OUrLINeg oF CoMMUNITY AcTioy ITmre PRIVENTION PROPOSAL, SUBVITTID uY
Javes FooWasn, Dirrcror, Jrvane Cover SLeviers, JACKSON (COUNTY
Jueeazntte Cotrrt, Kansas Ciry, Mo.

There is no single ancwer to be found (n the complex and rapidly growing
problem of drug abuce, This proposad ic an effort to involve the total com-
munity in handhing the drag problem as it effects their rospective commnnities,
Drug abuse is a community problem  Only concern and action by the whole
community wili provide for an effective progeam of drug provention,

Purpose: Provide a comprehensive system of services that witl erganize and
credte neighborhood hased prevention programs so as to enable communities
to help themselves in dealing with their local drug gmoblems.
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I. METHOD

A, Establishment of a Metropolitan Drug Prevention Center
1. Center to act as focal point for providing the training and organizing of
community volunteers for prevention srvices to their local neighborhoods,
2. Staff Component of Center
a. Dircctor.~—Coordinate and adininistrate services.
b. Seeretary.—Attend to carrespondence, records, office management, ete.
e. Community workers (counsclors)
(1) Orgunize communities (neighborhoods) and train volunteers for pre-
vention services.
(2) Organize schools (colleges) for creation of Response Teams.
(3) Supervise Response Tenms.
(4) Aid in the counseling and evaluation of drng involved persons.
(5) Train teachers and parents on methods of handling drug problems.
and on available community resources.
(6) Be availuble to speak betore civie groups and organizations on subject
of Drug Abuse and Community Action,

II. PROCEDURELS

A. Establishment of Target Areas,

1. Divide Kausas City area into target neighborhoods, and provide each vith
& community worker for estublishment of relevant prevention programs.

2. Ctilization of schools and colleges for volunteer personnel to be trained as
Response Teams.

8. Utilization of churches as neutral meeting places for counseling, group work,
evaluation and screening.

B. Establishment of Community Volunteer Response Teams.

1. Organization and training of student volunteers to act as Response Teams
to assist in dealing with local school drug probleins and such problems that exist
in community .,

2. Seek out drug invelved student and encourage him/her to respond to pre-
vention gervices provided in the neighborhood on nentral ground, with immunity
from arrest and with utl fear of suspension from school.

3. The tcams are established in each school in resypective target areas to meet
the necds o1 thosge areas. -

4. The Response Team works very closely with their community worker and
under his supervision and guidance ; the community worker is at the teams dis-
posal when a crisis evolves,

5. The team is responsible for getting drug involved persons to local meecting
places (churehes) for discussion of their problem and pointing out alternative
courses of action open to themn :

a. Counseling.
. aledical examination and treatment,
¢. Group work.

C. Utilization of Comnmunity Resources.

1. Churches—Will be utilized as neurral meeting ground places for Response
Team commmnunlty worker and drug involved person; it will also be used for
sereening, counseling, group work and adult training and edueation,
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2. Ilnspitals—Both General and Mercy Hospitals will be utilized as resources
for persons in need of emergency medical treatment.

3. Private Physicians—\Will be utilized when medical examination is requested
or suggested, for purpose of determining nature and cxtent of drug abuse or ad-
diction; a corps of physicians volunteering their services, when needeq, will be
organized.

D. Parent Training and Education.

1. «. = far parents have been left out of drug cdueation and training, and are
the one group most in need of such ; parents will be trained and educated on the
tangible as well as intangible factors that attribute to drug abuse by youth. and
how they may best cope with this problem and better handle crises situations.

COMMUNITY DRUG PREVENTION SYSTEHM

ADUINISTRATION CHART

Metropolitan
Drug, Freveation Center

Adninistration ¥edical Volunteers Comzunity
Qrpanization

—— ———




1754

Mr. Prmiteirs. Mr. Chairman, the final witnesses are a number of
police officers from the State of Kansas. Mr. Merwyn Purdy is the
direetor of the narcoties seetion of the Kansas Burean of hn estigation.

Deteetive Sergeant Fred Tusliis in eharge of the nareoties progiam
for the Jobi=on County Sheril’s Oflice.

Mr. Purdy bas brought with him two young undercover police
ofticers, Steve Philips and Terry L. Stevens,

STATEMENTS OF MERWYN V. PURDY, DIRECTOR. NARCOTICS SEC-
TION, KANSAS BUREAU OF INVESTIGATION. TOPEKA. KANS.;
TRED S. TUSH. DETECTIVE. JOHNSON COUNTY SHERIFF'S OFFICE.
OLATHE. KANS.: STEVEN L. PHIL1PS. OFFICER. POLICE DEPART-
MENT. LEAWOOD, KANS.: AND TERRY L. STEVENS. DEPUTY
SHERIFF, JEFFERSON COUNTY SHERIFF'S OFFICE, OSKALOOSA,
KANS.

Mr. Prarsars, Mr., Purdy, could you tell us Iriefly how you view
the drue =ituation here in Kanss as it atfects young people!

M Py, According to the statisties that we have. o nemdatory
crime reporting system in Kansas, last year. 1971 we arrested 2508
individuatz, I have rana cheek on them and the youngesi was 10 vears.
However. if vou go 10 years and older to the age of 21 years. this ac-
cotnts for 2254 of these people out of the grand total of 255,

Mr. Prinaors, So the vast majority of people being arrested for
narcotic violations in the State of Kansas are young people; is that
correct. under the age of 244

Mr. Puroy. Yes, sir. Our statistics indicate that the agc of 16 to
922 vears old, inchisive. accounts for hetween 70 ard 75 pescent of the
offenders each year in 1969, 1970, and 1971

Mr. Prnaes, Have the arrests for juvenile offenders substantially
inereased over the lase couple of years?

Mr. Perov. Yes. sir.

Mr. Pinres. Would you just give us the percentage of inerease?

Mr, Priny. 1969 to 1970 was 119 pereent, around 100-pereent in-
crease. or almost double every year.

Chaivman Prprek. Fxense me. eonnsel.

Mr, Purdy, are these arrests attributable to crimes comniitted to
got money to buy dings. or traflicking in dirngs. or possession ol drugs.
or what!

Mr. Pewy. Traflicking in drugs and possession, hoth.

Chairman Pererk. Not erimes conumitted to get the money to buy
them?

Mr. Peroy. No, sir,

Mr. Prasies, Would vou tell us what type of drugs these vonng
people are found in possession of and what they are selling?

Mr. Perov, In Kansas the highest rate is marihuana: the second
is amphetamines: third would he hallucinogenies and harbiturates.
And from there it would be coenine and heroin.

Mr. Prnniaes. Mr. Purdy, what type of individuals did vou find
selling drugs? There were two ineidents you told me about hefore
coming Lere; one abont a yonng fellow who was a ballplayer, Conld
you tell the conunittee about that pm-ticnl:n' arrest ?
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My, Poepy. FPhis particulae avrest oceuvved., aud it is one of thosa
regrettable situations. We received information that this young man
was selling deugs and had drgs in his possession. Upon his arrest we
di~covered that he was president of hix elass. he was clean, eaptain
of his foothall team. he was going with the foothall queen, he was
driving a neve Mustanz. He was the top man on the eampus.

When we hesmn talking to him about why he had heconie involved,
it was this one-upmaisship situation, wherehy he wanted this intrigue,
this mystery, and that tvpe of thing surrounding hin.

1t was strictly one-upmanship. Te was already the top man on the
campu-. There wass’t el el-e he could do, but lie wanted to do
something else and attempt to gain the respect of his peers.

Mr. Pianzies, T thiek von told me one other ease. probubly the
voungest drug peddier in the history of the United States. Would you
tet! the committee abont that one?

Mr. Priey, This s a very recent one from a southern city in Kansas,
We had a call from an irate father who indicated that his sixth arade
soir had Leeir approached to huy ~ome mariliana. We hegan cheeli-
ing into i, When I oot back with the father and was getting a de-
seription of the individual, it turned out to be the voung man who
tried to sell the dmg was a typical G-year-old hoy. He had stolen
some pot from his oider brother and was attempting to sell it.

Mr. Proars. And had gone into business. The 6-year-old boy
was teving to <ell drugs he had taken from his hrother,

Did you find that the drng problem among voung people. drug ar-
rests, are iy the big cities, the small communities; or where do you
find these arrests ocenrring most ?

Mi. Peeny. We are finding theia all over the State. The city as
small 2= 300 population has a small problem. maybe one or two pushers
ana a few users. However, in a conmuity that small, it is just as
serions ving in that community as the urban problem is where you
may have 40,50, 60,200 pu<hers,

Mr. Prnnies. Sergeant 'Tush, can vou tell us about your work in the
sherifl’s office and how you view yonng people in the drug scene?

My, Tesne Tam commander of the nareotics burean in Joheson
County, which was establigshed by the Chiefs of Police As~ociation. We
have a nnique problem hecanse of the fact we nve a connty of 230,000
popndation with app oximately 15 differeut police agencies,

So the chiefs of police went together and through Federal funds we
have established a nareoties hureau as of May of this vear,

In 1968 we hadt 14 arrests; 1971, we had 166 arrests for drug vio-
lations.

In 1968 we did not have any narcotic arrests, Tn 1970 we had two.
In 1971 we had 18, This is how the narcotics have become involved in
our county, )

When 1 speak of nareoties, T speak of cocaine and heroin.

My, Pimpies. Do vou find young people are gotting involved with
drugs like that?

Mr. Tusi. Very definitely. The youngest drug user we have become
mvolved with was § years old. The youngest narcotie user h - heen
1. We have had between 20 and 25 deaths in Johnson Count  since
September of 1968, the mo:* recent being 8 weeks ago.




Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

ERIC

1786

Mr. Pineies. Would you repeat that? You had 25 deaths?

Mr. Trsi. Between 20 and 25 deaths within the county from Sep-
teinber of 1968 until 3 weeks ago.

Mr. PuiLuires. Has that gone unpublished and unnoticed by the gen-
eral comiunity ¢

Mur. Tusir. This is probably true.

My, Proruirs. I don’t know how you can explain that. It scems to
me if T were a parent and living here 1 would want to know that. I
would want to know there are people dying and teenagers involved
with this type of thing. T would want to take some tvpe of precau-
tionary steps if T could. Is it because the newspapers never report it,
or the families want to keep it quiet? Can you explain it in any way?

Mr, Tusit No. sir. Generally, the newspapers ave not aware of this
fact. and normally the biggest pereentage of the families do wish to
leep it quiet.

My, Wix~. May Iinterrupt ?

Mr. Pun.ivs. Please do.

M. Wisy. As I understood it, you say there are between 20 and 25
deaths from OD’s; right?

Mur. Tusi. Not necessarily from overdose. but due to drug problems.

Mr. Wins. Due to drugs and drug Droblems?

Mr. Tusit. Yes,sir.

Mr. Wix~. You are not including automobile accidents and things
like that ; are you?

My, Tusir. No. sir.

Mr. Wix~. You are talking about health problems?

Mu. Tusi. Yes,sir.

Mr. Wix~. You mentioned as part of this that newspapers were not
aware of it. I gnarantee you I was not aware of it. and T am just kind

of siartled right now hecise we have gotten information and some of

our investigators talked to the coroner, Dr. Boles, and he said he was
unaware of any such deaths. Is there no coordination between the coro-
ner's office or do we have 100 percent hidden reports out there some-
where?

1 am trying to find out what onr problem is. I kmow we have had
problems in some of the offices, but go ahead.

Mr, Tusi We have many problems. I don’t think the total I gave
vou is probably realistic. I think it has been much more. We have a

athologist who does most of the autopsies for the county and through
Dr., Bridges, and other information which we receive, these are the
figures that have been established.

Most generally, the individuals that have a medical problem, such
as an infeetion which might cause their death, it is not listed as a drug
death, bnt due to the fact of their drug problem. this is the nature
of their death. Tt was caused by drugs. But it is listed in the report to
the coroner as a particular type of infectious death.

Mr. Wix~. But in your opinion it is drug connected ?

Mr. Tusit. No doubt abont it.

Mr. Winx. From heroin?

Chairman Pereer. Excuse me. If my collesgue will let me inter-
rupt. we brought out in a hearing in Miami. in Dade County where
we have a population of about 1.3 million, that they had over 450
deaths recorded since 1967 from heroin; over 450.

Dl meludesty:
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Mr. Puinnaes. I may add. Cougressiiwn, while talking to one of the
witnesses before today, a young heroin addict who was in Dr, Mc-
Knelly's methadone program, she said she personally had been in
slaces where three people overdosed and died. They took them to the
hospital; left the body at the hospital.

In another two situations she ran out and knew the person was
dead. She said everybody in her group looked in the newspapers the
next couple of days to see if this death would be 1eported and she
s1id no mention of the thing was ever made and these three deaths. as
far as she knew, just went unnoticed. ,

Mr. Winx, That goes back to my original inquiry or disenssion with
someone eavlier in the day. that if the coroners in Kansas don’t Lave
the lezal vight to perform an antopsy, and if we have parents who are
hiding this through the family doctor routine, it is alniost impossible
for vou gentlemen to make an accurate count of what we have, and
thereby it doesn’t show on records, does it ?

Mr, Trsi. That is vight,

Mr, Wix~. Thereby, it would be almost impossible for the press or
anyone else to pick it up.

Mr. Tesi. That is right.

Mr. Winn. 1 don’t want to pursue this any further, but it is pretty
shocking to me that we havc this and I think maybe, as you said earlier
in the (Tuy, maybe the deaths, the OD deaths and the drug related
deaths are not. going to scare or frighten these youth, but possibly they
might frighten some and help. I couldn’t see where it could do any-
thing but help somecone.

I would like to pursue this a little further but it is getting late in
the afternoon. I certainly never heard any figures like this and have
never seen them published, an:d I hope, if nothing else, that this hear-
ing brings this out some: shere. Thank you.

Mr. Pursars. I belicve, Sergeant, you also conducted a survey of
vour own in relation to drug abuse in Johnson County. You identified
drug abusers from various intelligence souvees; is that correct?

My, Tusu. Right. I wasn’t aware of what vou were speaking of.

Back in 1969, the early part of 1970, again the Chiefs of Police Law
Enforcement Administrators set up a program whercby all informa-
tion on either people that were using drugs or dealing in drugs would
be funneled into our office and I was established the coordinator. So, in
turn, to get this information back tc the local agencies. we have estab-
lished a monthly neeting, and in this monthly meeting we have in-
vited individuals from the different school districts, parochial schools,
public schools. They have assigned a liaison officer to these meetings.
Each department has an officer that attends these meetings. During
these meetings we discuss and establish maybe big dealers which might
be dealing in the area.

Federal agencics attend these meetings and assist us in this part.
The IKBI attends the meetings. It has been very beneficial not only to
law en forcement. but I believe to the schools.

Mr. Winw. Is Missouri involved in these ineetings ?

Mr. Tusirn. No, sir. This is Johnson County.

Mr. Wixw. I might tell the committee, the Johnson County Sheriff’s
Office is one of the finest sheriff’s offices I know of. It enjoys a very fine
reputation.




ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

1788

aven't you had meetings with vour counterparts on the Missouri
side hecause of some mutual problems of dope going back and forth
over the State line?

Mr. Trsn. Yes.sir, We work very elosely with the Kansas Citv. Mo..
Police Departiwent and Kansas City, Kans., Police Department.

M. Wixx., Was your office involved in the investigntion---and I
won't get into all of the detuils, Peeansge T am not sure there aren't
some court judgments still pending in the ease where Johnson County
students were going across into Missonzi. in a private re-idence and
purchasing drugs and bringing ther- back across the Strte line? Was
youroffice involved in that. or those arrests?

M Tesin Yes,siv, The narcoties bureau was.

M Waxx. I thonght <o, Thank you,

Mr, Prinnaes. Sergeant, at the end of vouwr evaluations, did von
come to v opinion ahout the extent of drg use in Johnson County
schools or the munber of drug nsers in the sehools?

Mr. Trsin We figure there arve many kids in the schools nsing dimas.
Now, our information isn't the fact thot they are buying the drugs
in the sehool, Some of this is going on. bt they are making contacts
in the school.

In one school, partienlarly, theve was an organization called 13 A M.
Each letter was for a last nzme, Three individuals were involved.
They weren't dealing so mueh at the schoel bit they were making
their contacts there, They were huying their particular de. buving
eigpty eapsules. filling the eapsules ond then selling them at different
restmnants. drive-ins, bowling alley s, for sale later in the evening or
the next dav,

Mr. Win s, Weren't these school drapouts, as T remember? Weren't
they previously, come of the individuals, anvway, in the Shawnee
Mission sehools and had dropped out of school? Am T rigrht on that ?

Mr. Te=i. T helieve one had dropped ont, One was a missing person.
in fact at the time we were going to make the avroest,

Mr. Wax s TTasn't one of them been in TIntehinson 2

M Tesne No.sive,

Mr. Wixxy Tam just trving to reeall the eice, Usually, T only eet

thix from telephione callsand 1eading the papr =,

Mr. Trsn, These were juveniles,

Mr. Win~, Then T remember that ease, Thank you.

Mr. Pisrrars, Did you acenmulate a listing of a number of people
you suspeeted of being involved with drugs in that connty?

My, Tusit. Yes: we do have that,

Mr. Prunaars, Could you tell us the number of people vou have
identified as being involved in the drug traffie ?

Mr. Trsin Approximately 20,000 names, -

Mv. Poreeres, Officer Phillips, yon conducted a rather interesting
survev prior to hecoming a police officer, Could vou tell us a little
about the survey vou condueted ?

My, S, Prinies, While T was attending college last vear T performed
a survey of six schools in the Kansas City area. T chose two schools
from the Missourt side and four on the Kansas side.

Mr, Wrvw. Can vou name the schools. o1 would von rather not ?

Mr. S. Prinrs. I would rather not. That was part of the agreement.
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Two on the Missonri <ide were selected to represent, partially rep-
resent, the lower elass of people. lower sociosconomic wroups, and the
other four seliools were two trom the middle class, two from the upper
class. And the two upper class sehools were private schools, all boys
and all girls, .

I had hoped to get a survey of. T believe 1t was 180, hut T only got
165, Tt was divided hetween 100 boys und 68 givls, so it wasn't actually
a fuir representation theve.

Mr, Ponares, You mtended to get 30 sindents from eash school
and then space thent ont in classes and so forth?

Me S Praneares, Yes,

M. Ponaees, Coubd vou fell us if when you went to the principals
of these serools you told them essentially vou were doing this as a
part of vour acardemie college proguun !

Me S P ies, Yes, )

Mre. Proviies, Yoo acked these prineipals to cooperate with yim in
letting von copdnet this survey in that school. Could you tell us what
the reaciion of the principais was?

Mr. S, Prnavs, It was guite negative. Many of the principals T
aidn’t get to speak with, the vice principals, but the point was they
were in the administiative wing or end of the school in John~on
County. and the Missour? side. They didu't really want me to take the
suivey. They finadly did agree. but with much reluctance, T den't
know what (e reason wa-.

They knew they had the problem. but they didi’t want to know
what the wmagnitude of the problem was, T don’t know, But T did find
there swas 52 pereent drug usage. This was renging from marihnana to
bharbiturates, T had Tisted coeaine and heroin, But at the time T took
the study, T didn’t got any responses out of those two drng eatecories,

M. Purrapes. Some of these schools never did coeperate with vong
isn't that a faet?

Mr. 8 Puiars, That istrue,

Tr. Prreraes. And von had to sneals it?

Mr. S, Pumares, Tnthe parking lots,

Alre Proeres, Tnother words, vou Lad to make the survey your-
self in the parking lots?

Mr. 8. Proars. Yes,

Mr. Praaes, You ultimately did eet some results even though
the adminiatration didn’t want you to?

My S Prrmes. Yes, \

Me. Prnmrs, You found 52 pereent of the students were in some
tvpe of drug or other. Some in prvehedelic, some in hash or marihnana,
some amphetamines and havbiturates?

My, S, Prmars, That is rieht.

Mr. Prirerres, Yousupplied the committee with a copy of vour paper
and T wonld like, with the chairman’s permission. to incorporate that
asnart of our records,

Chairman Preprr. Withont objection. a0 ordered.

('The paper referred to above was retained i the commitiee files.)

Mr. Wrxw, Do vou pass as a high sehool stndent ? I don’t quite under-
stand how vou gained entry.

My, S Pinars, No, sir. T was just passing as myself.
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Mr. W1nvn. You weren’t trying to act as a student and get close to
thein as a student ?

Mr. S, Purnivs. Iwas a student and I expl- ined to them that 1 was
interested only from my standpoint of doinz this paper and finding
-put the 1esults from the paper. I told them that this wasn't going to
be turned in to the administraticn. I wasnt working with the CVI at
the time. I was just another student.

Mr. Wix~. That is what I didn’t understand. Thank you.

Mr. Prinres. Just one other question, Officer Philips. You found in
your study, as the child increased in age, there was a substantial in-
crease in the use of Arugs: is that correct ?

Mr. S, Piinars. Yes, Idid.

Mr. Pnnures, I think you started at age 15, 34 percent into drugs.
By thetimethey got to 17, it jumped to almost 61 percent.

Mr. S. Putnirs. Seventeen appeared to be the age group where most
drug abuse was occurring,

AMr. Pomrres. One other question: Has the situation gotten better
or worse since the time you took that survey, in your view?

Mr. S. Prurrirs. I would consider it has gotten worse. From what
you sce on the statistics from arrests, with possession or sale. I am snre
it has increased. I don’t know from what munber to what percent it
his increased the problem. But I think we can figure it up from the
arrestsand from what you know about it.

Mr. Pawnres, Officer Stevens, just one question: You come fromn
a very, verysmall town here in Kansas; isthat correct?

Mr. Stevens. Yes, that is correct.

Mr. Priiips. I think you told e the population was about 2,600.

Mr. Stevens. Yes, sir.

Mr. Pun.aes. Did vou do undercover work in that partieular town?

Mr. Stevens. Noj that was my hometown and I wasn't really al-
lowed to.

Mr. Prmvirs. How do you work in towns of similar size and
dimension?

Mr. Stevexns. I had the opportunity to work in a numnber of small
towns withthe burean. )

Mr. Prurvres. Would you tell us what the drug pictine was in those
small towns? i

Mr. Stevins. As Mr. Purdy stated, there is usnally three or four
individunalsin the small towns, and of these three or four, theyv {requent
the high school area. And during this time when the high school
students are in town and yen get some people that are older than high
school students living in the town and possessing these drugs. they are
going to attempt to buy to satisfy their own curiosity ard needs.

Mr. Primaars, So vour work has taken you pretf v much all over the
State and the small towns and villages and vou find drug abuse there
exists just as it does in the larger eities: is that correct ¢

Mr. Strvexs. Yes, «ir. I might gdd, I am presently working in a
small county of only 12,000 people. and we have, the towns in this coun-
ty are small. 900 to 1,100 people. and just recently we arrested one
juvenile and three other individuuls that were just 18 years old in this
fown that were connected with the hich school.

Mr. Prnares. What were they doing ?
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Mr. Stevexs, It was primarily marihuana, Lut the statement that
was given to us by the juvenile. he admitted that he wanted to see it
stopped, for the simple fact a couple of his friends that were 17 .~
starting to go to a larger city and starting on the needle.

Mr. Wixx. I think the committee ought to be made aware thu. . -
huana grows wild. a lot of it, in Kunsas. It is not hard to find.

Mv. Puiuirs. One of the interesting things I have learned since I
have come to Kansas, Congressiman, is Director Purdy showed e a
picture taken oat ii: the marihuana field here; and the marihuana was
so high, all that vas visible was his hand and head up above the
mavihuana.

Chairman Pereer. We had a similar picture in Omaha and Lincoln,
Nebr. T liad the picture out at the ficld and there was some marihuana
growing on the grounds of the State prison at Tincoln.

Mr, Wixy. I wonld like to ask Sergeant Tnsly, when you arrest these
kids. and you are dealing basically with middle- to high-income fam-
ilies T wonld imagine. although we have some low-income families in
Jolmson County:am I right?

Mr, Tvsm Yes.

My, Wivy, Middle income to high income ?

My, Tesn. Middle to high.

Mr. Wixy. T wanted the committee to understand the Johnson
County income setup.

What is t!.c parent reaction out there?

M. Tes At first, back when we be o really delving into the drug
abti~e problem, it was of <hock. ane v couldn’t be my kid, maybe

the one next door or down the street. but not my son and my daugh-,

ter.” Now it is entirely different. They realize it possibly is “My boy or
girl is involved.” We received a lot of help recently from parents.
When they think their children are involved. they come to us.

My, Winy. Then, in your opinion, some of the publicity, the drug
education programs, drng awareness day, or whatever it might be, or
combination of everything, plus the fact that I am sure most of vs that
live in Johuson County realize someone we know or their children have
had some drng problems, the combination of everything means the
pavents ave probably more aware now than they were 2 years ago,
aren't they?

Mr. T'rau. Very much so.

Mr. Wixx. A lot moreso?

Mr. Trsit, Yes, sir.

Mr. Win~, Don't vou think there are still a lot of parents that just
can‘t believe that their children would be on drugs?

Mr. Trsm. T don't think there is any doubt about that.

Mr. Wixx~, Do vou have any idea, Sergeant, how we can make them
evenn more aware? I think that is one reason this committee is here.
What else can we do. from a constructive standpoint, to make the par-
ents aware of things tc look for?

I notice, and I war- to congratulate him and put it in the record,
that the carpenters umon is here, Mr. Chairman. We have soine copies
here of the “Narcotic Identificatior Guide,” which most of us have
seen before. It is a very fine deal th it they are trying to get into the
hands of parents and it is kind of hai 1 to do that without an extremely
expensive mailing.

rad sy
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What can we do to make the parents aware of the ~vmptoms? They
were deseribed by the students on the panel today, and 1 believe you
were here. ‘Lhese symptoms are the same that my teenage kids went
through, sleepy and drowsy. and they come home' from school and hit
the couch: the refrigerator and then the conel.

Then it is unnsually hard. isn't it, for parentsto distinguish hetween
what is a nornal growing teenager and one that may be on drugs?

My, Tesis I thik especially when they start out using dimgs, it is
very hard to d- termine if an individual is using drugs, But as they
progress, I think this is at the point where the parents and the ehild
know each other, beeause if they do, then the parent i going to sce
richt avay that something is wrong, Tt might not be drugs, it might
be a nealth problem, but it is a sign they need help.

Mr. Wiy, Well, of conrse, it shows up for one thing in the dre Wy
eyes. but 1lso a lot of young people are sutfering from evestrain, They
need glasses, ora change in their glasses. T am trving to figure o1t some
tape of edueational program mavbe the Government could cospon-or,
Bike revenne sharive, with loeal comm.mities, either States or connties,
or a parent drug educati. n program. We are going to need some help
from the pavents,

Mr T s Very definitely,

Mr. Wixx, Do you have any ideas on that 7 T am trying to pick your
brain a little bit,

Myr. Tesn We bave bean involved in parents and teenage education
since 1969,

My, Wisy, o do youdo it 2 Tam not aware of that.

Mr. Th s, We went into the high sehools, first of all, on an assembly
basi« and found this didn't work, We had to oot on a 1-to-1 basis, So
we continued into the classroom. where the ®wz aspect the teenagers’
View of the policeman was elimninated. They found ow’ ve were human.
We put on our clothes, our pants, one leg at a tine. Then we went into
civic organizations to give community talks to PTA s,

T think in Johnson County that law enforcement has spoken to most
of the parents. Il we haven't, it is the parents’ fanlt. We have been go-
ing to the meetings.

Mr. Wixy, T know that, and I know your men have spoken to civie
“lubs a Tot. but again. not evervbody is a member of a civic elub. When
you tell cortain parents that come ont that we are going to have a PTA
meeting or whatever it might be ealled. for drng education, they al-
ways think all of their neighbors ought to go, but probably they
shouldn’t go,

M. Tvesin That is very true.

Mr.Wovn, That is human nature.

My, Tesie You can lead a horse to water but then to make him drink
is another thing. T think this is what we are running into. Fven
the ones that are aware of the drng problem have what 1 call the astro-
naut syndrome. The astronauts have been to the moon several times.
The first two or three times it was very interesting to everybody, it
was <eary, it was suspense, but now they have gone up there a few
times. the last time probably very few people watched the coverage
on TV,
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1 think this is what has happened to the drug problem. People know
it is there. they have heard it over and over. they have heard it so much
they sert of feel hke someone is zoime to take care of it,

Mr. Wany. Iust wonder if they realize the statistices we have heard
today. Twenty percent was the lowest estimate T heard. and T mis-ed
abont 15 minntes of the festimony, and T heard up to 70 percent. 1 be-
lieve yor say in vour report 52 pereent. so we are probably pretty clo: ¢
to 50 pereent drvug usawe in our schools in this area. I am not saviner
whetlier it is Johnsen County, Wyandotte Cour ty, or the Misouri
side.

Mr. Tesi. T think in these figures, though, vou have to feel some
kids just tried it one thne,

Mr. Winx. Yon would have to =av a eertain percentage are nsers,
and I don't helieve that any of the witnesses today have elaimed theve
wasa hitgh pereentage of addicts at this time.

Mr, Trsn. Right. But how to get the information to tue parents, I
wonldn't have any idea of the ones who are veally interested,

My, Winy.: T think we just have to keep pounding away and try
to arrive at some method or formula that does inform anybody that
has ehildren.

My, Tusi. Right, May T ask this: On the letters we received from
you. and I am sure the other Congressinen send out these letters to
mdividuals, do these go iuto every household within the country?

Mr, Wixx. Yovu are talking about my newsletter? They are sap-
posed to. You will {ind some post offices don’t deliver them all, but
they are supposed to.

My, Trsin 1 think this would be an extremely good way to get the
information across.

Mr. Wixny, I wonld be glad to do it in any newsletter, but it is
like telling everyhody to get out and vote. We only have abont a 60-
pereent vole in this Nation, but we could try, and I appreciate that.
That isa very good idea.

Thank yvou. Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Perrrr. Gentlemen, I would like to ask each one of yon
and T will start with Mr. Purdy: ITave you any suggestions as to
what could be done in the sche s to deal with this inatter of drug use
by the students?

"0, Prrov. I have thought about this since this was brought up
ve: arday by Mr. Phillips, and T will have to honestly state that I
don't. But if anyone else can come up with it, I will try it.

Chaivman Prrrer. Sergeant Tush.

Mr, Tuvsi, I think, first of all. we have to make the teenager or
anybody that is using drugs or selling drugs feel like they are going
to be apprehended or caught. I think this takes an all-out effort on
the school and on law enforcement to do this. And we have to work
together and we hope we are working toward this effect in John-
son County at this time,

I think this is going to climinate the individual that is experi-
menting. the possibility of having a bad trip. maybhe an overdose,
mavhe a death, If we ean keep the drugs out of the school. even put
them wndergronnd, put the price up higher, fine. As long as that
kid doesn’t exneriment that doesn't really want to,

Chairman Prreer. O cer Philips.
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Mr. S. Pamrs. I would agree with Sergeant Tush, also. I don't
know exactly what conl? be done. On the law enforceinent end, may-
be more apprehensions of those who are selling the drugs. That would
eliminate, possibly eliminate part of the problem, by eliminating the
material whieh is being consumed, the drngs that are being consumed.

Chairman Prrrex. Do you think it would do any good for each
school to have one or more drug counselors. not to be just informed of
the technical aspects oi drugs, but who would be good advisers and
would be approrchable by the students and be able to gain their con-
fidence and help them, those who had problems: and others who might
have the ability to develop peer therapy, as we call i, group coopera-
tion, sort of an inspirational attitude on the part of people to dis-
courage the use of drue- among the students? Would that be possible,
in the opinion of any of yon ?

Mr., Strarve. T think that say a half-hour class pe- ind ought to he
seb aside. Like Mr. Tush said, show them that there wrc cverdoses. there
are deaths contributed to drugs, and yon might souwnd a little abrupt,
but scave tactics. Just to show them life really goes on. )

Chairman Peeper. We had some rather effective witnesses in Chi-
cago. professors in a phariuacological eollege, and cleaneut intelligent
young men, and the . Jiad put a tean together to go into the colleges
and some of the high schools and give just a matter of fact. ronpreach-
ing lectures to the students about drugs; telling them about the dif-
ferent drugs and what the e eet wonld he, and the like, but not try to
push it down their throats, you know.

And they said they got a rather commendable response, A number
of the students would ask snestion when the teachers weren't in the
rooms. They would a k guestions beeause, while they know aenerally
a lot about drugs, they scemed to be anxious to know exactly tie tech-
niealities of these different drugs. Maybe that kind of approach would
also be hlepful. )

My, Tosm. I think it would, My, Chairman, There is a project in
Los Angeles called DARE. This is sponsored by Dr. Ungerleider, a
psvchiatrist, in that area. This is a gronp of teenagers who 2o out to
different schoois. They have maybe a rock concert, at least a band in
the area, and also set up a display, where they talk to the kids on their
own level 1-to-1, plus they tell them what is bad abont the drugs.

I think thig is important for these kids to realize that the dings they
are using are bad when they are taken without a doctor's recom-
mendation and prescription and how they are supposed to use it. They
don’t realize snine of the problems they can become involved with, not
only with the «rug itself but with other problems.

And with a teerager their own age, young adult, which everyone
calls this individual, T think they can get this point across much bet-
ter. I thinkur  we have some teenager stand up and sav, “I don’t use
dngs, T don’t ~ant to use drugs, I don’t have to use drugs” to the
other students. then we are going to have our drug problens.

Chairman Prerer. I think you are right about that. That is one of
the things I hope somehow or other can be stimulated in the schools.
That sort of attitude.

an —. o~
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Mr. Wixy. We did have this group from Los Angeles appear before
the committee at soie Washington heavings, and it is the same group
also going into some of the prisons and talking with the prisoners.

As a matter of {act, they have some prisoners, of conrse, who some
of our young people said didn’t relate to them becanse of the difference
in their problems. They would let the prisoners out to go to the schools
to sort of, I guess you call it scare tactics, say, “Look what happcnc(i
to me, don’t let this happen to you.” I think the program is working
well.

I just wonder if you can tell us, Sergeant Tush, what yonr opinion
is of the DIG program? I mean. as I said earlier, it is very controver-
sial, There have been controversial meetings held about it, theire has
been controversial press, which Dr. O’Connor and Mrs, Sturges pretty
much admitted, Have you any ideas on how that program may be
made better? Mayvbe that is the way I should put it.

I gather you think there i room for improvement. Might I start
there?

Mr. Tesin May I say yes, but that is the only comment I would like
to make.

Mr. Wixw. Al right. I know vou have to work with them.

What we are trvinge to do is to work ont comethine from a con-
structive standpoint. Tlow to cope with the drugz problem that is an
epidemie, and that is the way most everybody refers to it. In some
cities it is a heroin epidemic: in some cities it is barbiturates, It varies.
Around heve, as Mr, Philips and some of the others have said, it is
mainly marihinoma, bt it is also barbiturates and some of the others.
And then T have heard abont this new rash of cocaive that we are
getting aronnd here.

How recent is that, or how old is it ?

Mr. Trsi. We have come across it in the last 6 weeks. Tt has really
mained iromentum in the last 6 weeks in our county. You can buy it in
Kansas City, Mo., bnt thev weren't selling it in Johnson County. We
have the users but not the dealers,

_ Mr. Wix~. It is coming across now. The students we had this morn-
ing were all aware of it.

Mr. Trsn. Right. We do have a large influx.

Mr. Winx. And talking about cocaine buys. So this is another drug,
and obviously somebody 1s making some money off it, aren’t they ?

Mr, Trsin Right.

Mr. Wixn. And obviously some of our students are going for it ?

Mra, Tvsi. Very definitely.

Mr. WiNN. So that is what concerns me. We have heard about the
use of these heavier drngs on both coasts. T did not atiend the Chicago
hearings, but here it is coming to Kansas City, it is coming fast, and
with some estimates from 20 to 70 percent usage. Not talking about
addicts, I want to make it clear we are talking abont usage. but it is
going up all of the time, in your opinion; right? It is going up in the
studies you have made; right, Mr. Philips?

Mr. S. Pinvrrs. Yes, sir.

Mr. Win~. Do you agree with that ¢

Mr. Purny. Yes, sir.
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Mr, Winw. Do yon agree with that ?

Mr. Sreaexs. Yes, sir,

My Wivy. Then T think what we have to say to the Kansas City
area people is, by golly. we have a problem. and the (quicker we get to
it and get a fight on. mayhe we can ward off come of the problems they
have had on the enst coast and west coust, whicls is the heavier drugs.

Thanlk yon very much. I appreciate all of youappearing today.

Chatiman Preeer. Gentlemen. vou are all fine publie officers, Ob-
viously yon are knowledgeable in Your ficld and we want to commend
Yorron your good work. Thank yon for coming here today and helping
us. Thank yon very much, )

The committee will adjonrn until 10 o'clock tomorrow morning,

(‘Therenpon, at 5:20 pan.. the hearing was adjourned. {o reconvene
tomorrow, Saturday, October 1, 1972,at 10 a.m.)
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DRUGS IN OUR SCHOOLS

SATURDAY, OCTOBER 7, 19272
Horse. or RurnreseNrarives,
sSinver Cosonmre ox Crare.
Nunsas City. Kuns.
The ¢Hmmittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:03 s.an.. in the Fast
Courtroom, Federal District Court, the Federal Building. 812 North
Seventh Street, Kansas City, Kans,, Hon. Claude Pepper (chaivinan)
presiding.
.. ~ent : Representatives Pepper and Winn.
Also present: Joseph Ao Phillips. chief counsel: Miehael W,
Blonnner, associate ehief connsel; Chris Nolde, associate counsel; and

Lerox Bedeli, hearimgs oflicer,

Chatrman Prerir. The committee will come to order, please.

My, Covnsel, will you call the first witpess.

Mr. Prnrrars. Mr. Chairman, the first witnesses today are Johnson
Connty school officials, Mr, Walter Hiersteiner is the prosident of the
hoard of education: Dr. Arzell Ball is the supevintendent of the Shiaw-
nee Mission Schools: and My, Charles . Smith is the direetor of the
Shawneos Mission Schools,

All have been involved with the drug problem here in Jolmson City.

Will you gentlemen please come forward.

Chairman Peeper. I failed to annonnee specifically vesterday tiat
the distinguished Representative from the Kansas City. Mo.. are,
the Honorable Richard Bolling, sent us a letter expressing his regret
that Lie could not he present to at tend onr hearings.

(ientlemen, we are pleased to have you this morning.

STATEMENTS "F WALTER HIERSTEINER, PRESIDENT, BOARD OF
EDUCATION, JOHNSON COUNTY. KANS.: DR. ARZELL L. BALL.
SUPERINTENDENT, SHAWNEE MISSION (KANS.) PUBLIC
SCHOOLS; AND CHARLES R. SMITH, DIRECTOR

Mr. Putrrirs, Mr. iersteiner, will you tell us what the board of
education has done abont the dimg abuse problem as they sce it here
i the schools in Jolinson County ?

Mr. Hiersrerser. The board has been alerted to this problem for a
number of years and initially there was a committee on drug abuse
which was activated involving administrators and patrons. and recom-
mendations were made out of which developed a very comprehensive
drug education curriculum,

In addition to that which has now heen implemented and whiel is
heing revised and constantly included in our school enrrienlum. K
through sixth, ar..1 onward, seventh through 12, we have undertaken
in-service training with tlie teachers,
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We have also undertaken adnlt education programs. We feel that
the administration is alerted to the importance of this, which is a seri-
ous problem. as we recognize it. m onr area, just as it is in all of the
areas where there are young people congregating.

We consider onr work beginning: we are trving to implement it.
we ave encouraging and insisting through the administration tha
every effort be expended and they, in our estimation, are responding.

Mr. Prisies. Conld you tell us how the board, itself, first got. in-
volved with the problem?

Mr. Hiresrerser. I wonld have to answer that, remembering only
that 2s involved patrons, which naturally all board members are. we
were aware and we had disenssions with administration. we had dis-
enssion with our patrons and we felt a number of vears ago that not
enough was being done and it was the strong feeling of the board that
a definite effort had to he undertaken ard strengthened in this area.

Mr. Pnnaares, Dr. Ball, what has the administration done about the
problem so far as training teachers and creating programs to ini-
muze drue abnse? )

Dr. Bann. Specifieally. we had a large amonnt of inservice with
our comnseling stafl, with onr administrators, and in a somewhat broad
wav with onr teachine staff.

M. Pinnraes. Tell ns, essentially, how many of your counselors or
how many teachers in yvour system von feel are adequately trained at
this time to handle drug abuse edneation and drug abuse eonnseling.,

Dr. Barn. All of our counselors have had inservice. T don’t know
if T ean answer how adequately they arve trained, but th y have been
giver inserviec in the area.

AMr. Pinniirs. When you say “inserviee,” ean you deseribe to what
extent that means?

Dr. Barn. T would like to refer the specifie workshop to Mr. Sinith,
berause T did not attend personally. aud I think he did.

Mr. Prinies. Fine,

A Sanrin. TE T may. gentlemen.,

The inservice workshop for connselors was in the form of a retreat.
Tt was condueted at a loeal hotel where they stayved all day, all evening.
It involved people who had appeaved hefore this committee in the role
of traiing. We alerted them to the situation as we saw 1t at that time.
This was some 2 years ago,

The results from it were favorable. The connselors felt a good deal
more seenre i the area of information concerning drugs and their
ability to work with yonng people. We have since that time experi-
enced some tuwrnover and I am sure there ar» holes in that program.

We are thinking about updating the new arrivals in our school
system.

Dr. Barn, T would like to add., on the elementary level we attempted
to train irtensively one resource person at each building. since we do
not have connselors at the elementary level.

Mr. Prapries. I think the program vou have deseribed is one that hus
been described to ms in other cities thronghout the country and the
teachers, themselves. have come and testified, not here, but in other
arcas. and they say 1 day of inservice training is entirely inadequate
for them to really feel conversant with the subject. It is like asking
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someone to go i and teach acronauties after being briefed for a day.
Would that be your opinion?

Perhaps you first. Dr. Ball.

Dr. . ar I think that is true, T think it would have to be an ongoing
process. One day would not do it. Ve hope that e have supplcmentca
our ingervice at regular intervals.

My, Saen. Yes. we have in fact conducted fnll semester courses. as
a school system. for people in onr schools for cither college eredit or
what we call district credit and these are conducted over a regular
semester and embrace an instruetor and full program.

Mr. Pinries, How many counselors or how many teachers have at-
rended !

Mr. Sanrm. 2 don’t have these figures.

Ay, Putnnips. Approximately?

Dr. Barr. I think approximately 300 professional stafl have been in-
volved in the coarses and in the extensive inservice, and we have used
primarily instrucrors in the K.U7. Medical Center, from UM.CK.and
K.U.. plus some M.I.’s within the connnunity that have donated their
thne,

A[r. Pnmrms. Essentially, as T sce it. then, it is a course which has
heen given at .U ?

Dy, Barn. No: it has been given by extension in most cases at our
senior high buildings after school or in the evenings to interested
<tafl and to reseurce people from cach building. We have also made
these more or less compulsory for our counselors and for ali of our vice
nrineipals and principals,

My, Priiniars. Would it be fair to say that all of your principals and
vice principals have attended this?

Dr, Bain. They have had inservice that we think has been good in-
cervice. Awain, Uhesitate to use the word “adequate,” because I don’t
know what adequate would be.

M. PruLies. Are you talking about a month’s course or are you
talking about a 1-day course?

Dr. Buin. We are talking about a scinester course that would meet
cither two, three—in most cases either two nights or three nights a
week.

\Mr. Piires. You say two or three nights a weelk for 6 months?

Dr. Barr. For a semester. or 18 weeks.

AMr. Purnirs. That certainly sounds more adequate than some we
have heard about thronghout the country. And 300 of your teachers
have attended such courses?

Tir. Bart. The 200 have been exposed to inservice. Maybe net that
oxtensive beeause some of them were in workshops which wonld have
beon maybe just 2 or  days. I can’t give you the figure on the semester
credit.

Mr. Prusips. Is it that 2 percent of your teachers have had a month
or full semester course and the rest of them had inshop and some 1
day ? These 300 people, how do we break it down is what I am trying
to oot at.

1,r. Barr. T would say 300 have had either a number of days or the
college courses. All of onr teachers have had some Iuilding inservice
on drug edueation sponsored by Cliarles and by other members of our
staff and community.
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If vou want a pereentaze that has had this ir-depth serviee, we have
o total of 2200 professional people. Whatever 300 is of 2,200, T would
u=e that pereentage,

My Pinrres, About 15 pereent.,

D Barn, Okay. Then T would sny 100 percent of onr stafl cach year
i exposed to some m~erviee onadre s edueation,

Alsolin our enrrienlum workshops, sinee we have our program inte-
erated K-6 in the basic area, math, seience, social studies mud langnage
arts and at the junior ind senior high level, intearated within the dis-
ciplines. for instance in Amevican government we have a cerfain phase
of drne edueation where in science we have a ditferent phase,

Soall of our teachers are exposed to enrriculim workshops in drug
education a< it is integrated in our earvienlam, This is the point T want
to mzke, T don’t think von ean izolate—T may he wrone—T don’t think
vou can isolate and be very effeet*ve with dimg edueation, I thivk it has
to be integeated in the corricalum,

Mr. Pusaes. I'think that has been the tack that many people. fromn
onr experience a vast majority, have taken and it is turning out 1o he
entirely nadequate. The teachers say it is inadequate. the counselors
say it 1 inadequate, and the ehildren. themselves, say i* is inadeguate,

They say it is inadequate beeanse the teacher never really gets
enongh involved in drugs to he at the awareness level of the student
body. TTe is never really that conversant with the subjeet, Ile hasn't
had that tvpe of training,

Similarlv with the English instruetor, he is not involved to the
same degree the kids are and they don't seem to be able to deal with the
subject comfortably. They are not really prepared to deal with it. They
are not prepared in the university or by any training they receive, ~

So by taking thist.cck, von are saying. essentially, 100 percent of your
teachers have to know something about the drng problem. They all
have to know something about their own diseipline and he able to com-
municate that to the children. That means von have to have 100-percent
preparation on all of your teachers and you just told ns 15 percent of
vour teachers may be adequately trained to do it. T don't sce how the
program is going to be effectively carried out.

Dr. Baw, T disagree with yon 100 percent, Tf vou are proposing
going the alterpate of cegregating it out——

My, Pruaars, T don't eare which one vou chocse, bt T think in the
method yon choose you haven't trained the people to carry out the
proaram.

Dr, Bann, T agree with that and we haven’t arrived vet. hut we do
supnlement onr havie proorams or basie units with authoritics in the
field of diug edueation, which T previously referred to. We simply do
not—I am not copping out, either, it is just the cold hard facts—we
simply do not have the funds to hire a laree staff of experts in ding
education if they were available. I don't think they are even available.

So I think the only alternative is the ronte that we have pnrsned.

Mr. Pinrres, T think there are other alternatives that occur to me,
but T do not know whether yon would pursue tliem.

Dr. Barr. When you suggest those alternatives, I wonld like to dis-
cuss finance with von,

My, Prmnivs, Fine. That is why we are here.
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Mr. Sxrrrin, May I make a point? T think it is important for the com-
mittee to understand that we are talking aboue a program that com-
wenced 2 years ago. The original training with our counselors, with

taeintense tldlnlllﬂ‘ in the wor lalmp programs. did in fact take place 2
years ago. We are aware that the program is not perfect. We uc work-
ingon it, making every effort to improve it.

Mr. Prriries, Mr, Smith, it seems to me that 2 years ago there was a
flurry of action in this area and then it scems to have died and gone
away, 1f yon read the reports and the history of this problem, you will
lind the cdacational systene got active in 1969, 1950, created sort of
crash programs, and then the thing died. Nothing happened after that.

Now, would it be fair to say most of the workshops vou are talking
about and the msery iee vou are talking about happencd in 19707

Dr. Barr. I feel that is not the case, I think that we were somewhat
naive and maybe a little dramatic when we started ont with the jno-
gram because we certainly weren't authorities in drug education.

[ think now that we have hecome more sophisticated with our enr-
rieptne develspment, it has become pore ror wine. Tt s very Jdifiienlt
to dramatize Jrng edueation {o a group of se nior high schoo! :"uh-nh
overa long period of time and Tdon't thirJk mayvhe this iswise, T think

it should hecome an integral part of the currienhnm and I do not ]\now
that wn should dramatize it each day.

Mr. Piitnars, T am not suggesting vou do that, I think there are
other aiternatives,

D, Barn. I proposing we are doing wuch more now than we did
2 vears ago, hopelully work that i< indepth and work that wit «lo
sonie good. T have no valid statisties to give you: howover, T think that
juet with action researeh that we do have some suceess stories to tell,

Mr. Piniries, T hope you do, Wonld you agree with the testimony
that we have heand the Tast fow Jays that drug abuse in the schonls
here in the Kansas City area has expanded over the st couple of
vears?

Dr. D, T do not know. T agree it iz a very serions problem,

My, Prnnies, T think pmlm]m we should knos, \[a\lu\ you do not
have the money to do it, bat it seems to me when vou are running an
educational program, the purpose ef which i~ to reduee drng addiction,
drug abu-e, and having the responsibility for performing that fune:
tion, that von should have some knowledge whether the program yon
have heen utilizing has been effective or not,

Dr, B, Tagree.

Mr, Priries. Do you agree with that premise?

D, Bavr. T agree: and T do not know how to come up with highly
roliable statistics on the pmblom.

My, Pieries, Fdo not know they are going to be highly reliable. but
some statisties are better than none in some cases,

Dr. Bari. Yes. Just for example. we have vondueted student surveys,
One way to know what invohement we have in drugs by students is
juat to a-k them. We have done this,

Mr. Proaes, TTave you done that consecntively or did yon do it in
1970 and discontinue it?

Dr. Barr. We have not done it regularly.

Al Purniies, You did it in 1970/

Dr. Bawrn. Right,
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Mr. Pinaaes. You are to be congratulated on that beeause some
systems here in the Kansas City area have not done it at all. and when
the hoards we-e confronted with doing this tvpe of survey. the boards.
themselves, rejected the idea because they felt it was too controversial.
So T think you are to be complimented in undertaking the initial
survey.

('an you tell me why you did not continue the survey method?

Dr. Banr. I do not think there was any specific reason, We arve pre-
paring at he present time a compreiensive report foi the board of
education and it will be given in the joint instructional meeting in
Shawnee Mission on November 20, ‘ ‘

In this report there will be some additional information and I have
not ~een the statisties at this point. I do not think we had any par-
tien'ar rea~on for not doing it. We probaliy should have,

I think, you know, that when you talk wvout drugs, I assume—
maybe this is a false assumption—I assume maybe you have excluded
some of our drugs we have had arouad for several gencrations. such
as tobacco and alcohol. We have included those two areas in our cur-
ricalum and I think we have made delinite headway. “We™--includ-
ing television ads, the community, not just the schools, in the area of
smoking. I think you will see a radical reduction in the number of
youth that smoke m the near future. It isn’t here yet. It isn't here vet
secause we have had a huge increase of girls smoking. So statistically
it is not significant.

Mr. PurLures. I get the impression from the testimony we have
heard here, sp-cifically, that drug abuse in Kancas City is on the in-
crease. Do vow agree with that? )

Dr. Barn. I don’t know. Of course. I don’t have any idea outside
of Shawnee Mission, any more than what T read in the paper, but I
feel in Shawnee Mission it has reached the platean. I eannot prove
that.

Mr. PmiLurs. Doctor, we have talked to members of yowr school
system, principals, and teachers, and so forth, as well a3 some of the
childven who testified here yesterday and other children we have talked
to who did not testify. It 1s their opinion that in the last 2 years the
drug scene has become much wider, the amount of drugs taken has
become more and the variety of drugs taken has become broader.

One of vour principals told us that his estimate was that 15 pereent
of the high school students were involved with takirg drng .

Do youthink that is a fair estimate? ’

Dr. BaLr. Irefer that to Charles.

Mr. Prrrtes. T am asking you. T am sure I wonld like to hear M.,
Smith, but do you think that is a fair estimate?

Dr. Barwn. 15 percent—I just have to say T don't know,

Mr. Prinrirs. I know is is a hard question, but don’t you think yoeu
should know ¢

Do yor. have a comment, Mr. Hiersteiner?

Mr. HiersTeEINER. My reaction to that, Mr. Congressman, was that
I do not see any prrticular purpose served by the figures. We are
aware that it is a seri, as problem,

Mr. Pairries. Mr. Iiersteiner, muny people have said that to us:
“We are not interested in percentages, we are not interested in the
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figures, as long as we know we have the problem we are going to fight
the proolem.” .

The difticulty with that type of thinking. in my view, is that if
you do not know the dimension of the problem you do not know how
much resources you should put in the fight. If 1t is a minimal prob-
lem with one or two kids involved, yon are not going to gear up your
entire staff to get in the battle, but if yon are fighting an epidemic
then you are going to put more resonrces and :1ore ei;rt and more
work into the problem. I think it is just cominon sense. So to say
that we don't care about the percentages and don’t care whether it 1s
getting worse, we are going to fight the same fight, I don’t think is
unrealistic.

That is my view. Wonld you commeut on that? i

Mr. HiersteiNk, The rezson I feel that at any particular time
the fizures are not very significant is because we are aware of the
risk of an increasing proportion of this, and I cannot conceive that
any cffort today wonlg be diminished by the feeling of complacency
that it is only 5 percent or 10 percent or 15 percent. I think those are
very substantial percentages in and of themselves and I think that
the fact that they might rise to something considerably more is
enongh to generate us into the kind of action we would expect.

So I only say that complacency can result in the minds of some by
saying it is only 5 or 10 or 15 percent.

We have a rather large scl.ool system. I do not see any room for
complacency in this matter, whatsoever.,

Mr. Proreres. I am happy to hear that. What do you do in vour
school system with a student who manifests by his activitices in high
school performance that he is using drugs?

Mr. HiersTrINER. I do not know that I can give you the exact
answer to that. I feel that it depends—I know that we have com-
munication with law enforcement oflicials, we have communication
with pavents. The circumstances may dictate which route we pursue,
but perhaps Mr. Smith can answer that better than 1.

Mr. PrinLries. Anyone who wants to answer it.

Dr. Barr. I wouid like to say in general we feel in Shawnee Mission
it is the responsioiiity of the public schools to provide education for
every child. and we do not exclude trainables, educables, students
who have problems with drugs. We do, in some cases, separate them
from their peers. 1 am now specifically referring to onr district schoo.
Any student that we feel would benefit attending our district sch~o.
and is in problems with drugs at his scheol or in his Eropcr attend
ance area, we do transfer, by due process, over to the school. Mr.
Smith is in charge of this procedure.

Mr. Pyrrirs, Conld you tell me how many such students yon have
transferred in the last year, if you know; just approximately?

Mr. Syrrin Drug related ?

Mr. Pumnies. Yes.

Mr. Saarrir. Thirty-eight.

Mr. Purruirs, That 1s 38 students who were attending schools in
the Shawnee Mission District were transferred as a result of either
drng vse or drug possession?

Mr. S»rrit. Yes.
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Mr. Punies, They have been transferred compulsorily to another
hool: is that correct 4

Mr. Syn To aspeein! hind of school tves.

Mr. Prnreries. Could you deseribe the special kind of school for me?
Mr. Sy, It is a program that s operated after regular school
hours in one of our buildings. This year our newest. and finest senior
high school. It involves the basie course work that is required by
our State,  ssand regulations for graduation,

Yonngsters can find their way there for a number of reasons. The
drug situntion is a part of it.

Mr. Prorie<, Difliente problems, and things like that ? ,

Mu Surin Yes, It is an etfort on our | out to provide a continning
opportenny for edneation. even for young people who are imvolved
in diffienlties, whatever they may be.

Meo Privneres, Would vou say’ that seliool is effeetive? What I mean
by that 12 do you get a ot of dropouts?

Mre. Swimn, Nog it is reasonubly effective. There are many., many
factors that canse dropouts, dings being one of them. The majority
of jcopie dostay and do get the work.

My, Pinerees. ihe majority do.about 50 pereent ?

Mr. Ssrein Nod T wounid estimate in the SO or 90 pereent rage.
Hedth isa factor in some eases.

Dr, Barn. In fact this seheol has heen too successful from the stand-
pomt of finances, beeange we are not given any State aid to operate
the ~chool after the vegular school howrs and this was financed 100 per-
cert feonn loeal funds. By the end of the vear, last year. sinee our guide-
nes were vather loose te the avea, we had over 200 students attending.
We did a little researeh on why so many were attending and some
felt the teachers were hetter in the distriet school than in their attend-
ance area and tiev were just dropping ont. top students dropping out
and attending schools there, particularly in elasses like American
Government.

Mre. Prrnars, Covld yonexplin that tome ?

You say there were people dropping out of the regular school to
oot i the oxtension sehool ?

Do Bann, Yes, We set up the extension seliool for students whe had
trouble adjnsting to the regular schoolday. and we just assumed ¢hose
wourld be poorer students, academically. at least in some casc  » be-
havioral problems. But we found out at the end of the year we had
some of onr top students in the sehool. Some of this was brought on
becau-e thev were working during the day and needed some flexibility
m thetr sehiedule.

My, Prarrirs. Can you tell me what conngeling facilities the sehool
has: that is. the school for the compailsory transfer ?

If a child manifests a drug problem to a teacher or is observed by
anv ol the stafl at a sehool. what is the response of the school to it and
can the school counsel that ehild inany meaningful way ?

Dr. Bars. Let me anewer that in general, and. then. T wonld like
Charlesto fill in.beeanse he isthe administrator in charge.

First of all. T think it denends a Tot on age. Tn Kansas, we have a
compulsory attendanee law throngh the age of 16,

For instance. if this were a junior high school student, T think the
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first corrective measnre that would be pursued would be the home-
school contact in every case. becanse we feel that the parent is involved,
the parent is coneerned. particularly at that age,

Thisixa very etfective corrective measure.

At an older age, it niay be that we would immediately start working
with the law enforcement agencies with this problem and somewhat
pool owr information,

Mr. Pruguaes. Do vou think that is a decitable way of handling a
child whoisin trouble. going to law enforcement ?

Dr. By I think it depends on his age or depends on how severe
the situation is. T think we like to think that m Johnson County we
hive outstanding law enforcement agencies, and T think in most ea-es
they are professionai people that we can deal wiih.

Mre Punaaes, Let us assume that a child goes to a teachor and says:
“I have been using speed and 1 am getting strnng out. and Lam really
in tronble.” The clnld is 16 or 17 years of age. What wenld the
respon<e of the school he?

D, Ban., I think the first response would he a counseling sitnation
and in each one of onr senior highs we have five foll-time connselors—
in sorae eases a psychologist. Tthink we would pursue it a<a counseling
siteation first—again, depending npon the severity of the act.

Mr. Punaaps. That is what T am trying to goet at,

Do these people have the abilities, the training, and the tools to
really counsel a ehild effectively who has a drag problem?

Dr. Bawn, Well, T would add: To the five connsclors, we have three
viee principals and a principal that I think are just as well trained.

My, Pinnuaes. It seems to me if vou ave going to start adding to the
munbers, the first five conld not Lave heen too well trained.

DB I thinke they are.

Mre. Panies. Tan not picking on vour five eommselors.

D Bann. T realize that, ‘

Mr. Pnuaaes. What ve are trying to direet onrcelves to is the faet
that vour system and other systems throughout the country have not
really prepared people for this counseling which must be done.

We have not, as a nation, institnted the nrograms that arve necossary
to give children the assistance they need at this early age. It i< no
reflection on you nor the country. Perhaps. it was just something we
did not observe quickiy enongh: we did not get. into fast enoungh. We
are trying to determine if these five people. with their other burdens
and their other duties and age and/or seniority in the system. what-
ever other factors that exist. ave really capable of getting in there and
counseling a voung person involved with a dirng problem?

Dr. Barn. T think it is a matter of degree.

T refer that question to Walter ov Charles.

Mr. Hieesrmver. I wonld take a chanee by simply saying that T do
not believe that they are, exeept at initial ~rage counseling,

I believe it would be a mistake for ns to expeet them to do the type
of counseling that I would nnderstand to be necessary. For them to
have the referral wonld just be somewhat without saxing, as far as T
wonld view this. The problem is agaravated beeanse the referral gets
us out of the school svstem rather quickly. hecanse we do not have
the personnel, and I would not exactly feel that we shonld. T think
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it is an areument to which I do not know the answer, as to whether
we could be expected to get intothat area.,

Mr. Prisnures. That is exactly the argument the committee has gen-
erated throughout the country. We are confronted. the Nation is con-
fronted. with the problem of whether the school system should refer
these people to some other agency. which apparently does not exist,
for counseling assistanice and rehabilitation and treatment, or whether
the schiool syster  * auld develop that resource within its own opera-
tion; whether vo uld have in your particular school system coun-
selors whoare ¢’ .io this, or programs within the system to handle
that pavticular provlem. L

I think we have a philosophical debate.

Some edueators say: “We are educators and we will do preventive
education : we do not want to get involved in treatment. rehabilitation,
and counseling of kids with drug problems.” They want to stay within
the educational facet of it. )

I think we are going to have to resolve that debate and we are going
to have to hear arguments from both sides to resolve it. I think the
committee has been successful, at least in generating that debate.

I would put this proposition to you and ask yvou to comment on it.
Who elsc could counsel these children other than the school system,
in yvou. view?

Who is better prepared to do it ?

Dr. Barn. I think iv takes a cooperation among the appropriate
agencies, and we have tried a sinall program of treatment which I
think Charles can tell you about. if you are interested. and what our
success has been; but we found out that we simply have to have co-
operation from other individuals and agencies. For instance, here
again, I do not thini it is realistic financially for us to staff psychia-
trists.

My, Piniies. Why not ?

Dr. Barn. Well, with our present archaic method of financing
schools. it just is not feasible.

Mr. Pinniies. Assuming the Federal Government would make funds
available to a school system to hire psychiatrists. to hire group conn-
selors, would you then be in favor of staff psychiatrists?

Dr. Barw. I would like that.

Mr. Prruirs. I am glad to hear you say that. So would I.

Dr. Bact. But T have assumed somewhat the opposite, since the
Federal Government in the particular system I am in now plays a very
small part. And in the State, I think, the finance formula is very
archaic.

Mr. Pan.ups. T have no other questions at this time.

Thanlk you very much for your candid answers,

Chairman Perper. Mr. Winn?

Mr. Wix~. Thank you, Mr. Chairman

I would like to ask some questions, and I would want to point out
to the committee first that I know Mr. Hiersteiner and Dr. Ball ve) y
well, personally. But I am going to ask some questions, because, as T
was telling the chairman this morning, my phone was ringing off the
wall last night as late as 11:30 and starting again at 7:15 this morn-
ing. because of the publicity these hearings have generated.
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And. of course. this alinost sounds like a statement : One of the calls
was highly critical that we were picking on the Shawnce Mission
School District because of the young people involved yesterday in our
hearing. and “Why are you overlooking Wyandotte County ?”

This committee is not interested, really, in any county breakdown,
because we have been all over the country; we are not overlooking
Wyandotte County for any particular reason at all. There is a drug
problem in Wyandotte County, too, just like in Johnson County. an(f,
as I said yesterday, the State line really makes no difference as to
where the problems really lie. I wanted to inake that clear.

We will have Dr. Plucker—I sec him in the room—and a panel of
Wyandotte County school officials on shortly after this panel.

So. we are not playing counties and we are not picking on Johnson
County.

I think most of the people in this area are well aware that Johnson
County is a very large county and has a lot of big high schoo.s under
the Shawnee Mission District. I tried to explain that yesterday after-
noon to the committee. I did explain it.

1 would like to point out. to the committee, too, that the programs of
drug education in the Shawnee Mission schools, as Dr. Ball says, are
relatively new. They have been in existence for about 2 vears: and
I would be the first to say that I think they are trying, and I think
that is what Walt was saying, that they are trying and they are chang-
ing and upgrading their thinking all of the time. Their program has
been controversial ; it has been criticized by some of the press and by
individuals, by some of the patrons Walter referred to. I think this
stems from possibly a lack of thorough training. Part of it might re-
sult from lack of thorough training of really knowledgeable teachers.
The inservice training prograin, Dr. Ball, that you referred to. some
of vour teachers are going through the training program where they
can get college cre**s, which is not unusual for teachers that are look-
ing ahead, and some of your teachers are not going to anything but the
- or 3-day sessions.

If we had the answer for all teachers, then, I thinlk the program
would be better, but you do have a variation of teachers and their
ability to teach, as you well know.

You are going to have the sane distinction when it comes to the
ability to teach education; and this is just human nature.

1 am not being critical. I am pointing out, I hope, some of the weak-
nesses, ond I am sure you gentlemen realize that.

But we have had examples, and some of my callers this morning
gave e naines, they gave me places, they gave me times that school-
teachers were teaching—and if I am wrong, I would be glad to have
anv of the three correct e on this—that students were being taught
how to shoot heroin and how to melt peanut butter and which veins
to use. 1 am trying to figure out in my own mind, and maybe you
gentlemen have the answer or maybe Mr. Smith does, exactly how this
detailed teaching method would be helpful in teaching kids to stay
away from drugs. .

“hairman Perper. Are vou talking about part of the drug educa-
tion program ¢

Mr. Wixx. I am talking about part of the drug education program.
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Dr. Ban. May I take a stab at that?

Mr. WixN. Sure.

Dr. Banr. That is incoueeivable to me that that conld happen. T ean
see no justification for it, and knowing how parents in Shawnee Mis-
sion are—they certainly are not bashful—how that conld happen and
I would not be informed, or the principal or the teacher or someone. I
have never heard that before,

Mre. WinN, You have never heard it hefore?

Dr. Banr. Never. I wonld be very happy to investigate any case like
that, personally.,

Me. Waxx. I appreciate that, Dr. Ball, because that is exactly what
T told the people this morning, that T had no personal investigators at
my disposal but I would see if this committee or some of the law en-
forcement officers would look into this. T do not know if it is true or
not. The name of the school was Katherine Carpenter School.

They gave me the name of the teacher. T am not going to try a case
publicly here, but T think all of us would like to got at the hottom of
this or any other eirenmstance of this case, beeause if we have teachers
like this, it is just beyond my imagination, and possibly some other
people in the drug edueation program conld say, “Well, they have got
to know evervtling there is to know about it,”

But to me this is teaching them how to uze drugs—not drng preven-
tion—and that to me would be the difference.

If I were in your shoes, I would tell von what T wonld do. If this
was true, T would boot that person so fast he wonld not be around 80
seconds later,

Let's get back, beeanse I do not. know how long these calls are going
to come in, and I may be furnishing you gentlemen with additional in-
formation. And I hope that they are wrong, but if these people are
right and confirm the facts and the law enforcement investigators do
bear this ont, T am sure yon gentlemen will cooperate all of the way
with them, which yon have done before,

But, talking ahout cooperation, Doctor, Sergeant Tush said vester-
day that he had 20,000 names— I do not know if vou heard that part
of his testimony on TV or on the radio—bnt that e had 20.000 names
of drug users in Johnson County.

And. Mr, Smith, yon «ay you only have had 38 kids that have heen
Licked ont of school or transferred—not kicked ont. but trans forred—
to yvour night school. About the inconsistency of numbers: T am
wondering how we ean have sneh a variation of 20,000 known drue
nsers and only 38 in the tremendously big high schools that we have
in_the Shawnee Mission District; how only 38 would be canght,

My, Sarin, May T respond ?

M WixwN. Yes, sir.

My Sarrrir. Sergeant Tush's file extends over a period of some time.
Tt inchudes the names of voung people the Taw enforcement has berome
aware of throngh all avenues of intelligence that are involved, not
neeessarily- —

Mr,Wiew, Not just students?

My Satemir. Not just students.

Mr, Wix~x. But a lot of ex-students?

Mr. Sytrrir, Ex-students are there.
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Mr. Winx, Or dropouts.

Mvr. Sanrin Whatever, they ave there. These figures have been com-
piled over a long period of time and represent involvement in some
degree.

Mr, Wixx. Probably, mostly users,

Mu Sayrd. Probably s probably, ves,

Mre. Winy. 1 know you work very closely with the sergeant. and I
comntiend you for that. I think it is necessary. We do not want to use
our law enforcement agenices as a spinofl to get them ont of the
sei volsy and say 0K, we have found them now. You guys are respon-
sible for them.™

That is not what you are doing, becanse of your night school,

My, Soawerin In the avea of the 38 yoang people who were trans-
ferred one way or the other last vear in this matter. these were the
yvoung folks that we were compietely aware of at <chool, that went
through a process, a hearing process, required by onr Kansas statutes
wherein they were confronted. all of tie various requirements of the
statutes were met, and it was s probable cituation. There was no gues-
tion about it.

Now, we are not naive enough to believe that we are not whipped
regularly by some young people who ave extremely sophisticated in the
handling. saie. and dispersing of dirngs, We were successful in heing
aware of the situations, that number of situatini- last vear, and took
steps. We are a little hit ham<trung in some areas. What we know
and what we can prove ave two separate things.

Mr, Wix s, Thisis true of the courts, this is troe of the law enforce-
ment oflicers that have more information and they submit it to the
conrts, and the couwrts, with only a percentage of it admis-ibie-——-

Mr. Sanern. This s the whole thing,

My Waxa, Teis a veal problem all of the way,

We are talking about, D, Ball, vour drug edueation courses and
rour inservice training, anl we heard yesterday from come of these
young ~tudents- all but one happened to be either students or former

“tridents from Shawnee Mission schools—that the langange of the

“Drug Awareness Dav.” of the drue education conres, i< not. the lan-
euage that the voung people are using. They Taughed at it: it ic a joke
to then. I am sure you have heard this before. and we have heard this
at other cities where we have held these he;nrings.

fTow ean we get a dimg edueation program in the schools rewritten
and presented. heenwse they think some of your conn-clors and =ome
of the conviets that have been brought in and talked to themn ahout,
“Look what happened to me,” are not relevant tothem and their peers?

How can we revise that ?

Anvofthe three of youmay answer that.

T think if we are trying a dmg education program and it is not zet-
ting throngh to them becanse they rebel against it or they do not
accept. it or they laugh at it, then we are just spiming our wheels
until we get something down to their level,

Me, Himsrnaser, I would like to make a comment. Congressman
Winu. 1 am not going to refer to yon as “Larry™ at this time, but I
think we tend to get an exaggerated reaction to the per-pective that
i< offered by those that are users, indicting programs that may be in
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excess of what the realities are. It certainly should be important to
all of us lio.s they react. I think it is equa]fy 4s important to talk to
some who are not users, to find out what they might contribute thus
far as the explanation for their not having this need or not feeling
they have to pursue something in this area,

Certainly, we are not complacent about this whatsoever.

But the scare films, for example, you talk with students as I have
and as we do, and you ean have surveys and you can find out that some
feel this is “Mickey Mouse™ and some feel that it is just pretty awful,
and some perhaps are dissuaded as a result of certain of tliese films.
I have had the distinet feeling—I think this is the feeling of our
system—that some of the scare films on chromosonal damage possi-
bilities of L.SD have had seme effect in reducing the number of those
who might otherwise have experimented.

So, I only say that those who are involved may, with the experi-
ence under their belts, condemn all too readily certain of the educa-
tional efforts. They have not been successful in dissnading them, and
we have to pay some cognizance to that, but I do not think this means
our prograims and the Elms, and so forth. are not of some eflect.

T want to add one other thing. Because of the comments about the
phone calls: It is, in iy judgment, absolutely inconceivable that there
could be a teacher teaching anything about the use of any dirugs as
was reported to you. I never beard this report, and. of course. it is
extremely important to find out from someone who does give us this
information whether they have gone to the building principal ov
whethor they have gone to anybody in the system. And when I have
to say to vou we have no knowledge of any such report and that our
reaction to that would be not only equal to yours but in excess, because
this is our responsibility and we would do something about it. I feel
we have a report that 1s maybe designed more to affect the reputa-
tion of the efforts we are making than one that is real at all.

M. Winw. I am aware of that, and every time any school board
malkes a move to try to improve their situation, I am sure those will be
people that disagree with that technique. I think that this case was so
flagrant that I guaranteed this person in this one case that I would per-
sonally follow up on it, because—and then I would supply you gentle-
men with the information—because it would be under your jurisdic-

on.

I think, Walt, that if we have this drug education program, I do
think that you might want to continue to update it and figure out, after
meetings with the students, the users and the nonusers, which ones they
think and you think are not doing the job and which new ones might
b]e available that would make a better program. I am sure that you do
that. ’

It is kind of like the Army education films for young men.

Dr. Ball, we have run into a situation that concerns all of us, and I
know this to be a case because I have experienced it in the Shawnee
Mission schools. I am not being critical. I would just like to get your
idea of when you have classesand are they not continuous ciasses ?

I think, Mr. Counsel, some other cities where they just go and check
in and sign a roll or answer their name and then leave, which they do
on the east coast and the west coast, and I think our students ave,
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basically, going to school. But then they may have the next hour off
free, or the next 2 hours off free, and that is when we think-—and I
agree—that they are possibly heading for trouble, that they are not
continuously being educated.

I know a lot of 1t has got to do with space, classes, and various things
that you could tell us about. but they do have some off honrs. and that
is vhen they go out to the parking lot and that is when they go to the

arks and that is when they go to 510 restaurants and that is when they
go to the pizza parlors or whatever it might be, and they are there for
the lack of anything else to do until the next class comes along.

What can we do about that ¢

What can we do to keep these people busy all day?

.And do not say “inoney.”

Dr. Barr. No;Iwon't. )

First of all, I think I have heard “bigness™ as being bad, and I think
we can cop out on “bigness.” I think that it can be overcome, and we
do not have the luxury of having simall schools, again due to finance
or due to real estate. There just is not enough land for small schools
in Johnson County, and that 1s realistic.

But let’s take a school, because they each differ a little bit. It is diffi-
cult tonake a generalization. Take Shawnee Mission South with w}'~h
you are identified at times. A student and a parent had checked in te
counselor and they pick a teacher that they want and this is con-
sidered as much as possible from the standpoint of scheduling, and in
every case they pick the course. They sign up for a block of time.
They can sign up at 8,9, 10; they can leave froin 1, 2, or 3. The attend-
ance is checked each period by the classroom teacher, and this is a
change from last year. Formerly, we had it checked by the administra-
tion, and this became a game. So, we say now that the attendance is the
responsibility of the classroom teacher. If thisstudent is absent and it is
of any concern to the teacher, they are not aware of where the student is,
the classroom teacher personally makes the home contact.

We sent out a card 1n August to every parent saying that we would
like to make this home contact, “unless you object’—and some par-
ents do object or are not available. But the majority of the parents
want this contact.

Now, when you say “Students are roaming around.” you may he re-
ferring to open lunch periods. If the parent wants the student

Mr. WinN. Which varies anywhere from 11 to 1 or 1:30, doesn't it 2

Dr. Bawr. That is true. A 30-minute period, when they are free to
leave the campus if the parent wants the student to leave.

Mr. Win~. Yes, but——

Dr. Bacr. In the first place. I do not know that we have the au-
thority or the desire to tell a person over 16 that he cant leave the
campus. The law only goes from 5 to 16.

Mr. WinxN. I can only revert to when I was in high school, and I
hate Yeople who say “Well, what we did when we were in school com-

arced to what the situation is now,” but we did not have the free time.

Ve were on the school property from the first hour, and if we had free
time we went into an auditorium or a gvm, which was called study
hall, where we were supposed to study, and we were supervised.

Then, we had a supervised lunch hour in the building, and we never
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did leave the building until we were out of school. We were there alf
day.

Why isthis a bad situation now?

Why ean't that situation be put together now?

Dr. Barr, When I went to high school just the opposite situation
existed, T think you will find. if you do a little reseaveh on this, that
most of the sehools in Kansas had open Tunch in the thirtics and forties,
and we actually went to closed campus at the time of the hot-lueh
progran,

Philosophically. T do not. feel you ean fenee the students in, I do
not feel that supervision i~ the an-wer, I think it is a decision to make;
I think it is a set of values, and I do not think it is realistic to think
that you can keep students away from pills. After all. large pharia-
centieal companies are manofacturing these pills by the millions, I
under-tand. So, we have an edueation process, not a fence-in process,

Mr. Wixx, Well. T think that T wounld disagree with vou therve,
and only because, as we have heard in come of these hearings, that one
of the mam problems the students themselves say is *Boredom with
the school.”

My, Theeserixer. That is one of the things I was going to comment
about. We have heard that.

We have Leard the reason that digenchantment with the selionl pro.
grams has had guite an effect, T am sure that this has its interplay. 1
think the dizenchantment with home and dicenchantiment with society
in general have their parts to play. but T think the regimenting of stu-
dents at the age of—well, high school age. really. can have a hoomer-
ang eflect,

There are not the extended periods where a student ean be away
even where there is open lunch. They ean be awav for a half hour and
mayhe with permission a study-hall period added on to that. o it
migzht he an hour and a half.

Dt T think the voungsters are going to find their means of congre-
gating after sehonl,

My, Wrixw, Yes. but that is outeide of vour prerogatory then;
=0 oit?

M Therereryen, My point i that we are not adding something
that the voungsters would not have by treating them with some ma-
turity as far as sense of recponsibility of attonding sehool. We know
that they o to school or we communicate with parents, We add a
little bit more interest and take some of the horedom out of programs
as best we can. and this. recognizing them and treating them as
something other than just small ehildren. helps in that direction,
And by picking up those pluses, T.do not think we are adding a real
negrative, although there are those who argue this. I do not think in
big numbers,

We do not. pick up a negative, beeause that negative would be there
after school, evenings, and any place the youngsters ean congregate,

So. T just do not think that that is an arca that ought to he stressed
too mueh,

Me, Wany, You might be right, but when thev go this conrse, they
go to school for a couple of honrs and mayhe that is not. exactly our
situation in Johnson County, and then they are away for an hour,
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and then they come back for an hour or two, and then they are away
for an hour, and then they come back and then they are out of school.

I know they are going to get together; I know they are going to
meet, but we hear everywhere we go about how they can buy drugs at
any time, any where, any place—in the gym, in the cafeteria, certain
meeting places, right ont in the halls. In New York, they do not have
to look for them, becanse they run around in large gangs, because they
are scared to death of them. Anybody who says “Don’t sell drugs in
this hall” is going to be trampled down. We do not have that situation
here, thank God, and these young people said they had no trouble
bnying these drugs in the schools.

So, maybe—I am not advocating it—I do not know the answer to it.
‘That is why we are having these hearings, But, maybe, we should do a
little better job of policing, and, then, I am going to ask you about
policing in a minute.

Dr. Barn. I think you, Mr. Winn, just described bad scheduling.
I can't take issne with you.

The situation you described to me is bad scheduling, making poor
use of facilities and the faculty. ]

I think the students should come early, take a good sampling of
courses and leave.

I wonld like to add this thought: It scems to me that it is a lack of
motivation that causes you trouble, not attendance. We must, one way
or the other, motivate students. And just checking the roll is fine and
it should be done as legally we must do that, but that is not enongh.

We are just now becoming, I think, quite successful in carcer
edncation. As an example, we have over 1,200 students in our five
senior highs, in fact, more girls than boys, that are on the work-study
programs in distributive education, intensive office practice, where
they are out working half days and are in school half days. So, they
are motivated.

I think another example of involvement: Wo had youth in poli-
tics last year, in which you were a speaker, Mr. Winn, and we had
2,200 youngsters that, in fact, some of them, wor' ed as late as mid-
night, and they were on cable television, for example. These young-
sters were turned on to politics. They need to be motivated ; they need
to be turned on.

Boredom is a serious problem, and we must become more skilled
in curriculum; we must do a good job in attendance, but that is a
symptom.,

Mr, WiNN. I am not criticizing curriculum; I just want more of
it and less free time.

Dr. Bavrr. Right. For example, we have expanded at Shawnee Mis-
sion South the course offering this year by 60 courses. In one of our
high schools now we have over 400 selections. You could go to school
the rest of your life and never take all of the courses.

Mr. WainN. Very good.

You mentioned tobacco and alcohol—and wn are aware of this,
because it does come up frequently—but this committee is basically
interested in crime. Although, I suppose you could say that there
1s crime as a result of aleohol, not nearly as much as there is with
drug abuse and the high expenses in purchasing drugs, whether they

§2-401—72—Pt. 5~—~9
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are yocung people or angbody else, but we are particularly looking
at the students who have been guilty of erimes because they have had to
steal to support their habits. That is why we do not cover tobacco. I
do not know anybody who has committed a erime because he could not
get tohacco. But we are aware there is a problem with tobacco and
aleohol.

And, as some of the experts brought out yesterday, the combina-
tion of drugs and aleohol 15 a real problem, and this is where we are
getting the OD’s, particularly on the west coast, because they are
combining reds with wine. Their percentage of deaths is just zoom-
ing. Thank God, that is not our problem here.

But we had some figures yesterday—I believe it was 25 to 30 deaths
that the sergeant talked about—which had not been publicized, and
this shocked me and this committee because I had never heard those
figures. Have you?

Did you know we had that many drug-related deaths?

Mr. Sarrrn. Yes, sir. That figure is 20 to 25.

Mr. Wixx~. Twenty to twenty-five.

Mr. Sxrra. To my best knowledge, it is accurate.

Mr. Win~. And you think it is accurate?

Mr. Sxrn. Yes, sir; I think it is probably conservative.

Mr. Wixx. It is probably low, because we have a very poor report.
ing system.

In the State of Kansas the coroner does not have the right to de-
mand an autopsy, and we have family physicians and parents that are
not cooperating. So, ai 20 to 25 it is shocking enough, and if that
is conservative it scares me to death.

I do not know why it has not been publicized, and I think maybe
this is one of the things, Walt, that some of the students should
know. We are losing young people as a result of drug abuse. A
10%10f them, I suppose, woulg be dropouts, kids that did not go on to
college.

Mt% HiersTEINER. May I say something ?

Back several years an unfortunate occurrence brought this very
vividly to the attention of the board and the sdministration. We have
a program designed to prevent dropouts or to get dropouts back into
the system, and out of that program has been born this extended night
school, but in working with some of our dropouts over the summer
months to get them back into school—this goes back maybe 3 or 4
vears—one of the young people whom we thought we were getting
hack into school subsequently was one of the first deaths, and this
was in the summer months on a picnic, as I recall.

But we were very much aware of this, and we do not feel this is
somebody else’s problem. We have got that problem, and that just
strengthens our effort. We know we are dealing with a serious prob-
lem with kids, and, so, we do not take any of it lightly.

Mr. WinN. Let me ask any of the three of you to comment on this.
And, then, Mr. Chairman, I will complete my questioning. I do not
want to seem to monopolize this conversation.

But it is my school district and I have served on an elementary
school hoard out here,and I am ﬁretty familiar with some of the prob-
lems. It is my understanding that the school board was offered the
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services of some of these trained dogs which, as I have seen on tele-
vision, have the ability to sniff out certain drugs. In some schools in
the country, California and others places, they have used this system
of having the dogs sniff the lockers to see what they have in the way
of a supply of drugs in the school, what the students have brought in,
which they are either going to keep, use, or sell, I suppose. You have
oneof the three alternatives.

It is my understanding that the school board or some of the indi-
viduals on the board did not choose to use this method; and I
wondered why. X

Mr. HiersteINER. I would like to say, from the standpoint of the
board, that there has been no presentation of this to the board at all.
There have been individual contacts by the owners of the dogs with
some of our board members. I learned about this as recently as 2 or 3
days ago by happening to be at the school board office when the geutle-
man was there talking with our superintendent. At that time. he indi-
cated that he had spoken with six or the seven members of the board,
T being the seventh, and that he had some objection and some were
interested. . .

Following that conversation, I talked with other members of the
hoard. We have not had any public discussion of this, and our deci-
sions have to be made publicly. I might say that personally I have
reservations in my own mind as I am studying this, because they are
philosophical as .well as financial. I think that the learning process,
which is our primary domain, is where we ought to keep our taients
and our efforts, and, as far as law enforcement, I do not think we
should be the primary instigators.

It goes, witgout saying, that we would cooperate with anybody on a
progrim like this if the program were known to be valid. I understand
there iz some question which I have just recently learned of, as to the
effectiveness of this. Be that as it may, we would cooperate.

I do not think that we can devote teacher time or money for pro-
grams for an activity like this which would lead, as I would under-
stand it, simply to some suspicion of the use of drugs. Where we would
g0 with that suspicion and how effective it might be in court or in any

. of these other things remain unresolved.

But T should express this as my personal reaction to it. The board
has not considered it. I learned from Mr. Smith just before the meeting
today. that there has been some effort to investigate this, some pros,
some cons, already expressed with respect to the experience. So, this is
not an established thing.

Mr. Winw. All right. So, the board has'taken no official action, and
the individual concerned has only made personal contacts.

Mr. HiersTEINER. That is correct.

Mr. Winn. I do not think there is anybody on this committee who
thinks we are trying to make policemen or law enforcement officers
out of teachers, but at the same time, since they have a certain amount
of given hours per day with the students, they may have to partially
hecome law enforcement officers, or the students, in some cases, may
take the school away from the teachers and the administration. I do
not think this committee is in doubt about several places in the country
where this is the case. T am not saying it is happening here, but T an
saying what has happened other places could happen here.
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Dr. Barnr. I think there is a separation of law enforcement from
educational institutions. at least in the Midwest, which is healthy.

For example, we have an officer on duty full time in our parking
lots in all five senior highs for parking purposes. It :eems to me that
this tvpe of activity should be sponsored by law enforcement «gencies,
and we would have a role of cooperation.

I can’t see that we should engage in this kind of activity. For exam-
ple, it has been ruled it is illegal for us to spend tax money for crossing
guards. It is extremely important that children get to school safely.
But that is the function of the municipality. I think this is the function
of the police department.

Mr. Wixw. Let's say that this application was made to the board and
also that. the law enforcement officers in this community said that they
would like to do this as a part of a study to see really how many drugs
are in these lockers. I do not have the faintest idea whether there are
any or not. I suppose there are some. If they asked the board for per-
mission, do you think the board would approve the permission, letting
law enforcement officers do their job, give them access to the school, to
come in and have the dogs sniff the lockers?

Dr. Barr. T certainly can’t answer for the board.

T refer that to Walt.

Mr. Wix~. What is yonr opinion, as superintendent of schools?

What would your opinion be?

Dr. Barr. My opinion is that this presentation should be held in,
for example, the Overland Park municipal meeting, not the board of
education meeting, the first meeting.

Mr. Wix~. Why Overland Park

Dr. Barr. Most of our senior highs are in Overland Park.

Mr. Winwy. Walt?

Mr. HiersTeINER. In answer to the hypothetical question, the worst
mistake I could make would be to try to judge in advance what the
reaction would be of the other members of the board. I would say that
in the give-and-take exchange there is a definite possibility that our
majority would be in favor of an experiment of this type, depending
upon its cost, depending upon whether it was a request of the police
authorities so that we are not to be found stinting—1I think this is a
{air statement—we have not been found wanting in any respect as far
as cooperation with the police officials.

Mr. Winy. What if there were no cost

Mr. HrersteiNer. I am assuming from the test, there probably
would not be any cost, but I think that we, motivated by this desire
to cooperate, if this initial request came in from the police authority
the chances are that we would undergo that.

I think, on the other hand, we would be influenced by the question
as to whether it was going to be an ongoing program, and, if so,
who was going to bear its cost.

I think we would have to take a little bit of a look, philosophically,
into the subject of what kind of undermining would this bloodhound-
tvpeactivity evoke with our general student population.

Now, this, I think, is a cherished relationship that we have, and I
think it is important, and I do not want to answer this question. I say,
we will certainly give it consideration,
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Mr. Winwn. Walter, I am not trying to put you in a bind on that,
and I appreciate your thinking on the philosophical versio., but we
live undl;r laws and regulations in this country that are half-psycho-
logical anyway, like “This street is patrolled’ gy radar,” all over this
country, and, 1n many cases, there has never been a radar trap there,
ever. But it slows us down.
Thank you very much, gentlemen.
Mr., Syxri. May I react just for the record ?
This initial contact that was made was a request to hire for services
for money. We never discussed any amounts or anything else. But it
was a commercial opportunity that was offered to us with the over-
tones of the help and assistance in drug control, and so forth. But it
was a commercial thing involving tax moneys.
Mr. Wix~. I anderstood that. Thank you.
Mr. Broaner. Mr. Chairman, I would like to make two comments,
one directed at Mr. Winn’s comment.
The panel of children we had yesterday were, in the main, from the
Johnson County Shawnee Mission School District.
That does not reflect in any way the belief of the staff of this com-
mittee that drug abuse only exists in Johnson County. That is clearly
not the case. The hard facts of the matter are that only in Johnson
County, in this area, is there any place for a child or a parent of a
child who has a drug problem to turn; therefore, because the problem
is recognized more openly in Johnson County we were able to contact
children who were trying to help themselves.
In Wyandotte, in Jackson County, we just did not have the staff
resonrces to find those children. But they are definitely there.
The second comment I would have is that I am sorry the committee
will not have the experience of talking with Dr. Chalender this morn-
ing. I had that pleasure. Dr. Chalender, I believe, is one of the men
that is responsible for the drug education program in Shawnee Mis-
sion schools. His curriculum is one of the finest I have seen in the parts
of the country the committee has been to. I believe he is one of the
experts in_this country in this field, and I would ask you, Dr. Ball, if
}'0111 would ask Dr. Chalender—I understand he is out of the city
today——
Dl?j Bawr. That is correct.
Mr. BroMMER (continuing). If he could submit his comments to this
committee. I am sure the chairman would like to incorporate those
comments into our record. g
Dr. Barr. He would be happy to. ;
Mr. Bromyer. Thank you.
I have no questions. ;
Chairman Peprer. Without objection, the material we receive from i
Dr. Chalender will be incorporated in the record. '
Dr. Barr. Thank you.
(See p.1823.)
Chairman Perper. Dr. Ball, how many dropouts did you have in
Johnson County last year?
Dr. Bavs. Less than 1 percent of our senior high population.
Chairman Peerer. What is the total student enrollment then ?
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Dr. Barrn. T guess it wonld be over 1 percent; abont 390.

Chairman Perrer. About 390 dropouts?

Dr. Barn. Out of 25,000.

Chairman Perrer. Out of a school population of 25.000¢

Dr. Barr. Insccondary schools. 25,000,

Chairman Perrer. We had testimony in Chicago week before last
that in their system of 55.000 or 60,000 high school students they had
12,000 dropouts last year. The dropout situation in varions parts of the
country, of course, is very tragic, and, perhaps, very significant. too,
as having a relationship of the attitude of students toward the schools
and perhaps the adequacy of the curriculum to meet the problems of
those students and to arouse their interest.

I was very much interested in your use of the word “motivation’:
vour concern about curriculums, which do stimulate the motivation
or try to develop motivation on the part of the students. Undoubtedly.
I think that has a Jarge relationship to the problem we have today in
the schools in respect to drng abuses and other abuses that exist in the
schools.

Now, let me go back.

What is your financial situation here in your schools?

What are your financial problems?

Are von one of the few schools that have plenty of money ?

Dr. Barr. Unfortunately, no. We spent this year approximately $800
per student ont of the general operating budget. which is below na-
tional and State average. However, we do have a very efficient unit,
rather compact unit, and we think we are able to do quite a bit with
the dollar.

‘When I was referring to the archaic finance system. we are not
given adequate funds to expand. to really expand career education:
we are not given any funds ontside of 180 days of school which must
be staffed within the regular schoolday, the regular 6-hour day.

So, anything we do in the summer or anything we do after the 6-
hour day must be financed totally out of local funds.

So, in reality, we are turning 45,000 students loose in the suminer.
a}llld u.less we use ingenmuity we have no way to provide education for
them.

Chairman Peprer. You referred moments ago. as I recall, to yonr
receiving very little Federal aid in the operation of your school system.

Would you tell us about that? ..

Dr. Barr.. Well, we do not qualifv for very many funds, because our
district is middle class to upper middle class, economically.

Chairman Perrer. These funds are under what we call categorical
grants?

Dr. Barr. Correct.

Chairman Perper. Where you have low-income people in the area?

Dr. Barr. That is right.

Chairman Prrrer. Would you find it better if these funds were not
so lirnited, with the Federal funds heing griven to the school authorities
to be used in the best way that they think they conld be used in the
operation of the school system?

Dr. Barr. Yes. However, T underscand the political aspects of that.
I suppose it shonld be funneled through the State department.
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Chairman Prvrer. Well. there is a difterence of opinion about that.
too. As far as I am concerned, I would not run all of these programs
through the States; I would run them directly .o the places where the
problems are. 1 think, frankly, in the long run, we would get better
results.

But we had a2 comment by some of the able school officials in San
Francisco last week. and they complained about the difficulty of get-
ting Fedaral funds. Due to the fact they were limited in their applica-
tion, it made it difficult sometimes for them to get the best results from
them. They seemed to indicate that lessening of restri<vion in the nee
of those funds would be helpful to the school system.

Do yon agree?

Dr. Bavr. I agree.

Mr. Hiersterner. Mr. Chairman, I wanted to add just this reaction
frommthe standpoint of the board.

I think everyone on our board and those who are experienced in the
area as lay personnel would agree that however we might get the
funds, it would be most important exactly where they might come from
1s not so important as. for example, if we had more money for reme-
dial reading. We know very well we would be getting at onc of the
cores of the problem of motivation, and we know that motivation has
an awful lot to do with the whole subject we are discussing todav.

S, just in that one area, we would be much better off if we had addi-
tional funds.

Chairman Pereer. Mr. Hiersteiner. last week in San Francisco I
had dinner with my nephew who is tuking his Ph. D. out there at Stan-
ford, and his wife who is a teacher in one of the school systems out
there in the San Francisco area. My niece told me that one of the areas
in the school in which she taught that there were three classes in the
eighth grade of 16 each whose reading level was zero to 2.6 percent.
In other words, from the kindergarten to the third grade was the read-
ing level of three groups of 16 students each in the eighth grade.

Now, imagine a student trying to keep up in eighth grade who can't
reacgl ; his reading level being between the kindergarten and the third
grade.

N Then, she told of four classes of 25 each in the seventh and eighth
grades whose reading level was from the third to the fifth grade.

How are those students going to be able to get a job and play a use-
ful part in our society with a reading capacity like that ?

So what yon emphasize about the reading problem is very significant.

I saw on TV one night in San Francisco, a student who was being
asked whether there was a drug problem in his school, and the answer
of this student on TV was: “No, our problem in our school is reading
and pregnancy.”

You can see we have some real problems in the schools of this coun-
try, Jon’t we?

As I was sayving to the chairman of the Edueation and Labor Com-
mittee on the floor of the House last week, after what we had learned
from our hearings in various parts of the country. T think we have
a real crisis in education in America that is going to be a national
crisis very soon, when these people begin to be burdens upon our




T

1820

society, commiz crimes, go into our penal institutions, become recipients
of welfare, and the like, )

Do you agree?

Dr. Barr. T agree.

Mr. HIERSTEINER. % agTee.

Dr. Barr. 1 think the answer is not just a college prep or gencral
education program, which we have done too much of in the past.

Chairman Prerer. You are exactly right. I grew up believing every-
body should to be a doctor or lawyer or teacher That just happened to
be my intellectual predilection. I have come to 2, oreciate just what you
say. We do not want everybody to be in the professional class. We
could not run «ur society if we did. And I was very much interested
in what you saic. about your work-study program.

Do you have vocational education in the lower grades?

Vhen does vocational education become possible in your system?

Dr. Barr. Inmost cases not until the 10th erade.

Chairman Pepper. That is our problem in Flovida.

Don’t you think that is far too late?

Dr. Barv. It definitely is.

Chairman Pepper. Most of the dropouts have already dropped out
by that time.

Dr. Bavv. Career education should begin in the elementary schools.

Chaoman Pereer. I thoroughly agree, the vocational arternativc
works. A lot of these students have a lot of ability, just not academic
ability, and they are not necessarily bad. It would be difficult for me
to 1ll)uild a crude box but maybe I could do some other things very
well.

On the other hand, some students are geniuses in the use of their
hands, they are just mechanically disposed. There is a useful place
for them in society. Those abilities should be recognized and oppor-
tunity to develop those abilities should be afforded. and they should
be given the feeling they are not failures becanse their aptitude does
not happen to be, by nature, the same aptitude of some of their
fellow students.

Yet, in Chicago, Dr. Abrams, who was head of the medical system
for the Chicago schools, said a large number of the dropouts were
due to a sense of failure on the part of those students. They could
not keep up academically; they were looked upon despairingly by
their associates, maybe by their teachers; and, finally, there was not
any place for them and they dropped out with all of the probleins
a cropout would encounter in la*er years.

So, I wish we could, somehow or another, arouse our school system
to reexamine a lot of these problems and come up with proposals. I
believe that you would find the Federal education authorities, at least
in the Congress, are attentive to some of these problems you have, but
only if we hear from you.

For example, we have not had any demand for Federal aid to meet
the drug problem.

I think my colleague will agree. This committee has more or less initi-
ated this study on our own initiative; yet, we feel that the school
authorities who are working with these problems should be clamoring
at the door of Congress. You should have been after Mr. Winn, and my
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{)eople should have been after me: “What are you all going to do about
relping us with this drug problem here?”

So, I hope that maybe we can have a little influence in stimulating
the public awareness of this problem and asking the Parents-Teachers
\ssociation and the school authority to say, “Listen, we need help, leg-
islature and Congress; we need help in meeting these problems, more
help than we are getting.”

One other thing. I was interested in your use of the special school.
We heard only one principal, out of our hearings in New York, Miami,
Chicago, and San Francisco before we came here—there was one prin-
cipal in Chicago who said that they were using some of their facilities
for night classes just as you said you are doing here.

Are you finding that program fruitful ¢

Mr. Saarw. It 1s very helpful.

Dr. Barr. We make all of our school facilities available for educa-
tional and recreational purposes after school hours until 10 p.m. It is
financed—after school—primarily by the Johnson County Park and
Reméaation Board, and, t}f)len, through other organizations, such as the
YMCA.

Chairman Pepper. I believe you said that money did not come out of
your own funds?

Dr. Bart. It does not come from State and Federal funds.

Chairman Peeper. My last question is this: If you had adequate
funds do vou think you could initiate and inaugurate programs in your
schools which would be helpful in preventing drug use by your stu-
dents and in curbing drug use by those who have fallen into that tragic
experience?

Dr. Bacr. I would answer that “Yes.” In fact, this is the direction
I would prefer to go, because I believe students that are doing con-
structive things that are involved, that are motivated, to use the ex-
pression, I think they would be turned on in acceptable ways.

Could I say one thing?

T am afraid the committee has been left with the impression that
students can come and go at Shawnee Mission. This is not the case as
a group. They are scheduled in blocks, and I think Mr, Winn may have
heard of the exceptions, but we intend for them to come to school, take
their work and then leave.

Now, they can leave at different times because they . .me at different
ltimes. But they come, in most cases, take four or five courses and then

cave.

Mr. Wrwn. I am talking about the activities in the parking lots dur-
ing school hours, how it develops I do not know; but it is always there.
Believe me, it is. I can always go into the parking lots of any of our
schools at almost any hour of the schoolday and find 10 or 15 kids in
groups of two or three standing around the cars.

Dr. Barr. Well, I could give some explanations. But the fact that
thev come and go at different times could create some of that.

Mr. Winn. Yes. Right. But they are out there. They are talking to
each other. And my point is: If they wanted to make a sale of drugs,
thev could at that time.

Dr. Barw, Right.

Mr. Winw. That is all I am talking about.
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Chairman Peeeer. Dr. Ball, what you just said mnay suggest one of
the things we should also look into with particular emphasis on the use
of the time of young people today who are in school. When I was grow-
ing up as a boy in east Alabama, no matter how much I wanted to stay
in school and play ball, I had to get home in time to do some chores
around the house. I had to bring in coal; I had to dv: a good many
other things, )

Now; then, generally speaking, students do not have anything to do
at home. The parents live in apartments, or live in air-conditioned or
antomatically heated homes. There aren’t any chores to do. They may
have difficulty to get the student to cut the orass on Saturday or some
other time if they happen to have a home. S%), we have got that day of
the student, and a lot of them would like to get jobs in the afternoon,
after they are off from school, but there are not jobs available for inost
of them, and a lot of them would like to do useful things. and there
is not supervised glay available for them, no equipment.

Dr. Bavr.. Could I give you one example?

We started intermurals 8 years ago in our 50 elementary schools,

and by the murals the students had a chance %o engage in a variety of
sports before and after the regular schoolday. On an average, 90 per-
eent of the elementary students in a given attendance area stayed for
this activity or came early.

Chairman Prreer. That is very interesting. It shows these young
people will respond if they are given an opportunity to engage in
wholesome play and the like. This committee had a hearing 2 or 3 years
ago in Philadelphia. They had a problem with gang warfare. The vear
prior to our heing there, 31 boys, young boys of school age, were killed
In gang warfares in that city.

We had among our witnesses a representative of the business com-
munity of Philadelphia telling us that the business community was
very much concerned about this problem and they were trying to
help. T said, “Well. how many playgrounds are there in the area where
these boys live, these boys that are engaged in these gangs?” “One.”
“How many ballfields are there?” “Very few.” “How much equip-
ment is there?” “Very little.” “How many people are there to super-
vise play, to organize games among them and instill the spirit of
competitive play, and the like ?” “Not one.”

And yet that Lusiness community thought it was doing everything
that could be doue. if they had spent $50,000, they could have reduced
the death rate and put some good people in charge of playagrounds and
made it interesting for the youths that go there. They could have saved
a lot of lives.

So, there are a lot of things to do, aren’t there?

Dr. Barr. There are.

M Winy, Mr. Chairman., T would just like to say that the Shawnee
Mission District has been most cooperative in their intermural pro-
grams, and Dr. Ball touched on it lightly. There is a very strong pro-
gram sponsored by the YMCA, not only for young people but for
adnlts, where they use the school facilities for basketball, touch foot-
ball. vollexball, and exercise conrses.

Che:irman Pepeig, Isn't it a fact that one of the. problems concerns
those w}hn 2o by hus? Don't the buses leave right after the school class
is over?
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Dr. Banr. We have been able so far to maintain neighborhood ele-
mentary schools, and they are in walking distance.

Chairman Pepper. I hope that the transportation system can be ac-
commodated to the students and not the students to the transportat:on
system. Give them time to stay on the school grounds and play where
they have supervision. When they get away from there, there will not
be any place to play for most of them and no supervision.

Dr. Barw. I think it is safe to say that in Johnson County we do not
neglect sports.

Chairman Prrrer, We are glad to hear that.

Mr. Wixw. In fact, they are overemphasized sometimes.

Chairman Peppck. Thank you very much, gentlemen, for your con-
tribution to ourhearing.

(Dx)'. Chalender’s prepared statement, previously mentioned, fol-
lows:

Drue EpucaTION IN THE SHAWNEE MISSION PUBLIC SCHOOLS, SHAWNEE MIssIoN,
KaNs., SusMITTED BY Di. RALPH E. CHALENDER, ASSISTANT SUPERINTENDENT
FOR INSTRUCTION, SHAWNEE MissioN Scroor Distaicr, JouNsox CouUNTY,
KaNs,

Early in 1969 a number of school administrators and board members became
aware that Johnson County was involved with drug abuse among many of its
younger citizens. After a thorough study to substantiate these observations, the
school administration recommended to the Board of Education, June 9, 1969,
that a citizens’ committee be appointed to advise the Board regarding the de-
velopment of a drug education program for the Shawnee Mission Schools. The
Board unanimously adopted this recommendation and a committee of twenty-
nine persons, composed of a cross-section of the population, was appointed by
the president of the board of education. This committee did an in-depth study
approaching the drug problem in a most realistic fashion. They recommended
to the Board of Education that a drug education program be implemented in the
schools, K-12, as soon as the program could be written. The Superintendent ap-
pointed Dr. Ralph E. Chalender, Assistant Superintendent for Instruction, to
be responsible for this project. (See enclosed copy)

It was suggested that a student questionnaire be used to get some idea of
how widespread the drug problem existed. Members of the South Advisory
Board uncertook this project. The questionnaire was given to senior high school
students. Although the validity of the instrument could easily be questioned,
the results indicated that the Shawnee Mission area, as many other areas across
the United States, was faced with a drug problem. If the questionnaire served
no other purpose, it certainly alerted an interested community to the awesome
task that was before it.

The Board of Education instructed Dr. Chalender to develop a Drug Aware-
ness Week. During this week all schools were to be alerted regarding the prob-
lem and each school, through its administration and parent groups, was to
develop programs based on drug information to be made available to all students.
The response to Drug Awareness Week was phenomenal. In evaluating the week
the administration found that some mistakes and errors were made regarding
the choice of speakers, large group meetings, and materials shown to the young
People. Immediately committees were appointed to develop a speaker’s bureau,
to study and evaluate all audio-visual materlals, and to assist with tke imple-
mentation of drug education in the schools. This committee was composed of
pupils, parents, teachers and administrators. It has continued to operate through-
out the program. During the summer of 1970 a drug education curriculum was
written, K~12, by students, parents, staff members and advisors from the various
state colleges. There was close cooperation between all colleges in the immediate
Kansas and Missouri areas. In writing the curriculum professional guidance was
secured from the Deans from the Schools of Education, Medicine, Pharmacy,
and Liberal Arts. The curriculum was completed and approved by the Board
of Education during the summer of 1970. The curriculum (copy enclosed) has
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been revised four times since its first printing. It has been made available to
all teachers. It has also been mailed to over 3,000 schools, civie groups and local
law enforeing agencies. It has received national publieity in numerous magazines.

‘The next objective, and one which must continue to be open-ended, was that
of in-service education. Every staff member must have in-service education in
dealing with drug abuse. Meetings were immediately held which included all
school administrators, eounselors, nurses and resource people. This involved ap-
proximately 325 of the staff. In these meetings various speakers and fiims were
u~ed. T'he speakers included leading physicians, members from the Bureau of
Nareoties and Dangerous Drugs, soclologists, and other knowledgeable people in
the field of drug eduecation. Each school selected a drug research person or per-
sons to represent them at meetings which have been held continuously since the
drug program was Instituted. School counselors, of course, play an extremely
important part in drug edveation and rehabilitation, working not only with the
vonth hut with their parents as well. A three-day workshop was conduected for
ecounselors, dealing with the topic of how to help the drug abuser and his family.
Again. leading specialists in the area of drug abuse were used as staff members.
As stated, building resource people were involved in workshops periodically.
These usnally consisted of at least three people from each school building. Work-
ing with the universities, college courses were developed for teachers. These
courses were offered for either graduate or undergraduate credit. The district's
department of in-serviee edueation has offered a course in drug education nearly
every semester. These courses are open to approximately thirty people who re-
ceive distriet eredit. They attend fifteen three-hour sessions and receive three
hours of Professional Growth credit. The largest of these in-service programs was
held during the past year, designed basically for elementary teachers. The enroll-
ment in this eourse was 330, with about twenty-five people auditing the class. It,
too, waus a three-hour, fifteen-session course. In addition to this in-service educa-
tion, selected teachers and administrators have been involved in worksheps
throughout the country. At least 800 members of the professional staff have been
involved in some type of special training for drug education.

The school system has had representation at all four of the National District
Attorney’'s Association meetings which are held yearly. Two of our staff mem-
bers attended the National Training Institute on Drug Education at the Uni-
versity of Wisconsin, Madison, Wisconsin, sponsored by the federal government.
in addition to this, five staff members have been actively involved on the Gov-
vror's Drug Abuse Education Committee. Members of this group, as well as
others of our educators, have traveled extensively throughout our state in help-
ing others develop drug abuse curricula. Mr. Charles R. Smith, Director of Pupil
Services, and Dr. Chalender have worked with and spoken at several national
meetings and have worked with schools across the iiation in the development of
programs for drug education.

As stated in the Shawnee Mission Drug Edueation Resourece Book, the com-
munity must be involved if drug education is to he successful. The school district
is most fortunate to have had the involvement of nearly every civic organization
in existence. The PTA Area Council sponsored a full day workshop and has con-
tinued to make drug education one of its major goals. Not only have the various
organizations given sponsorship to the drug eurricula, they have helped in many
other ways with their professional consultations and with financial contribu-
tions which has made the program practically self-supporting. The distriet, in
turn, lias made all its resources available to these interested people. A recent
week in 1972 is an example of the cooperation and interest the community has
in the program. Two outstanding gifts were received—one of materials valued at
over $£3.000.00 given anonymously through the Midwest Research Institute, the
other given by a loeal shopping center in the amount of $200.00 to be used for a
mueh needed film. The district makes availabl= to interested citizens in the eom-
munity all materials that have been developed by the schools. A mini-packet
of some of the better printed materials published by the U.S. Office of Education
and other similar organizations has been designed and is available in every school
library. ‘These kits can be checked out by patrons at any time, If a person wishes
to purchase the kit, this ean also be don2 at a very nominal cost. (A kit of these
materials is being sent to you by separate mail.)
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If drug «ducation is to meet with any success, there must be close cooperation
with all comnunity agencies. For that reason the Director of Pupil Services
works as a liaison person with the police in our various communities. This group
ieets monthly unless there is an urgency for additional meetings. There Is
close cooperation between the school system and this group. In addition to this,
the school system has the volunteer services of physicians from a local hospital
who are available at all times to analyze suspected drug substances fcund at
the various schools. There is a close working relationship with the Ministerial
Alliance, the Johnson County Mental Healtl:, the Bureau of Narcotics and Dan-
gerous Drugs, the Johnson County Medical Society, the County Attorney, and
all loeal city governments. School board members have been effective and sup-
portive of the drug program. They have served on various state and local com-
inittees and have participated in numerouas conferehces.

The school district is grateful for the excellent newspaper, radio and televi-
sion coverage of the drug education program. Newspapers have run special edi-
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tions, have been very honest in their reporting the drug problem, and editorials
have been very complimentary and very helpful. Likewise, the radio and televi-
sion stations have all spotlighted the drug educution program at various times.
They have offered their services free to our district and are to be complimented
for their dedicated interest and help.

Working with the drug curriculum for the Shawnee Mission schools is indeed
a challenge, but a very worthwhile experience. We realize fully that we must
keep pace with our problems daily. Never must we find ourselves riding the
cloud of complacency believing that the problem will go away simple because we
have a good drug curriculum and an interested community. Our goal must
always be to improve upon what we have. As long as one child is involved in the
drug scene. we do indeed have a drug problem. Ve » « confident that we are
taking the right approach in facing a most critical pr*

Enclosure ;
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DRUG EDUCATIOR

A SOURCE BOOK AND GUIDE FOR EDUCATORS

Prepared by
Members of the 1970 Summer Workshop on Drug Education
and

Shawnee Mission Drug Abuse Currtculum Sub-C:

3rd Edition
1971-72

Dr. Arzell Ball, Superintendent

Dr. Ralph E. Chalender - Assistant Superintendent for Instruction
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PHILOSOPHY OF DRUG EDUCATION

We are a drug-oriented society. Many people look to drugs as an in~
stant alleviation of physiological and soctal ills. We find in our com~
munity a rising rate of drug use and corresponding 4rug abuse. We
see this drug abuse as a symptom of a complex problem. not as the
problem {tself. It is a commentary on our entire society. Any attempt
to solve this probiem must be a total involvement, demanding parent~
school-community participation.

We believe 2 drug education program should be logically (ntegrated (n-
to the exd sting curriculum and should not be singled out as a sensa-
tional presentation Provoking exaggerated emotional responses on the
part of the faculty. students and community. In order to educate our
students, we must view the question not just in its phamacological
and legal aspects, but {n its psycho-social ramifications as well. An
understanding of drug use or abuse demands a presentation of factual
information and a search for meaningful altematives to the misuse of
drugs. Ultimately, we must provide the student an opportunity for {n~
formed, responsible dectsion-making.

Lt
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ENERAL RE EN o) J

The Drug Education Curriculum Committee dsthat, to impl the suggested program, the Board
of Education authorize the following:

W

1. Provide funds for the purchase of the following aids:
A. Materials for the drug education basic reference collection:
B. Books on the proper grade levels; library reference materials for students and teachers;
C. Audio-visual aids and video tapes.

1. Formulate & team of district personnel to assist the district drug education coordinator to:
A. Coordinate the drug education program in the schools:
B. Coordi the adult ed ion Program with community agencies:
C. Establish a resource center where materials will be made available for individual parents and com-
munity organizations.

—

M. Provide rel d time or Y fon for dinating ed S,

IV. Make workshops, seminars and classes available for college and board credit.

V., Provide for representatives to attend national, state and other professional meetings conceming drug

education.
VI. Secure nationally recognized authorities to bring information for those involved in the drug education
program.
VII. Study and re-evaluate annually the district-wide drug education curriculum and its outcome.
VIL. Explore possible means and select best altemnatives for providing commercial television and radio
time.
IX. Continue the drug curricul hrough the school year to act as an agent for providing
additional curriculum needs such as d 8 for pre ing, Purchasing; and p ding in-

formation about films, filmstrips, pamphlets, etc.
X. Distribute the curriculum guide in the following manner:
A. Elementary - one (1) copy to each certificated staff member: .
B, Juntor High School - twenty-five (25) copies per building
C. Sentor High School - f1fty (50) copies per building .

ns =

The element of imPOrtance in our drug education progrem i3 the teacher. Our program can only be effec-

tive when § d into the existing curriculum by hers with clear, fact-tmsed attitides. The
teacher must present the facts with honesty and integrity that gains student respect,and possess the
ability to recog and respond (o the student probl with genut for young people. We

suggest the following recommendations for in-service training:

1. A s0lid foundation in the place and use of drugs in contemporary ety and the p al abuse N
of these drugs is necessary for every staff member. The school district should be responsible for:

A. Training sessions for building coordinators prior to in-service programs for all staff members.
These sessions should include:
1. General factual knowledge of drugs.
2., Acquaintance with drug curriculum.
3. Reference to available materials such as films, books and speakars.

B. Initial in-service training in drug ed don for all staff members earlv in the academic year.
We suggest an aftemoon period of released time presented at the five area levels and includ-
ing:

1. Audio-visual program such as the “Distany Drummer”.
2. Professional p ion by a tesm d of a ph 18t, psychologist and & law
enforcement officer.

C. Drug workshops which utilize various experts in the ares of drugs.
= We strongly recommend that these workshops be offered for graduate college credit,
2. 1t possible, the board should urderwrite total or partial cost to make it more economical
for teachers to participate .
3. Provision should be made for large numbers of teachers who may want to enroll in the work-

shop.
II. A continuous drug educetion program will be the responsibility of each building principsl, He
should: :
A.  Choose a staff member to serve as building coordinator. We recommend that consideration be
given for time all and/or tary compensation for this coordinator. Responeibilities
O
-
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of the coordinator are to:
1. Provide current information to all staff members regarding drugs and drug abuse.
2. Work closely with classroom teachers responsible for the drug curriculum.

]

B, Organize departmental or smali-group meetings to accomplish further in-service training
with the 1 of the di .

C. Periodically evaluate the effectiveness of the drug education program in the school witr.
the assistance of the coordinator.

F D. Provide for the purchase of materials to 1 the drug ed ion program.
Aduit Education on Drugs '
The pr le objectives of this program are:
3 I. Educating parents md concerned citizens as to the seriousness of the drug abuse problem

in our community and the need fcr thelr active participation in its solution.
0. Examining reasons for drug abuse in our society.

III. Presenting parents with information regarding different types of drugs. their symptoms and
effects.

IV, Advising parents of present state and federal 1aws conceming drugs.

V. Acquainting parents with slang terminology, popular music and evalyating communication
skills (emphasize).,

: Vi, Educating parents regarding drug problems which can occur in their own homes and recom-
ding for referral
Proposal:
v
That adult ed 1 the drug problem be scheduled for three -

tions, possibly over a three-week period. These meetings should be held twice yearly (fall and
spring) at the five area high schools (not to be held concurrently) and would be open to all patrons
of the ity. Each ting should be approximately two hours in length. This program should
be initiated and directed by the P.T.A. councils and community agencies.

I. The first meeting would be an { duction to the problem of drugs in general and the problem V
of drugs in Johnson County and the surrounding community in specific. Method of presenta-
tion:

A. Film “The Distant Drummer” -- 4$ minutes -- ovarview of the drug problem, world-wide, !
including historical, economical, social and moral perspectives.

B. Possible p onbya ber of the administrative staff of the Shawnee Mission t
Schools regarding the drug problem in these schools. This would be an attempt to re-
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late to parents and adults in the community that there is a drug abuse problem. This
shculd be a statistical presentation with little or no pharmacological data.

. C. Handout information regarding drugs could be given to parents at this meeting. Inex-
pensive literature on drugs shoula be avatlable for purchase. Many materials can be
made available from community agencies at no cost to patrons or the school district.

II.  The second meeting would be a presentation of the pharmacological data on drugs. This
would include types of drugs, legal and illegal uses, dosages, results, symptoms, and
possible narmful effects ~- both short-range and long-range, This presentation would be
specifically for the drugs of dbuse that appear most fi q ly in our ity such as
marijuana, halluci ogens, amphetamines, barbiturates. solvents, alcohol and tobacco,
The possibility of .he future use of hard narcotics by students would also be included,

Il The third meeting would be an attempt at solutions to the drug abuse problem. This would
include: (1) Why does a student take drugs ?, (2) Adult reaction to drug abuse, (3) Sources
for referral {n the local community, and (4) Altematives to drugs.

Suggestions for Community Involvement

Community involvemt.it denotes :he voluntary participation of all segments, both group and individual,
of & given society. This involvement may originate spontaneously or may be elicited by an exterior
suggestion. The following gories rep ideas of invol that have proven effective in
communities similar to Shawnee Mission, and will, hopefully, prove successful in stimulating con-
structive thoughtand action.

I. Communication Media:

A, Television and radio spots, available from the National Institute of Mental Health in
30/60 gecond clips.

B, Posters:

1. To advertise referral services;
2. For student school distribution (such as American Cancer Society posters) .

C. Biliboards, student designed and paid for by community resources.
D, Newspapers - Question and AAnswer column.
E. Movie Theaters - for promotion of drug education.,
II. Referral Services:
A, Twerty-four hour telephone "Hot Line" sorvice.
B. Help center staffed by professional people (with minimum of red tape).

. 1.  Adult Education:

A, G ation of ity agencles to fund and publicize adult education as suggested
by the 1970 Drug Fuucation Workshop.

IV. Rehabilitation:

A. Investigate and evaluate existi g programs.

ERIC
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B. Augment established programs or initiate new programs deemed necessary.

V. Legislation:

A.  We suggest a careful examination of current federal and state laws conceming drugs of
abuse.

Basic Concerts in Dryg Education K-6

Concepts to be taught at each grade level:

Kindergarten,......1, 3, 4, 6
PIrst..cieieeenes2, 3

. 11,12, 16, 17, 19
Sixth,..c.eeveeee 12, 13, 14, 15, 18, 19

Eay Concept: CERTAIN SUBSTANCES, WHEN TAKEN INTO THE HUMAN 80DY, MAY BE HARMFUL OR HELPFUL.
Kinderyg hrough 8 9

1. Certain household medicines and drugs contribute to health and comfort when used as di~

rected or prescribed.

2. 1 per use of medict and drugs is & dangerous practice.

3. Many household chemicals and materials, such as asrosol sprays, may be harmful {f mis-
used.

4. Foreign materials should be kept out of the mouth.
5. Cigarette smoking is harmful to human health.
6. Accepting gifts from strangers may be unsafe.

Third through Fourth:

7. There are many different substances which, when taken into the human body, can affect A
how a person feels and acts. !
8. Whenever substances which affect how one feels and acts are taken into the body, the
person may not be able to control his body. :
9. Alcoholic beverages atfect how ore feels and acts. :
C: L i3 harmful to human health.,

o~
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Key Concept: THERE ARE FACTORS WHICH SHOULD INFLUENCE DECISION-MAXING AS TO THE USE

AND ABUSE OF DRUGS, ALCOHOL AND TOBACCO.

Fifth through Sixth:

11. Chemical of drugs, alcohol and tob are distributed throughout the body
and may affect various parts of the body.

12, Almost everyone uses some kind of drugs. yet all drugs have ahuse potential. (Whet is

drug abuse?)

13, There are factors that influence a person to become an abuser of drugs.

14, Certain substances affect mood and behavior so that a person may be unable to recall
past experiences after taking them.

15, Certain substances, when taken into the body, violently affect how one feels and how

one acts.

16. Some common h hold sub tain volatile chemicsls which may be harmfu} if
misusea.

17. Much commercial advertisement of drug, alcoholic and tob ch is biased end

may be misleading.

18. There are laws which penalize a person for purchase, possession or use of certain drugs.

19, Your future can be significantly affected by some of the decisions thet you moke now.

Kindergarten:
THE CHILD SHOULD:
1A) Recognize the fact that medicines are given to help make you well.eeeuvvenn, ceees
18) Understand that medicine should never be taken without parent supervision. ves
3A) Identify some materials vshich would moke e parson iil if they are ezten......... es
3B) State the definition Of "EolBON™ . 4.t ssvessnssssssssnsnsasrnssosssnes
3C) Identify poison 1abels Of VATLOUS CONAINEIS ..t e s vsssesssassonrsososonsnsssnssnsnsss
3D) Identify unlabeled moaterials and some household prod o ally dang teeeee
4A) State rensons why some children ezt paste and crayons (state reasons why they should
MOt 0 thE8k s et e uuenutssannssnesnsninessnsaeossosossessossossonsnneecssanensnes
48) Make a decision and demonstrate by his behavior that he has reduced the incident of put~
ting foreign objects 1nto his MOULN s et s saserosnsssssnsontosrsnsssssnnsosssnnssnsns
6A) State that it i3 unsafe to accept any food, gifts, money, pills or rides from strangers.....
Eirst Grade:

THE CHILD SHOULD:

2A)
28)
3

38)
3C)
3D)

Distinguish proper use of medicines and drugs from improper use. ..
Describe potential dangers of the improper use of medicines and drugs. vevervrrrerrenses
Observe (by the sense of smell) that some vapors cause unpleasant sensations in the

nose.....-.................................................---.....-...........
Infer that some vapors can harm the bedy, ...
State that it is unhealthy to breathe many strong vaPOrs.eeessseses .
State that some vapors are used to contribute to health 8nd COmION. .0 vuvvrsreerenanss

Second Grade:
THE CHILD SHOULD:

-~ oo

1A dentify and name common medicines kapt in tha medicin® CheBt. v veeeeerrasenraernns . 10

18)
(o]

Describe the uses of some common medicines.seesssrvssnsras
Describe the effact of madicines On 8 PArSON. v s tsresrssssrersssente cones

T s e b L, ARt o v
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1D} 1dentify medicine. and "PIlIS™ a8 GIUPS .. cccreaneeerrsersessrsorsonresnsersenssasssnc 10
1E} State that all "Pills™ ar@ NOL MEJICINES. cevvevoresesrrsscosenosssssssassssoscessssens 10
2A) Understand that some health professionals are aliowed to prescribe drugs while others are
NOt.oesoesoorsonnsyoansonceessescsonsentsonsnonceeeonensesnsrsnssosesaasnsasconse L0
Understand that all medicines have labels attached to them which give directions for their
use............................................................................. n
2C} Understand that ail medict are dang: if used § 3 3P 1 |
2D} Recognize that children shouid never seu-admlmster madicine, nor nge any to other chil-

L T

SA) State that cigarette smoking iz harmful..
Third Grage: )
THE CHILD SHOULD:

28]

=

7A) Ildantify and name some edible substances which can affect how one feels Or actscc.eceee. 12
7B) Describe the effects some edible substances may have On tha body...eeveeessessaescenes 12
8A) State that some substances can moke a person §ll l(oatonln OXCEBB.cesearaasaoraancene 12
8B} Describe an i1l person as one who is ble to ant fealings or actions..., .. 12
9A) Understand that alcoholic beverages usually causa & person to be unable to control his
feeliNgS OF BCHIONS e vt vseosesrecessacesaserseacsasesssasatoaseesstsccaavecnsacsaces 12
98) Identify end name types of beverages which are alcoholiC.cesas.s
10A) Be aware of the effects of 8moking On the bOAY. e eeeeessestssssrasssesrcsasssasersases 13

Eourth Grade: . :
THE CHILD SHOULD:

* 7N ldentify ard name some substancas which, when taken into the human body, can effect how
ONE 8818 AN BB s et eetarttassersersarssassasssssssssasassassssssassasaascesces 14

78) Describe .he effects such substances may have on the bodY..ceseeesecsaas 14 B

9A) Describe how alcohol sffacts how one feals and Ct8. . ceeecrcecarassanes 14 3

10A) Describe how tobacco affects haslth..ceeececrrcaneans 15 i

‘ Eifth Grade: i
THE CHILD SHOULD: ;

H

11N Stats that most substances when taken into the human body are reduced to simple chemi- H

f 119) Suh!h!t imple chemical pounds may be distributed througi the body by the cir- f
ystem and the Y SYOOM. it eiiriecararanns 18 i

110) Undonundthu ) and function of the central nervous system. . 16 §

1ZA) Differentiste between the wise use of drugs and drug abUSE. .. cverrerecrcrrcrcsacrees 17 H

128) Describe 0ré wise use and ane exsample of drug abuse for @ specific drug. 17 !

16A) Und d the d of inhaling fumes of volatile chemicals. ...ceu0s 17 H

168) !d-nﬂ!ymotm.hwuhoxdommw...................... 17 H

17A) Identify alcoh and drug advert! which sleading points of 3

19A) Realize how his life may be affected by his decisions about the use of tobacco, sicohol 3

LT T PN PR
Slgh Grade:
THE CHILD SHOULD:

13A) List factors which infl ep to b an abuser Of ArUgs. ceccirccrcrscecaces 19
140 Realize that, after taking some substances, & person may be unabls to recall past exper-
tences. (Identify such subStANCes.)..icvveerrcrrrrasrasrccetcsscarescrcssscancane 19
1SA) Identify subetances which, when taken into the human body, violently affect how one
2 faals and ACE. . coetiiiartiarrrrasssettsssaascssrsscrsccrrcessccssssssscassscase 19
5 158) Describe yoseible violent reactions of the boay to alcohol end drugs. .
18A) Descnibe ciroumstances when a person may be legally lized for hese, p $
19A) Describe how life might be changed through drug abUSE. . cvceeecrercrcressscscscssscesedl
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Kindergarten -

CONCEPT 1: CERTAIN HOUSEHOLD MEDICINES AND DRUGS CONTRIBUTE TO HEALTH AND COMFCRT
WHEN USED AS DIRECTED.

Suggested gration into the curriculum:
Relate to health education: Parents try to keep their family well.

OBJECTIVES: THE CHILD SHOULD: STRATEGIES: THE TEACHER SHOULD:
1A) Recognize the fact that medicines are given 1A) Encourage the children (0 cite examples of why
to make you well. they were given medicines by their parents.
18) Understand that medicine should never be 1B) Impress children with the fact that only adults
taken without parent supervision. should administer medicine.

CONCEPT 3: MANY HOUSEHOLD CHEMICALS AND MATERIALS, SUCH AS AEROSOL SPRAYS, MAY BE HARM -
FUL IF MISUSED.
Suggested integration into the curriculum:
Relate to health education: Poisons.
Relate to health and safety: Poison labels, unlabeled cans and bottles, household products.

OBJECTIVES: THE CHILD SHOULD: STRATEGIES: THE TEACHER SHOULD:
3A) Identif som.e materials which would make 8 |3A) The teacher should direct the class discussion
persen 111 i{ they are eaten. 80 that the children will identify and name
these materials.
3B} Statc the defirution of "poison”. 3B) Define and cite examples of "poison”.

3C) ldent fy poiscn labels of various contatners. |3C) Illustrate the symbol for "potson”.
iD) Identify unlabeled materials and some house- | 3D} Explain how un'abeled materials could prove to
hold produi®s as to their potential danger. be dangerous. Discuss the potential danger of
improper use of household products. Have the
children bring tllustrations from magazines of
household products and tell how the product
should be used and why they should not use it
without supervision,

CONCEPT 4: FOREIGN MATERIALS SHOULD BE KEPT OUT OF THE MOUTH.

3 4

on {nto the curriculum:
Relate to health education: Personal cleanliness.

OBRIECTIVES; THE CHILD SHOULD: TE H £ ER LD:
w

i

State reasons why some children eat paste 4N Point out to the children that some are put- s

and crayons, chew pencils. and why they ting foreign objects into their mouth, Ask '3

should not do this, for reasons why they should not do this. H

4B} Make & decision anct demonstrate by his be-| 4B) Force the decision-making process on the H

havior that he has reduced the incidence of child and influence anyone making the wrong
—putting foreian oblects into his mouth. |  decision to change.

CONCEPT 6: ACCELTING GIFTS FROM STRANGERS MAY BE UNSAFE. :

@ 4

g gration into the curricul
Relate to family and community life: Accspting gifts from strangers.

E! H E L] ULD: STRATEGIES: THE TEACHER SHOULD: E
. State that it 1s unsafe to accept food, 6A) Discuss with the children:
gifts, money, pills or rides from 1) Ways they might respond to friendly
strangers. strangers; 3

2) What to do if a stranger offers a ride,
candy or money;

4) Pules for conduct when welking to and
from scaool;

4) That parents, teachers, policemen, fire-
men, older brothers and sisters are
safety helpers,

o
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d

Review concepts previously taught. “f, when questioned, the class i3 unable to demonstrate accep-

table behavior for the stated ob .25, the
1, 4and 6.

hould repeat the appropriate portions of concepts

CONCEPT 2: IMPROPER USE OF MEDICINES AL LRUGS 1S A DANGEROUS PRACTICE.

Suggested integration into the cu-riculum:
Relate to health education and safety.

OBJECTIVES: THE CHILD SHOULD:

STRATEGIES: THE TEACHER SHOULD:

2A) Distinguish proper use of medicines and
drugs from improper use.

28) Describe potential dangers of the im-
proper use of medicines and drugs.

2A) Encourage the child to identify and state ex-
amples of proper and improper use of medicines
and drugs. Question the class: “Is this a

proper or improper use of medicines and drugs? ™

Make a list of how a child might become 111, ac-

cidentally, by misusing medicines. Some are:

1) Using another person's medicine,

2) Taking more than needed or directed.

Discuss that medicine i$ not a regular fooc or

drink and that pills are not candy.

28]

Z

CONCEPT 3. MANY HOUSEHOLD CHEMICALS AND MATERIALS, SUCH AS AEROSOL SPRAYS, MAY BE HARM-

FUL IF MISUSED.

Suggested integration into the curriculum:

Relate to health education and safety: Carbon monoxide fumes.,

OBJECTIVES: THE CHILD SHOULD

STRATEGIES: THE TEACHER SHOULD:

3A) Observe (by the sense of smell) that some
vapors cause unpleasant sensations In the
nose.,

3B) Infer that some vapors can harm the body.
3C) State that it is unhealthy to breathe many
strong vapors.

aD) State that some vapors are used to contri-
n: ont,

3A) Secure smelling salts or a household wax con~
taining ammonia. Using CAUTION, to avold the
possibility of a child taking a deep breath, allow
sach child to sniff the vapor. The objective is
to sniff just enough that the child may experi-
ence unpleasant sensations in the nasal passage-
way.

38) Explain that the nose may wam us against smell~-
ing certain vapors. Smelling certain vapors may
be unpleasant or even hurt the nose.

State that a person may become ill if he breathes
strong vapors (a.g., fresh ofl-base paint} [or &
long time.

D) Describe the beneficial use of oxygen, vaporizers,

iC

_etc,

.
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Second Grade
CONCEPY 1: CERTAIN HOUSEHOLD MEDICINES AND DRUGS CONTRIBUTE TO HEALTH AND COMFORT

WHEN USED AS DIRECTED.

@ 4 "

into the 1

Relate to health sducation: When you are 111,

1A Ildentify and name common medicines kept in

the medicine chest.

18) Describe the uses of such common medi-
cines.

1C) Describa the effecc of medicines on a per-
son,

1D} Identify medicines and "pills® as drugs.

1E) State that all "pills" are not medicines.

ES:

10 Encourage the child to identify and name the
medicines.

18) Encourage the child to match the medioine
with a particular 111 ©.9. 2 headach

1C) Lead the child to an undarstanding that meds-
cines relieve or elimi v or the
causes of {llness.

1D) Help the child develop a simpl |
definition for “drug®. For example: Drugs
are materials which, when taken into the
body, may change how one feels or acts.

1E) Lead the child to an understanding that some
"pills" may look like medicine but really are
not medici For 1e: Pol pel-
lste placed in underground tunnels to kill

—moles,

CONCEPT 2: TMPROPER USE OF MEDICINES AND DRUGS 15 A DANGEROUS PRACTICE.

v 1on into the curricul
Relate to health education and safety.

o

2A) Understand that some health professionale
are sliowed to prescribe drugs while others
are not.

2B) Understand that labels attached to all medi-
cines tell how they should be used.

2C) Understand that all medicines are danger -
ous if used incorrectly.
2D) Recognize that children should never self-
administer medicine, nor give any to
dren,

2A) Invite health professionals o talk to the
class about the work and training of these
people.

2B) 1t may be unwise to ask young children to
bring old medicine bottles from their homes
because they may bring unwashed or par-
tially fslled containers. Therefore, the
he: should provide and explain en ex-
ample of:
1) A poison lebel;
2) A prescription label;
3) A non-prescription label.
2C) Reinf by d the r of
improper use of drugs.
2D) Have pupils suggest ways to help protect
themselves and younger family members from

CONCEPT §5: CIGARETTE SMOKING IS HARMFUL TO HUMAN HEALTH

: Suggested integration into the curriculum:
Relate to health education: Senses.

__OBJECTIVES: THE CHILD SHOULD: _

H CHER

?A)_ State that smoking cigarettes is harmful,

SA) Leed a discussion of the effects of cigarette
smoking on the body:
1) Shortness of breeth;
2) Appetite.

2

O
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Ihird Grade

Pts P ly taught in

& bla hah

ate portions of concepts 1, 2 and 3.

d grade. If, when questioned, the class is unable to
for the stated objectives, the teacher should repest the eppropri-

CONCEPT 7: THERE ARE MANY DIFFERENT SUBSTANCES WHICH, WHEN TAKEN INTO THE HUMAN
BODY, CAN AFFECT HOW ONE FEELS AND HOW ONE ACTS.

\'} 3
70 ldentify and name some edible substances
which can affect how one feels or scts.

7B) Describe the effects some edible sub-
stances have on the body.

: CHER D:

7A) Encourage the chiidren to think of substances
which, when taken into the human body, can
affect how one feels and acts: Effect of
water on & thirsty man; effect of eating very
salty foods: effect of ecting too much or
too quickly; effect of eating food containing
germs; effect of eating poisonous plants such
as berries and toadstools.

78) Encourage the children to describe effects
of the specific substances identified on the
body: May make a person "feel better, ~
feel "full.” feel "too full” or "uncomfortable;"

CONCEPT 9: WHENEVER SUBSTANCES WHICH AFFECT HOW ONE FEELS AND ACTS ARE TAKEN INTO THE
BODY THE PERSON MAY NOT BE ASLE TO CONTROL HIS BODY.,

—.—_OBJECTIVES; THE CHILD SHOULD;

ES; THE ER LD;

8A) State that some substances can make & per-
soi. 111 1f eaten in excess.

8B) Descnbe an i1l person as one who is unable
to pl feell or .

9A) Understand that aicoholic beverages 1ay
cause 3 person to be .nable to control his
feelings or actions.

98) Identify end name types of bavereges
— that are alcoholic,

8A) Direct the children’s discussion to the effect
of eating or drinking (non-alcoholic) to excess.

88) Help the children develop a simple operational
definition for "111." For example: When a
person is ill, he is unable to stop unpleas~nt
feelings or actions.

9A) State that beverages may be classified as ¢l-
coholic and non-alcoholic. Alcoholic bevar-
ages (liquors) contain chemicals which may

result in illness (defined as inability to con~
trol feelings or ections).
98) Identify beer, wines and whiskey as slcoholic
—baverages,

CONCEPT 10: CIGARETTE SMOKING IS RARMFUL TO HUMAN HEALTH.

3 B .
10A) 8¢ aware of the sffects of s.noking on the
body

10A) Lesd a discussion of the reslity that smoking
may cause lung cancer, irritation of the noss
and throat, end a shorter life span. Briefly,
kplain that sci now has evid that
king is & health hazard
Tois was not known when today's aduits were
— chiyiren,

Sen e A e
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Larth Grade

CONCEPT 7: THERE ARE MANY DIFFERLIT 3UBSTANCES WHICH, WHEN TAKEN INTO THE HUMAN
BODY, CAN AFFLCT HCW. ONE FEELS AND HOW ONE ACTS.

VES: THE CHILDSHOQUL » _
7A) Identify and name some sutstance . vhich,
when taken into the human body, «3n af-
fect how one teels and acts.

78) Describe the effects such substances may
have on the body.

H E CH OULD;

7R Encourage the children to think of substances
which, when taken into the human body, can
affect how one feels and acts. Group sub-
stances into categories of foods, alcohol and
drugs.

78) Encousage the children to describe the effects
of the substances on the human body: Effects
of common foods in excessive quantities: ef-
fects of alcohol and effects of drugs. (An ex-
cellent time to introduce the general classifi-
cations of depressants and stimulants. There
are desireable and legitimate uses for stimu-
lants and depressants when prescribed by a
proper authority, but, if abused, may be dan-

rous to society
CONCEPT 9: ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES AFFECT HOW ONE FEELS AND ACTS.
OBJECTIVES: THE CHILD SHOULD: 1ES: E TEACH D:

9A) Describe how alcohol affects how one feels
and acts.

9A) Instruct the children conceming the effects on
the body:

1) The more one consumes, the less he is
able to control his feelings and actions.

2) The person loses his ability to keep his
balance and to walk steadily.

3) Have a committee 100k up the food and
caloric value of alcohol as compared to
other foods. Discuss why there is no
nutritional value in alcohol.

4) Explain why alcohol is a depressant drug.

Simply state that in some People depres-
-1

CONCEPT 10: CIGARETTE SMOKING 1S HARMFUL TO HUMAN HEALTH. y

OBJECTIVES: THE CHILD SHOULD;

ST H E TEACHER LD:

10A} Describe how tobacco affects health.

10A) Instruct the children conceming the effects of
tobacco on the body.

1) The habit of smoking is hamful, Ele-
ments of the smoke, such as nicotine
and tars, cause a variety of responses
in the body ranging from frequent sei-
zures of coughing to lung and heart di-
sease, depending on the freq y of
smoking.

2) Examine the waming on cigarette pack-
ages and discuss it.

3) Discuss the way habits ere formed and
how they may be broken.

4) Make up a class list of health and safe-
ty rules with references to smoking.

5) Invite a senior high school athlete or
coach to « + classroom to stress the
effects of smoking on the performance

ot S S
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Fifth Grade

As an introduction to this unit, the teacher may wish to review the previously taught concepts:
1. Drugs may be very beneficial when prescnbed by a physician to treat an illness or discomfort.
2. Drugs are chemicals distributed by the blood to cells of the body or to areas of infection in the

body.

3. Once in the blood stream, drugs may kill germs or affect the body in different ways.
4, One should never take drugs unless prescribed by a physician.

CONCEPT 11: CHEMICAL COMPONENTS OF DRUGS, ALCOHOL AND TOBACCO ARE DISTRIBUTED

THROUGHOUT THE BODY.
___ OBIECTIVES: THE CHILD SHOULD:

STRATEGIES: THE TEACHER SHOULD:

11A) State that most substances, when taken
into the human body, are reduced to simple
chemical compounds.

118) State that simple chemical compounds may
be distributed throughout tte body by the
circulatory system.

11C) Understand the general function of the cen~
tral nervous system,

11A) Direct the children’s study of the general struc-
ture and function of the digestive system.

1) 3 Mouth, esophagus, stomach,
liver, small intestine and large e.

2) Function: Digestion, generally speaking,
is a process of breaking down large com-
plex chemical ds into tler and
simpler ones. When digestion has pro-
duced chemical pounds small gh
they are absorbed into the blood stream.

11B) Direct the children’s study of the general struc-
ture and function of the circulatory system and
the respiratory system.

1) Stucture: Heart, arteries, capillaries,
veins and lungs.

2. Function: Generally speaking, these sys-
tems serve two purposes -- to supply oxy-
gen and food in the form of simple chemi-
cals to all cells of the body and to remove
chemical waste products from all cells of
the body.

11C) Direct the children‘s study of the general struc-
ture and function of the central nervous system,

1) Structure: Brain, spinal cord and nerves.

2) Fupction: Transmit signals to and from
the brain.

.

CONCEPT 12: ALMOST EVERYONE USES SOME KINDS OF DRUGS; YET ALL DRUGS HAVE ABUSE POTEN-

TIAL. (WHAT IS DRUG ABUSE?)

120 Differentiate between the wise use of drugs
and drug abuse,

128) Describe one wise use and one example
of drug abuse for a specific drug.

r—jmmm_
12A) Lead a discussion of the use of drugs.

1) Depressants: Siows down the action of
the central nervous system.
a) Barbiturates {downers)
a-1) Sleeping pills
2) Stimulants: Speeds the action of the
central nervous system.
a) Amphetamines {ups, speed)
a-1) Diet pills
a-2) Pep pills
3) Hallucinogens: Ceuse changes in per-
ption and 1 .
a) Marijusna (pot, grass
b) LSD (actd)
128) Lead a discussion of the wise use and drug a-
buse p 1al of each le. Use of all
drugs should be prescribed by a physician.

CONCEPT 16: SOME COMMON HOUSEHOLD SUBSTANCES CONTAIN VOLATILE CHEMICALS WHICH MAY

BE HARMFUL IF MISUSED.
OBTECTIVES: THE CHILD SHOULD:

ST .

16A) Understand the dangers of idhaling the
fumes of volatile chemicals.,

168) Identify some of these chemicals.

16A) Review function of the respiratory system (118)
and discuss how the fumes enter the lun gs and
cut off the oxygen supply.

168) Encourage children to tdentify some volatile
chemicals,

82 401 O - 72 - pt.3 -~ 11
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CONCEPT 17: MUCH COMMERCIAL ADVERTISEMENT OF DRUG, ALCOHOLIC AND TOBACCO PRODUCTS
1S BIASED AND MAY BE MISLEADING,

OBJECTIVES: THE CHILD SHOULD: STRA' : THE ER S LD:
17A) Identify alcoholic, tob and drug adver-| 17A) Promote “critical thinking™ o “clear thinking*
tisements which present misleading points in the c.0s8: Does this cigarette edvertise-
of view, ment imply that the all-American type person

smokes this Cigarstte? Does this beer adver-
Usement imply thet you're not ltving a full
life if you don‘t drink? Does this tranquilizer
advertisement geam to imply that one can get
 better job by being tranquilized? Encourage
children to prepare individual or group critiques
of 1 Is. P ble ectivities:
1) Evaluate the cigarette edvertisements in
the mess media for their scientific basis
and emotional gppeel,
a) Study portions of television and
radio cigarette commercials. When
u d to without benefit of vis-
ual stimull, their ebsurdity is quite

apparent.

b) Which magezines do not have cige-
rette ods ? P bly
make @ coll of ed

rent "
CONCEPT 19: YOUR FUTURE CAN BE SIGNIFICANTLY AFFECTED BY S8OME OF THE DECISIONS THAT YOU
MAKE NOW,
—QWMMMLD_—JA—JA—MWBMM S
19A) Realize how his life may be affected by his | 19A) Lead & di ion on peer p and the
decisions about the use of tobacco, elco- difficulties of doing whet one believes is right.
hol and drugs. Whet are one's responsibilities for decision-
tation)

Sixth Grade

Review Concept 12 previously taught in the fifth grade. 1In addition, introduce the following classifi-
cations:

v. Op Dep the 1 nervous system.
A, Opium )
B. Morphine) Hard stuff, Junk
C. Heroin )

CONCEPT 13: THERE ARE FACTORS THAT INFLUENCE A PERSON TO BECOME AN ABUSER OF DRUGS,

——OBIECTIVES: THE CHILD SHOULD: : R

13A)  List factors which influence a person to 13A) Lead e discussion regarding some of the fec—
become en abuser of drugs, tors which might jnfiuer.ce e person to bscome

a

CONCEPT 14: CERTAIN SUBSTANCES AFFECT MOOD AND BEHAVIOR SUCH THAT A PERSON MAY BE UN-
ABLE TO RECALL PAST EXPERIENCES AFTER TAKING THEM.

H JULD: ES;
14A) Realize that efter taking some substances 140 Leed a discussion of the actions taken by
a Person mady be unable to recall past ex- people under the influence of drugs or largs
periences. Identify such substances. quantities of elcohol. The children should be

led to understand that drugs and elcohol may
not only elter normal behevior, but the victim
may be uneble to recall that eitered behevior.
Emphesis should be pleced on the fect that this
is total surrender of control of the body and
mind; the mind cannot even recell the body’s
actions,

CONCEPT 15: CERTAIN SUBSTANCES, WHEN TAKEN INTO THE 80DY, VIOLENTLY AFFECT HOW ONE FEELS
AND HOW ONE ACTS.

VES:
15A) Identify substances which, when taken in-
to the body, violently affect how one feels

and acts.

15A) Lead the cless in a discussion of the fect thet
alcahol and drugs may not only elter how one
feels or acts, but may cause these feelings and
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actions to be violent. Violent actions may be
directad toward self as wall as othar people

or objacts. Chamical affects on tha brain may
cause dangarous hallucinations. A person mey
jump from a third-story window thinking ha {s
only five feet from the ground, or try to stop a
moving car becausa ha thinks he has super-
human strength.

158) Inform tha children of possibla violent physio-
1ogical reactions of the body to alcohol and
drugs: Tha braln may have violant hallucina-
tions or ings; tha heart 3!

may degenerate and the arteries harden,

CONCEPT 18: THERE ARE LAWS WHICH PENALIZE
TAIN DRUGS.

18N) Describe circumstances where a person
may be legally penalized for purchass,
possassion or usa of certain drugs.

A PERSON FOR PURCHASE, POSSESSION OR USE OF CER-

18A) Relata general jnformation of tha nature of
state and federal laws regarding penaltias for
drug abuge:

1) State laws vary greatly. The Kansas law
states: After July 1, 1970, tha first pos-
session of marijuana is classed as a mis-
demeanor and is punishabla, upon con-
viction, by ona year {n ths county jail
and/or a fine not to exceed $1,000. Pos-
session of restricted drugs (those requir-
ing prescription) is classed as a misde-

and is punishable by the sama.

2) Federal laws are very severe and specific.
Illegel possession of restricted drugs
calls for sentences of from two to ten
years in a federal penitentiery for the
first offense and fiva to twenty years for
further offenses. This is e criminal of-
fense which will follow a person through

CONCEPT 19: YOUR FUTURE CAN BE SIGNIFICANTLY AFFECTED BY SOME OF THE DECISIONS THAT

YOU MAKE NOW,

19A) Describe how his 1ife might be changed

through drug abuse.

'GIES: THE TEACHER SHOULD: .
19A) Encourage the children to duouu all poulblo
of drug el diate
which some users praise ¢s worth eny danger;
acquiring a hebit thet becomes an addiction;
graduation from soft 4rugs to hard narcotics;
causing ireversible chemicel fnjury to body
organs; i brain d ort I\ be-
jured cuicide or crimes
while undcr tho control of drugs; being sen~
tenced to prison for vivletion of narcotic laws;
suffering & of hallucinati weeks
D,

Note: This is a cﬂucnlly lmpmunt toeot of the drug education. The phuo-ophy upon which this program

was

of the decisi It is eesential that

which Ity nfluence his decist

the child conduct ult-lnvmtory of all those £
drug abuse. He
which may influence @ person to abuse drugs and

examins both sides of the coin in a personal wey. He must be eware of fectors

identify those which tempt him pereonally. He must

fectually consider the penaltias and dangers of drug abuse and how thesa apply to him personally. He

must choose to retein control of his feelings and

ections, or to lumndor them to en unknown world. The

question of drug usa or drug abuse comes finally to a Thie prog to mold

that decision.




O

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

e

1844

sic Concepts in ducation 7-12

7

1. Various factors enter into the pharmacological aspect of drugs.

2. Physlological and psychological reactions to drugs vary in different individuals,

3. The determining factors in an individual’s decision regarding the use of drugs are his value
systems and his assessment of the consequences associated with drug tnvolvement.

4. Decision-making ultimately rests on an individual’s introspective evaluation of his personal
worth and integrity.

Grades 10,11,12

1., Various physiological and psychological factors enter into the pharmacological action on
commonly ingested chemicals.

2. The student's self-concept. his understanding of his goals and his values in the establish-
ment of self-esteem will profoundly influence his attitude toward drugs.

3. A student may approach a self-concept by an analysis of our pluralistic soctety, and its in-~
fluences on him in his relationships tc adults and peers.

4. 4n awareness of the complex factors and process involved in problem-solving and decision-
making is essential to his ultimate choice in regard to drug use and its altematives.

5. One must understand the role of government in relation to mind-altering substances. The
individual’s knowledge of the legal responsibility should help him make personal decisions
in regard to such substances. .

6. One must understand the economic factor involved §n mind-altering substances,

7. One must understand the psycho-social factor involved in mind-altering substances.

Drug Education
Sav de Life S Program

CONCEPT 1: VARIOUS FACTORS ENTER INTO THE PHARMACOLOGICAL ASPECTS OF DRUGS.

OBJECTIVES; THE STUDENT SHOULD: STRATEGIES: THE TEACHER SHOULD:

1A State that a drug is any substance which, by ]1A) Present the pharmacology of the drugs most often

its chemical nature, alters the structure or sbused in a factual, non-moralizing, non ~dog-

function of a 14ving organism. matic manner. They can be presented in five dis-

tinct classifications:

1) Stimulants (amphetamines);

2) Depressants (barbituates, alcohol);

3) Hallucinogens (LSD, mescaline, etc.);

4) Hard narcotics (heroin);

$) Marijuana,

18) Understand that the medicinal use of drugs
is beneficial and indispensable,

1C) Understand that the indiscriminate use of
drugs is nherently dangerous,

18) Discuss our way of living today with and with=
out prescribed drugs .
IC) Discuss what determines indiscriminate use of
drugs.
1) Excess dependence on sleeping pills or
tranquilizers;
2) Alcoholism,
3) LSD and chromosome damage;

4) Anv factual clinical evidence,

CONCEPT 2: THE PHYSIOLOGICAL AND pSYCHOLOGICAL REACTIONS TO DRUGS VARY IN DIFFERENT IN-

DIVIDUALS,

OBIECTIVES: E DENT SHOULD;

20) Recognize that there will be a physiological
reaction difference within the individual due
to qualitative and quantitative variables with
the drug. Also, that the emotional and phy-
sical stability of the individual differs.

2A) Show ilm, "Drugs and the Nervous System.*
(This film combines LSD and marijusna in the
hallucinogenic classification. It is weak, pri-
marily in that it doss not distinguish between
either marijuana or LSD in enough detail.) Dis-
cuss risk factors in taking any mind-sltering
chemical in unknown quantity or quality.
1) Organic disorders:
a) Hepatitis; »
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b) Overdose;

c) Nutrition.
Risk of extended mental disorders. The
best approach seems to be to present the
risk factors that could possibly occur.

3) Physical di d and tol .

4) Psychologica! depend {addt 1s no

longer an adequate term).

Stress variance in physiological acceptability of
drugs: 1.e., “Why do people eat different a-
mounts of food? Some lose weight? Some gain?
Some stay the same” Bodies use calories in dif-
ferent ways. The same is true of drugs -- a nor-
mal dose for one person might harm another.*
(Give more examples.)

2)

e

2B) Realize tnat psychoiogical differences will 2B) Discuss how a person‘s state of mind is & con-
occur due to stability within the individual, tributing factor in his reaction; 1.e., a person
and the threat posed by the setting {n which in a depressed mood may have one or two drinks
the drug 1s taken, and become angry, belligerent; resort to physi-
cal violence at a slight or {magiped provocation,
Inhibitions which help a person function within
soclety’s framework may disappear with the use
of drugs or alcohol,
R dations for inclusi in existing units of study:

i. Sensory perception -~ Drug effect on the sensory system.
2, The cell -- Smoking and cancer.

3. Digestion == Alcohol.

4. Respiration -~ Circulation.

. 9, Steady state -~ Drugs and the nervous system. .
' 6. Mental health (if covered) -- Psychological effects. ,
7.1t1s ded that an pt be made to correlate this topic with the unified studies, per- )

sonal citizenship, foods or any other areas of the curriculum that might be practical.
L J

Drug Education

Eighth Grade Personal Citizenship

CONCEPT ). THE DETERMINING FACTORS IN AN INDIVIDUAL'S DECISIONS REGARDING THE USE OF
« DRUGS ARE HIS VALUE SYSTEMS AND HIS ASSESSMENT OF THE CONSEQUENCES ASSO-
CIATED WITH DRUG INVOLVEMENT.

H E DE H STRATEGIE:! E
1A) Be aware that decisi king req a 1A) Begin by having students put together a state-
knowledge of the nature and scope of drug ment of the benefit and indispensability of
use in society. drugs in a medicinal sense; 1.e., "Do you,

. your friends or your famity require certain
drugs 7" They will give some of the follow-
inge 1 insulin, aspirin, digitoxin,
tranquilizers, allergy pills, pills for skin
disorders, pain-killers, sedatives, drugs to
control epilepsy, diet pills, muscle relaxants,
s “alkaseltzer,” "contac,” alcohol, tobacco,
etc. (Get some idea of the magnitude of legi~-
timate drug usel)
1B) Be aware that decision-making requires 18) Discuss the following:

knowledge of the nature and scope of 1) Using the substances mentioned, inquire

dr ~ abuse in society. if any of these same substances can be
abused. (The aspirin and coke myth will
probably e rientioned.)

2) Ask for other substances which people
abuse (as defined by law); merijuana, ]
heroin, LSD, Methedrine, etc. ki

3) What are the inherent dengers in abusing
these things? This should prompt puch

: di‘.cussion,

4) What we think individually and what we
do collectively is inconsistent. We ac-
cept the use of many druge, but we dis- 1
approve abuse or misuse of the same sub-

M0 ¢ W BT ik W S N Nn L A8 0

wrn

i e A e o s 5

AL i e vaey g e

stances. 3
1C) Be aware that decision=-maki q 1C) Lead a aiscussion of the following:
knowledge of an individual's legal re- 1) What is a law?
! sponsibility. 2) Wry do we have laws?

ERIC
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1D) Be aware that decisi king requd
xnowledge of an individual's socisl re~
sponsibility.

3) Investigste city, state and federal laws
governing drug use. sales, transporta-
tion, etc.

a) F.D.A., F.B.1., local law enforce-
ment officers =- their roles an4
rights.

b) Fines.

c) Jail terms.

d) What does 1t mean in your life to
heve a police record?

8) What differences would there be it
this record concemaed & drug con-
viction (sales. possession, trans-
portation, misuse, theft, etc.)?

4) Juvenile judge ss & rescurce person.

5) Acquaint with Kansas and Missouri lews
as well as inter-state laws.

1D) Ask these questions:

1) Can it hurt & family?

a) Reputation;

b) Finances;

¢) Well-being:

d) Brothers and sisters.

2) Can it hurt friencs?

a) Guilt by association;

b; Entire group spprehsnded by police;

e) I tation or 4

JLMMMM'_

Drug Educstion

CONCEPT I: DECISION-MAKING ULTIMATELY RESTS UPON AN INDIVIDUAL ‘S INTROSPECTIVE EVALUA-
TION OF HIS PERJONAL WORTH AND INTEGRITY.

N

LD;

1A Objectively his possible and p
future when making decisions sbout drug
sbuss.

—_ STRATEGIES: THE TEACHER SHOULD:.
1A) Review briefly ths and beh | objec-

tives of the eighth grade personal citizenship

drug educstion unit. It is hoped that s great

deal of discussion and inquiry will be student-

initiated #t this'grade. There are several units

that could serve as s vehicle to bring this about:
1) Current evants:

a) Thare ars many Possibilitias hers; one
that might be explored 1s the relation-
ship betwaen drugs and music.,

2) English:

a) A unit titled "Whst is Important to Me"
relstes to the first three chapters of
ths Postman text,

3) Other unit correlation:
Careers;

b) Chins, Middis Esst, Sovist Union snd

United Nations;

ERIC
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Drug Educetion

CONCEPT 1: VARIOUS PHYSIOLOGICAL AND PSYCHOLOGICAL FACTORS ENTER INTO THE PHARMACO-
LOGICAL ACTION ON COMMONLY USED CHEMICALS,

1

1A Und d the bensficial uses of sub-
stances thet modify mood and behavior.

18) Kncx ths harmful substances and the ways
they affect physical and psychological
functioning of an N

1C) Recognize the poun'tul d of tob

1

alcohol and dﬂ;ﬂl on the smbryo.
B) Di L

10)

ES: A
T 1 tion of the eff of tob ;

P due to stimulation
and depression of central nervous system by
mind-altering chemicals,

Cond

alcohol and drugs.

1D) Leam the differences between fact and
misconception in regard to the use of

—

1D)

h of actual physiological and
psycnological effects of the vartous drugs of
abuse on an organism.

Test i Ly the eff of tob and
alcohol phy- ologically on mice, rats, etc.

Drug Education

CONCEPT |: THE STUDENT'S SXLF-CONCEPT, HIS UNDERSTANDING OF HIS GOALS, VALUES AND THE
ESTABLISHMENT ~ SELF-ESTREM WILL PROPFOUNDLY INFLUENCE HIS ATTITUDE TOWARD

DRUGS.
INC|

A STUDENT MAY APPROACH A SELF-CONCEPT BY AN ANALYSIS OF OUR PLURALISTIC 90-

CIETY AND ITS INFLUENCES ON HIM I} HIS RELATIONSHIPS 7O ADULTS AND PEERS,

E

AN AWARENESS OF THE COMPLEX FACTORS AND PROCESS INVOLVED IN PROBLEM-SOLY-

ING AND DECISION-MAKING 18 ESSENTIAL TO HIS ULTIMATE CHOICE IN REGARD 7O

DRUG USE AND ITS ALTERNATIVES,

w1 his self . Particularly of
his ettitudes, judgrients, feelings and preju-
dices.

2N Devslop eveluative skills regarding the in-
fluences of society.

3N Develop decision-making skills.

38} Correate his ) and his behevior,

A,

8.

1

Present a unit based on Chepter 10 “Poetic Sys-
tems" in Language and Svetems by Postman and
Damon, pp. 125-132, A study of man's quest

for happiness, his "dream” and the sccompany-

ing and disillusi An -
ation of drug use es one of contemporar;’ man's
lutions to this | fon. (This unit

t0 be planned by rsPresentatives of the English
Department in the early fell.)

Other suggestions:

1) Analyze communications media -- televi~
sion, films, speakers, Popular music,
newspapers, magazines.

a) What are motivations for use, abuse
or evoid of drugs, alcohol, to-
bacco? In whet weys is the consu-
mer persuaded? Whet are the so-
clal consequences?

2} Study contemporaiy society.

& How are these topics related to pre-
ssnt drug abuse? Ppeer pressure ~-
influences of technology -~ cult of
experience -- rebellion -- alienation
== instant socisty -- use of leisure.

4
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3) Suggest a research unit for factual infor-
mation. Possible topics:
a) Comparison of marijuana, alcohol
and tobacco,
Relationship between drug abuse
and crime.
Attitudes of society toward drug
abusers.
H'storical view of narcotics used
and abused.
©) Legal aspects of drug control.
f) Ways that students can asstst in
drug problems,
g) Effects of and dependence on drugs,
h) Specific studies and evaluation of

drugs locally and nationally.

b)

<

d

Drug Education

Iwelfth Grade American G

t or Social Studi

The student A* the twelfth grade level should already be familiar with the pharmacological aspects of
drugs and ti. emphasis should be on helping the studert make value judgments partaining to mind=

altering substances

CONCEPT 1, ONE MUST UNDERSTAND THE ROLE OF THE GOVERNMENT IN RELATION TO MIND-ALTER-
ING SUBSTANCES. THE INDIVIDUAL'S XNOWLEDGE OF HiS LEGAL RESPONSIBILITY
SHOULD HELP HIM MAKE PERSONAL DECISIONS IN REGARD T0 SUCH SUBSTANCES.

CONCEPT 2. ONE MUST UNDERSTAND THE ECONOMIC FACTOR INVOLVED IN MIND-ALTERING SUB-

STANCES.

ONCEPT 3: ONE MUST UNDERSTAND THE PSYCHO-SOCIAL FACTORS INVOLVED IN MIND-ALTERING

SUBS/ANCES.

ECTIVES- THE STUDENT SHOULD:
14 Explore the various ways that the govern~
ment controls his daily life and the reasons .
for tie regulations. This could include .
varlous laws regulating drug use in the .
United States and other countries of the
world,

1B) Be aware of the various penalties for legat
H and di hether the penal~

ty is In proportion to the infraction,

20} Be aware Of the cost to the individual,
family and society. Concepts for dis-
cussion may include. support of the habit,
telationship to crime, medical and rehabili=
tation costs.

3A) Explore why people take drugs. Concepts
for discussion may include alicnation, re-
ection of establishment, peer pressure

and self -awareness.

STRATEGIES: THE TZ
A. Initiate activities such as:

2

3)

s

Research project.

Presentation of differing views about drugs
as obtained from hooks, periodicals. jour-
nals, etc,

Pane! discussions.

Films.

Speakers.
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Regsource Mg}O[!_!u = Q]_!xnﬂ Owned

Grade
Lavel
Primary

books or Boo sets
Dennis the Menace Takes a Poke at

Films

Filmstrips & Other Media

Poisoning (H,E.W.} - cartoon book

Sniffy Escapes Poisoning

The Legend of Patch the Pony
Drugs: Friend or Foe {w/record)

The Good Drug and the Bad Drug

Be Smart-Don‘t Start
{Smoking)
Drugs Are Like That

Drug Abuse* Who Needs It? (w/record)
Let's Telk About Drugs (w/record)
(teacher in-service and student use)

Gr. §
&6

Drugs & People (Allyn & Bacon)
Drugs & You (Channing L. Bete)

Health & Growth {Scott Foresman)

The Play 15 Yours® You & Drugs

1t's Realty Up to You You & Smoking
It's Really Up to You: You & Alcohol

(Ramapo Housa)

Smoking Sam and film

Your Amazing ML.d

Drugs & the Nervous System
Read the Label & Live

Drugs* Helpful & Harmful (w/record)
Drugs in Today's World

AIMS = Guidance Decisions
TransPirencies:

DCA Alcohol Level 1

FDA How Sefe Are Our Drugs?

Gr. 7,

Deciding About Drugs (Kiwanis)
To Young Teens on Druggism

What You Must Know About Drugs
Ht's Your Decision: You & Narcotics
It's Your Deciston' You & Tobacco
It's Your Decision® You & Alcohol

(Ramapo House)

LsD-25

LSD- Insight or Insanity
Distant Drummer

Drugs & the Nervous System

AIMS - Guidance Decisions
SVE - Drugs in Our Sociaty Series
Guldence Associates - The Drug Informa-
ton Series
Smart Teens Kit
TransParencies:
A Case on Drugs Kit
DCA Alcohol Level I
FDA How Safe Are Our Drugs?
FDA The Use & Misuse of Drugs
Slides:
Drugs of Abuse (Marion Laboratories)
Drug Abuse Education Kit

Gr. 10,
n&i12

Investigating Your Health (Houghton~-

Mifflin)

You & Narcotics: Choose for Y
You & king: Choose for

You & Alcohol® Choose for Yourself

mapo House)

Distant Drummer

LsSD-25

Drugs: Facts Everyone Needs
to Know

Transparencies:
DCA Alcohol Level 1Tl
FDA How Safe Are Our Drugs?
FDA The Use & Misus» of Drugs
A Case on Diugs Kit
Slides:
Drugs of Abuse {(Marion Laboratories)

Drug Abuse Education Kit
Drugs- Insights and Illusions Kit (w/
record and teacher's guida)

Teecher
& Adult
in-Serv.

District #512 Cumiculum Guide

Teaching About Drugs Cumiculum

Guide K-12 (American Schoo} Health}

Lankenau Curriculum Guide

Teach Us What We want to Know

(Bylen)

Drug Education for Teachers and Par-

ents (Imhoff)
Drugs of Abuse

Gutde to Health (Scott Foresman)

Blue Cross:
AMdolescence for Adults

Drug Abuse: The Chemical Cop-Out
National Claaring House Drug Educa~

tion Curricula:
Great Falis Montana s.D., #1

Tacoma Washington Public Schoois
Baltimore County Board of Education

Flagsraff Public Schools

New fork State Education Department

Rhode Island Department of Ed.,
South Bay'Union School District
Resource Book for Drug Abuse Ed.

Distent Drummer

Drugs: Facts Everyona Needs
10 Know

Drugs & the Nervous System

LSD=25

LSD- Insight or Insanity

Let’s Talk About Drugs (Feinglass)
Cassette: The Drug Problem
Record' Instant Insanity Drugs
Slides:
Drugs of Abuse (Marion Laboratories)
Drug Abuse Education Kit
Tape R d The Last 15 M1
Transparencies:
A Casa on Drugs Kit
FDA How Safe Are Our Drugs?
FDA The Use and Misuse of Drugs
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. Descrntion ¢ Evalvudon of Mstrct-Owned Resource Material

Sniffy Escaces Potsoning, 7 m*n.. color, sound: Grades K-2 .
Shows 1

why small d: should not take med ith thetr

Be Smart - Don‘t Stat, 11 min., color: Grade 4
This dlm was designed to present the cigarstte smoking story to children. Rel the g optni
and claims of cigarette manufacturers and those from men in the medical field. Shows tha effect of smok~-
ing on the lungs of e boy mannequin, Smoking Sam.

17 min., color; Grades 4-5
Psychologically aimed at preventing the slementary age child from experimenting with drugs.

15 min., color, sound: Grades 4-6
Begins with & lengthy di of the of man’s brain power in the progress of civilizaticn.
Procesds to discuss the different types of drugs available and the dangers of using them without prescrip-
tion. Explains the various types of drugs and discusses the effects of each on the human brain.

18 min., color, sound; Grades 5-9
This {ilm explains how drugs affect many different pasts of the body by working on the central nervous sys-
tem. Major portion of Him explains the serious disruption of C.N.S. caused by drugs. narcotics and other
substances taken for kicks.

L8D-=25, 26 min., color: Grades 7-12; Adults
A documentary designed to convey facts conceming tha manufacture, distribution, consumption and 2o~
sible sffects of LSD. & 1in . ystd ic enough to be effective with all those
concerned with drugs and their impact on youth.

L3 Insight or Insanity. 28 min., color, sound
(Not for e} Y chil Preview before using.) This film documents the dangers of
unsupsrvised yse of LSD and explains what 1s Xnown about ita physiological and psychological effects.

45 min., color, sound: Grades 7-12; Adults
Past 1. Flowers of Dark provides e historical survey on the drug abuse problem. Part 11, the Move- ¢
able Scene, visits the drug scene among youth in San Francisco, New Orleans. New York and London.
Past 111, Bridge from No Place, describes the pr, by which ex-add may rejoin society through
treatment and rehabilitation.

H » 29 min., color, sound. High School, Adult Groups, Teacher 1n-Secvice
Employing a simple, direct lecture format, this film categorizes and briefly explains the properties of the
major drugs of abuse, the d . Stimul . the psychedelics or hall and other mind- ¢
affecting drugs like tob and . and Dr. Sanford J. Feinglass, Director of the Center
for Drug Inf R and Ed Cal State College of Hayward, also discusses some of
the major concems surrounding drug use In response to questions from his smali classroom gudience of !
adults. Flnally, he notes the importance of other factors iInfl drug i ==~ the dosage, the !
set (or state of mind) of the user, the setting in which the drug 13 taken, end the integrity of the drug com- '
pound {whether it 1s, in fact, what it's believed to be). The real Problam, he concludes, i3 not drugs but

the needs they fullill. Person-to-person contact has been, he says. the only consistent method of provid-

ing alternatives to drug use.

9 min.; Elem. thru High School, Adults
Shows the health and fire hazard when pecple fail to read the labels on mroducts they use. Included are
hatr sprays. des, paint . lacq N d; and hold prod .

EILMSIRIPS

the Pony, 14-1/2 min., color; Primary
Loveable Patch tasches children that it 19 dangerous to accept candy, gifts, money or suto rides from
- A safety od that bats child mol s.

Drugs: Friend or Foe?, w/record, 12 min.; Grades X=3
Emphasizes positive espect of proper drug usage {including p d ) 1 drug misuse.
ond misguided drug use. Produced locally by Marsh Film Enterprises,

H « w/record, 15 min, . Grades 4-7
Narrative format (story of boy who becomes involved with drugs) incoTpoTating information about various
commonly misuaed drugs.

Lat's Talk About Drugs, w/record; Primary (especially 4th grade)
This filmstrip beging with the whole body concept and discusses Physical and emotional nesds while
9 individuality, Ity drugs -~ medical drugs, alcohol, tobacco, caffeine, tea, as well
as those presently in the public eye, and explains the action of drugs on the body. The motivations be-
hind drug teking are Al inf 18 d from the point of @ child and e child's
sphere of experience.
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FILMSTRIPS (Cont'd.) /

w/record, Gredes 5-6
The specific objectives of this filmstrip are to help puplls eppreciate the contributicn of drugs and medi-
cines to human health and longevity. understand the nature and sources of various diugs end medicines,
realize thset e}l drugs may be potentially hazardous as well s ficial, make wise 4

the safe use of Préscriptions end over-the-counter drugs as well as verious household ch . b
aware of the d ) from the indy use of and over-the ~counter diugs
{ 1ly the stimul ond d ), and to the for drug control laws to protect
society from the misuse of potentially hazerdous substances.
Drugs in Our Soclety Series (SVE); Upper Elementary, Junior and Senior High
Alcohol: D About D

LSD- Worth the Risk?

Marijuena: A Foolish Fad

Narcotics. Uses and Abuses

RX Not for Xicks

Tobacco: The Habit and the Hazards
This series of filmstrips utilizes full-color ph his, artwork, d « plus t
to presont tha facts on these six social 1 . T avolds distortion, scare tactics
and presching. Enebl tudents to make their own decisions besed on information and @ sense ©f re-
sPonsibility to themselves.

Guidance Decisions (AIMS), 7 min. ea.; Grades 6-12
- Drugs: Your Decision
Alcohol: Your Decision
Merijuena: Your Decision
‘ Smoking: Your Decision
Using e 1, non ch p h, thesesound fllmstrips featurs open-end discussion motivetion
_ and meaningful questions. Each filmstrip narration ends with the challenge -- “The Decision is Yours!”

{Gutdance Associetes); Grades 6-12

Martjuana- Whet Cen You Believe .

Narcotics

Psychedalics

Sedatives

Stimulants
These {ilmstrips emphasize fects and are not exaggeretion, cliches or scare tactics. Fects convince.
They 1! P ' and

Drugs 1n Today*s World {SVE) . Grades 5-6
Uppers and Downers: What Kille< 81lly Lawton?
Psychedelics: A Wey to Trevel?
Oplatas: What are Narcotics ?
Why Drugs?
Four filmstrips with cassettes with study guides for teschers. The naturs end effects of drugs described
and the psychological and social problams that lead to drug abuse are discussed.

TRANSPARENCIES
How Safe Are Our Druaa? (FDA), 22 transparencies, color; Grades 6-12
These ol lain F

DA's pr of e new drnug end the preparation of essentiel
labeling informetion, end describes those responsibls for the safety of e drug product.

(FDA), 20 transrarencies. color; Grades 7-12
This set of transparencies helps the studer. make decisions ebout the safe use of drug product which hes
been made potentiaily sefs for him. Studer t who make personal decistons for sefe use will evoid negetive
sttitudes toward frugs end indiscriminete use of the central nervous system drugs.

Aleghal (ocA
Level I: How Dose Alcohol Affect Your P 2.8 « color; Elem,
Level 1i: Alcoholiem Dameges Society, 8 transparencies, color) Grades 7-9
Level 111: Can You Meke & Competent Decision About Drinking?, 7 transparencies, color; Grades 10-12

ACase on Drugs (3M). trensParencies w/tescher’s quide, Junior and Sentor High
Excelient trensparencies that aPPeal *o youth with a d script. It describ dical uses, realistic
situstions of drug ebuse and the dangers of eech drug. Produces good discussion,

Drugs: Insiohts and Iiluejons . w/record, logbook. texts, tascher's guide; Junior and Senfor high
Chelienges students to think about every aspect of the drug ebuse problem, to leam about the causes. the
the « and t0 realiza that the decisions are their own. A variety of epproaches

is offerud,

Smart Teanss Junior and Sentor High
The kit contains cemples of the progrems. posters, a year's subscription to "Scene” the monthly newspapet,
and a packet of information on how to set up the Smert Teens and Smart Set programs in funior high schools,
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SL{DES <

Drugs of Abuse (Marton Laboratortes), Junior and Senior High, selected Elementary
The slides begin with glue sniffing and other aromatic substances and the effect on the body. Hallucino-
genics: marijuana and LSD are shown with symPloms and descriptions. Siides 20-30 take up the central
nervous system. Stimulants the amphetamines (“speed”, etc ) to be followed by the dePressants bar~
biturates. tranquilizers and oplates.

se Ed
History of Drug Abuse, 18 slides
Drug Abusers* Propoganda, 15 xiides -
Drugs of Abuse, 33 slides
Drugs and Your Body, 12 siides
U.S. Bureau of Narcotics and Dangerous Drugs. 30 siides
Rehabilitation and Treatment Centers, 22 slides
Drug Abuse Education Material, 20 slides
Drug Abuse Education Programs and Councils, 15 slides

RECORDS
(Key Records)
This record s a vital contribution to programs designed to fight the temptation of experimenting with
drugs for “kicks®. This record has been played with dramatic in schools as an ed 1
Project for young people seeking ne facts. Recommended for upPer high school, teachers and parents.
it Vibration (The Do 1t Now Foundation) - Check before using
Reck Mysic Record - Anti~drugs
CASSETTES

Tepes can be used for independent study and to encourage adults in the community to Individually {nform
themselves. Contains ten cassettes:

Narcotics Drugs 1n the Armed Forces
Stimulants Rehabilitation 1, 11
Depressants Rehabilitation. 111, v
Marijuana Parents 1, 11
Law Enforcement Parents 111, IV
= Other strict Ow;

Blue Cross-Blue Shield (loan - no charge)

3637 Broadway

Kanses City, Missouri

561-8700

FLMs

(serics of 3 films). 45 min. , color, 16 mm. «, sound, Grades 7-12, Adults
(Described under district owned ftlms)

]
Bureau of Narcotics and Dangerous Drugs {tosn = no charge)
U.S. Courthouse, Sulte 231
811 Grand Avenue
Kansas City, Missouri 64106

374-2631
EILMS
Beyood LSD, 23 min., color, (rated very good to excelient)
A f(lm for concemed adults and ternagers. This films di the leck of ication b
adults and teenagers. In the struggle with anger, his lity and his gency identity, the teen~

ager may resort to drugs. How to bridge this gap of understanding makes this film helpful to parents.

! and » 14 min. 16 mm.. color. sourd: Juntor High and up
This f1lm seeks to motivate young people to abstain altogether from the use of drugs and effectively
9ives the reasons why. Points out the dangers of driving a car while using drugs .,

H 27 min., color; community action groups
Shot on location in and around Greenwich, Conn. ., the film featurea high school students, ex-addicts,
police officers. parents and physiclans.
iSnse: Everybody's Hangup, 14 min.; adult groups
This film 13 afmed &t Parents and other adults and attempts to exPlatn the “youth™ scene and the Préssures
which lead to drug ahuse.

» 18 ms . color; Graces 5-9
(Described under district owned flims) ’

L et
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Heoked, 20 min.. black and white; Junior High and up
Young people describe their exPeriences with drug addiction. They speak with candor about what im=
. pelled them to use drugs. how drug abuse affected their relationships with others, and the disgust with
which they now regard their 4rug eXperiences.

L$D, 28 min., color: Senior High and up

A lecture type {ilm developed

by the Surg G 1's Office,, U.S. Navy. Good technical accurecy,

done with lecture technique without props.

LSD-25. 27 min.. color, Senior High and up
{Described under district owned films)

LSD- Insigh

0it4?, 26 min., color, Senior High and up

(Described under aistrict owned f11ms)

Magiuana. 34 mir.. color, Junior High and up
A teenager ido) {Sonny of Sonny and Cher) provches teenagers 10 think for themselves, Makes no moral
judgments, simply examines the facts about marifuana.

Riddle. 28 min. . black ard white, Junior High and uyp
The camera follows actual glue-cniffers, coush medicine drinkers and heroin addicts into the alleys,
tenements and physicians’ offices ahere their candid corments and bewildared responses clearly show
the hoPelessness of their lives By contrast, an account of a youth who resists the drug abuse crowd
0 land a job strikes a hopeful note

Seeedscene. 17 min.. color. Junior Hijh and up
The abuse of amphetamines {s docuitented in this film. Particular attention is paid to the intravenous
use of methamphetamine (*speed”). Rated very good.

Johnson County TB and Health Agsoctation {loan - no charge}

Park Cherry Bullding
Olathe, Kansas
762-1392

. EMs

, As You See It. 25 min., colof: 5th and 6th Grades
' Some youngsters determined 10 woo their parents away from smoking produce their own T.V. documentary,
tncluding interviews with experts.

Is It Worth It?. 28 min.. color. Junior and Senior High
Powerful presentation. by Dr. Charles Tate of Miami on the effects of k Dr. )|

lustrated.

. Life and Breath, 15 min., color:

9 9. 4

Senior High and Adults

. Dramatically shows development of emphysema in one man: techniques of detection, examination. treat~
. ment and role of cigarette smoking.

Point of View. 19 min., black and white: Grades 6-9

A film on ctg king d

a for the . but of to all age groups. An off-beat,

satirical comment that points up the use of cigarettes as both foolish and deadly.

DLMSTRIPS

, 10 min.,

color; Grades 4-9

A young high school studant tells his story of how he became a cigarette smoker. Many of the critical
*  health issues that surro nd the teenager and smoking are effectively presented.

LITERATURE

Whet's the Score?

Me Quit Smoking? How?
Me Quit Smoking? Why?
What 18 Chronic Bronchitis?
To Smoke or Not to Smoke
The Alpha-butt of Smoking

MANNEQUIN

Q and A of Smoking and Health
Cigarette Smoking* The Facts

What's Your Cigarette Smoking 1.Q. ?
Here 13 the Evidence

Yes Sir. One of These Days

A smoking manne~ ‘n avatfabla to schools. After Sam has smoked the cigerettes, the children can view

his tar-filled lungs. Mr. Rex

Shanks comes with Sam and gives a short presentation. (Johnson County

TB and Health Association 13 presenting a Smoking Sam to our school Health Resource Center.)

Kaw valley Heart Assoctation (loan = no charge)

2100 West 413t avenue
Kansas City, Kansas 66103
432-3747

E1iMs
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Smoke, Anvone® , 9 min., color, 16 mm.. Grades 7-12
This 1) film ig 1y ded for use by PTA and other groups who are making a major
affort to tel) d the of not .

« 9 min., color, 16 mm.: Elementary sand Junior High
with

Clear. colorful animatt to vital 1

LEAFLETS

A fun leaflst. Smoking end a few hesrt myths are and d, with lighth it

The sffects of tobacco smoke on the body are descril.sd, and the ed of not king are pointed out.

Anerican Cancer Soctety of Johnson County {loan = no cherge)
5880 Horton

Shawnee Mission, Xansas

432-5587

LS

+ 8=1/2 min. , color; Grades 4-6
Solitary non~smoking dragon eesily wins sthletic contests agatnst the smoker~dragon snd becomes the
hero of atl dragon ladies.

. 14 min., color. Grade 6 and up
A Kitish {ilm emphasizes the damege ¢ .ne to human lungs by cigarette smoking. An actual lung ts pictu,ed,
and, through d and . it is expl thet *¢! can kil”.

: 15 min., color: Grades 5-8
History of tobacco 18 given. tracing it from early cultures through later periods in various countriss. Con-
tain- segments which {llustrate snd explain the hermful effects on the body, and & classroom dialogue be-
twe n teacher end puplls, summarizing important poines,

OLMSTRIPS
1°ll Choose the High Road, 1§ min.; Grades $-6 and up
Emphastzes the importance of physicel, mental and social fitness 1. the en} of future
D1 1 hip b and health complications oi nose, throat, heart, lungs, atc.
LTERATURE

I'll Choose the H.gh Road (folder)
Facts on Teenage Smoking (reprint)
Smoke Cigarettes? Why? (folder)
T and C {reprint)

A Time for Decision (folder)
Who, Me? (folder)

Modern Talking Films (loan - no charge)

3718 Brosdway
Kansas City, Missourt
561-1208
EMs
, 28=30 min., color; Adults, Community Leaders
Gives an over-all view of what must do to de mesns of L drugs. It shows o
town in filincis and how it wes done there, P, many hes such ss groups, half-

waY houses, stc.

o « 14-1/2 min., color: Junior High and up
A vital film atmed st the teen sudiance, but of interest snd valus to sll. It investigetes "pep piils” and
"goof balls” (amph ond ), herotn and LSD, The film seeks to motivate
young pecpls to ebstain eltogether from the use of drugs and effoctively gives the reasons why.

Prvin’ apd Drinkln’. 14-1/2 min. , color: Junior High and up
An important film that pressnts the cold, hard facts ebout drinking in & manner psychol gically sujted
t0 teenagers, shows how drinking affects driving, and seeks to motivate young people to make their
own deciaton to separets drinking from driving,

The Dangecous Years. 30 min., color, Junior High and up

A dramatic documentary which takes s look st teeusage crime énd det - When do orfminals start
down the.wrong path and what are the naw spproaches being taken to guide end cormect the young law-
breakers ?




-

.
Kanses Stete DePartment of Health (Ioan - no charge)
Dtvision of Health Education Services
State Office Building
Topeka. Kansas 66612
BLMS
Algo Baat. 11 min.; Drivers Education Classes and Adults
Shows what happens when an otherwise good driver is under the influence of even # small amount of
aleochol.
+ 28 min.: Junior end Sentor Highs, Adults
Without presching. the fiim shows how easy it is for Young people to slip into the ettitudes and drinking
Patterns of the one-in-fifteen drinkers who becomes an alcoholic. Film uses music end language of
today’s teens.
» 22 min.. Junior High and up
Part 11l of “The Distant Drummer” -~ deals with cumeat on drug addy and rehat
Dnius and the Nervous Systeg: 16 min., color; Junior High and up
(Desciihed under district owned flms)
Hooked, 20 min.. tunior High and up
This is e descripticn of the results of drug sddiction. Several young former addict s use thedr own words
10 teil their experience:.
2. 18 min., color
(Described under district owned fiL, «)
22 min.; Junior Nigh end u;
Part 1 of “The Distant Dn =~ gthows disench d youth, Amestcan rock f and the plea asking
the young to help make the world better.
tics: The Inside Story, 12 min., color: Junior High and un
This film i designed to acquaint youth with the positive epplications of narcotics and drugs when sdminis -
tered by doctors. The “inside story* is thet eXpérimenting with ai'gs and narootics can seriously, even
. upset the us system. Unusual hic techruue, dramatic color, and b g
music edd impact to this {iism,
19 mtn., color; Junior High and up
Young people say they want fscts ebout dsugs, rot dremetics. Hers are the fects, presented in starx
implicity. The film fncludes infs on b .LSD,'lp«d',mmum.wonqu:uno
and glue aniffing,
6 min. ; Juntor and Senior High
The Ci s Cultural Foundgt hes bied an ! coll of movies made by .
The script wiiting, cemers work, octing end editing were all done by @ groug of 14-20-ysar-olde in
New York., 1t is a brief, unadomed Portraysl of some drug addicts forcibly injecting e small boy with
- . heroln.
Smaking and Health- A Report to Youth, 13 min.
This flim with typical teen scenes and sneppy music expl. hazards of smoking end shows how trachea.
bronchi end lungs are atfected.
It 15 min. . Intermediate, Junior High and up
Interviews with e young emphysems patient. s lary ond cther king “victims® make ¢ lively
action fiim.
A s 17 min., Junior High end up
(Described previously)
Mstropolitan Drug Abuse Center (35,00 per showing}
406 West 34th Street, Suite 412
Kansas City, Missouri 64111
$31-8272
aLMS
19 min, , colo~: Grades $-9
(Described under district owned fiime)
. 9 min.. color; Grades 5-8
Two female ex~drug users who telk ebout oXperionces on drugs with upper elementary grades.
Iha Seekaxs, 31 min., color; funtor High and up
Several young people, mostly ox-addicts, explore the world of drug eddiction in terme of their own ex-
They & their back: . thelr for b ddicted, and their new opinions
of themeelves. Their telks reveal their painful search for self-identity,
O
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Speedscene. 18 min.. color: Junior High and up
(Described previously)

Your Amazina Mind, 15 min., color, Grades §-7
(Described under district swned films)

Leqgislation ~ Federal and State

Federal:

1. Hamrizon Narcotics Act, 1914
Basis of all narcotic laws: regulates and controls tha importation, production. sale, pur-
chase and distribution of the opiste drugs.

2, Narcotic Drugs Import and Export Act, 1922
Outlaws haroln; intended to completely eliminate tllegal use of narcotics in the U.S.

3. Marijuana Tax Act, 1937
Restricts handling of marijuana to registered taxed. Regulates traffic to legitimate hand-
lers who must pay tax; penalties for possession and sale. Suppresses the use of marijuana
in the U.S.

4. Optum Poppy Control Act, 1942
Makes growing of the optum poppy illegal in U.S. and sets penalties for same.

$. Boggs Act, 1951 .
Mandatory sentence act providing severe penalties for 11legal possession or sale of drugs.

6. Narcotic Control Act, 1956
Heavy penalties for sale to minors by adults (10 years to death and/or $20.000 fine), for
sale to adults by adults (5-20 years and/or $20,000 fine).

7. Drug Abuse Control Amendments Act, 1965
Applies to regulation and control of non-narcotics such as LSD, stimulants. depressants
and other abused drugs.

Penalties - Federal:

1. Narcotics: First offense 5-20 years, $20,000 fine: second offense 10-40 years, $20,000
fine 1llegal sale to minor removes possibility of parole.
2. Restricted drugs* First offense 2-10 ycars: second offense 5-20 years.

! Konsag:

1. Flrst possession of marijuans a miscemeanor {up to one year and/or $1,000); second possession
a felony (1-7 years in state penitentiary). Further convictions under habitual criminal act up to
nfe).

2. Possession of restricted drugs (those requiring prescription) a misdemeanor (- to one year and/or
$1,000).

LG
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Drug Detection

Detection of drug abusers is a very difficult procedure and one that is rarely 100 per cent effective.
Students may display the effects of some of the dangerous drugs, but these effects may be caused
by drugs which are being used legitimately. Persistent symptoms or changes in attitude and habits
are the most proper source of concern.

Radical personality changes are often indicative of possible drug abuse. Sudden changes in atten-
dance, discipline and academic performance may also indicate that a drug problem exists.

Abrupt changes in a student’s style of dress or health habits may be telltale signs of drug abuse.
Changes in a student’s social pattems, such as assoclations with new friends or new activities
with old friends, are sometimes related to a drug problem.

Drugs and possible symptoms of their abuse:

Symptoms of alcohol intoxication, without the odor of alcohol on the breath.
Staggering, stumbling and a general disorientation.

Lack of interest in classroom activities.

Extreme drowsiness or falling into a deep sleep while in class.

Slurred or {ndistinct speech.

Stimulants:
Extreme hyperactivity.
Highly {rritable and argumentative moods.
Excessive talking on nearly any subject.
Dilation of the pupils of the eyes, even in extremely bright light.
Bad breath, witn an unidentifiable odor.
Chapped. reddened, cracked or raw lips, due to incessant licking of the lips (taking of stimulants
causes extreme thirst).
Golng for long periods of time without eating or drinking.
Tremor and heavy perspiration.

N,
Cough medicine and paregoric bottles in wastebaskets.
Traces of white powder around the nostrils.
Nostrils red and raw.

Needle injection marks on arm, especially near the inner surfacc of the elbow.

Use of long-sleeved garments, even in hot weather.

Presence of equipment needed for injection, including bottle caps and bent spoons which are
used for heating the drug solution, small balls of cotton, syringes, hypodermic needles and
eyedroppers .

Lethargic or drowsy aopearance.

Occasional sympioms of deep intoxication.

Constricted pupils which may fail to respond to light.

Odor of glue on breath or clothes.

Excessive nasal secretions.

Red, watery eyes.

Complaints of double vision, ringing ears and hallucinations.
Lack of muscular control.

Drowsiness. stupor and unconsciousness.

Discovery of paper bags of rags with dried plastic cement on them.
Frequent expectoration, nausea or loss of appetite.

Hallucinoaens:
User may sit or recline in a dream-like state: may be fearful and appear to be full of terror;
may wish to e3cape from group activities.

Use of this drug may be hard to recognize unless user is cxtremely intoxicated. Symptoms {nclude:
Excessive animation or near hysteria.
Loud and rapid taliing.
Great bursts of laughter at highly uniikely times.
Appearance of slcepiness or cven stupor.
Pupsls of the eycs may be ditated.
Perspiration or pallor.
Badly stained or bumt fingers from smoking marjuana clgarattes.
Odor, somewhat sweet and like parnt rope, remains on breath and clothes for hours.
Unusual appetite, cspxcially for sweets.
Red, watery eyes.
Possession of cigarctte papers.

82:401 O - 72 - pt.8 -« 12




“Dope on Dope”
The best method of stemming the rising tide of drug abuse among youngsters is [ot to use scare tech=
niques. The most eff: thod 13 to be letely h with young People and to give them the
most i 1 and infi on availabie.

The average age of the drug abuser is now 14 years,

The drug problem is not confined strictly to youth in this country. Many older people sbuse drugs of
all types.

One dose of & hard narcotic does not make the user an addict. Speed of addiction does vary greatly
among different users. however.

A user has no reliable method of identifying the actual content and composition of the illegal drugs
he is taking.

People who abuse the hallucinogens develop a "missionary complex™ and often urge their friends to
try the drugs.

Drugs do not enable the user to have better insights and a more creative nature. Tests have shown
that creativity is dulled when & person is under the influence of drugs.

Many people who have used LSD and some of the other more powerful hallucinogens have ended their
trips in & mental hospital.

Use of marijuana is increasing and the age of the user is dropping rapidly.
Marijuana and LSD are ngt narcotics.

Marijuana and the other hallucinogens do not cause physical addiction, but they can produce pgycho=
logical dependence,

Most people who try marijuana are mersly experimenting. As many as 80 per cent of thoze who try pot
may use the drug only once or twice.

Although marijuana is not addicting, merely participating in the drug scene often leads to the use of
more dangerous drigs.

The short~ and long~term effects of marijuana use are presently being studied.

Use of marijuana and other hallucinogens is not malnly concen trated in the lower socio-economic
1 « Use P all socio classes.

Technicq) Terms

Abuse:
"he misuse of drugs or other substances by e person who has obtained them legally or 11legally
and administers them to himself without the advice or supervision of a qualified person.

In 1957, the World Health Organization (WHO) defined drug addiction as a state of periodic or
chronic intoxication produced by the rep of 8 drug. Its characteristics Include:
(1) an ovorpowenno desire or need {compulsion) to continue taking the drug and to obtain it by
any ; (2) a tendency to 1 the dose; (3) a psychic (psychological) and generally a
physical d d on the eff. of the drug; and (4) an effect detrimental to the individual
and to society.

The brain and spinal cord.

Threedlike bodies in a cell which carry the genes that 1 hereditary ch stics.

A oompolunq impulse which causes a person to act in a way that may be contrary to his good
or normal acti .

A seortes of 2l 4 jons of the 1

A condition marked by f . dered speech and hallucinations.

The need for and reliance upon a substance. This can be both physical and psychological.

.

Any of several types of drugs which cause sedation by acting on the central nervous system.

bi
As deﬂned in 1957 by WHO, drug hab is di resulting from the repeeted consump=
tion of & drug., which includss these chunczenmcl' (1) @ desire (but not a compulsion) to con-
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tinue taking the drug for the sense of improved well -being that i1t engenders: (2) little or no ten-
dency to increase the dose (3) some degree of psychic dependence on the effect of the drug but
sbsence of physical dependence, and, hence, no abstinence synd ; and (4) a d 1 of~
fect, if any, primanly on the individual,

A sensory experience which exists inside the mind of an individual and is a false perception of
the actual conditions.

Any of several drugs. populatly called psychedelics, which produce sensations such as distor-
tions of time, space, sound, color and other bizarre effects. While they are pharmacologically
non-narcotic, some of these drugs (e.g., marijuana) are regulated under Federal narcotic laws.

Causing or producing hallucinations .

An agent that {nduces sleep.

The temporary reduction of mental and phy 1 1l b of the eff of drugs or other
substances .,

Ary drug that produces sleep and also relisves pain.

P .
A peraon suffering from 8 mental disorder {;; which he has fears that others are threatening him.
Delusi of deur are also to a person who {8 s paranoid.

The sci dealing with the prod use and effects of drugs.

Potentiation:
Potentiation occurs when the combined action of two or more drugs is greater than the sum of the
effects of each drug taken alone. Potentistion can be very useful in certain medical procedures.

For example. physicians can induce ard maintaln a specific degre2 of anesthesia with a small
amount of the primary anesthetic agent by using another drug to potentiate the primary anesthetic
agent. Potentlation may also be dang . For le, bar and many tranquilizers
potentiate the depressant affects of alcohol.

Physi 2 H
Physiological adaptation of the bady to the pressence of a drug. In effect, the body develops
a coninuing need for the drug. Once such depanderce has been established, the body reacts
with predictable symptons if the drug 1s abruptly withdrawn. The nature and severity of with-
drawal symptoms depend on tne drug belng usec and the daily dosage level attained.

Psychological Dependence:
An attachment to drug use which arises from a drug’s zoility to satisfy some emotional or person-

ality reed of the individual. This attachment dses not require: a physical dependence, although
physical acceptance may seem to reinforce psychological dependence. An individual may also be
psychologically depanient or substances cther than drugs.

Pgychosis!

Any severe mental disorder or disease.

Sedative:
Any substance which calms or quiets body activity,

Side Effects.

A given drug may have many actions on the pody. Usually orie or two of the more prominent actions
will be medicatly usetul. The others, usually weaker effects. are called side effects. They are
not necessarily harmful, bat may be annoying.

Stimylant:
Any of severd: types of drugs which act upon the central nervous system to produce excitation,,
sleeplessness and alertness.

With many drugs. a person must keep increasing the dosage to maintain the same effect. This
ch ristic is called tol . Tol develops with barbiturates, with amphetamine and
related compounds, and with opiates.

r
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Toxic Effects {poisoning):
Any substance in excessive amounts can act as 3 poison or toxin. With drugs, the margin between
the dosage that produces beneficial effects and the dosage that produces toxin or poisonous effects
varles greatly. Moreover, this margin will vary with the person taking the drug.

Withdrawal:

The 1llness that results when a drug or other substance upon which a person has become physically
dependent is withheld from his body.

Drug Education Basic Reference Collection

Leaflets:

LSD

Mart{uana

Narcotics

The Up and Down Drugs
Students and Drugq Abuse

kle

Adolescense for Adults

Deciding About Drugs

D e: E to Nowhere

A Federal Source Book

Drug Abuse: The Chemical Cop-Out
Drugs

The Glue Spiffina Problem

Students and Drug Abuge

Note* These matertals are available at each school. Additional packets may be secured on loan
from the Director of Health Education.
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Stang Terns

Acapulco Gold - A highly potent form of marijuana
from Mexico.

Acid - LSD.

Acid Head - Habitue: LSD yser.

Amping; Over=Amping - Oveidose.

Imy: Amy Joy - “Amyl Nitrate“.

Artillery - Equipment for injecting Jdrugs (syringe.,
cotton, etc.)

Babysit = To guide a .2rson through a drug experi~
ence.

Backtrack = To withdraw the plunger of a syringe
while injecting the drug to get recurring
{lashes.

Backwards - Tranquilizer usage.

Bag - Container of drugs (nickel bag - $5.L0
worth. etc.).

(Finding Your) Bag - Doing what seems best to you.

Bagman - A drug supplter.

Balloon - Toy rubber balloon used for storing or de =
Hvering drugs.

Bang - Inject drugs, usually heroin.

Barbs - Barbiturates.

Bennies - "Benzedrine” {lxand of amphetamine gy}-
fate, SK&F Labs) tc! tets.,

Bernice - Cocatne.

Big John - The police.

Bindle - A small quantity or packet of narcotics

Biz - Equipment for injecting drugs.

Blanks - Poor quality narcotiss.

Blast: Blow - Smoke madjuana

Blasted - Higr -+ marijuana.

Blow & stick smoke 8 marijuana cigarette .

Blow your min' Get high on drugs.

Blue bands - Pentobarbital sodium.

Blue birds or blrres - Amobarbital capsules ("Amytal";
Amobarbital sodfum) .

Cap - Capsule containing a drug.

Cargo - Load of supply of narcotics or drugs.

Carrying - In possesston of drugs .

Cartwheel - Amphetamine tabtet {round, white,
double scored),

Cents - C.C.’s cubic centimeter.

Chalk - Methamphetamine.

Cuamp - Drug abuser who won't reveal his sup=
plier, eve under pressure’.

Charged Up - High on drugs.

Cricken Powdar = Amph ine powdar suftable for
injection.

Chip; Chipper - To experiment with a drug; use
drugs sporadically.

Chipping - Taking small amounts of drugs on an ir-
regular basis.

Chippy « An abuser taking small, imegular amounts;
also, prostitute.

Christmas Tree - "Tuinal" capsule.

Ciean - To remove seeds and stems {ron marijuana,
to be free from needle marks and not having
~Arcotics .n your possession.

ler Up - Discontinue the use of drugs completely.

Cerusting = High o drugs.

Cocktail = Inserting a partially smoked marijuana
cigarette {nto the tip of a regular cigarette so
that none of the drug is wast.d.

Coxe - .ocatne.

Cetie - A cocalr. - addict.

Cold Turk 3y = 3rezking the habit of using an addic-
tive drug withnut the aid of proper medical su-
pervision,

Columbian Pink - A highly potent form of marijuana.

Come Down - To returr {rom a “trip".

Connect = To buy drugs.

Cennectioa = Source ¢f supply for drugs s, usually re~
fers to a person.

Conrad - A peddler of drugs , usually pilis.

Blue Cheer - Type of LSD.

Blue Devils = "Amyi. 1" (brand of amobarbital, Elf
Lilly & Co.) capsules.

Blue Velvet - Paregoric and an antihistamine

Bogart - To "Bogart a joint" s either to salivate
upon or to retain {and not pass around) a mari=
juana cigarette.

Bombed -~ High on drugs.

8ombida - Injectible amphetamine.

Boo - Cannabis.

Booster - Consumption or {njection of an edditional
dosage of drugs. to continue or to prolong a
“tp. "

Bottle Dealer - Person who self. drugs in 1, 000 tab-
lets or capsule bottles.

Boxed - In jail.

Boy - Heroin, cocatne.

Bread - Money.

Brick - Kilo of marijuana {n compressed. hard brick
form.

Bridge - See “Roach Holder"

Bull - Federal Narcotics Agent

Bummer; Bum Trip - A "bad trip"; adverse reac:ion to
drugs, especially LSD.

Bush = Marijuana

Burn - To accept money and giva no drucs in return,
or to burn skin {njecting drugs.

Burned - Used to describe the purchase of poor qual-
ity drugs, diluted drugs or no drugs at ail,

Busted - Arrested.

Button - Peyote buttons; Mescaline.

(To) Buzz - Attempt to buy drugs.

Can - A specific amount of marijuane: usually one
ounce,

Candy - Barbiturates.

Cannabinol - See "THC"

Contact High - The feeling of getting high on drugs
simply by being {n contact with a person who
is on drugs.

Cook = To prepare opium for smaking

Cooker - Device, usually o bottle cap, fu. i.vting
drug powder with water {n preparaticr for {njec—
tion.

Cool - Bottle cap for heating drug powder with water.

Cop - To buy drugs. .

Cope - To handle oneself effectively while under the
influence of diugs,

Co-Pilot - Amphetamine *ablets.

Cop~Qut - To confess, alibi.

Ccerine - Cocalne.

Cotics - Narcotics.

Crash - To complete a drug experience, espacially
martjuana or amphetamine, by sleeping.

Cash Pad - Temporary restdence used to end drug ex=
perience.,

Crazy - Exciting, "in the know", erjoyable.

Crutch - See "Roach Holde' ,

Crystal - Methedrine (methamphetarsine), *spesd” or
other amphetamire,

Crystal Blue Percuasion = Type of h*llucinogen,
usually LSD or mescaline.

Crystals - Amphetamine powder for injection.

Cube - Sugar cube impregnated with LSD.

Cut = To dilute a narcotic powder with sugar, talcum,
floui, etc.

"D" -L38D.

Dabble - To use s..uil amounts of drugs on an irregu-
lar basis.

Dauber = A person whe ages drugs {nirequently.

Dealer = A drug supplier,

L'ack = A small packet of narcotics.

Dexies - Dextramphetamine sulfate or smphetamine
tablets.

Dime Bag - A ten-dollar purchase of narcotics.

| bt
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DM’ - Dimethyltryptamine, a psychedelic, nick-
named “the businessman's LSD"

Doing - The taking of & drug.

Doing Your Thing - Doing what seems best to you;
finding your “bag”,

Dollies - "Dolophine” tabiets.

Domiro - To purchase drugs.

Dope - Any drug.

Doper -Drug user.

Dotting - Placing LSD on a sugar cube.

Double Cross = Amphetamine tablets that are double

scored,
Double Trouble = “Tuinal” capsules.
Down = S or thing thet dep a per-

son who is under the influence of drugs,

Downer - A depressant drug, either barbiturates or
trenquilizers.

Dreamer - One who takes opiates or morphine.

Drop - Take pills, especially LSD or mascaline.

Dropped ~ Arvested.

Dust - Cocalne.

Factory - Equipment for injecting drugs.

Fat - Word used to describe someone who has a
good supply of drugs.

Fine Stuff = Drugs of unusually high quelity.

Fit: Outfit - See “Artillery",

Fix - To inject drugs or to take a dose of a particuler
drug,

Flake - Cocaine.

Flash - The intense feeling the user has just after
using drugs .

Flashback - Recurrence of the drug reaction with~
out having taken the drug again, Can nappen
months later with LSD.

Flea Powder - Poor quelity narcotics.

Flip-Out - Extremely high on drugs.

Grasshopper - Marijuana user.

Grass B jes - Cooki ing cannabis.
Greens - Green, heart-shaped tehlets of dex -
tro 4 1 Iate and - i

Griefo - Marijuane,

Groovy - Good; "Out ot sight”,

Guide - One who "babysits” with a novce when
he goes up on a psychedelic substance.

Gun - Equipment for injecting drugs; also, to
put mouth over the 1it end of a pipe or cig=-
arette contalning marijuana end to blow
the smoke into the mouth or nostrils of
another person, to "shoot a gun*,

Guru = A "general” or experienced drug user.

H - Heroin. .

Habit - Addiction to drugs.

Hand-tc-Hand - Delivery of narcotics person-
to-person,

Hang-Up - A personal problem,

Hard Stuff - Hard narcotics.

Hamry - Heroin,

Hash, Hashish - Resin from the Cannabis Indica
plant which contains a very high tetranhy-
drocannabinol content,

Hay - Marijuana,

$iead - Chronic user of e drug.

Hearts - “Renzedrine” or "Dexedrine” (brands
of amphetamine sulfate and dextroampheta~
mine sulfate, Smith Kline & French Labs)
heert-shaped tablets .

Heat - The police.

Heavenly 8lue - Type of LSD.

Heavy - Something highly emotional.

Hemp - Marifuana,

High - Under the influence of a drug, especially
a stimulant.

Floating - Under the influence of drugs.

Flush = The initial feeling the user gets when inject-
ing a drug like methamphetamine.

Flying Hiqh - High on drugs.

Flynn =S  “Bummer".

Footballs - Oval-shaped amphetamine sulfate tablets.

Forwards - Pep pills, especially amphetamines.

Freak = One who uses drugs to the point of loss of
reality, especially referring to a "speed freak”
who is a heavy Mathedrine user.

Freak Out - To lose ell contact with reality.

Freak Trip - Adverse drug reaction, especially with
LsD.

Fresh and Sweet - Out of jail.

Fuzz - The police.

Gage - Marijuana.

Garbage - Poor quality drugs .

Gassing - Gas sniffing.

Gee-head - Peregoric abuser,

Geetis - Money.

Geezer - A narcotic injection.

General - Expertenced drug user, sometimes ranked
by the number of stars., .as "S-Star” etc.

Getting Off - Initial effect of taking drugs.

Gimmicks - Equipment for injecting drugs.

Glad Rag - Cloth soeked with glue for sniffing.

Gluey = Glue sniffer.

50 = To participate freely in the drug world.

Gold Dust - Cocaine.

Going Up - The inittal effect of taking drugs.

Good Go - A good or reliable dealer in drugs.

Goods - Narcotics.

Goofballs - Barbiturates in capsule form.

Goofer -~ One who uses pilis.

Gow-Heed - An optum eddict,

Gress - Marijuena.

Hit - One dose of a particular drug,

Hocus - Narcotic solution ready for injaction,

Hog - A drug user who takes all end any drugs that
he can get his hends on.

Holding - Possession of drugs.

Hooked - Addicted to a drug or drugs.

Hophead - Narcotic eddict.

Hopped Up - Under the influence of drugs .,

Horning - Sniffing drugs through the nasel p ]

Kicks - A drug experience.

Ki*, = 2,2 pounds of drugs, usually marijuana.

“L" - LSD.

Laid Out - Being informed on,

Lame - Not very smart in drug dealings.

Laotian Cieen - Highly poten: form of marijuans.

Layout - See "Artillery”.

Lean - A non~drug user,

Lid - An amount of diugs, ususlly slightly more than
an ounce,

Lipton - Poor quality marijuana.

Lit-up - High on drugs,

Loaded - High on drugs.

Locoweod - Marijuane.

Mact'nery - See "Artillery”,

Magic Mushroom - Psilocybin.

Main-Line - Intravenous inection of drugs,

Mek3 a buy - To purchase drugs.

Make a meet - To purchase drugs.

Make it - Attempt to buy drugs.

Man - The police.

Horse - Heroin.

Hot - Wented by the police.

Hot Shot - Fatal dosage of a drug.

Hype - A person who injects drugs; e nercotic eddict.

Ice Cream Habit - Irregular use of drugs.

] or Jay - Marijuane cigarette.
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Jar Dealer = A person who sells drugs {n 1,000
tablets or capsule bottles.

Job = To inject drugs.

Jive - Marijuana.

Joint - A marijuana cigarette.

Jolit = An injection of narcotics.

Joy Pop - Intermittent injection of one dosage
of a drug.

Joy Powder - Heroln,

Jug - 1,000 capsule or tablet bottle of pllis.

Junk - Narcotics.

Tunkie - Heroin addict.,

Kee or Key - Ktlo.

Keg - Bottle of 25,000 tablets or capsules.

Kick = To stop using drugs.

Manicure - High-grade marijuana {1.8., no seeds
or stems).

Mary Jane - Marijuana.

Matchbox = A small

MDA - A hallucinogen, methyl-e, 4-methylene-
dioxy~-phensthylamine “The Love Pil1”.

Mellow Yellow - Refers to smoking banana skins;
a hosx, as they conta .0 mind altering
drugs. N

Meth - Methamphetamine: “"Metedrine”.

Mezz - Marijuana.

Mickey; Mickey Finn « Chloral hydrate.

Mind Blower - Pure, unadulterated drugs.

Miss Emma - Morphine.

Mojo - Narcotics.

Monkey = A drug habit where physical dependence
is present.

Mor a grifa - Marijuana.

Mule - A person who delivers or carries a drug
for » dealer.

Mutah - Marijuana.

Pinks; Pink Ladles ~ "Saconal” tablets.

Plant - A cache of narcotics.

Point - Hypodermic needle.

Poke - A puff on a marijuana cigarette.

Pop - A subcutaneous {njection nf drugs.

Popper - See "Amy" .

Pot - Marijuana.

Pothead = Regular marijuana user.

Pot Likker - Cannabis tea, usually made with reg=
ular tea hotled «ith cannahis leaves.

Psycheaeli - Mcans a drug </hose actions pri-
man'y affact the ning; 1.c., "mini-manifest-
3" (LSD, marijuana, etc.).

Pusher -~ Une who sells.

Put Down - Stop taking {drugs).

Quarter - Quarter of an ounce of sither herotn or
meth, usually 4 to 8 grams.

Qutll - Folded matchbox ccver through which drugs
are sniffed.

Rainbws - “Tuinal® tablets.

Reader = A prescription.

Reds, Red, Red Devils - S 1" tabl

1863

Narcotic - Refers to the natural and synthetic
derivatives of oplum (morphine, heroin, co~
deine); got a synonym for drugs.

N ark ~ Narcotics agent.

Needle - Hypodermic needls.

Nickel (bag) - $5.00 worth of drugs.

Kimby - "Nembutal” capsules, brand of barbital .

Number - Marijuana cigaretts.

O.D. = Overdose of drugs.

On a trip - Under che Influence of LSD or other hallu-
cinogens.

On the Nod. On the Beam ~ High on drugs, especially
heroin or morphina.

On the Street - Out of jail.

Ope - Optum.

Oranges - "Dexedrine" tablets.

Outfit - See "Artillory" .

Out of It - Not {n contact, not part of the drug scene.

Out of Sight - Good; groovy: a positive descriptive
term.

OZ; Ounce - An ounce of drugs.

Panama Red - A potent type of marijuana.

Panic - Refers to condition when the drug supply has
been cut off {(usually caused by the arrest of a big
peddler; a scarcity of drugs.

Paper - A prescription or packet of narcotics.

Peace Pill; P.C.P. - Phencyclidine.

- n drina® tahl

Peanuts - Barbiturates.

Per - A prescription.

Pater ~ Chloral hydrate.

PEZ - PEZ candies impregnated with LSD.

P.G. or P.O. - Paregoric.

Pig - See "Hog".

Plece - A conte.mer cf drugs.

P11l Head; Pilly ~ Amphetam{ne or barbiturate user.

Roll Dealer - A person who Sells tablets {n rolls.

Rope - Marijuana.

Roses - “Benzedrine” tablzcs.

Run - To take drugs continuously for at least th.;es
days ., but isually for a week or more; or to in=
ject drugs:

Rus™ - See "Fldsh”.

Sam - Fedsral marcotic zgents.

Satch Cotton = Tntton used to strain drugs before in-
jection.

Scat: Scot: Scameck = deryin.

Score ~ Make a diug parchaso.

Script = Drug prescripiion,

Seggy - “Seconal* (B.and of secobarbital, Lii Lilly
and Company) capsules.

Shooting Gallery - P ace where drugs are injected.

Shoot Up - To {njec: urugs.

Shot - An {njection ¢f a drug.

Skin Popping - Intradermal or subcutaneous {njection

of a drug.
Slammed ~In jail.
Sl - A depressant drug.

Reds and Blues - “Tuinal” capsules.

Recfer - A marijuana cigarette,

Pegister - To walt until blood comes into the hypo-
dermic needle before infecting a drug iIntra-
venously.

Righteous - Good quality drugs.

Rip Otf - To forcibly rob a peddler of his drugs or
his money: also, to be fined for iilegal drug
use, possession or sale.

Roach = Small butt of a marijuana cigarette.

Roach Holder (Cltp) - Device for holding a “roach”
30 that one's fingers are not burned.

Roll, Roll Deck - A tin foil wrapped roll of tablets
or capsules.

Smack - Heroin.

Sniff = To sniff narcotics {usually heroin or cocaine)
through the nose. 4

Smashed - High on drugs.

Snapped - See “Amy".

Sniffing; Srorting - See "Homing" .,

Snitch = informer,, stoolie.

Snow - Cocalne.

Snowbird - Cocaine user.

Source - Where drugs can be obtained,

Spaced; Spaced Out - High on drugs.

Spatz - Capsules.

Speed - Origlaally restricted to mean "Methedrine™; now
used to rafer to any stimulent.
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Speedball = An irfection whick combines 8 stim-
ulant and depressant: often cocaine mixed
with morpnine or heroin.

Sptke - Hypodermic needle.

Splash - Speed. -

Spiit = To leave, flee, break up with.

Square - A person who does not know what's
happening, a non-user.

Spoon = A quantity of heroin. measured in a tea~
spoon.

Star Dust - Cocalne.

Stash - A cache of drugs.

Stick = A martjuana cigarette.

Stoned - High cn drugs,,

Stoolle - Informer.

STP - Hallicinogenic drugs - the initials stand
for Serenity, Tranquility ard Peace.

Straight = A non-user of drugs.

Strung Out - Heavily addicted to drugs.

Stuff = Drugs in general.

Sugar ~ Powdered narcotics.

ing - Adg ler.

Syndicate Actd - STP.

T; Tea = Marijuana

Taste - A small sample of a narcotic.

TD Caps - Time disintegrating capsules.

Texas Tea - Martjuana.

Thoroughbred = Peddler who sells pure, high
quality drugs.

Tcke Up = To light a marijuana cigarette,

Tooles = Tuinal capsules,

Torn Up ~ Intoxicated, stoned,

Tracks = A series of puncture wounds in the

eins which are caused by the continued
injection of drugs.

Travel Agent = A pusher of hallucinogenic drugs.

Whiskers - Federal narcotic agents.

(Where Its) At - Where {drug) action is taking
place.

Whites; Whitles - Amphetamine tablots.

White Stuff - Morphine,

Wig Out; Wigging - See "Flip Out”.

Works ~ See “Artillery”.

Wrecked - High on Drugs.

Yellow-Jackets - “Nembutal” (brand of pento~
barbital (Abbott Laboratories) capsules =~
solid yellow}.

1864

Trigger - To smoke a marijuana cigarette immediately
after taking LSD, mescaline or psilocybin.

Trip - The exparience feit by a person while he is under
the influence of drugs, particularly LSD and mesca-
line.

Truckdriver - Amphetamine.,

Turkey = A capsule purported to be narcotic but filled
with a non=narcotic sub.tance.

Turn On - To use drugs or to induce another person tc
use drugs.

Turned Off - Withdrawn from druys.

Turned On - Under the irfluence of drugs.

“Tum On, Tune In, Drop Out" - Take LSD, learn about
the “real" world and drop out of the non-drugged
world.

Twenty=Five (25) - Most pure and potert form of LSD,

Uncle - Federal narcotic agent.

Up; Upper -~ Amphetamine.

Up Tight = Angry, anxious (also, may rarely be used to
mean good, as in the words to a song "Everything's
up tight, cut of sight”),

User - One who uses drugs.

Vibs. Vibrations - 'oelings coming fror .other; may be
good or bad vibs.

Wag =-Cloth soaked with glue for sniffing.

Wake=-ups - Amphetamines.

Washed-up - Withdrawn from drugs.

Wasted - High on drugs.

Way Out ~ High on drugs.

We-ges - Small tablets of vartous drugs,

Weed - Martjuana,

Weed-head - Marijuana user.

Weekend Habit - Irreqular drug use,

Welrd - High on drugs.

West Coast Tum-Arounds - Amphetamine tablets or
capsules.,.
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Chart Listing Drugs, Medical Uses, Symptoms Produced
And Their Dependence Potential”

1Question marks indicate conthct of Opineon)
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Mr. Win~. Mr. Chairman, I would like to take this opportunity to
introduce two legislators from our community that have come in the
room since the hearings began this morning.

I would like to introduce Mayor Margaret Jordan of Leawood, in
. the back. Mrs. Jordan, nice having you with us.

Chairman Prerer. Mayor Jordan, we welcome you. We are delighted
you could come,

Mr. Winx. Commissioner J. G. Novax of the third district, from
Wyandotte County.

r. Novak.

Mr. Novax. Thank you very much.

Chairman Pepper. We are very glad to have you, Mr. Novak.

We are pleased to have you remain.

Would you like to say anything?

STATEMENT OF J. G. NOVAK, COMMISSIONER, THIRD DISTRICT,
WYANDOTTE COUNTY, KANS.

Mr. Novak. Nothing other than, of course, I am very much interested
in the drug abuse problem. I suppose T am interested as a parent, and,
of course, I am also interested as a public official.

* Chairman Pgprer. Excuse me, Mr. Novak, why don’t you come up
here so you can be heard. We will be glad to I: ve you make any state-
ment you would like to make.

Mr. Novak. My remarks, Mr. Chairman, of course, would be very
brief. T am simply ‘here to listen and observe.

As I indicated, I am very mnuch concerned about the drug abuse
problem. I am also concerned is a parent regarding this matter and as
a public official.

would like this committee to know, or anyone in the area for that
matter, that if the county can avail its services, whether it be to the
school board or whomever, we would be certainly happy to do so.

I just wondered if perhaps there might be a report that might be
available to the county regarding to the hearings that are being con-
ducted here in Kansas City, Kans.

Chairman Peprer. Yes. In due course, these hearings will be writ-
ten up by the reporter and printed, and Mr. Winn would be glad, I
am sure, to furnish you copies of the hearings, these and others we have
had in other parts of the country.

Mr. Novax. I would appreciate it very much.

Chairman Pepeer. Good. Glad to have had you.

Mr. Win~. Thank you, Commissioner. It is always nice to have
public officials interested in the samé problems that this committee is
interested in.

Mr. Chairman, Mayor Jordan is in the back of the room, and I just
wondered if she might like to make any comments on her interest
in these hearings or the dru Prob]em.

Cheirman Pepper. Yes. %\ ill you not come forward?

We would be glad to hear you. We are delighted to have you.
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STATEMENT OF HON. MARGARET W. JORDAN, MAYOR,
LEAWO00D, KANS.

Mayor Jorpan. Thank you,sir.

I have just vecently attended a 3-day drug-abuse seminar held in
Kansas City, Kais., by the Governors' committee, the Wichita Drug
Abuse Conference, and I am particularly aware of the fact that in
Johnson County we have a problemn that will probably engulf us un-
less we mount immediately a nultipronged attack.

We feel that this involves just the spectrum vou have chosen to
interview here, and we have endeavored by the appointment of a steer-
ing committee representing citizens, education, rehabilitation, proba-
tion, law enforcement, and the judiciary, to formulate a program that
will make it possible for us to keep sbreast of the prob{em now and,
hopefully, bring it under control.

I have just made the request of Dr. Ball—I have made the request
of other law enforcement agencies throughout tk: county, as the dis-
trict attorney-elect for Johnson County, I thini you gentlemen can
understand this problem will probably affect me more deeply in this
particular arca than almos: anyone else that is in the room.

The consensus of opinion among the citizens, the educators, the doc-
tors, the law enforcement community with whom we spent 3 days was
that any branch operating alone will be ineffective. There is obviously
a problem ; it is far more than law enforcement alone can be expected
to cope with. It is obviously a problem that has gotten far ahead of
some of our programs in education.

I also speak as the mother of a teenage daughter in Shawnee Mis-
sion East, and a son who was there up to approx>mately a year ago.
I also speak as a defense attorney who has spent 7 yes.rs in the practice
of criminal law in Johnson County, and as a mayor I speak as the
head of the law enforcement team of my city. I ivave seen it from every
angle, and gentlemen, frankly, I am deeply, deeply disturbed.

i *hink, as district attorney, that this is not exclusively - problem of
my office, but I would certainly hope that by obtaining a focus on this
problem within the next few months it would render the efforts of the
prosecution much more ecffective and would serve to bind together
those elements within the county that will be required to serve the
community :s a whole, not only voluntarily but enthusiastically.

I have evidence that this type of cooperation is available to us here,
and I would hope that within the near future that we can report a
plan. The problem, as I am sure you realize, is the funding. It would
take truly tremendous amonnts of money. Tt is not available to ns now.
We are hopeful it w’ll be. But I can assure you that those funds which
do come in for our solution of this problem will be wisely and effec-
tively spent.

Thank you.

Mr. WinnN. Thank you, Margaret.

I would like to point out that Mrs. Jord~n is a Republican and
Commissioner Novak is a Democrat. Mrs. Jerdan has been rominated
to be the district attorney and is unopposed. Am I right?

Mayor Joroan. That is correct.

Mr. Win~. She is unopposed in the general election.

s Rt
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I would like to tell you, Margaret, that vesterday I made the state-
ment—and you might have missed it—that therg is some Federal fund-
ing coming to the Kansas City. Mo.. side nder an ageney called
SAODAP. I have requested fundingr for the Kansas side, for Johnson
County. and Wyandotte County’, under a program called TASC. that
you are probably aware of. T did not know until a few days ago that

the Kansas side had not been funded.

But, as I pointed out, it wonld be impossible to have a well-rounded
drug education program and all of the prograins like TASC and
SAODARP that deal with the courts and prosecution and most of the
agencies that youn involve, without having funding on the Kansas side.

So, I have made a request for funding over here at the same time. I
thought you would like to know that.

Mayor Jornax. I certainly would, and T appreciate it.

Mr. Wix~. Thank you.

Mayor JorpaN. I would like alsn to say that I wish to emphasize that
"ve do not place eutire reliance on Federal funding, because the plans

& at present call for going to an industrial community which has had se-
‘ rious problems with drug abuse among adults and to involve their pro-
aram so that every spectrum of the comnunity is covered.

Chairman Peprer. Mayor, I know you are going to be an innovative
holder of the important office that yon have been nominated to and
now have no opposition for. We found the Cook County prosecutor’s
office in Illinois to be carrying out a very interesting program where
those who were arrested for the first time for drug-related crimes were
suspended as to trial or adjudication while they gave them a seminar
program and worked with them to try to pmvige‘ treatment and re- Co
habilitation for them, while they couid set and hold the pressure of
prosecution over them. They were sole to get, they thonght, pretty
good results in keeping thos: people from being repeaters of the of-
fenses for which they had been arreste.

So, T know you will find interesting programs in various parts of
the country, and I am sure your concern about this general problem
will lead you to develop many innovative programs of your own to
try to help these young people who have fallen into the tragedy of 1
drug abuse,

Thank y ou very much for coming.

Mayor Joroax. Thank you, sir.

Mr. Winx. I will be glad to send you copies of the hearings, too.
when the transeript is printed.

Mayor Jorpax. Thauk you. I would appreciate that.

Chairman Peprer. We will take a 5-minute recess to accommodate
the reporter.

(A brief recess was taken.)

Chairman Pereer. The committee will come to oraer, please,

Mr. Comnsel. will you proceed ?

Mr. PaiLraes. Mr. Chairman, the next witnesses are a panel of school
officials from Wyandotte County ; Dr. Plucker, who is the srperintend-
ent of schools; and Mr. Fred Kohl, who is the director of physical
education and who is responsible for the drug education program.
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STATEMENT OF DR. 0. L. PLUCKER, SUPER'NTENDENT OF SCHOOLS,
KANSAS CITY, KANS.; ACCOMPANIED BY FRED B. KOHL, DIREC-
TOR, PHYSICAL EDUCATION, HEALTH, AND SAFETY

Mr. Puirips. Dr. Plucker, could you give us your view as to what
you think the scope «f the drrug abuse problem is among teenagers who
are attending schools in your particular county?

Dr. Prucker. Well, there are no statistics that I know of that have
any real reliability, but I have no doubt that it is a natter of serious
concern, of significant dimensions in the sense that if any children are
involved, obviously, it is serious.

There are no hard data that I know of with respect to percentages or

_anything of that sort.

Mr. Puicrips. Could you tell us whether or not your particular school
district conducted a survey similar to the one the Johnson County peo-
ple conducted ?

Dr. Prucker. I am not aware of the Johnson County survey in the
sense that there are any significant or hard data thexe, and, certainly,
we have no survey that I know of that has any hard data.

Mr. Puicrips. Essentially, they did conduct a survey. I have the
report of the statistical breakdown, conducted in 1970, and I asked the
superintendent this morning why hadn’t they continued. and he said
that probably one reason was money.

In some counties, San Mateo County, Calif., they do it every year,
and they are able, by doing that, to jucige the amount of drugs being
used or abused in those particular communities, as well as to evaluate
the programs they had and whether they were effective or not.

Has the possibility of fact or suggestion been made to your board
by you or by anyone else that some type of survey should be conducted
in the schools to determine what the extent of drug abuse is?

Dr. Pruckxr. We have not made a survey as such.

Mr. PuicLips. Has it been discussed ?

Dr. Prucker. We have talked about ways of approaching it. We have
not found any way we know of to secure any kind of valid information
onit. That is aboat where it stands. No.

Mr. Puirivs. Have you ever had reports from your principals, or
teachers. or anyone to vou at your level indicating the extent of drug
abuse they view in the schools?

Dr. Pruceker. Not as statistical reports. Certainly, we have had a
good many discussions and reviews of what the sitnation is in varioys
schools. but, in terms of a statistical report, no.

Mr. Puireips. What is the impression youn are getting from these
conversations. repogts, that you are receiving. if there are any?

Dr. Prueker. I think the general impression is that there are prob-
lems in some areas. In fact. in all areas there are problems. and they
are secions enough to warrant certainly very careful attention.

Mr. Piinirs. Could you tell us what has been done about these
problems?

Dr. Prucker. There are several different approaches that we have
used. Of course. we have tried to work as completely as we can with
the State, *hrough the Governors’ Conf-rence, and the follownp pro-
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grams on it. We have had for our staff various programs of inservice
education for teachers. principals, and others.

We have purchased and distributed large quantities of various kinds
of informational material for staff members for use in drug education
programs.

We have attempted in every way possible to cooperate with law
enforcement officials, whether they were State or local officials.

The principals and counselors have attempted to work as closely
as possible—and perhaps we ought to put this at the head of the list
rather than the bottom—with parents of any youngsters who do have
problems that come to the attention of the school.

Mr. Priies. How many of those problems have come to the at-
tention of your school system ?

Dr. Puvcker. I do not know. The numbers of cases that come to
a principal’s office or to counselors in individual schools, in many in-
stances those are problems that are handled between the parent and the
child. Tt may involve outside agencies, but there has been a great effort
to work as closely with the ind*vidual home as we possibly can.

Mr. Piiweies. Doctor, that is certainly a legitimate and worthy
objective. What I am concerned about is testimony we have heard here
and elsewhere in the country that teachers are ignoring the problem.
They see kids stoned and under the influence of drugs and they do
not bring it to the attention of the principals, and they do not bring it
to the attention of the parents. The pr~blem gets worse, and they
child becomes seriously involved in a drag problem that might have
been averted if he received some counseling sooner.

Do you keep any records at all of how many parents have been ad-
vised of a drug problem?

Dr. Puucker, We do not maintain nor do not have a statistical
summary of the detailed conferences, or the conferences that every
principal and every counselor has with parents. No; we do not.

Mr. Psiniies. Do you know, in fact, if you have even had one prin-
cipal advise a parent his child was involved in drugs?

Dr. PLvcker. Yes.

Mr. Puirrips. You say you know of one?

Dr. Prucker. No, I did not say I know of one. You asked me whether
I‘kl_low lOf one. Yes, I do know of one; I know of many more than that,
obviously.

Mr. PuiLuips. Will you tell us about those aid what happens in
those situations?

Dr. Puucker. Well, of course, they vary tremendously.

But we have had instances where youngsters have been, in one way
or another we have become aware they have bheen, using drugs, parents
have been involved in discussions; we have counseled with the arents;
princigals or vice principals or counselors, as the case might be, have
worked with the parents and those children. We have referred, in
some instances, those children to the University of Kansas Medical
School Center anc Dr. McKnuelly’s program.

Some of them in other instances have been referred to Wyandotte
County fanily service programs.

Actually, there is, I would say, a dearth of very effective agencies to
which these kids can be referw£

Mr. Prires. Isn't it true there are not any?
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Dr. McKnelly's program is a methadone n:aintenance program?

Dr. Prrcker. That is true.

Mr. Prmicuips. Which the Federal guidetmes call for adult inember-
ship. Children are not supposed to be invoived with methadone inainte-
nance on a long-term basis.

Most experts in the country feel i is totally undesirable to addict a
child to methadone; then only in rare cases would it even be considered

So that Dr. McKnelly's program is not available for you to refer
people to, especially children.

What other programe are available ?

Dr. Procker. The University of Kansas has worked with the par-
ents in working with their children that they, themselves, may take to
the center. I am not aware of the work chat is done with those children
at that point, because, at that point, it is a concern between the parent
and the medical center. The same is true, of course, of the Wyandotte
County family s..rvices.

Mr. PaiLues. I have spol. :n extensively to Dr. McKnelly, and he
never advised mc anyhody wes referred to him from the schools.

Dr. PLucker. The school does not make the referral. The parent
takes care of that part of it. We do consult with the parents in an
attempt to have them take care of that child’s problem. But the school
does not have the authority to direct a ch:ld to any particular service;
we do not hav : that authority.

Mr. ParLures. Do you believe you should have that authority ¢

Dr. PLucker. Well, if there were indeed resources with which the
school could work directly, yes, I think under some circumstances the
school could and should be in a position to do that, especially whera
there is a family structure which is not willing or not able to assum-
that responsibility.

I do feel, though, that one of the critical points that has oftentimes
been neglected is that of trying to maintain and strengthen famil-
ties. In much of the discussion that has taken place the emphasis ha .
been on the institutional approach and, of course, as a public agency,
we are an institution ang are concerned with the institutional}
approach.

But it is quite easy to try to substitute social agencies and institu-
tions for the family structure and for those elements in society which
have had a strong influence on human behavior over the years. It may
well he that we are just saying: “Well. families are ineffective,
* churches should not exist, and we should not consider these factors as
having any impact on people at all.

Mr. Puivups. I think, Do tor. you have hit the issue right on the
head and. unfortunately in this situation. we are miles apart on phi-
losophy. I agree with you the family is declining in its influence on
children; the ci:urch is declining in its influence on children; the other
factors in society are declining in their influence. And we :re lookin
for the schools to 1ake up the slack other people have perhaps created.
I think there is not any other institution that we can look to; .nd if
the schools are not guing to pick up the slac’:. then. the hope for our
country 1s not currently great because the othcr institutions are just
incapable in a lot of ways of picking up that siack.
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You can’t get people to come to church: you can't educate fainilies
too well because they are just not accessible to education. But you can
educate children. You can still have them there if the other resources
in our society are not applying the full foree and weight of their
resources.

So. we are left with the school systeni. and I think you know that
the school systems for prior generations. for immigrants. have been
the one source where people could achieve for themselves a better life
in this country.

f we are going to say thie school system does not have the major
responsibility in this drug abuse area and that that family has, or
that the church has, or that the courts have. then we are going to fail.
That is my view.

Your view is different ¢

Dr. Prucker. T appreciate vonr view. I mean it was a well-expressed
point of view, and I understand it very well. T am not ready to chalk
off the church as a significant factor in American society. I an: well
aware that many churches in this country have become little more than
social instiutions and have completely abandoned their obligation as
religious institutions. I wonld hope that would not ne-essai il ¥ condemn
all churches.

As a public officer, which T am. T am not ready to write off \-e re-
ligious institutions of America. and. as a public officer. I am not ready
to condemn and write off the American family. but. as a publie «fficer,
I um certainly convinced that we have a job to do but that it mus: work
in cooperation with the whole of society rather than to say that the
s;:lhooll become the arbitrator of all of the ills or the resolver of all of
the ills.

Mr. Pumei~s. We are not talking about all of the ills, and we are
not talking about condemning churcles or condemning the family;
we are saying that these are the tools we have. The tool of the church
18 not mandatory; the tool of the family is not available or useful;
theftolol of the school to effect the problem is available and shonld be
useful.

Dr. Prvcker. Right.

Mr. Pimures. T thought what vou were saying to me was that you
thought the schiool emiphasis was not the important emphasis, that
there were more important emphases elsewhere.

Dr. Prucker. No: not at all. I am sorry yon misunderstood the
point.

Mr. Pum.rirs. How many teachers do you jave in your school sys-
tem who are adequatelv prepared to teach drug education?

Dr. Prvoxer. T think that perhaps is one of the real problems,
not just in our school system Fut nationwide. In terms of adeqnately
prepared, T wonld say that there are very few people that are ade-
quately prepare-1to handle this problem.

In fact, T a1 not confident that we know what “adequately pre-
pared” is. We are searching for ways to adeqnately prepare.

We have had—I ain snre Mr, Kohl can point ont in more detail
than I—a ood manv sessions with teachers, the colleges and un’ver-
sities and have merely begun to scratch the very edge of the problem
in teacher training. In fact, most of the colleges and universities with
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which T am familiar have not even begnn to make this a significant
part of the teacher education program.

That is not to say that the college student who is preparing to be

a teacher does not have a gieat deal of experience in the drug culture
on his own.

In fact, that may be a serious problem with respect to the entire
teaching profession, and we may want to explore that.

But to say that preparation is adequate is simply to hide one’s
liead in the sand. It is not.

Mr. Purcuies. Could you tell us whether you have any drug coun-
selors in the schools.

Dr. Precker. We do not have dimg counselors in the schools, no.
We do have counselors, but to try to classify them as drug counselors,
no.

Mr. Privuies. What abont the educational program that you have,
if you have one in your schools?

Dr. Prveker. I think, probably, Mr. Kohl could deal with that
more effectively. since he works with it closely.

Mr. Konn. Yes, if T might. { would like to comment on one thing,
Mr. Phillips.

The program of referral in our schools—this is umewhat under
the pohcy or a general understauding of policy wit! another person
we have employed in our school district, the director of pupil per-
sonnel. This gentlemnan has the responsibility of nurses and coun-
selors and security employees that we have.

Over the years, I think our important, unwritten policy has been ¢
If there is a drng-related problem in the school and the youngster
freaks out, or we see evidence of drug use, the first.person to notify is
the family. and the security officer may be called in ahead of (.at, but
there is a move to work with the counselors and the nurses and the
security officers in getting the information to the family.

Mr. Puinrips. Assuming that you took the first step, that you have
a child freaking out in school—and this apparently is a regular occur-
rence thronghout the conntry, unfortunately—after you advise the
family. what does the school do in relation to that child ¢

Myr. Koii. In relation to that, again. our move would be the family,
and with the information we would have, it would be to refer to the
family doctor or get medical help. We do have another agency for re-
ferral in our community, and that is Wyandotte County Mental Health
Center. So, this is another opportunity that we have to offer for re-
ferral.

Mr. Puruies. T think Dr. Plucker said. concerning the resonrces
available for referral, there is a dearth of them, and we talked about
them and there did not seem to be very much at all.

Mr. Ko Yes, sir; you are absolutelv right.

Mr. Piivvivs. Essentially, what you are talking about and the way
vou deseribed it—and it is upsetting to me—is putting a buck slip on a
dying child or drowning child. You are bucking him over to some other
agency that does not exist. The family is responsible, and, in my view,
the school officials are responsible for doing something about that
child; and right now you do not have the resources to do it I take it.
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Mr. Konw. No. sir: we don't, quite honestly. And I would say our
counselors and teachers, like any other, are inadequately prepared and
trained at this time. Dr. Plucker mentioned the teacher traming, We
have made etforts. many etforts, in this direction. Again, the perform-
ance of the teacher or the counselor may be qucstionatl’)lc if they are ade-
quate in this vast area of drug education cx preventive education.

Mrv. Winx. Would the gentleman yield ?

Mr. Purruips. Yes, sir.

Mr. Wix~. T ought to probably give a little background matevial on
the cconomic setup for Wyandotte County, as I did In explaining about
Johnson County, and Jackson County yesterday.

Wyandotte County schoolehildren would probably fall in three cate-
gories: From low income areas, from inedium income, and from high
income areas, It is a combination of the three.

There is more usage of the various Government agencies in Wyan-
dotte County than there probably are in the other two counties, par-
ticularly welfare and agencies of that type.

This might be one of the reasons that Dr. Plucker referred to how
they had been referring these people to the various agencies. The rea-
son is that in some cases we have a percentage of fatherless homes where
agencies have probably already been working with some of the
students.

I do not know that to be a fact, but I would almost bet that it would
be factual in some instances.

I just thought the committee ought to have that background mate-
rial. When they say they have financial problems in the school over
here and they do not have the resources, tﬁlese gentlemen are not kid-
ding you at all. It isa constant problem in the school systemn over here.
They just do.not compare at all with facilities in Johnson Count{.

I might also say at this time that I know Dr. Plucker very well;
he has been a longtime friend. I have inet Mr. Kohlon several occasions.

Mr. Privpirs. I certainly sympathize with your financial difficulties,
and I think that is one of the reasons the committee is here, that per-
haps the Federal Government has not really investigated the resources
to assist the schools in the problems that they have, especially a ra-
tional problem like drugs.

Could you tell us, essentially, what the scope of your educatios:al
program1s?

Mr. Kour. Well, in our program, again, our big thrust would be
with health edueation or human science courses that we have, and
these are under curriculuin courses of study; we maintain the.n. And
in our courses of study we do have drug education sections.

I w uld like to comment that at this time, right now, our courses in
health education, in junior and senior high schools especially, are
due for revision. We write every 5 years, and we have a date of 1968
onthe ones we now have ; so, this is the year we will 1evise.

Outside of that, announcements and curriculum materi:ls and hand-
out materials and films and various publications are constaniy being
funneled into schools and to our health teachers and to our nurses
and to our counselors, and I ‘eel that is one of my responsibilities, to
evaluate and review some of the more current acceptable niaterial to
use in our schools and, also, with committee action at times, to keep
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our schools alert, particularly through the audiovisual means and
publications. :

Mr. Broaair. Mr. Kohl, let me interrupt you there.

What is your annual budget for these audiovisual aids you describe *

Mr. Konr. One budget is $650; and another budget on supplemental
materials is about $250 for books and materials; and another budget
gor supplemental materials in the schools is about the same, about

250. 2

Mr. Broxyrr. How many students do you have in senior high school
and junior high school ¢

Mr. Konr. Secondary schools is about 12,000; 12,000 or 13,000.

Mr. Broaer. So that the main thrust of their drug education pro-
gram is financed to the tune of less than $1,200 a year for all of these
thousands of students?

Mr. Kour. Not necessarily. There is a wealth of free materials avail-
able. We capitalize on this, I believe, for some of our informational
education. So this would not be the total. That is ronghly the amount
I would have budgeted for this type of material in the schools.

Mr. Win~. Let me ask a question. The literature and material that
is available to you which is free, do your counselors, people in that
category, go over this to see if it is really in the language that the
students use, or is it something they would laugh at, as we heard
yesterday ?

Mr. Xonr. Conglrwsman Winn, I think in this area the only rapport
or exchange that I think we would have would be with my meeting
with the counselors and the nurses after school.

And, yes, this is an on-going program. I am quite often called to
talk with the counselors or with the nurses who are again under the
direction of another director in our school district, and at that time
films and materials are reviewed——

Mr. Winw. Do you ever have any students, either users or nonusers?

Mr. Konr. No, sir; we haven’t.

Mr. Winn. I am trying to get a reaction becanse when we talk about
drug edncation films and literature in the Shawnee Mission Scaool
District, the five previous users we had here yesterday all sort of
grinned, laughed, looked at each other; you could tell that it was get-
ting nowhere. In other words, they didn’t respect it very much.

Mr. Kouw. Well, sir, it might not on them. l{ think we sometimes
need to lock at the straigiit students in our school. It is very difficult
to select materials. If you get into the realm of scare tactics and s0
forth, I think we have to stick mainly with the accurate informational
films and materials that are available and attitudinal developmental
ones. These are the ones we feel are most important, developing atti-
tudes and making adequate choices in life.

Here is where we search for materials of this nature that will help
a youngster make a choice or decision, or to influence their attitudes.

Mr. Winwn. Do you think any of the scare brochures and films are
worthy »f use at all, in your opinion, or is that the wrong approach{

Mr. Konr. Well, it might be like driver education. Once in a while
a scare film might help a little bit for some people. I wouldn’t excinde
all scare tactics type of film er audiovisual material. I don’t think you
ought to concentrate on just a flick of that nature and let it go at that.

Mr. Winn. Thank you.
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Mr, Kour. I personally would prefer all other types of films, espe-
cially those that deal with inaking wise decisions in life and attitu-
dinal adjustments.

Mr. Winx. But do they connect this to deng education at all?

Mr. Kour. I don’t think most of them do, because I beli:ve their
peers will tearit up 15 minutes later.

Mr. Wixn. That is what I am afraid of. Even if it did sink in, I
think they may go out in the hall the next hour or so and say they saw
the film and some peer would just clobber it.

Mr. Konw. I am sure you are right. We cannot rely on scare tactics.
You don’t scare the risk-age youngsters we are dealing with. I think
Dr. McKnelly brought this out. We are in a risk area with these young-
sters and you aren’t going to scare them.

Mr. Winn. Thank you.

Myr. Paiiirs. Mr. Kohl, did I understand you to say vou are pres-
ently working with a curriculum that was written in 1968?

r. Konwr. Yes, sir. Our health curriculum was written in 1968.

Myr. Puicrips. I take it, then, that your curriculum had little or no
emphasis on drugs, as currently we consider them?

Mr. Konw. Current, yes. This is why I think it is necessary to have
a constant feed-in with announcements and so forth, to schools, a
constant review of materials that are available, and a feed-in to the
teachers. This is done through your in-service meetings, through meet-
ings with your health, that is with health and physical education
teachers.

Mr. Paivzars. Do I misunderstand you—

Dr. Pruucger. 1 think I may be able to—listening, you sometimes
hear what is going on between two people.

The materials that were prepared originally in 1968, obviously, form
the basic outline. They are not the kind of materials to which a teacher
is slavishly bound and, consequently, as new probleins and new items
come up that need to be included, in Mr. Koh!’s meetings with health
and physical education people and in the materials distributed from
his office, supplementary modifications take place all of the time.

In other words, in any kind of program you put on that 5-vear
cycle of complete rewriting and revising. If it were to be static for a
5-year period, it would be indeed a tragic thing, whether it 1s health
education or race relations or whatever it might be.

Mr. PuiLiies. So that there isan updating ¢

Mr. Konw. Yes, sir. I think you f{)nd some educators—and I would
somewhat go along with this—as far as courses of study are con-
cerned, they are outdated by the time they are printed, so you really
ought to be more current.

Mr. PuicLies. Are you more current, or should you be ? I got the im-
pression you felt you should be, but you weren’t.

Mr. Kour. Our course of study isn’t current right now, that is, in
the written form, itself. But I thiuk we are current with the feed-in
of announcements and n.aterials we constantly make available to our
teachers and to the school district.

Mr. PuiLiies. Could you tell me how many teachers you have who
have had any specialized trainirg in drug abuse ¢
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_Mr. Konr. Well, “specialized,” I will have to consider that a little
bit. We have had teacher-training workshops for teachers. I can think
of several procedures we have endeavored to work with.

Mr. Puiuies. How many of your teachers bave had this training?
What percentage or, just roughly, what numbcr ?

Mr. Konw. I woul(f think the n-service day program we had 2 years
ago, which was involving all elementary and secondary teachers, and
our attendance on that was about 50 percent--well, it was 50 percent.
This was an in-service day? again an invitational meeting. You get into
another area here of what the demand for teacher training is com-
pared with what and when yow can get teachers for teacher training.

Mr. Pusriirs. I know the problems. I just asked you about the facts.
As I see it, you say that 2 years ago 50 percent of your teachers at-
tended a 1-day lecture, or half-day lecture, or something like that, on
in-service training ?

Mr. Konr. We had an in-service training day at that time.

Mr. Puirrips. Does that meana full day /

Mr. Konr. That was a full-day program. That is where we pro-

{{)neﬁy and pharmacologists, law

Mr. Puirrips. If you had taken that course for 1 day and you were
the usual health education teacher, do you feel you would be adequate-
ly prepared to teach drug abuse prevention or any other drug abuse
areas in a classroom the following day?

Mr. Kouw. No; I don’t believe I would. Again, I don’t know to what
extent a person really needs to be trained or involved, but I think
it takes many, many hours of service and I think this, again, is what
Dr. Plucker is referring to, the inadequate preparation of training
of certified teachers. We are talking about some type of integrated
program, not just getting a course in drug education going.

This is anotfler one of the programs that the kids get tied up with,
and uptight on, that we are trying to coerce them 1nto a drug edu-
cation program.

Mr. Puruies. I don’t know the kids would object to this, from what
we hear. I think it was in San Francisco or Chicago where a superin-
tendent told us about it. They told ns they originally started a drug
education program which they made an elective for the children in
the high schooﬁr.“’l‘he first term they scheduled three sessions and they
were oversubscribed.

The next term they had to c¢reate nine sessions and they expanded
it furthér as an elective subject. I don’t know that you run into dif-
fienlty with the children being forced to take the course.

I think they are so far into it alread, that they need tie information
to get straightened out.

Mr. Komnw. I think possibly you might run into a problem of when
to plan it in the total curriculum in the school.

Mr. PumLuirs. I know there are problems. You don’t have a K-12
approach to this, you have a high school approach to it ¢

Mr. Kcpr. Our approach r.ow and our beginning is at grades 4, 5,
and 6.

MN.v. Z'HiLLips, You have health education instruction in grades 4, 5,

and 6.

R 2 e




LN

AT S Ay

R AR

1878

Mr. Konr. Not in the school, but a program that we are working
with now is sponsored by the Kansas City, Kans., Junior League,
where we lhave a team of ladies who volunteered for this type of
responsibility, and under training by the Junior League here in the
metropolitan area in attendance at workshops. I spend a great deal
of time with these ladies, training them, and they go into the schools
and take all of the grades 4. 5. and 6 in our schools, at least once, and
present programs to them.

Again, it 15 an introduction. I think it has been more educational to
teachers than maybe the children. When they find out what these kids
ask in class, they are shattered, and again it might be a good teacher-
orientation move, instead of not just necessarily an elementary educa-
tion approach.

I want to congratulate these ladies that Liave come into our schools
and done a job for the community and not asked for a crying dime
and have done a terriffic job of developing a program of instruction
in our schools.

At times we find it quite difficult to get teachers to meetings and
workshop sessions, and so forth, after the bell rings or on Saturdays,
unless they are accredited or paid. These fine people have asked tor
no quarter, and I think they are to he highly congratulated for com-
munity involvement. This, again, is what I think we need most of all.

Mr. Punruies. I think this entire committee would agree with you,
Mr. Kohl. I would commend them L:ghly. I certainly do, and I think
perhaps you, also, should look at mtﬁ(ing teachers get into it, and if
we have to pay them the extra money, we will just have to pay them
the extra moneg.

I have no other questions.

. Dr. Prucker. I would like to comment on just chat point. I think
1t 18 a very important one.

I think we all agree there is a great need for teacher education in
this field and one of the problems that we have, whether it is dru
education or anything else in teacher education, is that they work al
day and you have to operate the schools. If you are going to add to
that schedule in any way, there isn’t a great deal of difference from
one group of workers to another, and tﬁgedemand is all right, there
is so much involved in compensation.

A school district that is strapped to the last dime for any xind of
financing at all, and indeed undle)r limitations from various laws that
say you shall not expend any more under any circumstances, it be-
comes almost impossible to do the kind of training job I think every
one of us recognizes is necessary.

Mr. PriLuies, If Federal moneys were available for that purpose,
would you be willing to undertake the program ¢

Dr. Prucker. Yes. I would like to comment just a little bit.

Certainly, this is an important category and I wouldn’t want
to minimize it at all. One of the problems we get into in Federal fund-
ing is, in so many instances, they are so narro-~ly defred as to lay
almost impossible constraints on school districts, and then after you
have done your very best to try to utilize those funds as effectively
as possible—

hairman PepPER. Are you talking about the categorical grants?
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Dr. Prucker. Yes; the particular problem of categorically defin-
ing these, and 1 recognize the drug education program is important,
but if we get into that, we would need to be very careful that we not
create a situation where in effect a school district does the best it can,
then new guidelines are written and the school district finds itself
in violation of the guidelines which were written after the program
was conducted. Obviously, then everybody is painted as some sort of
criminal for not having followed the guidelines, which didn't exist
when the program was carried on.

You gentlemen, I am sure, are very familiar with that. We are
somewhat different in the Shawnee Mission District, in the sense of
title I is a very important program here. We have our illustrations
that—— )

Mr. Pauies. Could you give us some financial figures to show
some dimension of how much title I is helping you?

Dr. PLucker. We run a little over $1 million a year in title I aid.

Mr. PriLuips. That is 1 percent of your budget ?

Dr. PLucker, Oh, no. That is a good deal more than that. Qur tota)
school district budget, that is operating budget, runs slightly over $20
million a year. :

Mr. Priuuips. So it is about 5 percent ?

Dr. PLucker. Yes.

Mr. PriLLips. Thank you.

I have no other questions, Mr. Chairman.

Chairman Pepper. Mr. Winn.

Mr. Wix~. Thank you, Mr, Chairman.

I 'am sort of in a spot here. But I am going to say what I think be-
cause I think these gentlemen know T usually do anyway.

First, I would say to you that I have sort of defended their financial
f])roblems, and Dr. %’

earings that we have held around the country, that the school dis-
trict in W{tmdotbe County is going to have to be more aggressive in
this field. I am not saying that you have got your head in the sand,
certainly not at all, because of the programs you have described, but
at the same time I think there are t ings like student surveys. And I
am very disappointed that you have not been able to furnish to the
committee any type of statistical information in the way of survey in-
formation that sﬁould be available to you, either one of you.

In some past problems that come to my mind, in Wyandotte County,
when we have had a couple of demonstrations where they marched
down Minnesota Avenue, where the students left school, or some of
thein right after school, there were articles in the paper, whether the
factual information was right or wrong, that some of those students
were on drugs and that is why they were articipating, or at least
they became participants in those marches. Whether they were or not,
I think there is a definite problem over here and I think the sooner
that the schoo! district in cooperation with the other ncies, includ-
ing law enforcement, sits down and analyzes it and looks at it and
faces the real problem, I think the sooner that you will be able to
develop more interest in your diug education programs,

Now, I think without a doubt that the specialized training, Fred,
that you referred to, as my counsel gives me background, is that your
training isonly 1day a year. Am I wrong on tnat?

lucker has brought it up. I honestly think, from -
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Mr. Konr. In a teacher inservice sitnation. I wonldn’t say the con-
tact with teachers, as they are related as counselors or nurses or health
teachers—

Mr. Winn. I understand that.

Mr. Komu. This is an ongoing thing. It may be every month.

Mr. Win~. But you are talking about experience.

Mr. Konr. Yes.

Mr. Wix~. I am talking about a training program where they, the
teachers, come in and they sit down and they go to a class, Certainiy,
1 day a year with the problem that we ha~ve in the entire area, to me 1s
not enough. I don’t know that all of them participated in 1-day-a-
year programs.

Mr. Kont. Along with that, there are other indicated courses in the
area that are being offered by the colleges and universities.

Mr. Winw. I realize that.

Mr. Konr. A number of people attend these, but as far as our
thrust——

Mr. Win~. How many have attended where they get college credits,
No. 1? Let’s assume they want to learn how to deal with the drug
abuse problems.

Second, we know that they are going to go for additional credits, be-
cause they can get more money with another degree. How many; what
percentage ?

Mr. Konw. Usually these are suminer courses and I think we have
had around 10 or 12.

Mr. WinN. Out of how many teachers?

Mr. Konw. Out of all of our faculty of teachers.

Mr. WinN. How many ¢

Mr. Konu. 800.

Mr. Win~. 800, and 10 or 12. All right. To me, that is weak. It is just
plain weak.

I think there is a place you can sit down witih these 800 teachers.
I know a lot of these teachers and they are concerned, and unless
the school district gives the leadership and says, “Look. here is the
problem, we do have a problem and we have all got to become more
aware, we have got to do a better job.” Who teaches the in-service
training?

I may have misunderstood your comments but I got the idea, that
it isn't a strong, well-organized instructor program.

Mr. Komur. 'iVell, as far as the in-sevvice workshop programns arve
concerned, we bring in outsiders, like Dr. McKnelly or someone in
the area of expercise of pharmacology. or law enforceinent agency,
drug users. young people from——

hMr.2 Wixy. Where do yon get your drug users? How do you find
them ¢

Mr. Kontr. Our programs, again, have been from the area, such as
the Asthetic Umbrella is an organization we have used. One program
we have is with a young man, Frank Robara—

Mr. Wix~. 1have heard Frank several times.

Mr. Komr (continuing). A church-oriented program. We have had
Frankie and Phil Hagen, his father-in-law, in our school on the basis
of 150 students. He has spent a lot of time with teachers and students
in the school, has come back on other occasions for PTA meetings and
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teacher ineetings, and so forth. This, again, is at the school level and
at. their expression.

But we called unun area people of this tvpe. I think it is very
important where you have a drug workshop, you involve your teachers
and others with the drug user.

Mr. Wix~. I don't question that. I think they have got to talk to
drug users and I have heard Frankie speak several times. He makes
a good presentation, but I would hope that you would get others that
are in school. Frankie does not really, as I remember his background.
qualify as a student,

Mr. Konw. No.

Mr. Wixx. He is not a Kansan, either. He is from Chicago.

Mr. Konr. New York.

Mr. Winx. Isit New York? I wasthinking of Chicago.

I can only urge, Dr. Plucker, that we try to do everything to keep
better records. I think there is going to be a stage, we are probably
way past that right now, where the cooperative effort with the law
enforcement officers, the agencies and everyone, to have to do a
very thorough job. I don't see how anybody can do a thorough record-
kee}})ling treatment if you do send them to Dr. McKnelly or any one
of the medical people, psychologists, sociologists, whoever they might
be, without some kind of records, just like our own doctors keep on
all of us. If the schools are not adding to that record on attendance
and classes, whether they are dropouts, teacher opinions, grades, any
skinnishes or fights, anything that might show up in their classes,
I think it is going to be very helpful to whomever we delegate that
final authority.

And this doesn’t cost a lot of money. I can’t believe that this would
be a very expensive operation in the office. Tt might be, but I can’t
believe that it would take that much additional time.

I know your office people and your nurses are swamped in all of your
schools. I don’t believe you have nurses in all of your schools, do you?

Dr. PLucker. We operate with nurses. They will serve more than ene
building, especially with respect to elementary schools, yes. )

Mr. WixN. Yes. That is another one of the problems this committee
has run into time and time again. We found out that when they find
there is a student on drugs, that in some cases they send them to the
nurse, and the nurse may or may not be trained in drug education and
may or may not spot the symptoms, probably more often does than not,
but has no real way of treating them except “lie down and take a cou-
ple of aspirins.”

We laugh at it, but this is what we hear all across the country. The
nurse doesn’t want to become a law enforcement officer. She is not go-
ing to go through their clothing to see if they are using drugs, or if
they have any on them. She probably can’t analyze what type of drugs
they have been using, and I don’t know that she has the right to do a
urinalysis. I doubt it.

Dr. PLuckegr. I would doubt that.

Mr. Win~. We may be throwing an awful load on these nurses.

Dr. PLucker. But it is very important in every instance where it, is
at all possible, in every instance where scmething like that arises, that

(RPN

[P

S et AR et ek e .
L3y




R

SR W R GIN AT | W A

1882

theve be an involvement of the family, that that case be brought to the
attention of parents.

Mr. Wix~. Do they do this?

Dr. PLuckER. Yes.

Mr. Winy. How do they do it? Do they call and say, “Your son is
stoned here in my office” ¢

Dr. Puucker. This depends on the circumstances, obviously, and
they vary tremendously, But in every instance where there is suspected
problems with the goungster in school the principal or vice princi}ml
1s involved in it and does make the home contact and they request if at
all possible that the parent come to the school.

Lgr. Winx. Do you have a high percentage of parents, both working,
over here? More tKan at the other schools ?

Dr. PLucker. We do have. We don't hesitate to call parents at work.
We consider this to be a problem of significance and we follow up on
it {)retty rigidly. Because, obviouslﬁ, it is one that is easily put aside.

am certainly not going to say that every child that has a problem

at school is even detected, for that matter, because, as I think I heard

Kour statement yesterday, so the kid is day dreaming, so he is tired, so

e is nervous, so he is upset. Thousands of parents who live with their

child every day very é])osely don’t always detect the changes in be-
havior pattern which are symptormatic of the drug abuse.

But one of the things we do try to do is immediately involve the
family. We are not 100-percent successful.

Mr. Win~. They do call the parents. If a nurse knows because of
previous records, previous experiences with certain individuals, that
they are on drugs, just convinced that they are, does she tell che sar-
ents, “I believe your son or daughter has a drug problem”? Or does
she just say, “She is in my office and she is il1”?

Dr. Puucker. Oh, no. We would inform the parents of what the
situation seems to be.

I think you recognize that is one that has to be handled with a great
deal of care, in the sense that too many parents, to say that we feel or
we think that there may be a problem here in the use of drugs or what-
ever, can be an extremely traumatic sort of thing and the reaction
isn’t always a positive one. “You have just accused my child of bein
a crimiral,” and you have io deal with that in, I think, an understand-
ing and sympathetic way to get parents to understand what that prob-
lem is.

Mr. Winn. I know that is true, but maybe we are protecting too
many parents and protecting too many children. I don’t know what the
percentage of use 18 in Wyandotte County, but we have heard figures
all the way from 20 percent to 7C percent in Johnson County. I doubt
it is much different over here. I am guessing, but say 30 to 50 percent
are using in Wyandotte County schools. None of us want to be told
our children are using drugs, but there hasto be a way.

Dr. Prvcker. Right. )

Mr. WinN. Because we think it reflects upon us, and maybe it does,
probably it does, in & great many cases but, at the same time, whether
1t reflects on us is not the point. The point is how far along in the use
of drugs is the student. What programs can we advise him to Fo to?
What drug education programs can their parents go to? I would bet,
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particularly in Wyandotte County, that probably no different percent-
age of parents have been to drug education programs; I will bet it
is less than 10 percent.

Dr. Prucker. I would say that is an extremely liberal estimate.

Mr. Winx. A little high. OK. )

A hundred kids were arrested for drug-related counts in Wyandotte
County last year, according to our investigators. How many of those
would you guess to be students? I am not counting dropouts because
that is a category that is pretty high over here, too. Or do you know?

Mr. Konw. I might answer that. Every year we work pretty closely
with the police department and they gave us the drug arrests. This
is one bit of statistic that is passed out and handed out.

Mr. Win~. By name?

Mr. Konr. No, sir; not by name.

Mr. Wixw. They don’t furnish names?

Mr. Konr. No, that is a very confidential matter, It might even be
the same as a counselor situation in the school. I think we are involving
ourselves some in confidentiality of information in involvement with
the school teacher, counselor, and the authorities.

But the one that we have used would be the picture of drug arrests
in our city since 1967, when it was done. to—what was it ?

Mr. Win~. If you have those figures, I think this committee would
like to hear them. Obviously, if you only had one in 1967, read them all
of the way up.

Mr. Konr. In 1967 there was one arrest. There was a marihuana
charge.

Mr. Win~. Which was drug related ?

Mr. Konr. Yes, sir. In 1968 there were 35 arrests. In 1969, 62—

Mr. Winn. Double.

Mr. Konw. In 1970,162. In 1971, 179.

This is the arrest picture and this is the information we have tried
to use as best we can 1n relating to the drug problem in our communrity.

Dr. Prucker. You should recognize those figures are a combination
of adult and juvenile. It is not just juvenile.

Mr. BLomMER. What are the juvenile figures?

Mr. Konv. Would you like those figures over the years?

Mr. BroMMER. Yes.

Mr. KoHL. Again, the one arrest was a female, in 1967. It doesn’t
tell the age. Pardon me, it is an adult. '

In 1968 there were 21 adult arrests and 14 juveniles; in 1969, 34
adult arrests, 28 juveniles; in 1970, 81 adults, 81 juvenile arrests; 1971,
87 adult arrests and 92 juveniles.

Mr. Winn. There is a tremendous jump there in the last couple of
years on juvenile arrests.

Dr. Prucker. Between 1969 and 1970, you have the real increase.

. Then 1970 and 1971 tend to be quite simnilar.

Mr. Prauures. When you say juveniles, is that the police definition
of juveniles, 16 and below ¢

1. Korr, I believe it is.

Mr. Pamurps. So the 17- and 1¢-vear-olds you have in school would
not be included in there$

Mr. Konr. Yes, sir.
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Mr. Winx. The committee points out the tremendous jump in 2 or 3
years. The problem is there. Are these all drug related ?

Mr. Konr. These are drug related.

Mr. WinN. On the juveniles?

Mr. Konw. These are just—

Mr. Winx. Relate to both juveniles and adults?

Mr. Kont. They have further breakdowns on th. type of drugs.

Mr. Winn. I think we pret:y well know from yesterday’s testimony
the type of drugs students are using around here, whicli is practically
everything that is available, but not a high percentage of heroin yet.
Mainly marihuana, I suppose.

Mr. Chairman, T have no more questions. Thank you.

Chairman Prpprr. Mr. Blommer.

Mr. BLoxyer. Mr. Kohl, T would like to follow up what Mr. Winn
was getting at. I think it is safe to say the 92 juveniles arrested for
drug crimes would be, at least the most part of them, in your school
system. fsn’t that right ¢

Mr. Konr. Very possibly. We have one parochial school but I would
Say yes, you are correct on that. The only thing that might not be in-
volved—and I am checking with our enforcement agents on this—
would be tiie number of repeaters. This is the number of arrests,

Let’s say some youngster might get picked up five times a year.
He would be tallied in here five times.

Mr. BroMyzr. In any case, do you know the names of these 92
people?

Mr. Konv. No, sir.

Mr. BroMMER. You mean to say that someone that is selling drugs,
who is a student, who is arrested by the police for that crime, could be
very well going to class everv day in one of your high schools and
You wouldn’t even know about it ¢

Dr. PLuckeR. I would have to comment on that in this regard. This
gets into the whole business of the confidentiality of information re-
lating to juveniles. And the school district, or the school officers, as
such, are not informed of the names of juveniles arrested for various
offenses, except insofar as it may involve an arrest in which the school
is involved. That is, if it takes place at the school, obviously we know
about it. But these don’t take place at the school. )

Mr. Brommer. Doctor, wouldn’t you agree—and I am not laying
the blame here——

Dr. Procker. I think it is stupid. It is the stupidest thing I have
ever seen, with respect to the way that information is handled, with
respect to juveniles and the various agencies, including the scilools,
that have to deal with that information. But that is the way the law
is. And I don’t blame the law enforcement officers for it.

Of course, the laws were written with the idea, which I am confident
is an excellent philosophfy of juvenile protection, the attempt to protect
the youngster from a lifetime criminal record, and this sort o thing.
I appreciate that, but certainly there must be a change in the handling
of information as between agencies that sre responsible for working
with young people.
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Mr. Broxyer. Well, 1 am sure you would be the first to agree that

the other juveniies, the other high school students, deserve a little pro-
tection, too.

Dr. PLucker. Yes.

Mr. Broyrr. We heard here over and over again that the pusher is
just another student.

Dr. Prucker. As far as schools are concerned. though, it might be
interesting for you to have some figures on that. In the 1971-72 school
term, in terms of actual suspensions from the school as a consequence
of possession of illegal drugs—now, the figures are really fairly small—
we had four short-term suspensions. By short term, 5 days or less, as
a consequence of possession of illegal drugs by individuals in the
schools. We had six long-term suspensions on the basis of possession or
use of illegal drugs.

The numbers are really quite small in terms of the incidents within
the school for which suspensions did take place.

There is no requirement that there must be automatic suspension. A
principal has to make a decision : What are the circumstances in this
case.

Mr. Broxyer. You would certainly recommend suspension for a
student drug pusher?

Dr. Prucker. Oh. yes. By all means.

Mr. BroMyer. But the situation is that the police know about a stu-
dent pusher, but you, as a superintendent, would not know?

Dr. PLuckEr. Yes. Or let’s say, as a prineipal and inore often they are
much more closely related to the operating situation. That is right. It
is possible.

would have to say, in all fairness to law enforcement officers, they
have to operate within the law. That is not to say that there cannot
be a good deal of cooperation, and there is, in terms of providing in-
formation, unoﬂiciall{—it has to be unoflicially—that a school can be
aware of certain problems that they have to lool. out for with respect to
an individual. But in terms of records and official notifications and
this sort of thing, they are under a very severe handicap.

Mr. Bromyer. I have no more questions, Mr. Chairman.

airman PerpEr. Just two or three questions, gentlemen,

Is it fair to say that this drug probiem of students in your school
system, like most other school systems, is known to be a serious prob-
lem but you don’t have accurate data of just exactly what the extent of
it is? You have very little money to spend in teacher education pro-
grams in respect to the drug program, and because of lack of tunds

ou don’. have very inuch of a program to deal with it in the schools;
1sn’t that a fair summary of the facts?

Dr. Prucker. I would say that is a fair statement. Yes, sir.

Mr. Konr. Yes.

Chairman Prprer. You are not distinet irom the rest of the country.
Everybody has had to tell the same unhappy story.

Dr. Prucker. We tend to be crisis-oriented in the United States and
we take care of a problem, unfortunately, after it gets out of all pro-

ortion, whether it is space for children in a schoolhouse or whether
1t isdrugs ‘Wetake care of it after the horse is gone.

Chairman Preper. The last question is, if you did have adequate
tunds do you think you could develop in your school system here in
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Wyandotte County a program that would be helpful, more heipful
than whatever you are doing now?

Dr. Pruckrr. Yes.

Chairman Pepper. In preventing drug abuse and correcting drug
rhuse into which some of your students may have fallen?

Dr. Prucker. [ am confident we may develop a program that is more
helpful than we are able to do now. 1 am eqnaliy confident that the
problem as a part of our culture is not going to be “solved.” It is a
question of how well we can deal with it, because it is a new part of
our whole problem. But, yes, I am convinced that one of the things we
need to have is the financial resources with which to attuck it.

Another very important one and, of course, it is in part a part of
finances, we need people who have the ability to work with this, to sim-
plg take a person, a teacher, and say, “OK, now we are going to make
a drug expert out of you,” doesn’t work. It takes a person who has an
understanding, who has an interest, who has a concern, and the abilit
to work with kids, regardless of all of the training. So, yes, there 1s
a tremendons people need in this area.

Chairman Peeper. I am glad you mentioned that. There are some peo-
ple, including some of the gureaucratic authorities in Washingion, that
think that nothing should be done to try to meet the challenge of this
problem in the schoois. They think that if a student is shown to be
using drl;ﬁs the student should be simply suspended froia the school
and turned over to his parents and the parents will turn him over to
what facilities there may be in the community; that the schoul should
just brush him out of the window, as it were.

But if you do that, that means that the children are not going to be
given any effective service, or an enormous job of recruiting the kind
of knowledgeable people you were just talking about falls upon some-
body in the community. Somebody has got to provide facilities at which
those eoi)le will use whatever programs, carry out whatever programs,
th(iy evelop.

entertain, myself, very strongly the belief that the schools, them-
selves, can make an enormous contribution because they can perhaps do
a better job in finding the kind of personnel to work with the problem
than an outside agency. They hire teachers, they hire administrators;
thef;7 are accustomed to this work of Jdealing with young people. I would
rather leave it up to the school system.

It isbetter if you give them the money with which to develop the pro-
grams and to find the personnel, than to leave the job to somebody else
who only incidentally deals witk young people. What do you think
about that ? .

Dr. Prucker. I would certainly have to agree with you, Mr. Chair-
man. There is one further comment I would like to make on it.

Certainly, there is a role that we can fill as a schoo). We have an al-
most incomprehensible problem, however, with respect to another side
of this, with which we cannot deal and with which perhaps we need to
deal legislatively at the national level. At least in this area, very little of
the drug traffic 1s in what we call the hard drugs, the heroin field. The
statisties presently will bear that out. The drug traffic is not out of
somebody’s basement, the drug traffic is out of the legitimate drug pro-
ducers in the United States, and until Congress or someone begins to
crack down on drug producers, and nails down the production of drugs
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which are totally unnecessary in this country, it is impossible to con-
trol it because we are in the business of marketing them.

The producers are going to find a market. So I would ':ope we can get
together on both sides of this. I am well aware that the money that is
involved in producing drugs is a fantastic amount of money, and pays
the cost, not only of advertising, but the kind of costs that it takes to try
to prevent any action to control it.

If we can expose the millions of dollars that are spent in lobbying for
the maintaining or for not controlling the drugs that are destroying
the kids of America, I think the drug industry needs to be exposed on
that point, especially some of these specific companies that are doing it.
And they are known, I am sure.

Chairman PeppEr. This committee is very sympathetic to what you,
say because we took the initiative in the Congress in bringing about the
reduction in amphetamine production by over 80 percent.

Dr. Prucker. If you go for another 80 percent——

Chairman Perrer. We are still working to bring it way down to a
very few thousand, if not a few hundred, which medical authorities
before our committec uave indicated is all we really need to beat the
diseases for which they are particularly suited, like hyperkinesia and
narcolepsy. The other 1s obesity and about all you get out of that is a
few pounds reduction and an addiction to these pep pills for the rest
of your life.

Dr. Prucker. Maybe we ought to have just a few more fat people
and forget it.

Chairman PeppEr. You are right. And these other drugs, barbitu-
rates and some of the others, we have certainly got to look into that.
That is a challenging problem.

Thank you very much, gentlemen. We appreciate your coming.

Dr. Prucker. Thank you.

Chairman Pepper. May I ask Dr. Adams and Dr. Hartman, would
it inconvenience you gentiemen if we recessed until 2 o’clock? Will that
be all right ¢

Thank you very much. We will .ake a recess.

Mr. MacNevex. Mr. Chairman, you did not give me a chance to
respond. I should like to.

Dr. Adams, the superintendent of schools of the Kansas City school
system is not here. Fam Robert MacNeven, assistant superintendent.
T'am here in his absence.

I understood, Mr. Chairman, that I was to be called at 11:30. I doa’t
know whether I have anything of any interest to the committee, but I
do ha- e other obligations that I am scheduled for this afternoo..

Chairman Pepper. You may testify right now.

STATEMENT OF RCBERT MacNEVEN, ASSISTANT SUPERINTENRDENT
OF SCHOOLS, KANSAS CITY, MO.

Mr. Puirvies. Mr. MacNeven, could you give us your title
Mr. MacNEvEN. Assiscant superintendent of schools for the Kansas
City, Mo., school system. My division is called the division of . “100l
suﬁmrt and developinent.
r.

Pirppies. Could you tell us where the superintendent of schools
is today ¢
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Mr. MacNevex. Yes. He and a man in our school system who works
closely with this sort of problem day by day, are both involved in
other previously scheduled conferences.

Mr. Puiiiirs. Could you tell us where they are involved?

Mr. MacNeven. The mman who works closely with ne is involved
with a conference having to do with VI and its impact and effc ct upon
yvoung people.

The superintendent has left the city, I understand.

Mr. Priiirs. Could you tell us where he went ¢

Mr. MacNEvex. No., sir.

Mr. Picoirs. We advised you earlier in the week we would like to
have the superintendent here. I got the impression from the staff who
talked to the superintendent that he didn’t think this was important
enough to come and testify about. Is t'at correct ?

Mr. MacNeven. Mr. Phillips, you would have to direct this inquiry
to the superintendent. )

Mr. Prirvies. Did you have any discussion with the superintendent ?

Mr. MaoNEven. Yes, I have. He has asked me to convey to the
committee his regrets that he is unable to be here.

M. Purrrirs. Would you tell us how you view the drug abuse situa-
tion in your particular schools ¢

Mr. MacNEveN. Yes, Mr. Phillips.

In the interest of time --and I recognize the committee’s desire to
get this break in and I appreciate the committee’s courtesy in hearing
me at this particular moment—

Chairman Pepper. We are glad to hear you.

Mr. MacNeven. And I recognize, also, what a schedule you are go-
ing through.

But in the interest of time, if you would permit me to refer to my
notes briefly—I would like to—and in order to trgeto cover efficiently
what seems, at least from our viewpoint, might be significant to the
committee, I do have a five-point or five-area statement, and the five
points in this are our attempt, at least, to point out some areas of need,
as we see them. That has six suhsections and I will try to cover those
very quickly, if I may.

Chairman Pepper. You go right ahead and make any presentation
you would like to make.

Mr. MacNEeven. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Point 1. We regard in our school system the question of drug abuse
as a critical problem. We regard it as a growing problem. We regard
it as a problem about which we are inadequately informed. We con-
cede that whatever the problem is in our schools, we see visibly only
a fraction of it.

Your counsel, in talking to me, compared it with something like
an iceberg. And I don’t know what fractional comparison is fair,
but at least we see the surface, the tip, the crisis, and I am confident
that there is much below that that we do not see.

Numerical dimensions are a little hard for us to come by. We use a
lot of euphemisms sometimes for this, but our security people, our
health service people, our school counselors, have mad% some effort
to examine over the past few years their memories and their records,
and we estimate that we had seven or eight hard-core related 1inci-
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dents which are school connected in some way or other in 3 years.

We recognize quickly this may not be all of them, because there are
many others that do not come directly to our staff’s attention.

We think that the question of soft drugs and the whole range of
soft drugs are involved. We can indicate 22 to 37 such incidents last
year in our schools. We do not know to what extent we have covered
the whole ground.

But anyway, what we see makes us believe that drug usage in our
school system is associated primarily with higher socioeconomic areas
as contrasted to poverty areas. We think it is significantly associated
with the dropout question, the dropout problem in our schools. And
we indict ourselves, we say we have fallen short in our school system
in our mission to educate young people in these areas.

The second point is briefly this: We see our role, we see some things
our systems, our schools a e not. We tnink we are not treatment cen-
ters. We think we are not prosecutors or enforcers. We think we are
not parents.

What we quickly want to say, point 3, some things we think schools

are.

We think schools are public agencies and, as such, we think we have
public obligations and we think as a consequence of a professional
conscience, we ought to try to meet those public obligations.

We think chief among these, our mission is one of education and
training. Therefore, we have a major job in this area, in education and
training.

Point 3. At least in our school system—and I don’t know specifically
the problems of other urban school systems, but I would surmise we
are (lluite similar—our educational mission is related very directly with
the dollars that we have to achieve that mission. And the dollars are
too few. We are faced with sharply rising costs and those dollars we
have must spread themselves consistently more and more thinly—the
problem is very real—in order to make ii.

b _Pgint 4. The areas of need we have—and I would like to suggest these
rieflv.

T' first area of need, that we ¢ .e, at least, is that we have an area
of research need. We need to find out much more concretely than we
presently know, what the dimensions of the problem are. In our school
system, how we can best go about it, how we can identify, at lesst edu-
cationally identify the aspects that are within our reach, and we need
to analyze, if we possibly can, what we can do about it.

We have under study now, by our superintendent and our board,
an inquiry device, a research device, to ask some questions of our stu-
dents. Some students have looked at this device and they have said to
us “We can fool that one any time.” So we have got to look much more
carefully, I think, at what we have.

Our estimate of some cost to do this: If we had, for instance, in our
school system available to us a dollar per year on our enrollment or
our average day of attendance or something like that, and I am talking
about 68,000 students and $68,000, we think we could do some effective,
substantially rewarding rcsearch.

Cn the second area here is that we think we have to build teacher
competencies that we don’t have. I don’t know, gentlemen, what you
discovered in other parts of the country, but I would hazard you have
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discovered that teachers by and large. and school people by and large,
are not weil equipped by training and by experience to deal with the
kinds of complexities that are presented here.

We further believe. and I wouid surmise vou have discovered this.
teacher training institutions throughout this Nation haven't done

much of a job in helping teachers get ready for this kind of a problen.

The seven or cight teacher training institutions. for example. from
which we draw the main bulk of our teachers. just don’t have this in
their curriculum. :

I am not well acquainted with the content of the teaclier training
programs, Congressman Winn, in the State of Iansas. but the State
of Kansas teacher training institutions are well recognized a- very
good ones, very fine ones, and yet I would hazard that this is wn area
of need in their currienlum, too.

It is one suggestion, at least. that we wounld like to offer to the com-
mittee. that this be thought about,

Now, yon hesrd here mentioned ingervice training. We are making
a crack af this and we tried to do it consistently, but. omr suceess, we
think. is far short of what it caght to be. We Liave an inservice train-
ing unit in onr gehool system which is budgeted at something less than
two-tenths of 1 pereent of owr total operating budget. minns school
amouni.

Provided that we were able to spend once more just about $1 per
pupil per year in specialized inservice training in this year. another
$63,000, we could do some good. we think. with teachers, And T think.
oentlemen. yon have to realize that the most highly qualified teacher
with aany years of experience came out of a teacher tra:ning institution
several years ago, when the question of dimg abuse was not even
thonght of as being a critical problem.

Your statistics already indicate. I am suve, that it is a vapidly in-
ereasing problem. it is nmltiplying almost geometrically in some
instances. and yet here are teachers trained to deal with yeung peeple
out «.f another decade or so buck., They ave just not ready.

We have got to get them ready in only two ways that I know of.
and one way is to get them ready on the job and the other is to go back
and look at the training program.

The materials that we use: We have circulated, inquired, bought
visnal matarials, TV materials. Published materials we find are very
dearth. Young people laugh at part of it. They joke about part of it.
Part of it they find some meaning in and it varies from class to class.
The real skill in the use of the material doesn’t lie in the matevial. it
lies in the skill and capacity and competency of the nser of that inate-
rial. to make it relevant and interpretive. And that is a highly tech-
nical skill and that is where the inservice training comes in.

We have tried to put aside certain hours and certain time anmally
for our teachers of health, for our teachers of physical educaticn, for
our classroom teachers. both in inservice training meetings and build-
ine center meetings, and throngh our educational television station.
\Vbe think we have made some dents. We think we have doae a peoor

ob.

: T heard you ask a while ag> how many people in the school system
were really well qualified to deal with this, and even with our efforus,
and we have done some. T don'’t think any of us are well qualified to
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deal with it. I think it is one of the most puzzling aad difficult prob-
lems we face educationally.

Point 5. We believe that there ought to be some way to galvanize
our parent education program to tie in with this. We think we are
going to have to find some way to support a parent education program
wo don't presently have.

Some signs about how to do this: Through title I there are directions
or guidelines and thiere are some appropriations available to organized
parent councils on the conduct of any title 1 program. I would like to
suggest to the committee that everyone of these Federal appropria-
tions tie with it some obligation and some financing to bring parents
and connmunity understanding right with it. It is comparatively minor
in title I. T would like to see it moved up to at least 2 percent or what-
ever the allocation is for the program.

We would also like to see built into a Federal appropriation some
line which allows the local school district some administrative over-
head in the managenment of that program. If that were in that alloca-
tion. then a lot of local flexibility in what we do would be possible.

Point 6. We wish that we could manage and support a part-time
school program or part-time school attendance much more effectively
than we can. In the State of Missouri. our State reimbursement for
local school districts is tied to an average day attendance figure and
the average daily attendance figure is based upon the completion of a
5-hour day, which automatically rules out the possibility of dual en-
rollments and automatically rulesout, at least in the State support field.
the possibility of having evening programs and part-time programs
for school-age pupils, and get State support for it.

Tt would occur to us. at least. it would be very helpful if we conld
find 2 way by which part-time school programs, which are part of the
answer to the dropout program, and part of the answer to the irrele-
vancy of schools generally, be somehow or other supported at the
difference between the amount of State aid we get per pupil on a full-
time program and part-time program for us, somnething between $225
and $250 per pupil per year.

The next point, I would like to see, and I think our school systems
are necessarily dedicated to trying to realize this goal, that there be for
every exit door of the school building a doublo exit, one of them to-
ward college and university and further training of some kind, and
the other toward employment. I would like to see those two doors right
there so marked for our school leaders. They are not that way.

So we think we fall short in the fact they are not that way. We
genuinely feel that we need additional support for certain efforts.

Now, I have heard, while I have been here, reference to career educa-
tion and its obligation, almost, as an educational mission to let young
people at kindergarten and primary grades understand that is the
mission of life really, in this Nation, toward some sort of a career. And
that career education, we think, has to be broad, it has to reach boys
and girls, it has to reach them both very significantly, and our teach-
ers, again, are not trained to get with this sort of thing.

Whoever heard of a first-grade teacher, for instance, a few years
a};;;o, ({)?eing trained already to project to the 6-year-olds that vision
ahea
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We chink the vocational training of a school district, particularly
one in an urban center like our schools are located, needs to be tight-
ened and strengthened, tied in currently, We are not pleased in train-
ing people for jobs that used to exist. We are not pleased with a train-
ing program for vocational and technical work which was what my
father used to do. And that is a difficult job just to keep up with.

We are rewriting annually vocational and technical training class
curriculums. That job of rewriting and bringing it up to date, fortu-
nately. is done with the great input of the business and industrial and
labor advisory committees that work with us, but it is a terrific job.

Finally, we think there ought to be some very substantial support
in our program to the idea that the pupil we have, if he lives long
enough and if he is like almost everybody else, his career is going to
be one of family living. He is going to be a parent,“he is going to be
a home manager. he is going to be something like this. We touch very
lightly on this in our training. )

These things require salaries and materials and transportation at
a higher rate than it costs just to conduct an ordinary program. It is
a lot cheaper t> have a class in junior English in a high sehool than
to do some of these other things, for example.

We welcome, and I want to endorse for our school system, at least
to this committee, the categorical aid which is pulled through our
State of Missouri from Federal funds to the support of vocational
and technical education.

We hope, as you journey back to your deliberations in Washington.
you will not forget that this has made the djilerence between, in my
Judgment and in the judgment of our school system, of having a good
program and having a better program, or not Laving one at all.

Finally. we think that we have an obligation to cooperate as closely
as we can with a number of other community agencies. T chink we have
a close record of cooperation with the police department of the Kansas
City municipal operation. The Puvenile burean of that police depart-
ment, the community relations hureau of that police department, and
our school people are in daily contact.

We helieve that we have a very close working relationship with the
juvenile services of Jackson County. We operate schools on behalf
of the juvenile services, in the juvenile institutions. A school represent-
ative sits daily beside the judge of the juvenile court and the com-
missioner of the juvenile court in our county.

A flow of information about juvenile offenders is sent daily and
weekly to us. We hear cases, we know what is happening.

We are operating school services, educational services in children’s
hospitals, and health centers in our city and in our county. We would
prop.sse to do that. We think our part of this is the educational part,
not the treatment part. We think our part of this is educational, not
corrective, not enforcement. We are opposed to that. )

We would think in every possible way that that Kind of cooperation
for the betterment of an educational program jointly carried out ought
to be. and we would like to have that built into our system.

Now, you have permitted me to run through my notes and I am
grateful. I thank ycu for doing so. If I impose in any way on the

aticnce of the committee, I offer my apologies to that effect. thought
RIr. Phillips was somewhat impatient 2 while ago.
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Mr. Puiities. Mr. MacNeven, the reason I was impatient was the
reception apparentiy you gave one of my colleagues at a prior meeting
with him. At that time you told him drug abuse in your school was
one of the district’s less important probleins.

. }I:Ir. MacNevex. I talked to Mr. Harwood and Mr. Blonuner who
is here.

Mr. Blommer, I do not believe I applied that to you, sir.

Mr. BLomuer. As a matter of fact, I hate to get into this. but you
said drug abuse in your school system was not a serious problem and
drug education was not a priority item as far as you were concerned.

I was very distressed to hear that.

Chairman Peprer. Mr. MacNeven, we are glad to have vowr state-
ment and appreciate your coming here today. We are sorry you were
delayed in your appearance on the witness stand, but I am ‘sure you
agree we do Lave a serious problem and all we want to do is to see
whether there is anything the Federal Government can do that will
be helpful to you people who have the primary responsibility.

Mr. Winn?

Mr. Winn. T have a couple of questions.

We do not want to get into an argument about who said what, but
maybe you can tell the committee what priority do you put on the sub-
ject of drug education? From your statement I think vou are pretty
concerned about it.

Mr. MacNeveN. I said it was a critical problem. We have inserted
curriculum units at three specific grade levels in our school system
which would rank it among the more important curriculnm insertions.

Mr. WinN. How early go you start them? What age do you start
talking about it ¢

Mr. MacNEveN. Upper elementary, junior high school, and senior
high school are the three locations.

We recognize. a State law in our State which says that we should
have the instruction in certain areas including—I have forgotte: the
phraseology, but it uses the word “narcotics.” We do offer inservice
training programs—

Mr. WinnN. But you said they are lessthan successful?

Mr. MacNevewn. Inmy judgment, they are.

Mr. Win~N. Why ?

Mr. MacNeveN. Our inadequacies in managing the program, our
lack of resources to make them consistent, and our lack of tools to deal
effectively, we think. |

Mr. WIxN. [sthere any stimulus from the labor unions ?

The teachers over there are quite vociferous from time to time as
they are throughout the Nation.

Mr. MacNEVEN. Yes, they are. I sense you have been reading the
newspapers.

Mr. WINN. I try to read the newspapers.

Mr. MacNEveN. And hear some of their broadcasts.

Mr. Win~. And, of course; Dr. Adams, if my memory serves me,
came from the Washington, D.C.,, school system; did he not ?

Mr. MacNeveN. He came from the Washington area. My under-
standing was he was part of the Federal Government operation.
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Mr., Wixx. I believe that is right. I do not have his biography in
front of me. )

But does NEA do anything? )

Any of the teachers unions, do they do anything? )

Mr. MacNevewn, They have endorsed this inservice training effort
on our part.

Mr. Winx. But they have meetings all of the time: NE.A and all
teachers groups arve always having meetings. What ave they doing
about it?

Mr. MacNevex. To my knowledge, they do not divulge contents of
their meetings to this topic.

Mr. Wixw. That is my understanding. I do not mean to be critical
of them, but we hear from them so frequently in Washington on varions
matters, but I have never heard from them n any way along this line.
I think if they are going to be concerned about the overall, the broad
aspect of teaching and the benefits they so desire, that certainly the
drug education process at least should somewhere stimulate their
teachers to want to go to whatever inservice training programs yon
might present. or the Wyandotte County schools or the Johnson Conuty
schools. T get the feeling that there is a lack of enthusiasm on the part
of the teachers.

Maybe Ican say that casier than yon can say it.

Mr. MaeNeven. T think you can. sir; ves. However, T would tend
to agree a good deal with what Dr. Plucker said awhile ago : typically
speaking, the school teaching day is a long day marked by strange
tensions that tle typical teacher is happy to escape from.

Our capacity to mount inservice training programs is there by rea-
son of our capacity to employ teachers at other times than their teach-
ing or for reimbursing them for other times than their teaching or
asking them to take part as a sense of self-improvement and profes-
sional obligation. We have tried to follew the latter course. We have
been reasonably successful.

Mr. Winy, Ithink thisties in with self-improvement.

We know-why teachers want additional degrees: we know why they
take outside training, aud, as far as Arzell Ball said, they think maybe
rather than have specific drug education courses, that they work them
in the regular curricnlum. I do not know if that is the procedure yon
all intend to follow or not. or have been following. But what would
be your opinion on that phase of it ?

Do yan thinlk that makes sense?

Mr. MacNeves. Yes; I think it makes sense, but as to how we can
manage this-—we have some very diffienlt problems meeting, and 1
can’t answer that. I would like to sce us do this inquiry and research
as a basis of operation, but we can begin without the research. We
know the problem exists.

Mr. Wixy. You deal very closely—and we heard testimony yester-
day to verify that—with the juvenile anthorities. But yon give some
statistics, I believe—and you night want to refer back, something on
seven or eight drugs, hard drugs—but only seven or eight in three
years? That is all yon are aware of ¢

Mr. MacNeveN. Yes. sir. And I tried to say when T said that, or be-
fore T said it. we thonght we saw only the very tip of the iceberg.

Mr. Wiwn. I wounld agree;; you are probably right.
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Mr. MacNeves. I do not think there is any question Int what onr
knowledge is mnch more restricted that it ought to be. My lumnch is.
whatever figures I gave yon, they are wrong. It is just the question of
degree of w 1()11011\".5 it would be and my guess wonld be 80 or 90 per-
cent of that l((“)el o tip might be a fair estimate.

Mr. Wixy. We were t.nll\mg about statistics, and we heard from all
of the school authorities today that money is a problem, and knowing
the situation and reading w hat T do about your budget. 1 would agree
they are in all of the three connties we have talked about today. But

can't von get some information withont any great expenditure or with
prac twﬂl\ no e\pendltm" at all or no bndgeting, from student studies.
stn(lent surveys?

Siven mon«rh yon wonld have to say there would be a percentage
where they are kidding you, because this seems to be a game anytime
the adininistration of any ~chool district tries to 1mn a survey. Yon
would have to allow for some seepage there, I think.

Mr. Mc Nuvey. [ think we wonld.

Mr, Wixx. Why can’t yon use that and give yourself some bLetter
statistics than vou imist have?

Mr, MacNnvex. I am confident we ean do better than we have, We
had high hopes, really, that this Jast year we were on the tracks of
something we conld use, becanse one of the key spots, at lcast in our
high schools where this sort of thing begms to be received, is in onr
nurses ofiice. And midyear last year, Jdnu‘ln of last year, b\ reason
of the financial emergency facing onr school system, ‘the position of
school nurse was abolhhod “1010 were no school nurses.

Mr. Wixx. Do yon have full-time nurses, or any nurses?

What is vour situation on that £ We have heard all variations aronnd
the country,

Mr. MacNrvexT I am sure you have.

Mr. Wixx, They let nurses go or share time with three schools,

My, MaeNpves, Right. We had a health service seetion which at one
time nmbered 42 <chool nurses for our schools; secondary schools in
general had full-thme mrses: large elementary ‘schools had full-time
nurses, and ~maller elementary sc Tools shared murse- tnne with others.

Mr. Wixx. Do yon have a hard time getting nurses’?

Mr. MacNtvEN. No, siv. We had cr'wkm]ac]\ nurses, well trained and
competent.

Mr. Waxvy. Ithonght, maybe becanse there was a shovtage of nurses.
that maybe the school s.ll.mM would be less. I do not know what they
are.

Mr. MacNevex. Our problem was not getting nnrses, our problem,
actually, was the fact that that prograin, costm«r something in excess
of $300, OOO a year for ns to maintain, was one “of those tlmt did not
withstand the budget cuts of midyear, last school year. Our budget
ents of $1.6 million included the elimination of the school nission pro-
gram in our school systen.

Mr. Wixx. I lo not want to be argumentative, but I think many of
us feel that this is siuch a problem and should command such a. high
priority that possibly somewhere in the budget the football teams can
wait 1 move year even thongh their uniforms may be a little ragged
and other places—althongh 1 do not know how to categorize it. I would
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probably have some ideas after looking at the budget, as to where we
could have full-time nurses on duty and a trained nurse who has been
to inservice drug training problems, because, as you say. the teachers
do not want to do some of these things. They do not feel they should
be law enforcement officers, and I agree with that to a certain extent. I
*hink they are going to have to be whether they want to be or not, as
a part of the overall picture. It looks to me as if in the drug program
we are looking for someone to take this burden off our shoulders. That
we are looking for someone in many cases to put the blame on—
all of us.

We start with society, and that is always a good one to put the blame
on. Society, except it 1s so big we can’t blame the whole. So we go to
school officials, we go to law enforcement agencies, we go to Federal
agencies, we go to health and welfare agencies. You can go all around
looking for where the blame is. But, now, at Central igh School,
yo't have had some problems which I have read about. Do you have a
higher dropout rate at Cen*ral?

What percentage of it i “ack? Practically 100 percent ; isn't it ?

Mr. MAGNEVEN. Practicadly ; yes, sir.

Mr. Winw. Is there any higher percentage of dropouts than you have
at Southwest, for instance ?

By the way, for the committee’s information. Central is in what
I would say, roughly—I hate to categorize, but we always do—-
© Mr. MacNeve~. Mr. Congressman, may I, sir ?

Mr. Winn. Yes, sir.

Mr. MacNEeveN. Midcity.

Mr. Wix~. That does not help them. They have not seen it. Mid-
average income to lower income ?

Mr. MacNEeveN. Economically, I think so.

Mr. Wixn. Economically, yes. And Southwest High School would
be middle income to upper income ?

Mr. MacNEven. Right, sir.

Mr. Win~. Youhave had problems at both schools; and on dropouts,
do you have any statistics on Central ?

Mr. MacNEeveN. Yes. The dropout rate there last year is down a point
or two. but not much—not enough.

Mr. Winn. Good.

Mr. MacNeven. Thanks for saying “good,” but it is not enough, sir.
We have a long way to go.

Mr. Winn. It isencouraging.

Mr. MacNeveN. And Southwest is relatively comfortable in the
dropout study. That is, dependency, the holding power of Southwest,
from that viewpoint, is relatively good.

We are, frankly, quite disturbed by the relationship of the general
socioeconomic level of the neighborhood and the dropouts, because, I
guess, we have the feeling we need to do a much more intensive job
than we do where the socioeconomic level is lower and we are troubled
by the fact we have a less effective result there.

Mz. Winn. Yes. At Southwest, you would have a higher percent-
age of parents who have at least some college education and prob-
ably a pretty high percentage of college graduates, either the mother
or the father?

Mr. MacNeven. That is correct.
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Mr. Wix~. And in Southwest, you would probably have a higher
percentage of parents living together?

Mr. MacNeven. That is right. I sense you know our school system
pretty well.

Mr. Winy. I went to Southwest, and I try to follow the whole
area, because you can't divide a problem in Wyandotte, Johnson, and
Jackson Counties. That would not make any sense to me because the
problem is areawide, particularly in drugs.

Mr. McNevex. I am pleased to hear you say that. because I keep
viewing this metropolitan circle that we reside 1n as being just exactly
that. The State line, although it shows up politically and geographic-
ally as significant, is rot very significant to the young person who
goes back and forth across it readﬁy.

As vou know, Mr. Congressman, our school district is, I think
somewhat unique in the Nation, in that we are only one of 17 school
districts lying wholly or partiafly within the municipality of Kansas
City, and we are the central part of that municipality.

Mr. Wix~. Going back to Southwest and Central for comparison,
we had figures here yesterday, I believe it was something like 75
percent drug usage at Southwest, which is in the middle- to high-
income area. Do you have any idea of what it might be at Central,
for instance, where they might not be able to afford it?

Mr. MacNevexN. No, sir. 1 could not corroborate this figure.

Mr., Wix~. That was one of the highest percentages we had, but it
came from a yvoung man who went to Southwest.

Mr. MacNeveN. This would mean that three out of every four
youngsters has had some experience.

Mr. Wixw. I think that is what they were talking about, had experi-
mented.

None of the yoing peonle we had here yesterday said there was
any great percentage of rddiction, but we were led to believe it was
going on.

Mr, MacNeven. Experimentation.

Mr. Winy. Experimentation, usage, or users. I mean, they refor
to users meaning fairly constant usage, In my opinion.

Mr. MacNEven. Our general analysis would be to suggest that
schools like Southwest, like Bingham Junior, Rick Van Horn, like for
instance Johnson County schools, some of this would tead to be at tha
higher end of the experimentation soit of thing.

Mr. WinN. The income areas would be about the same, and a kigher
percentage of cars, from what I know about the area.

Mr. MacNeveN. And greater mobility.

Mr. Wixi. From what I know about the area, those students ate
back and forth and know each other very well from those schools on
the Jackson Courty side, and they are over in Kansas, and Kansas
students are over 1n Missouri.

Mr. MacNevex. We would tend to see the schools of the :reas which
are marked by he higher incidence of poverty as being less mobile,
less apt to cirenlate and less apt to have the dollars involved.

Mr. Win~. We heard vesterday that in the black areas they do not
start with marihuana and some of that stuff; they go right to the
hard drng faster because it is more prevalent in the arca. This really,
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statistically, wonld sort of foul up the overall picture of what we are
trying to find ont. where the basic problems lie, )

My, MacNeveN, Yes, siv, And, as yon say. I come back again to my
own sense of fignres. It is a matter, at least fram the schiool-agre peaple.
we simply do not bave at our fingertips the kind of identifving. ana-
Iyzing eapacity to get at thissort of thing,

Mr Wixwy, As I told Dr, Phncker. even without additional fundiung,
let's make - all-out eflort to try somewhere, throngh student snrveys,
political science people—this has been done around the comntry. from
nniversities bringing them in thers to do their papers. Some of them,
in some cases, have been able to DPess as high school students and 1eally
get involved with the pee le that know hi sher percentages than prob-
ablv school officials wonld.

My, MaeNevew, T think 1that we would not disagree with you in
onr school system, '

Mr. Wixx. Thank von very much.

Chairman Preprr, Mr, MacNeven. what do von do now in the JTack-
sor County <chool system when students ave found to he using drugs?

Mr. MacNevEx, Well. we do a variety of things. We do what we
can to find ont from that student what he will talk to us about. We have
three sonrees of inquiry. One is with the people who are right at th»
school. his teacher. sometimes his counselor, sometimes s sehool
administrators. We frequently find people who are not. in any of these
rategories who have the veceptive ear. Sometimes it is a friendly and
openrninded teacher.

We also have a gronp of people whe are ealled home-cchaol co-
ordinators or visiting teachers in onr school system who. upon the
request of the principal. will make further inquiries at home and away
from school and under cirenmstances, and. further, will communicate
to the parents whatever the problem will be.

Third. we genuinely trv to open our lines of disenssion hotween the
{)hi]dron's serviees of the juvenile conrts and through the polier yonth

urean.

We think we get some responses. We think very frequentiv we get
some thines that would elassify as emphemisms, A voungster's svmp-
toms may snegest one of three things, and we very frequently got
something which is more blind than what is real,

Chairman Prrrer. Tf you had adequate funding to do it, do von
think vou_could develop in the Jackson County schaols programs
that wonld tend to prevent drug abngse by the students of thase sehools
and get off of drug nse those who are committed to it ?

Mr. MacNevEx. The first part T think we conld do. Mr, Congress-
man. Iam not sure we could do {1~ see-md part. T do not know whether
or not we are able. from a school viewpoint, to get the job of treat-
ment effctively done, and T am assuming that that is what yon are
referring to,

Chairman " »prr. T am not talking ahout medical treatment. T am
talking about programs that would either eduncate or persnade or
indnee the student to desist from the nse of dimes,

Mr. MacNwvEN. Yes. sir: T think we could do that. And in the
kinds of things that were mentioned here in the field of experimenta-
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tion and exploration. I think we can do some goad. T think, with ad-
diction we probably cannot,

Chairman Preeir. Thank you very mnch.

My, Wixy. May T ask one more question?

Are vou aware of any overdoses in Jackson County?

My, MacNeves, Lam not : no, sir.

Mr, Wix~, You do not have any information on that at all?

My, MacXNeves. T do not. I surmise we have had some

My, Wixw. Don’t you think the school authorities would want to
know what they have in the way of overdoses and how many woul-
bo students, former stndents, and droponts ¢

Mr, MacNevEN. Yes,

My, Winy. But vou just do not have any svstem of tryving to figure
that out. You said you worked very closely with the pulice and law
enforcement officials, Don’t they have some information about that?

My, MacNevey, I am sure they do. We get a cowstant flow of that
with regard to the juvenile offenders. But, again. we have to assnme
that also comes to the attention of the juvenile court and that it comes
to us throngh them. We have to also assunie it comies to the attention
of the Kansas City Police Department, and my guess would be—-—

Mr. Wrxy. 1 am sure that it does. But my point is: Don’t yon think
that you fellows, as school administrators. ought to know. too, what. is
happening to your students?

Mv. MacNevLy. Yes, I do.

Mr. Wix~, In helping youn, T wonld like to point out the laws in
Misseuri ave similar to Kansas in that the coroners do not have the
right to demand or perforn wm: autopsy nnless they have perinission,
amd, aesin. here you have a sit sation of parents possibly covering up
drag-related deaths, physicians close to families protecting families,
protecting students’ representation, and it makes it almost impossible.

But it does not sound very mueh like the school had done very much
to try to dig out sone of the fignres, because T am sure there are over-
doses over there. Onr information showed seven in the last 6 years

wider the age of 20. You can alrmost bet some of those are going to be

students,

My, MacNevex. Some of those have been students, )

Chairman Pgreer. Thank yon ve v much. We appreciate your
coming.

M. MacNevey, Thank you {or letting me impose upon the com-
mittee, .

Chainpan Prreer. We are very lad to have vou,

Dr. Hartman, if we mav, we will call you after a -minnte break.

(A brief recess was taken.)

Chairman Prreer. The committee will corre to order, please.

Will vou eall the next witness, please, Mr. (Counsel ?

My, Paraes. Yes, Mr. Clhairman, The nest witness is Dr, James
TTart nan. e is accompanied by the executive director of the Wichita
Council on Thirug Abuse,
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STATEMENT OF DR. JAMES W. D. HARTMAN, CLINICAL PSYCHOLO-
GIST, WICHITA COUNCIL ON DRUG ABUSE, INC., WICHITA, KANS.,
ACCOMPANIED BY DEE HILL, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

Mr. Pmipir . Would you give us your address, Doctor?

Dr. Harrarax. 201 South Edgemore, Wichita, Kans,

Chairman Peerer. We want to apologize to the both of you for the
tardiness in calling you today, and we want to thank you for waiting.

Dr. ILarryax. That is all right. We apprec ate your interest in the
subject.

Myr. Prvues. Doctor, vours is one of the growing large group of
American families that have been very, very serionsly aftected by
drug abuse, and, as a result of that experience in your family, vou have
taken sowe steps in your community to try {o do somnething about it.
I feel the committee should hear from people like you.

b“’o;ild vou tell us just how your family became involved with drug
abuse ?

Dr. Harerarax, T am not sure I can tell vou all of the why’s or how’s.
I have four sons, the oldest is 22 now and the youngest is 16. About 3
years ago I became aware that the two oldesf ones were involved in
drugs and started one of the most intensive education periods of my
life trying to find out what to do abont it, who conld lelp to do some-
thing about it. Much of my time since then has been spent working in
thisdirection.

Mr. Puivries. Could you tell us how young yonr hoys were when
they became involved with drugs?

Dr. HarryaN. The oldest tells me he was 17 when he first tried mari-
hunana. The second oldest was 16.

Mr. Prruies. And they got involved with other drugs as well; is
that correct ? )

Dr. ILsrryax. Yes. They have alwavs been very active, very capable,
used to being in on most things and being very competitive and tops
in most evervthing they tried—athletics. music, scholastics. And when
they started with drags. they used all of their ingenuity and inventive-
ness with drugs as they had with everything else.

Mr. Prrvrirs. They hecame seriously involved with drugs. and, as
a] msu@lt of that, you looked for resonrces and things that conld assist
them?

Dr. HarTMAN. When I became aware they were involved with drugs
and that they were in trouble with them. I looked to colleagnes who
worked with juveniles, professional colleagues from the community,
from the State, friends over the country and, became aware there
really was not anyone professionally or otherwise with answers to the
problen: and that we wonld have to deal with it as best we could, in-
dividnally, finding what resources we conld.

They went through hospitalization, psychiatric hospital, group
therapy. individual therapy, family therapy, my wife and I in joint
therapy. They went through jail. went throngh a year of hospitali-
zation in a maximum security psychiatric hospital where my second
son got, his first exposure ++ heroin and was discharged from that

hospital at about the end « i a yvear as being untreatable and to he re-
turned to the court to be dealt with in relation to the seven felonies he
had committed one Sunday morning under the influence of drugs.
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The prospects for him at that point were possible Federal drug
treatment centers or possible State prison. His oldest brother had been
at that time almost a year with Dy. Don Williams who was the asso-
ciate pastor in charge of the college department of the ITollywood
Presbyterian Church and had been off drugs for about ¢ months.
My second son was offered by Dr. Williams a chance to come and spend
some time in his program, and my son said: *Dad, there is no question
about what the best place to go 1s, but I am gving to be honest with
you, I don’t really buy what they are doing there. and if I 2o it will
be just to avoid going to prison.” I asked him to talk to Dr. Williams,
if he would be willing to, to see what Dr. Williams had to say about
his feeling about that. ITe agreed to do that, and Dr. Williams told
him he did not require that he would accept Christianity and what they
believed in, but he would require that he not use drugs and he would
requive he participate in the program. Eric agreed to do that, and the
judge, the psychiatrist, the attorneys who were involved decided to try
this. Kric went out and joined Dr. Williams in Ifollywood. and in
about a month and a half he accepted Christ and was “born again®;
and since that time, which was a year ago last March, he had been ap-
parently off drugs. Last summner (1972) he completed two university
courses, took a full load and got A's in the courses and was reassured
that he had not completely “blown his mind” with the drugs, but he
stil! does have visual pevceptual problems. seeing things move, de-
signs on wallpaper sliding, the sort of thing you find with LSD
experiences.

As he gots farther awav from it, he is able to control these better, but
it is still there, and how long it will be there we have no way of know-
ing. Medical examinations have not been able to identify any physical
basis for it.

Mr. Paiceres. Will you tell us, ‘Doctor, what youa did in your com-
munity. which is small from my point of view, a small town, but from
your point of view a large town here in Kansas?

Dr. Harraan. I grew up in a town of 18,000 1\})eo le. Wichita, with
300.000. is a large city. But in comparison with New York, it is & sniall
town, I guess. What did I do? T think maybe it is important to know
what my sons’ background was. They grew up in a church. I have al-
ways maintained some activity, holding some office in our church. They
went through Sunday school ; they went through the YMCA “Indian
Guide” program. I looked to every community resource that I was as-
sociated with, or had been over the past 20 years, and to the State re-
sources and my friends all over the country. ¥ was fortunate in that I
had a sister who belongs to the Hollywood Presbyterian Church who
introduced me to Dr. Williams. In a similar way, I met Dr. Tom Un-
gerleider who is a psychiatrist at UCLA and has been working with
the drug problem and has the DARE program. And in thinking about
the theory that when a youngster gets in trouble it reflects problems in
the family, we explorea this area also, and we contacted Dr, George
Bach because of his work with sensitivity groups, techniques for fair
fighting with intimates, group therapy, and so on. I was at the time
a member of the Commussion on Christian Social Concerns at m
church and recommended to the commission that the church establis
a task force to study what role the church had in relation to the drug
problem in general. That.task force brought to Wichita Dr. Don Wil-
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liams, Dr. Tom Ungerleider and Dr. George IBach for meetings of vary-
ing days, meeting with the church board members, with members of the
church, with professional pec** agency people, street people, and kids
from thronghout the commuu

It wasin preparation for+" 1 .d one of these meetings, Dr. Bach’s
meeting, that Mrs. ITill, who v..s at that time just appointed as chair-
man of the Junjor League Drug Abuse Committee, met with the youth
pastor of my church. and in their discussions became aware that there
were a number of efforts throughout the community trying to do some-
thing about the drug problem that were completely anrelated; they
were unaware of each other and decided to ask those that they had be-
come aware of to meet and decide it would be a help to get together.

They knew of 12 such people, invited them, and 35 people showed up
at the meeting. There was strong interest in getting to know what cach
other was doing. Another meeting was set up at a local hotel. One hun-
dred and twenfy-some people showed up at that meeting. That was the
beginning of the Wichita Council on Drug Abuse.

The council—I served as the first president of the board—was or-
eanized around eight committees. Each committee has a chairman and
cochairman, and these people come from areas of the community and
are actively being faced with the problem in a variety of ways.

For example, the committee on education was chaired by the head of
the pupil services for the entire Wichita Public School System. The
cochairman was the head of counseling services at the Wichita State
University. Mr. Gates, the head of the pupil services program for the
Wichita Public Schools. is now chairman of the board for the Wichita
Council on *)rug Abuse. Other committees were the legislative com-
mittee, which was chaired. cochaired, by the Democratic State RRepre-
sentative Billy McCray, and the Republican State Representative Shel-
by Smith.

Mr. Pumiars. Is it fair to say you had a large number of con
cerned citizens who got together and formed varions committees, that
these people were leaders of the community who recognized the drug
problem and you organized as best you could to try to do something
about it ?

Dr. I11rraran. That is corvect. And the purpose and goals of the
group were to stimulate people throughout the community to beeome
aware of the problem, to identify what their arca of responsibility
miglit be in relation to the problem, to study their own capabilities to
do something about that area of responsibility. and to take action. and
to date the council has stimulated a dozen and a half to two dozen
different community areas into some type of action. It has been ap-

ointed as delegate agency for the eity commission for coordination of
ocal drmg programs. It was appointed by the Governor through
the Governor's’ Commission on Criminal Administration to plan
and conduct the third annual Governor's Drung Abuse Edueation
Conference which was just completed here this week.

Mr. Purmries. Doctor, in relation to that, could vou tell us. with
all of this input you received from various community agencies. how
broad the problem would be ir Wichita, and in Kansas, generally, if
you know ? ’

Dr. Harramaz. T am not sure I know what you mean by “broad.”
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Mr. Pionuirs. Cau you, in any way, give us an estimate of the extent
of drug abuse as you see it ? o

Dr. Harraax. I would say that no child, no youngster in Kansas—
it would bLe safe to say that no youngster today—avoids having to
make a decision about drugs and whether or not to use them.

Mr. Pinzurs. Some of the programs you have described a number
of youngsters have told me about, where they would come to these pro-
grams and they would be already heavily mnvolved in drugs; is that
correct ?

Dr. ILakrarax. Yes. The only vrogram that has been suceessful at all
in getting started in the black comnunity in Wichita is the MEFSEC
program. This is associated with a recreation program initiated by the
Methodist chureh in the black community. At the time the council
became involved with it, they were reporting that they were having
between 400 and 500 youths at their Friday evening recreation center
voller skating and other activities, and that they estimated 95 percent
of them were on drugs, and, frequently, as many as half of them were
so strung out they couldn’t roller skate.

The last report I reccived from them indicates that without any
decrease in participation, it is now rare for more than two or three
to be strung out to the extent that they cannot roller skate or engage
in the recreation activities.

They do have. and in inereasing nunibers, older age people coming in
from the surrounding communities for drng counseling. Thix is a
program that started with a very limited budget. very limited staff
and has been in existence about 5 months.

My, Pinees, Thank vou very much, Doctor. I know you have
some other progran.. which are equally suceessful, and we do have
vour vwuirten material. T am sure the committee has some questions
{or vou as well.

Chairman Preerr. M, Winn?

Mr. Wixvy, Thank you very mmch, Mr. Chairman.

Doctor. liad you known that vour sons were on drags at that time,
in retrospect, where do you think you would have gone for help?

Or let’s say, as a parent, first, where would you look to send them for

_help. and, second, try to put yourself in the positiou of the school
ofiicial. had the school official found out they were into drugs, where
conld *hey have sent them for help?

Dr. Harraax. I do not know of any resource that was not used.
I think we were all unprepared for it. I do not think at that time any
of the nsual resowrces for help really had help to offer for this kind
of problem. There is more awareness and more capability to help at
the present time,

It was less than 6 months from the time my second son had his first
experience with drugs that I was aware of it, and during the inter-
vening time I could see him deteriorating, I could see the watery eyes
developing, the conversations with him deteriorating into two or
three word sentences that were disconnected, and, not having any idea
what was going on, just becoming more and more concerned about
what I was seeing waste away in front of my cyes.

But we went to the police, we had conferences with the juvenile
detectives, we had conferences with the sheriff, we had conferences
with the psychologist in the community who worked with juveniles,
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we had conferences with the school counselors and the psychiatrists.
We have been in a period of learning, and we are still in a period of
learning.

One of the things the council—the first thing—we tried to do was
to get the board to become oriented and trained people. Each of the
board members set as a goal, to spend a minimum of 30 days a year in
institutes, workshops, and other ways of getting oriented to what the
problem is about.

Mr. Win~. This is one thing that concerns me, if I were a parent
or if I were a school official, unless I knew that he had done soinething
where he had broken the law, would it be wise to send a first offender
to a law enforcement agency?

Young people are not very enthused about law enforcement agencies
anyway these days, or officials, they make fun of thein. and our tele-
vision does, too. WWhy should we send them to law enforcement people
when they have not done anything other than, say, used marihuana?
h'Dl‘. Harryax. I think people in a erisis feel they need to do some-
thing.

Mr. Win~. We are kind of thrashing around, though, really.

Dr. Haryax. And reaching for straws. I suppose the best reaction
would be for a youngster to talk to a parent who is informed enough
to really be able to stand with them and confront them with what
they are involved in and what the consequences are. And, in this way,
provide them with the experience, emotional experience, whatever it
takes to protect them from it.

Mr. Winn. We donot have very well-educated parents, do we?

Dr. HarrmaN. We do not have very well -educated anybody in this
area.

Mr. Winy. Right. Would you tell the committee—in my case, I do
not know ; maybe the rest do—what kind of doctor youare?

Dr. Hartyax. I am a psychologist.

Mr. Winn. The thing that concerns me is we heard testimony on
the west coast from two mothers, one who lost a son at 18 and the other
mother lost a daughter at the age of 18 from OD's, and both of them
were very frustrated when they found out, as I am sure you were, that
their children were on drugs, heavily involved, and they said they
went to school officials, they said they went to law enforcement officials,
they said they went to, in one case which was a lower income family,
minority group—they said they went to welfare agencies. The other
one was a middle to higher middle class income. I would say. She just
went from one place to the other seeking help. They talked to the chil-
dren about the problems, and both of them had a horrible, horrible end.

This is one of the things that concerns me deeply. and that is we
have no real professionals, we have no real experts in this subjeet.

Dr. Harraax. That is right.

Mr. Winn. We have people that have variations of programs and
some have been fairly successful, some have been extremely success-
ful, and I suppose there are hundreds of people around the country—
because this committee hears from them frequentlv, who have ideas on
how to take care of this drug problem if they on t had Federal
funding or other money. As you said, we have a ter ey to scatter our
shots, as you found down in Wichita, a lot of sn .er groups going
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their own ways, and there was no coordination. I thmni in the last 2
days of testimony we have heard that in some cases theie has not been
any coordination with constructive programs, with law enforcement
agencies and officers, and other people.

Dr. Hart™aN, Yes.

Mr. ¥ 1xx. Where we do go from here, Doctor? What would you
suggest to this committee that we could recommend? And bear in
mind, we are not a legislative committee, we can only recommend and
introduce legislation that we Lope the rest of our colleagues would sup-
port, that the administration would support, and that we can get some
type of a program going. I think we are not tired of it because this is
such an important subject, but what we do hear frequently is that
everybody says “I do not know what the answer is but I wish I did.”
That is what we are looking for; we are trying to find the answer.

Dr. Harraxn. Yes. I attend meetings over the country and over the
world where the different areas of professicnalism, occupations, and
so on are represented. I am repeatedly struck with the tendency for
each of us to end up the conference with becoming self-styled experts
in everybody else’s business and not looking at out own area of respon-
sibility and deciding what we can do here.

I am impressed with your focusing on an area within the educa-
tional system that can be explored and focused on and action can be
taken. I think this kind of thing is needed in every area.

(The following letter was subsequently received from Mrs. Hill:)

WicHiTA CouNciL oN Drro ABUSE,
Wichita, Kans., October 20, 1972.
Hon. CLAUDE PEPPER,
Select Committee on Crime,
Washington, D.C.

Dear CononessMAN Pepper: Congressman Winn asked “What would you sug-
gest to this Committee that we could recommend *” bearing in mind that we can
only recomniend and introduce legislation.

T have discussed this question with the Wichita Council on Drug Abuse Board
members. The following directions are suggested. If the idea interests you, mem-
bers of our Board would be willing to work with You or other appropriate people
to develop the idea in further detail.

The effort to develop the ability to cope with problems of drugs through the
sehools should be a coordinated one that eventually will involve all school staff,
and the universities providing training for school personnel.

Since the answers are not in hand, and the problems are—attempts to work
with this problem cannot be delayed so learning must be pursued while work
is going on.

Increased counselors are needed but the present counselors and school staff
need training in drug information and the OEO Regional Training Laboratory
{Minneapolis) type of material.

As these people become trained. they can be used for a varlety of in-staff
training programs to train the rest of the teachers and administrators. They
could use time during school breaks. week-ends, and other free time. AMany non-
counselor school staff do some of the most important and effective student coun-
seling that is done.

Universities (local) will need to provide training programs for school person-
nel and give college credit for the training offered,

Drug education curriculum from K-12 is needed—but it requires trained
teachers and much supporting materials.

Funding needs include:

additivnal counselor positions;

financial support for counselors and other school personnel to attend
training programs instead of doing additional income producing work dur-
ing summer schoo: breaks;
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financial support for universities to develop drug education training
programs;
finaneial support for particular schools to conduct workshops, institutes,
etc. for its staff; and
funding to provide an on going evaluation of the extent and nature of the
present drug problem as it continues to change and grow within a school.
The above is admittedly the barest rudiments of an idea. Hopefully, it will be
sufficient to let you know whether you are interested in pursuing it further or
uot.

Again, T woudl like to thank you for giving your time and attention to this niost
serions problem,
Sincerely,
DEE IIILL,
(For James W. D. IIartman. Ph.D.,
Project Director),

Mr. Wixy. But we have testimony, of comse, today particularly—
and you have been here all day to hear the testimony—that the admin-
istrators are aware of the problem but they do not feel that they are
law enforce~s and the teachers are probably less than enthusiastic. by
the statistics on how much inservice training they attend.

Dr. Harax, My cantion—my hope v-ould be that whatever is done
is done in such a way that it cannot be inferred that this is going to
solve the drng problem. It will only help in a certain area.

Mr. Wix~. I think you make & good point there.

Dr. Harryax. And to tag the school counselors or the education
system with responsibility for solving the dru g problem is tantamount
to making them the scapegoat for the community. .

Mr. Win~. T know they do not like to hear this. but they arc the
parents of those children when the children go into those schoolrooms.

Dr. Harmyax, Well, there are things that can be done within the
educational system and these do need to be done. T thinlk you are focns-
ing on part of it. I think the danger is that when a responsibility like
this is focused on and talked about as a solution to the drug problem,
that the ccmmunity at large then turns the whole problem over to that
particular agency or profession. That is the reason that we decided
against putting in a minister or psychologist or physician or some
other professional person as the executive director of the Wichita
Council on Drug Abuse and selected a housewife who conld not be
identified by agency or profession.

We were in the middle of this at the time Dr. Jaffe was appointed
to the Special Action Office, and for a period of time we had to
counter the reactions of people which went something like this: “Dr.
Jaffe is a physician; therefI())re, it is a medical problem. It is going
to be handled and solved as a medical problem. He was associated
with the methadone treatment program; therefore, the methadone
treatment is going to be the treatment of choice. The money is going
to be funneled through the mental health associations; therefore, they
are going to get the money, it is their responsibility.”

This really sets up the mental health associations and the commu-
nity for failure because the rest of the community has not carried its
reslponsibility. ]

have just returned from a trip around the Orient and talked to
drug experts and drug authorities in a number of countries. In talk-
ing with them, each one of them identified their drug problem and
identified the reason for it. In Japan, their amphetamine problem
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was the result of having lost a war, needing to work harder to re-
build, so they needed pep pills to increase their productivity, I thought,
back in the United States we are saying that we are having a drug
problem because of an aflluent socicty and because they have nothing
to do. In Hong Kong, they were talking about the earth coolies having
large families and single-room shacks with earth floors, working all
day hard, coming home with not much money and life really not
offering this person much and somebody giving them some heroin,
making them feel good, and they start working for heroin. I started
thinking about all of the different solutions that were being offered
for the drug problem, and one of the most vecent, the most popular
solution is social change,

Mr. Wixx. That is the toughest of the bunch, though; is it not?

Dr. ILarrarax. Well, I think it is possible, but, again, in thinking
about all of the differen . social situations and socioeconomic areas
that have produced drug abuse problems. it seems to me that in ef-
fecting a social change we do not do away with the drug problem;
we simply change the reason for drug abuse and maybe the drug f
choice.

Wo have to make choices between what kind of drug abuse we want,
but I think we have come to regard our society as a drug-oriented
society and we have to learn to cope with it and how to deal with
it and how to respect the fact that the problem is here, that it is
going to be part of us; it is going to be changing in nature. The data
we collected 2, 3, or 4 years ago is obsolete today. The statistics that
wo f{ind in hospitals today are different from the ones we would
have found last year or the year before. I think we have to be tooled
up to continually monitor the problems of drugs, to be able to identify
the problem developing and move into action against it.

Chairman Pereer. Excuse me just a minute. I infer you did not
come up with any specific conclusion. You say it has many facets,
)'O_l(ll zhave to keep working at it. Is that about the gist of what you
sal

“Dr. Harryvan. I think it is. It is going to continue to be a con-
tinnous problem for our society, that we will either develop or or-
ganize ourselves to deal with it on a_continuing changing basis or
we will find our society going in the direction of a deteriorating so-
ciety, as in the Moslem countries where the interest declines, the
apathy develops and filth becomes a part of what you see everywhere.

Mr. WinN. As a psychologist, do vou think these young people are
faced with any greater pressures than we were when we were young
people ?

They always bring this up.

Dr. TIart™MAN. I think that this is clutching for straws. You can use
anything as an excuse or rationalization. But it also is the statement
“What yon need is meaningful alternatives.” And you talk to kids. and
they say there are lots of alternatives. The question is: Why aren’t
they using them?

The pressures—it is a changing kind of society that the kids’ pa-
rents are not familiar with, they are not trained in, they are not ex-
perienced in. There are a Jot of surprises for all of us. That is one rea-
son for using drugs or abusing drugs, but that is only one of them.
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There are lots of attitudinal reasons, psychological reasons, emotional
reasons. There are also physical reasons. We know from laboratory
studies you can develop white rats to the extent that in one strain it
does not make any difference how you give them the drug, whether in-
jections, smelling, food, whatever, they never do seek that drug. You
can develop other strains, and all you have to do is give them a whiff
of it and they will start seeking it ont.

It is a very complex problem. I am convinced there is not an, one
answer to why particular individuals get involved. It is an individual
sort of thing.

Mr. Wixx. Now, I wonld like to ask one question. and I do not mean
to infer in any way the religious belicfs vour son has found are con-
nected this way, but there are groups that are referred to as the “reli-
gious freaks.”

Dr. HarrmaN. Jesus freaks.

Mr. Winn. The Jesus freaks. And some of those organizations, Iam

nite sure, are doing a very fine job, but there has been discovered
that some of those are fronts for just communes or groups of drug
users that are using the religious part as a front, and that is what
brings them together. But, really, behind the scenes, according to some
studies we have seen, it is a good excuse to get away from home and
go where other drug users are. Do you have any comment on that?
Because your son. obviously, has had some successful experience.

Dr. Harraan. Both of my sons. I think it is like anything else that
develops, there is going to be good use made of it and bad use made of
it. Many of the spiritual kinds of programs that have devloped over
the country are just as destructive and bad as the drug problem or
other things.

Mr. Win~. The trouble is we are liable to categorize the members of
these religious groups as all being Jesus freaks, which is bad.

Dr. HarrMaN. Yes. The term “Jesus freaks” developed when some
of the youth who were working on the street, helping kids get to
“crash pads’ and helping them to get into the church, they found that
it was popular on Sunset Strip in Hollywood and other places for the
street people to refer to themselves as “speed freaks” or “smack
freaks,” or what have you. If they talked about themselves as “Jesus
freaks,” this got attention and they had a chance to start talking and
develop a relationship. That term, like everything else. develops this
negative connotation as well as useful ones. The young man who is
credited with coining the term “Jesus freak” is Lance Bowen who also
helped start the “Salt Company” coffee shop at the First Presbyterian
Chwreh of Hollywood and also created the “one-way” sign now used
thronghout. the Jesus movement.

Mr. Wix~. Thank you very.much, Doctor.

Mr. Brommer. Doctor, I want to compliment yon on your testi-
mony here. I think Wichita, Kans., is fortunate to have you asa citizen
I think you have a clear understanding of this problem, and it strikes
me that you said it extremely well when you said that every child is
involved in this problem. We hear that about 10 percent of some school
is using drugs, or maybe a larger amount, but your point is well taken,
all of the kids are involved. They might make the right choice not to
use drugs, and they might make the wrong choice. I think that any
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parent that is looking in today or reading the newspapers would be
well advised to take your point that every single child is going to be
faced with this decision.

Dr. Harryax. I would like, if I may, to expand on that a bit, be-
cause I see the drug problen as not just a youth problem: it is not just
children having to make decisions about abusing drungs. I think every
member of our society has to make that decision today. That the be-
havior of kids getting into drungs—I suppose it will be less and less on
this basis—Decomes obviou s, but the past several years I think that most
of them, the majority of them, have gotten involved because they
are engaging in imitative kinds of behavior. Thev have had a good ex-
perience with a drug their friends have done. When their friends say
that they are not feeling well. they reach in their pocket and say “Here,
take one of these; it will make you feel better.”

The same thing, parents say, physicians say, and so on, without
maybe some of the values that the physician or the parents would
have in doing that kind of thing. But, as a cominunity, we have to face
the problem of making a decision about what is important to us as a
community and as a society, and this is not just with the psychedelic
drugs and not with just the hallucinogenics, the illegal drugs, but it is
also with recognition of the problems that alecohol presents on the high-
ways, dealing more deaths than we have in our war in Vietnam, more
work loss, due to alcohol.

I think that as a society we have to decide what kinds of laws we
want to live by and start (le\'clol)i ng some reepect for the laws that we
establish, to the point that we can accept that they will be enforced,
even where they involve us.

Chairman Prerer. Doctor, you have given a very clear and pene-
trating presentation of the magnitude of this preblem, how it does af-
fect the ethics by which we live.

In respect to the so-called religious experience, wlcther it has any
supernatural relationship, or character, or whether it is a psycholog-
ical experience or some other sort of emotional experience, we do know
that history is replete with instances of some of the most dramatic
changes that have ever taken place in people’s lives being that kind of
an experience.

Dr. HarraraN. That is right.

Chairman Perper. And here we had a young student—I believe he
was 19, wasn’t he—in San Francisco. out of a panel of a half a dozen
boys and girls. This boy was a big, strong young man. Must have been
at least 6 feet tall, weighed about 180 or 190 pounds. Very strong. You
would thinlk that he would just be a leader in school, athletic, all of
that. IHe got deeply involved in drugs and got involved in crime, et
cetera. IHe went through several treatment programs, everything that
they knew of, everything they could send him to, and he finally
emerged from that dilemma through a religious experience. Ile told
us there, as a witness that day, that now he was living a new life. He
had a new point of view, a new attitude toward people and things;
and these others were struggling; they had been through different pro-
grams. We had others. One boy, a Mexican-American boy, whose
father was a drunkard. whose mother was a prostitute. He did not
have very much encourngement at home fromn the family to be any-

{
;
i
L]
|
g




ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

1910

thing other than what he turned out to be. a drug veer. a drug traf-
ficker. ITe said he did not go to school except. when his drugs ran out.
He could get them easier there than anywhere else,

He found a way back to the better way of what we like to think of
as a normal way of life. going through one of the treatment programs
where they had a ranch wth wise people running it. They engaged in

© wholesome activities. strictured, and everyvthing,

Another boy, one of the witnesses. had also been through the ranch
program.

So. some find one way back as the best way and others find other
wavs best. )

1Vhat you are suggesting is that it is a challenging situation to try
to find the best way to appeal to peeple who have gotten into thesc
dilemmas to help them get back to freedom from such an ordeal.

Dr. ITarmrax. Yes. The veligious programs« have probably lielped
in numbers more than any other approach. The thing that 1 believe is
common throughout any of the programs and basic to the success of
dealing with an individual is an individual-personal-emotionally
meaningful relationship with somebody. Thiz is true whether it is in
the religious programs or whether it is in the programs like Synanon
or the other rehabiiitation programs.

It involves & confrontation and emotional experience with another
individual, and, of course. the religious programs. the Christian pro-
grams. the personal relationship with Christ is central to it. .\ rela-
tionship with Christ can be continued the rest of theiv life. Non-
Clhristian programs have diffieulty providing this kind of continning
support.

Chairman Perrer. Doetor, what about the peer therapy programs?
They have a place. too. don’t they ?

Dr. Harryax. The peer therapy ? ,

Tam not sure I know what —ou are talking about.

Chairman Peerer, Well, what T am talking about is the kind we
have in Fort Lauderdale, Fla.. called the Seed.

A man who was an aleoholie—no professional man at all—devel-
oped this program where he had <everal hundred students, young
teenage boys and girls. who aie sent there cach year by the coutt, or
the school system, or sometimes by the families, a few volunteer to
come there. )

This committee visited his installation and saw those boys and airls
stand up and give their experiences of all sorts of things they had been
included in—crimes they had committed. traflic they had participated
in, and the family differences they had had. and the like. Yet. they had
a glow on their faces from the happiness in which thev sang songs
together and the community of good feeling that had developed among
them. By the way. the password was “I love vou, T love you. I love vou,
I love you, I love you. I love you.” Thev had a new attitude. It is sort
of religious in its significance, too : but not orthodox.

A medical doctor who is the head of a program., which is Youth
Drugs. using other methods is a reluctant convert to the Seed beeause,
he said. “When I went. np there and saw two or three boyvs and girls
I had in my program with whom T could not do anvthing and T saw
n(&w ],i’fo. in those boys and girls, I had to admit it had something to
offer.
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I think all of our committee who saw the program gave it credit.
It may not have been perfect, but it seemed to have done something
to most of those boys and girls who were in it.

Dr. Harryax. It is a very impressive program, and there are a num-
ber of such impressive programs around the country.

The thing that is common among them, I think, 1s that they depend
upon a particular person, and for somebody else to attempt to duplicate
it becomes very difficult. It takes another particular kind of person to
carry it ont.

It also includes a very personal relationship between the people in-
volved, so that the amount of time that is given to a person in need fre-
quently is not just for an hour or two, but a day or two, or 3 days or
weelks.

Chairman Perper. They stay several weeks.

Dr. HarrMax. Yes.

Chairman Peeper. They do not go back home. They stay with the
parents of students who have been ﬁu'ough the program, in the city in
which it is located, so they are together.

Dr. Harrstan. The traditional ways of treating by the hour ap-
pointments, and so on, just do not fit the needs of this problem. A gain,
when they do get away from the program eventually, they are
dependent upon their ability to form new sustaining friendships that
will kkeep them out of trouble—whereas the Jesus movement program
provides a continuing relationship with Christ the rest of their lives.

Chairman Perper. Well, Doctor, we would like to listen to you all
day, but our timne is running out.

Dr. Harryan. Thank you for listening.

Chairman Prrper. We do want to thank you for coming.

Dr. Harr™an. I am not sure whether I left out what Mrs. Hill
wanted me to be sure to insert.

Chairman Pepper. We want to hear from Mrs. Hill.

Dl‘.kHARTMAN. Perhaps, she wouald have some point shz would like
to make.

Chairman Peeper. We were expecting to hear from Mrs. Hill. That
is the reason I wanted to save a little time.

Mus. Hill,inake whatever statement you would like.

Mrs. Hiur. I really do not have anything to add to what Dr. T1art-
man has said. other than the fact that if this is the way a body testifies,
I'haven't minded it at all. It has not been difficult.

We feel liie the council’s prograin in Wichita has been real snceess-
ful. and I think this is verified by the fact we were asked to conduct
the GGovernor's conference.

I wonld also like to know how to get your comunittee to come to
Wichita,

Mv. Privraes. I think I told Dr. IHartman we would be happy to
como back to Wichita. at least some of the staff, and discuss some of
our progress vith yon at a further time. We will be in touch with
you,

" Chairman Perrer. Do you have anything further that you would
like to say?

Mrs. Hirn. T really do not have anything to add. I think he covered
it very well. We do not represent the Wichita school system. but I can
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say the kinds of calls we receive at the council office have come from
counselors at schools, teachers at the schools, principals of schiools,
and they really do not know what to do. They do not have training,
and. you know

Mr. Wix~. They @~ not have an inservice training program?

Mis. Hi. Not to my knowledge. I know that they have lots of
audiovisnal material, like the other gentleman discussed earlier. We
have a child guidunce center; we have the mental health clinic, and
we have various places they can be referred to. We have private physi-
cians, but it is very limited in people who are knowledgeable enough
to know of these kinds of prograras.

Mr. Wixx. Do you have full-time nurses in your schools down
there?

Mrs. Hicn, T think it probably depends on the schools. I think they
shift oil. take turns at different schools.

Mr. Wixx. They have a couple of hours at one school and maybe
a half day at one and a half day at another.

Mrs. ITin.. Yes. In the elementary schools it is the same way. It is
worked with the counselors, too. I think at some junior highs and
high schools the nurses and counselors are there full time.

Mr. Wixx. When people come to your council, what do you do
with them? Where do yon send them ?

Mrs. Hinu. Qur council?

Mr. Winvx. Yes.

M:s. Hirn. I am not a professional person at all, though I do have
professional backup.

Mr. Wixx You really sort of sponsor through the Junior League?

Mrs. Hinn. Community.

Mr. Wix~. Community, as a whole?

Mrs. Hrrr. Right. Community agency.

Actually, we get as .nuch information out of them as we can, and we
do try to Tet parents. Most of the calls that come to our office are from

arents.
P Mr. Winn. In other words, the parents down there are searching,
they are searching for help?

Mrs. HrirL. Deﬁnitely. hiey really are, and they do not know what
to do. Usually, they are so up-tight and they do not know how to
handle the problem, thet it usually takes counseling with the parents
to get them to accept the fact they have a problem and what are they
going to do about it and how are they going to handle it. But the
philosophy of the council is that everyone has something that they
can do, and that is what we have been working on, stimulating and
counseling different professional groups, civic organizations, to learn
what they can do and to do it.

Mr. ‘V¥NN. Your acceptance by the community has been pretty good,
according to what you have told me.

Mrs. Hrir. Yes, because we have the whole community involved.

Mr. Winy. How old is your organization ¢

Mrs. Hivr. A little over 2 years.

Mr. WinnN. Have you.noticed any—I suppose because you are rela-
tively new, you would have more inquiries now sbout the services of
your council than you would have when you first started ; is that true?

Mrs. Hre. Yes.
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Mr. Wivw. Do you think that because there are more users in the
schools, the problem is bigger ¢ X .

Mrs. Hivt. I think the schools are having to recognize the fact they
have a problem. Yes: there are more users.

Mr. Wixw. Did those schools down there have any surveys. student
surveys or any type of surveys or statistical information that they
have submitted to your council that tells you percentagewise what
n:li ht be the situation, what they might have in the way of users or
addicts?

Mrs. Hrw. I do not believe they have any figures. They keep track
of dropouts and absenteeism rates, and this kind of thing. I am in-
clined to agree with them, that it would be unrealistic to run a survey,
because the kinds of information you collect really are not going to be
the answer tothe problem.

Mr. WinN. They are not going to be the answer to the problem?

Mrs. Hrr. They are not going to be the answer to the problem.
What I mean is I do not think they would get the correct answers,
glus the fact they are not going to be able to touch the kids who have

ropped out of school already, and I think——

Mr, Wixx. Oh, yes. I disagree with you, because those same kids
that drop out of schools go back to the schools. I have seen them on
the campus. I dic not bring it up oday.

Mrs. Hir, They are not going to fill out surveys.

Mr. Winn. No, they are not going to fill out surveys, but some of
them are of the frame of mind to spill the beans, tell what they know.
That is hwinan nature. There are always those who want to tell you a
little bit more, because they want to show you how much they know.

I think if it is approached the right way we can get some statistical
information from student surveys and then let professional people
go over it and take the slippage out. But I think it would be very
helpful. Because, if you heard some of these school officials today,
several of them said that was the reason they did not know what kind
of a problem they had—that it is serious. They do not really know
what they are talking about, but they all talked about monny.

Now, how can they know how much money they ar¢ going to have to
spend if they do not know how big the problem is?

This is what bothers me.

I just wondered if you had any ideason it.

1 thank you for appearing and coming up here.

Mrs. HrLL. Thanll{) you.

Dr. HarrMaN. Iam just thinking that we should share with you, that
one of the first projects of the Wichita Council was to work with the
hoard of education in developing a K-to-12 drug education curricu-
lum. The problem that we are faced with at the present time is that
the teachers are not prepared to use it and the libraries are not pre-
pared to provid the supplies in support of the program. The program
now is about a year and a half old. So, there are developmental kinds
of problems that could be helped greatly by additional funds for mate-
rials, training, and special personnel.

In regard to taking surveys ana collecting data, as T said before,
the changes are so rapid from one time to the next, the problems have
changed and data is obsolete; but, in addition to that, there are many
other problems.
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It is not enough to just know the circumstances and methods and
have research teols, but in order to know what questions to ask in the
first place, you have to know something about the problem. The peo-
ple who are expert ‘n research methods are not knowledgeable enough
1 the area of drug abuse to know even what questions to ask.

When the questions get asked and the data comes in. it is a disparate
kind of data and there are all kinds of errors made in interpreting it.

Mr. Win~. Tagree, but T think it is worth a trial.

Dr. Harmax. Yes. We do have to get our feet wet.

That kind of data is complete enough to make some associations so
t]t!at we can build on it as we go along and start making some sense out
ofit.

And in relation to the other most recent project of the conncil. the
Governor's Conference, one of the main efforts that was made was to
pull together the research skills in the community in such a way as to
(1) focus their attention on the problem of drug abuse and give these
research people some orientation regarding the problem and (2) @ive
ns some feedback information about the drug problem through the
people who attended the Governor's Conference.

To do that, we pulled together the chaivman of the evaluation com-
mittee, who is head of the human factors at the Boeing Airplane Corp.
at Wichita, to manage the evaluation teams: the research staff of
Prairie View Mental Iospital Center to participate in this: the staff
from Midwest Research Institute, :nd others, to pull together re-
search skills that have not been previously divected toward the drng
problem.

They did an evaluation of the effect of the conference, and, second-
ly, they evaluated the process and gave some feedback during the
couference. and we feel it ha . definite influence and was significantly
helpful as evidenced by the fact that of the 0 teams who were sent in
by mayors from all over Kansas to attend the confarence, making un
250 people. there were over 240 people at the closing summary. which
is phenomenal for conferences.

This reminds ine of a concern we had abont apathv among the
school people. We ran into this thronghont the Scace of Kansas. when
a request by the Governor was sent out to each mayor in the State
of Kansas requesting them to appoint a five-member team from their
commnnity to attend the conference. There are 627 mayors in Kansas,
At the time of the deadline for receiving these teams. we had 11 re-
sponses. It took a great deal of personal contact to get a total of 42
mayors to send teams to attend the conference.

But I think what you are doing in going around and holding hear-
ings. having television coverage, and so on, is a part of what needs
to be done to develop awareness and interest in doing something ahout
the problem. We ate happy vou are doing it.

Chairman Pepper. Thank you, Doctor.

T just want to say one word, following what Mr. Winn has said.
about having such little actual knowledge on the part of the schoo!
guthorities of what was actually going on in the schools relative to

rugs.

In so many instances in these major cities, the snperintendent of
education has almost disdained that he personally was expected to
know anything about the facts of drug addiction or drug use in these
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schools. We had the superintendent and assistant on. and the super-
intendent. says “I do not know anything about that,” and he would
refer to his assistant, as if it were far below his dignity to know
anything about tiiat problem.

Dr. Hanryax. T think there is an understandable reason for that.
I think it is defensive, and I think it is the same kind of thing parents
do when they see_their voungster walking through the living room
dropping pills and they ignove it. It is because they do not know what
to do. and if thev acknowledge they sce the problem, then they have a
responsibility of doing something.

Chairman Perrer. 1t is rather analogous, I thought, that attitude, to
the top military people in Vietnam. When this problem first emerged
they solved it, the top authority solved it they thought, in a very
effective way : By just dishonorably discharging all of the men that
they found to be addicted to heroin. That was it. They just washed
their hands of it; let it go. They did not realize what was being done
to those men and how much they were caught up in the system.

Dr. TLsrraran. This is the reason that I hope what action you take
can be taken in such a way that it does provide these educational
svstemns with an opportunity to do something within their own area
of responsibility without taking on the whole problem for the com-
munity,

Chairman Prrerr. That is what we are appavently concerned about.

Dr. IarraaN. Yowr work here is making apparent something we
might have overlooked when the State drug authority conducts our
State smrvey, That is the need for special attention to getting informa-
tion about the schools.

Mr. Winyx. We have overlooked—I found, from my own daughter,
who is a second-grade teacher who has been sitting here all day—Ieft
a little while ago—maybe one of the hest school systems as far as drng
auuse education is the Olathe High School. The Qlathe Schiool System,
she inforins me, stavts the drug education process in kindergarten. We
have heard a little bit about this in our area, but until she pointed it
out, I was not. awarve they started that early. She teaches seeond grade.

Chairman Prpper. Mas. ITill, we want to thank you very much for
coming and commnend you for what you are doing as an interested
citizen.

And, Dr. Hartman, we want to commend you in the highest way for
employing. rather obviously. your very competent professional skills
toward this challenging public problem.

Thank you very much for coming.

We have i .~eived a letter from the Carpenters’ Local 168 of Kansas
City, Kans.. which will be incorporated in the record at this point.

(The letter referred to follows:)

OcrtoBER 7, 1972,

Hon, CLAUDE PEPPER,
Chairman, House Select Committec on Crime.

HoxNorABLE MR. PePPER: Concerned parents within our community have be-
come increasingly aware of the drug abuse problem. Included within this group
are some of the members of Carpenter’s Local 168 of Kansas City, Kansas. About
a year ago the Local took affirmative action as a civic endeavor to make more
of our citizen’s aware of the drug problem that faces us all.

It has come to our attention that there was a slide rule type card that identi-
fied drugs and indicated several important factors about each of them. The Local
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took action to purchase several thousand of them and distributed them to the
general public.

Since the schools seemed the focal point of the drug abuse program it was
felt that it would be the logical place to distribute the cards. A visit to one senior
high school principal brought out the possible use of the cards in a sociology
class. Another high school indicated that they would like enc -h to supply each
of the teachers with a card.

Many of the teachers interviewed thought that perhaps the cards would he
of more value in the hands of the parents. One other high school principal said
that he thought that at least his school was saturated with drug information and
that t:xei students had become calloused or indifferent to the presentation of the
material,

After awhile we found the process of contacting individual schools was too
slow, 80 our next stop was the Public Information Office of our Board of Educa-
tion. They were delighted to be of assistance.

In our visiting In the schools. the principal of a black high school put us on
the track of the Public Information Office of the Kansas City, Kansas Police
Department. Apparently they had a need for this drug identification card and
the Local once again committed themselves to several thousand cards to these
people. In aligning ourselves with the Board of Education and the Police De-
partment we feel that the cards will be handled by those closest to the problem.

After talking with many people aware of the drug problem in the schools we
asked at times for some feed back on the effectiveness of the cards, but to date
we have not received any comment.

We know tha: the cards are receiving some distribution hecause the Local
has received request from various groups for some of the cards. Some doctors,
a Boy Scout organization and a safety engineer in a factory are some examples.

As has been indicated, we still feel that the primary target for this particu-
lar type of information is the parents. One suggestion made by a junior high
principal is that perhaps a good method to reach the parents was to reach
down into the primary grade levels and let the kids take the cards home. He
said the possibility of getting the card home was far better with his group
than it would be with the kids in the secondary level.

Most of us working on this project are hopeful that in some way our efforts
will help parents in our community recognize the signs and symptoms that iden-
tify drug users. With statistics pointing to a fifty percent chance of experi-
menting with drugs at the high school level the value of drug identification card
for parents would appear to have a lot of merit.

Carpenters Local 168 i3 committed to help in anyway possible to assist our
communit - i its fight against drug abuse.

Sincerely yours,

GORNON BURNETT.
Business Representative.

JiM HARDIXG,

Business Representative,

Chairman Peprer. I want to repeat the gratitude of the committee
to Judge Brown for allowing us to use this very excellent and com-
modious courtroom of his, which has been so pleasurable for us as a
hearing room.

I want to especially thank Mr. Charles Gray and radio station

WDATF for the very splendid and generous coverage which they have
given to our hearings here.
T wish also to express the same commendation and gratitude to Mr.
Burt Koons and station KBMA-TV for the exceptional generosity
that they. too, have exhibited in giving coverage to our hearings and
we hope bringing a larger awareness of the challenge of this problem
to the people of this area.

And to all others who have, the media and others, the officials of the
court here who helped us in so many ways, we wish to express our
deep gratitude to you.
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We feel these hearings have been very informative to the commit-
tee in helping us to try to make son.e effective recommendations on the
subject, and we hope it may have been of some value to the greater
Kansas City communities.

The hearings are now adjourned.

(The following was received for the record.)

PRUPARED STATEMENT OF DR RoBerT F. HICKCY. COLLEGE OF MEDICINE AND
DENTISTRY OF NEW JERSEY, MARTLAND HOSPITAL, NEW JERSEY MEDICAL SCIT00L

The incidence of non-medical drug nse among elementary and second-
ary school students in metropolitan Kansas City and surrounding school
districts.

My exposure to the drug problems related to the non-medical nse by adolescents
in the metropolitan Kansas City area extended over a 26-month period from June
1, 1970 to July 31, 1972. Duriug that period one of my major functious was the
directorship of the greater Kansas City Drug Abuse Center. This agency was a
multi-disciplinary center providing jnformational services at all levels as well as
referral counseling and diagnostic psychological evalnation. This agency was
closely involved with a large number of school districts throughout the area for
edneational and other services related to drug use.

In an attempt to determine the severity and extent of drug use problems in
some school districts, the Center undertook a broad study in February 1972 to
assist in this determination. The inechanics of the project included a 123 character
survey questionnaire which was administered to a 129 random sampling of some
6.000 students in three school districts. The validity of the project was strength-
cued by the fact that the student participation was completely voluntary with
their identity being absolutely anonymous. Anonymity was assured by the inde-
I'endent research team lead by myself.

The survey questionnaire was designed by the writer in partial fulfillment of
¥raduate requireménts for the Masters degree in Educational Psychology in 1968,
Prior to being used in the metropolitan area, this instrument was tested in four
other states in conjunction with the United States Office of Education and its
funded programs. In reviewing the data revealed, it is recommended that one
consider the results in terms of student attitude rather than use patterns. This
means, althongh a student indicated that he had used marijuana, that statement
may have been a reflection of his or her attitude. In fact, the student may not
have actnally used the substance because of its present legal status. However,
given other circumstances, such as marijuana being legal, ing more readily
available, and the lack of consideration for parental authori y, that same indi-
vidual would use the drug.

The students who chose to participate in the project were as follows: 49%
male, 51% female, 62% were between the ages of 14 and 17 years; 61% were
in junior high school and 39% were in senior high school. The summary of drug
use indicated were as fcllows: alcohol, 87.29% ; tobacco, 31.81% ; marijuana,
19.74% ; tranquilizers without prescription, 10.00% ; methyldioxylamphetamine
(speed), 6.22%; heroin, 3.30% ; Iysergicdiethylamide, 10.609% ; barbiturates,
13.00%. 1t is interesting to note that in questions concerning availability of drugs,
the data revealed were within +5 percentage points of the incidence figures.
That is, although 20% of the students indicated marijuana use, only 25% indi-
cated that the substance was available to them. It should be noted that as in
other areas of the country, alcohol and tobacco were still the number one and
two drugs of choice. 8309 of the respondents used tobacco at least weekly while
15% used alcohol weekly. Of those who participated, 16% were still using mari-
juana at the time of the survey while 19% indicated they had used it in the past
bui were no longer usere. The two age categories revealing highest incidence
were in the 15 year old bracket with 13% still users and the 17 year olds with
20% still users. ]

1in the questions pertaining to LSD, 7% of the students were still users. The
highest incidence of LSD use was found in the 15 year old age group with 7% of
that group category still users, It is worth mentioning the substances such as
LSD are more problematic. 6% of the total population sample indicated they had
used LD more than 25 times.

P e e




-

Q

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

1918

Other drugs which were still being used at the time of the survev included 677
of the students on speed, 2.5% using heroin, 3% using glue, aud 20¢; using
tranquilizers with a doctor’s preseription.

One of the most controversial questions in the drug nsing arena today is
whether marijuana use is related in any way to the u<e of other drugs. In review-
ing the data from this project we must conclude that there is some degree of
association between marijuana use and the use of other drugs. We conld argne
that marijuana “LEADS” to the use of these other drugs.

Reporting on the three or four other drugs in relationship to marijuana we
find that of those students using glue, only 39 had not nsed marijuana; only
4% of the LSD users had not used marijuana; 2¢ of the speed n<ers had not
nsed marijuana: and 1% of the heroin users had not used marijuana. In other
words, with all types of drug use. at least 90% of tl:ie users had used marijuana
and 809, indicated that other than tobacco and alcoliol. marijuana was their first
drug of choice. Looking at the data more closely we find that of the approxi-
mately 600 who participated. 108 were drug users at the time of the survey. The
statistics showed that 48 stndents use marijuana only: 2 used marijuana and
heroin only. 2 nsed marijuana and speed only; S used marijnana and L8D only.
2 uged marijuana. LSD and heroin; 9 used marijuana. LSD and speed : 3 used
marijuana, LSD. speed and heroin; 1 used marijuana, glue and speed: 1 nsed
marijuana, speed. glue and heroin; 9 used marijnana. glue and L&D : 7 used
marijuana, glue. LSD and speed : and 3 used all of the drugs checked for in the
research project. A significant fact brought ont by the stodvy indicates that at
least 559% of the students who used marijunana alse used a wide variety of drngs.

The final point of interest is in the area of education and drug use. We found
that of the stndents who had some type of educational program 75¢% had not
used drugs, while of those who nad not been expo<ed to drug education, 6454
had not used drugs. This means that 24¢, of the students who had been exposed
to drng cduecation also used drugs, while 36¢% of those who had had no drug
cducation were involved in the use of drugs. Therefore. it is clear that progriams
whirh are discussion-type. allowing stndents to express themselves are the most
effective with fihn and lecture presentations heing the least effective.

This stndy, although conducted only in the nurthern portion of Kanszas City,
Missouri does give us some indication as to the exient of non-anedieal nuse of
drugs by our secondary school students. If we then take time to analyze informa-
tion gleaned from individual schools and medical institutions in this metro-
politan area, we will note that this problemn of adolescent drug use is insidions,
Tt shonld be further noted that although this study directed its focus specifically
to eertain drugs which are prone to high abuse potential in the newly traditional
eategory of drug abuse, a wide variety of over-the-.connter patent medieines are
also being used by young people and sometimes to participate in the dangerous
practice of the “Salad Party”.

As in many other areas of the country. Kansas City is certainly no different
as regards factual data relevant to the extent and incidence of drug nse at the
elementary school level. We have determined from patient consult records and
requests for consultations from individual schools that the problems of drug use
at this level are increasing rapidly and certainly more rapidly than our eapa-
bilities of dealing with the.a. One result of extensive drug education programs
with our teen-age population has been a more increased awareness of the possible
danger of non-medical drug use and to some extent the examination of the total
denial phenomenon demonstrated by this age group with regard to their drg
using practices. However. we have certainly not achieved that result with ele-
mentary aged students. They involved themselves in these practices in complete
ignorance of the possible ramifications of their drug use.

You will frequently hear from school administrators in this metropolitan area
that the drug problem is not as serfous as some people might lead us to believe.
I find from my professional experience that this attitude is totally unacceptable
and that those administrators who persist in this helief are doing so ouiy to pro-
tect themselves and their ivory towers. The number of calls at the Greater
Kansns City Drug Abuse Center from physicians involved in the private prac-
tice of pediatrics indicates to us that sonie of the drng problems which are being
ignored by school authorities are being brought to the attention of private
practitioners. It is clear that the numbers presented to private practitioners
represents a very small fraction of the total population experiencing problems.

During the first six-months of 1972, 52 patients were referred from the Greater
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Kansas City Drug Center to private practitioners for care related to non-medical
drug use. All of these patients were between the agex of 11 and 13 years. Sume of
these individuals have since been committed to state nmental institutions. Finally,
I would like to mention two points. One which complicates the overall drug pic-
ture in this area and the other to reinforce the theory that non-medical drug use
by adolescents should certainly be of great concern to citizens of Kansas City.
One of the most severely complicated facts of street drug use to date is the cred-
ibility of the illicit market. It has been established by the Midwest Research
Institute in Kansas City that there is at least a 509 chance of getting what he
seeks without receiving some adulterated or poisonous substances. Further clear
documentation is available or this topic from Dr. 'Ted Woodhouse of the Midwest
Researchi Institute. This analysis project was initiated by Dr. Woodhouse and
is being maintained and earried out by him presently.

For those individuals who maintain that the problem of nonmmedical drug nse
in adolescents in Kansas City and the surrounding area is not a serious one let
them be reminded that from July, 1971 to July, 1972 this city witnessed the
deaths of 10 young people as a result of their drug use. 1'he most serious and
memorable event in that regard was a fire in suburban Johnson County which
destroyed a home and caused the death of three individuals and severe suffering
to another yowng female. This fire was started during one of the previously
mentiened salad parties.

Kansas City does have a drug problem and in general has not been facing it
in a realistic manner and to date has been dealing with it only from st erisis orien-
taticn. The Honorable Charles B. Wheeler, Mayor f Kan<as City, hav. however,
left e with an optiinistic attitude for what will happen in the future. Dr. Wheel-
er has taken the initiative to see that something is done at a municipal level to
eliminate the in-fighting and competitiveness existing between the agencies in
this city supposedly involved in dealing with the drug problem. Additionally, it
should be noted that the Kansas City, Missouri public school distriet has a sin-
cere desire to help rectify this situation but has been held back only due to a
shortage of funds, The cities and school districts in this area could be greatly
aided if only the Law Euforcement Assistance Council for Western Missouri
would cLange its attitude and begin to provide discretionary funds to be used
in drug abuse abatement programs ratlier than their present orientation of pro-
viding equipment to police officers to detect, arrest and attenpt to incarcerate
drug users. The city has not yef arrived at the «tage of the Attorney General from
Kansas, Vern Miller, who has mounted a campaign concerned with “BUSTING”
drug users and letting the big time dealers go free.

I would like now to deal with some specific situations relating to the attitudes
of various school districts with regard to adolescent drug use. As mentioned
rreviously, the Kansas City, Missouri Public Schools have indicated a desire to
provide assistance to students in expanding their knowledge on drugs. Unfortu-
uately, none of the four grant applications submitted to Federal authorities
for financial assistance were approved for funding. Although they have indicated
this willingness, it was certainly bafling to us at the Drug Center when the
school refused to participate in our survey of drug use referred to previously.
I am sure the only one who could answer questions as to why the district
refused, would be Dr. Andrew Adams. There is no doubt that the Kansas City,
Missouri school district was plagued by a deep-rooted problein of drug use and
this lack of doubt was further strengthened by the large number of contacts
made at the Center with students from South West Iigh School, Bingham Jr.
High and East Jr. High. Further to this was the murder of a young female
student from Bingham Jr. High in 1971 which was drug related in many respects.

The Raytown, Missouri school distriet all but ignored the problem at the
insistence of Mr. Joseph Herndon, the District Superintendent who maintained
that his district was absolutely drug free. The Greater Kansas City Drug Abuse
Center has many files on students from Raytown who were offered assistance.
Finally, the school districts in this fringe area of Kansas City did not wish to
recognize the drug problem with the exception, possibly, of the Ruskins Heights
school district which attempted to incorporate innovative programs into their
curriculums for their junior and seninr high school students.

On the Kansas City side of the metropolitan miea there was no doubt in any-
one’s mind that the Shawnee Mission Public Schools were attemnpting to deal
with the problem. As there are no experts in this field of non-medieal use of
drugs, no one would be in a position to comment as to whether the effectivencss
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of this school district and its programs was ever achieved. The Kansas City,
Kansas Public Schools and their effort can be summarized by the phrase “eom-
pletely non-existent”.

Turning our attention to the various drug related programs operational in
the metropolitan area it can be aceurately said that there was a complete lack
of rooperation and coordination. It is interesting to note that even the 32
different organizations funetioning at the time of my departure, the effectiveness
of the programs and services offered to the citizens of Kansas City were less than
acceptable, to be kind.

The Drug Intervention groups in Johnson County were incapable of relating
to the community at large and other programs in the city because of their
isolationist attitude and veterinarian or humanoid approach. The philosophies
of this organization represented the opinions of one individual who had lost all
concept of the problem.

Renaissance West, Discovery House Midwest, The Westport Free Medical
Clinic and all other similar programs were attempting to provide services but
their effectiveness was restricted by a complete lack of funds. Many of the
programs were suffering from the same monetary afiliction but steadfastly re-
fused to accept that coordination and a unified effort would assist them in
being more successful at attracting financial help. Most of the programs spent
809% of their time defending their various positions and engaging in human-
animal-territorialism. I would like 10 complete my testimony by praising the
Heart of America United Campaign for their continued monetary and moral
support of the efforts of the Greater Kansas City Drug Abuse Center. Although
1 have had serious questions as to some of the practices of the United Campaign
they have always been open to suggestions and never threaten our program
with termination because of complaints of the director. Mr. Richard Gray and
Mr. Chet Fisher should be commended for their efforts.

1 would like to take this opportunity of thanking the members of this House
Select Committee on Crime for reviewing this information and using it for
whatever it may be worth.

(Whereupon, at 3:15 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, to recon-
vene on December 6, 1972, in Los Angeles, Calif., entitled “Drugs in
Our Schools, Los Angeles, Calif.”)
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